e-ISSN: 2717-7505

# JOMPAC

# Journal of Medicine and Palliative Care



#### **EDITORS-IN-CHIEF**

#### Prof. Dr. Alpaslan TANOĞLU

Department of Gastroenterology, Sancaktepe Şehit Prof. Dr. İlhan Varank Training and Research Hospital, University of Health Sciences, İstanbul, TURKEY alpaslantanoglu@yahoo.com Prof. Dr. Aydın ÇİFCİ

Department of Internal Medicine, Faculty of Medicine, Kırıkkale University, Kırıkkale, TURKEY dr.aydin.71@hotmail.com

#### ASSOCIATE EDITORS-IN-CHIEF

#### Prof. Dr. İbrahim Celaleddin HAZNEDAROĞLU

Division of Hematology, Department of Internal Medicine, Faculty of Medicine, Hacettepe University, Ankara, TURKEY

#### Prof. Dr. Mehmet ÇITIRIK

Department of Ophtalmology, Ankara Etlik City Hospital, Ankara, TURKEY

#### Prof. Dr. Murat KEKİLLİ

Division of Gastroenterology, Department of Internal Medicine, Faculty of Medicine, Gazi University, Ankara, TURKEY

#### Prof. Dr. Mustafa KAPLAN

Department of Internal Medicine, Sultan 2. Abdülhamid Han Training and Research Hospital, University of Health Sciences, İstanbul, TURKEY

#### **EDITORS**

#### Assoc. Prof. Dr. Ahmet YOZGAT

Department of Gastroenterology, Ankara Training and Research Hospital, University of Health Sciences, Ankara, TURKEY

#### Assist. Prof. Dr. Enver AY

Department of General Surgery, Siirt Training and Research Hospital, University of Health Sciences, Siirt, TURKEY

#### Assoc. Prof. Dr. Ercan YUVANÇ

Department of Urology, Faculty of Medicine, Kırıkkale University, Kırıkkale, TURKEY

#### Assoc. Prof. Dr. Fatma BEYAZIT

Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology, Faculty of Medicine, Çanakkale Onsekiz Mart University, Çanakkale, TURKEY

#### Assoc. Prof. Dr. Hidayet MEMMEDZADE

Department of Endocrinology and Metabolism, Bakü Medical Plaza Hospital, Bakü, AZERBAYCAN

#### Assoc. Prof. Dr. Murat DOĞAN

Department of Internal Medicine, Faculty of Medicine, Hitit University, Çorum, TURKEY

#### Assoc. Prof. Dr. Musa ZENGİN

Department of Anesthesiology and Reanimation, Ankara Etlik City Hospital, Ankara, TURKEY

#### Assist. Prof. Dr. Necip NAS

Department of Internal Medicine, Siirt Training and Research Hospital, Faculty of Medicine, Siirt University, Siirt, TURKEY

#### **ENGLISH LANGUAGE EDITOR**

#### Dr. Aybüke YÜREKLİ

Department of Emergency Medicine, Faculty of Medicine, Erciyes, University, Kayseri, TURKEY

#### STATISTICS EDITOR

Assoc. Prof. Dr. Mehmet ZENGIN Department of Medical Pathology, Ankara Training and Research Hospital, University of Health Sciences, Ankara, TURKEY

#### Prof. Dr. Abdullah ÇAĞLAR

Department of Food Engineering, Faculty of Engineering, Afyon Kocatepe University, Afyon, TURKEY

#### Prof. Dr. Alpaslan TUZCU

Division of Endocrinology, Department of Internal Medicine, Faculty of Medicine, Dicle University, Diyarbakır, TURKEY

#### Assist. Prof. Dr. Aylin ÇAPRAZ

Department of Chest Diseases, Faculty of Medicine, Amasya University, Amasya, TURKEY

#### Assoc. Prof. Dr. Bahadır CELEP

Department of General Surgery and Gastroenterologic Surgery, Viyana, AUSTRIA

#### Dr. Bulut DEMİREL

Department of Emergency Medicine, Royal Alexandra Hospital, Paisley, Glasgow, UNITED KINGDOM

#### Prof. Dr. Burcu DUYUR ÇAKIT

Department of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation, Ankara Training and Research Hoapital, University of Health Sciences, Ankara, TURKEY

#### Prof. Dr. Can CEDIDI

Department of Aesthetic, Plastic and Reconstructive Surgery, Bremen, GERMANY

#### **Prof. Dr. Demetrios DEMETRIADES**

Department of General Surgery and Trauma and Critical Care Surgery, Los Angeles, USA

#### Prof. Dr. Ela CÖMERT

Department of Ear Nose Throat, Faculty of Medicine, Kırıkkale University, Kırıkkale, TURKEY

#### Prof. Dr. Emre VURAL

Department of Ear Nose Throat, Arkansas, USA

#### Assoc. Prof. Dr. Faruk PEHLİVANLI

Department of General Surgery, Faculty of Medicine, Kırıkkale University, Kırıkkale, TURKEY

#### Prof. Dr. Fevzi ALTUNTAŞ

Department of Hematology, Dr. Abdurrahman Yurtaslan Ankara Onkoloji Training and Research Hospital, Faculty of Medicine, Yıldırım Beyazıt University, Ankara, TURKEY

#### Prof. Dr. Gülnur TARHAN

Department of Medical Microbiology, Faculty of Medicine, Adıyaman University, Adıyaman, TURKEY

#### Prof. Dr. Hakan KAYA

Department of Medical Oncology & Hematology, Spokane, USA

#### Assoc. Prof. Dr. Harun DÜĞEROĞLU

Department of Internal Medicine, Faculty of Medicine, Ordu University, Ordu, TURKEY

#### Prof. Dr. Mehmet Akif TÜRKOĞLU

Department of General Surgery, Faculty of Medicine, Gazi University, Ankara, TURKEY

#### Assoc. Prof. Dr. Mehmet Emin DEMİR

Department of Nephrology, Medicana International Ankara Hospital, Faculty of Medicine, Atılım University, Ankara, TURKEY

#### Assoc. Prof. Dr. Mehmet KABALCI

Department of Cardiovascular Surgery, Faculty of Medicine, Kırıkkale University, Kırıkkale, TURKEY

#### Assoc. Prof. Dr. Mehmet ZENGİN

Department of Medical Pathology, Ankara Training and Research Hospital, University of Health Sciences, Ankara, TURKEY

Prof. Dr. Michele CASSANO

Department of Ear Nose Throat, Foggia, ITALY

#### Assoc. Prof. Dr. Murat DOĞAN

Department of Internal Medicine, Hitit University Erol Olçok Training and Research Hospital, Faculty of Medicine, Hitit University, Çorum, TURKEY

#### Assist. Prof. Dr. Mustafa ÇAPRAZ

Department of Internal Medicine, Faculty of Medicine, Amasya University, Amasya, TURKEY

#### Prof. Dr. Neven SKITARELIC

Department of Ear Nose Throat, Zadar, CROATIA

#### Prof. Dr. Nuray BAYAR MULUK

Department of Ear Nose Throat, Faculty of Medicine, Kırıkkale University, Kırıkkale, TURKEY

#### Assoc. Prof. Dr. Oğuz EROĞLU

Department of Emergency Medicine, Faculty of Medicine, Kırıkkale University, Kırıkkale, TURKEY

#### Assoc. Prof. Dr. Özge VERGİLİ

Department of Physiotherapy and Rehabilitation, Faculty of Health Sciences, Kırıkkale University, Kırıkkale, TURKEY

#### Prof. Dr. Ranko MLADINA

Department of Ear Nose Throat, Zagrep, CROATIA

#### Prof. Dr. Roger CHEN

Department of Endocrinology and Metabolism, Sydney, AUSTRALIA

#### Prof. Dr. Salih CESUR

Department of Infectious Diseases and Clinical Microbiology, Ankara Training and Research Hospital, University of Health Sciences, Ankara, TURKEY

#### Assoc. Prof. Dr. Süleyman GÖKMEN

Department of Food Engineering, Faculty of Engineering, Karamanoğlu Memehmetbey University, Karaman, TURKEY

#### Assoc. Prof. Dr. Ünsal SAVCI

Department of Medical Microbiology, Hitit University Erol Olçok Training and Research Hospital, Faculty of Medicine, Hitit University, Çorum, TURKEY

#### Prof. Dr. Vedat TOPSAKAL

Department of Ear Nose Throat, Antwerp, BELGIUM Assoc. Prof. Dr. Zaim JATIC Department of Family Medicine, Sarajevo, BOSNIA-HERZEGOVINA **Ziya ŞENCAN** Department of Ear Nose Throat, Faculty of Medicine, Kırıkkale University, Kırıkkale, TURKEY

#### FRANCHISE OWNER

MediHealth Academy Publishing (www.medihealthacademy.com)

#### DESIGN

Fatih Şamil ULUDAĞ fsuludag@medihealthacademy.com

#### **CORRESPONDENCE ADDRESS**

MediHealth Academy Publishing Emniyet Mah., Yukarı Sk., No:6/1, Yenimahalle, Ankara, Türkiye E-mail / E-posta: mha@medihealthacademy.com Phone / Tel: +90 312 349 77 77

#### **ARTICLE SUBMISSION ADDRESS**

https://dergipark.org.tr/tr/journal/3258/submission/step/manuscript/new

#### EDITORIAL

Our Dear Coleagues,

As you know, our journal is publish 6 times per a year. We are proud to publish the this fourth issue of JOMPAC in 2023. The quality of the articles is increasing day by day in our journal, which is in Ulakbim TR-Index and many international indexes. In near future, we want to contribute to international literature at an increasing level and to increase the success bar of our journal by entering valuable international indexes such as SCI-Expanded, Scopus, ESCI, and Pubmed. We would like to thank all the authors who contributed to the publication of their valuable scientific articles in our journal. In addition, we would also like to thank everyone who contributed to the journal at any stage.

Sincerely

Prof. Aydın ÇİFCİ, MD Editor in Chief

## CONTENTS

# Original Article

Efficacy and safety of combined thermocoagulation radiofrequency and pulse radiofrequency in the treatment of trigeminal neuralgia252
The severity of COVID-19 infection in children with leukemia258
The clinical course of COVID-19 in pregnant and non-pregnant women
Optimized machine learning based predictive diagnosis approach for Diabetes mellitus270
Increased frequency of hypertension and coronary artery disease independent of age in primary hyperparathyroidism associated hypercalcaemia
Awareness and rates of vaccination in hemodialysis patients
Evaluation of pressure ulcer development and risk factors in COVID-19 patients followed in the ICU
Distribution of yeasts in fungal urinary tract infections from a tertiary care hospital
The importance of serum estrone level in cases of chronic venous insufficiency in the lower extremity
Histopathological analysis in functional endoscopic sinus surgery
Evaluation of the association of anti-thyroid peroxidase with antinuclear antibodies and different antinuclear antibodies patterns
Treatment selection for T4 laryngeal cancer: is organ-preserving approach possible with chemoradiotherapy or is multimodality treatment more effective?
Long-term outcomes of percutaneous release technique or open for trigger finger in diabetic patients
Comparison of 99mTc-HMPAO-labeled leukocyte scintigraphy findings with systemic inflammatory markers

## CONTENTS

# **Original Article**

Is borderline oligohydramnios a problem at term pregnancy? a prospective study of a tertiary hospital
A noteworthy prognostic marker in extensive small cell lung cancer: lymphocyte/C-reactive protein ratio
Investigation of the synovial fluid pro-inflammatory cytokines and clinical findings in disc displacements of TMJ
The effect of occupational therapy on upper extremity function and activities of daily living in hemiplegic patients
The role of the TAPSE/PASP ratio in the prediction of paroxysmal atrial fibrillation in patients with acute ischemic stroke
Prospective examination of Tp-e interval and Tp-e/QT ratio in breast cancer patients receiving radiation therapy
Which factors are predicting the mortality in patients with COVID-19 in the intensive care unit?
Non dipping pattern frequency and metabolic syndrome relationship according to two different metabolic syndrome diagnostic methods in newly diagnosed hypertensive individuals



# Efficacy and safety of combined thermocoagulation radiofrequency and pulse radiofrequency in the treatment of trigeminal neuralgia

#### Samet Sancar Kaya<sup>1</sup>, Seref Çelik<sup>2</sup>, Erkan Yavuz Akçaboy<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Algology, Adıyaman University Training and Research Hospital, Adıyaman, Turkey <sup>2</sup>Department of Algology, Ankara City Hospital, Ankara, Turkey

**Cite this article as**: Kaya SS, Çelik Ş, Akçaboy EY. Efficacy and safety of combined thermocoagulation radiofrequency and pulse radiofrequency in the treatment of trigeminal neuralgia. *J Med Palliat Care*. 2023;4(4):252-257.

Received: 27.05.2023              •             Accepted: 01.07.2023             •             Published: 30.08.2023	)
--	---

#### ABSTRACT

**Aims**: The aim of this study was to evaluate the efficacy and safety of radiofrequency thermocoagulation (RFT) combined with pulsed radiofrequency (PRF) of the Gasserian ganglion in patients with V2/V3 trigeminal neuralgia (TN).

**Methods**: We evaluated 27 patients with V2/3 TN who had undergone combined RFT and PRF of the Gasserian ganglion. Patients were treated with PRF (42°C, 45 V, 20 ms, 120 s), RFT (65°C, 60 s), RFT (70°C, 60 s), and PRF (42°C, 45 V, 20 ms, 120 s), consecutively. Visual analogue scale (VAS) and Barrow Neurological Institute Pain Intensity Scale (BNI) scores were evaluated before and after (1<sup>st</sup> month, 6<sup>th</sup> month, and 12<sup>th</sup> month) the procedure. A BNI score of 1-3 was considered as an effective treatment, while a BNI score of 4 or 5 indicated unsuccessful treatment.

**Results**: VAS scores were significantly lower than the baseline values in all post-treatment evaluation visits (1<sup>st</sup> month, 6<sup>th</sup> month, 12<sup>th</sup> month) during the 12-month follow-up period (p<0.001). After treatment, 26 patients (96.2%) at 1 month, 25 patients (92.5%) at 6 months, and 20 patients (74%) at 12 months had BNI scores of 1-3. No association was found between improvement in BNI and variables such as age, gender, duration of pain, TN side, affected branch, or pre-treatment VAS scores (p>0.05).

**Conclusion**: Combined RFT and PRF to the Gasserian ganglion is a safe and effective therapeutic approach in the treatment of TN. However, its efficacy partially decreases after one year.

Keywords: Trigeminal neuralgia, Gasserian ganglion, pulse radiofrequency, radiofrequency thermocoagulation

#### **INTRODUCTION**

Trigeminal neuralgia (TN) is characterized by shortterm, extremely severe, paroxysmal electric shock-like pain in the facial region innervated by one or more trigeminal nerve branches.<sup>1</sup> Primarily affected branches are the 2<sup>nd</sup>, 3<sup>rd</sup> and less often 1st branch in TN.<sup>2</sup> The prevalence of TN is 12.6-28.9 per 10 million increasing with age, and the prevalence is almost twofold higher in women.<sup>3</sup>

The etiopathogenesis of TN has not yet been clearly explained. According to the most accepted firing hypothesis in pathophysiology, compression or demyelination in the afferent neurons of the trigeminal root or ganglion may lead to the sensitization of neurons and cause ectopic impulses.<sup>4</sup>

The first-line treatment of TN is carbamazepine, and approximately 70% of patients respond to carbamazepine.<sup>5,6</sup> In cases where medical treatment fails, or carbamazepine cannot be used due to side effects, many other interventional methods and

surgical treatments (e.g., microvascular decompression, percutaneous balloon compression, radiofrequency applications, gamma knife, and percutaneous nerve blocks) can be applied.<sup>6</sup>

Radiofrequency thermocoagulation (RFT) of the Gasserian ganglion is a frequently applied effective method in the treatment of TN. However, some complications such as facial numbness, masseter muscle weakness, decreased corneal reflex, dysesthesia, and anesthesia dolorosa may be seen in patients treated with RFT.7 Pulsed radiofrequency (PRF) has been tried as an alternative treatment for TN, but controversial results have been reported.8-12 More recently, it has been reported that low-temperature RFT (<65°C) combined with PRF may be effective in the treatment of pain without increasing complications.<sup>13,14</sup> However, there is no consensus on parameters such as duration of radiofrequency, temperature, and voltage for combined PRF and RFT therapy in the treatment of TN. The purpose of this study was to evaluate the effect

Corresponding Author: Samet Sancar Kaya, sametsancarkaya@hotmail.com



of combining 120 s of PRF before and after sequential RFT at 65°C and 70°C to the Gasserian ganglion in the treatment of V2/V3 TN.

#### **METHODS**

The study was carried out with the permission of Ankara City Hospital No:1 Clinical Researches Ethics Committee (Date: 19.10.2022, Decision No: E1-22-2967). All procedures were carried out in accordance with the ethical rules and the principles of the Declaration of Helsinki.

The files of 27 patients who were treated with combined RFT and PRF to the Gasserian ganglion with a diagnosis of TN in our clinic between June 1, 2019, and August 31, 2021, were retrospectively analyzed. Since this study was conducted retrospectively, written informed consent was not required.

The inclusion criteria were V2/3 TN and treatment with combined RFT and PRF applied to the Gasserian ganglion, and had an assessment of pain and improvement with VAS at baseline, 1<sup>st</sup>, 6<sup>th</sup> and 12<sup>th</sup> months and BNI at 1<sup>st</sup>, 6<sup>th</sup> and 12<sup>th</sup> months. Patients with inadequate final needle position, patients with TN secondary to mass compression, and patients with a history of interventional procedures for TN other than radiofrequency treatment were excluded.

All procedures were performed under operating room condition according to routine clinical application of our clinic. In our RFT and PRF application for TN clinic blood pressure, pulse rate, and arterial oxygen saturation of the patients are monitored continuously after intravenous access was established. Nasal oxygen is administered to the patients during the procedure. Patients is placed in supine position with their heads slightly extended. The C-arm scope is angled to the ipsilateral oblique and caudal to view the medial foramen ovale of the mandibular ramus and a submental image is obtained. The needle entry point is determined as 2.5-3 cm lateral to the labial commissure. After disinfecting the insertion site, local anesthesia is applied with 2% prilocaine. A radiofrequency needle of 10 cm with a 22-gauge, 5-mm active tip is guided into the foramen ovale with tunnel visualization. After the needle is inserted into Meckel's cave, the C-arm scope is rotated laterally to determine the depth of penetration. The tip of the electrode is appropriately placed in the Gasserian ganglion (Figure 1). Electrical stimulation is applied at 50 Hz to determine the sensory threshold and at 2 Hz to determine the motor threshold. The final position of the needle is determined as the site of paresthesia in the pain area with 0.1 to 0.3 V and muscle contraction in the mandible with 0.1-1.5 V. After a negative aspiration test,

the following procedures are performed sequentially on the Gasserian ganglion: PRF (42°C, 45 V, 20 ms, 120 s), RFT (65°C, 60 s), RFT (70°C, 60 s), PRF (42°C, 45 V, 20 ms, 120 s). 1 mg/kg propofol injection is used for sedation during RFT procedures.



**Figure 1.** Placement of the radiofrequency needle in oblique submental (A) and lateral (B) cranial radiograph images.

Age, gender, painful side, duration of pain, affected branch, and visual analogue scale (VAS) and Barrow Neurological Institute Pain Intensity Scale (BNI) scores before and after (1<sup>st</sup> month, 6<sup>th</sup> month, and 12<sup>th</sup> month) the procedure were recorded.<sup>13</sup> Pain intensity was measured using the VAS (from 0: no pain, to 10: unbearably severe pain). The BNI score was used to evaluate the efficacy of treatment (**Table 1**). At 12<sup>th</sup> month after the procedure, a BNI score of 1 to 3 was considered to reflect effective treatment while a BNI score of 4 or 5 signified unsuccessful treatment. The primary outcome was defined as the effectiveness of treatment after 12 months. The secondary outcomes were VAS scores at the 1<sup>st</sup>, 6<sup>th</sup>, and 12<sup>th</sup> months; and complications.

- Table 1. Barrow neurological institute (BNI) pain intensity scale
- 1 No pain, no medical treatment
- 2 Occasional pain, no need for medical treatment
- 3a No pain, continuing medical treatment
- 3b Pain controlled with medical treatment
- 4 Partial pain, no adequate pain control with medical treatment
- 5 Severe pain, no pain control

#### **Statistical Analysis**

All analyses were performed using IBM SPSS Statistics 25.0 for Windows (IBM Corp., Armonk, NY, USA). Normality analysis was assessed using the Shapiro-Wilk test. Normally distributed quantitative data such as age were represented as mean±standard deviation and non-normally distributed quantitative data such as VAS scores were represented as median (minimummaximum). Comparisons of numerical data between two dependent measurements were evaluated using the Wilcoxon signed-rank test. For variables that did not show normal distribution, the Friedman test was applied for more than two repeated measurements. Binary logistic regression analysis was used to determine factors

associated with the change in BNI pain intensity scale scores. P<0.05 was accepted statistically significant.

#### **RESULTS**

The demographic and clinical characteristics of the patients with TN are summarized in Table 2. Twothirds of the patients were female. The mean age of the patients was 62.93±10.82 years and mean pain duration was 7.02±5.02 years. Right-sided TN was present in two-thirds of the patients. The most commonly affected branch was V3. V2 was affected in 25.9% (n=7) of the cases, V3 in 44.4% (n=12), and V2+V3 in 29.6% (n=8). There was no systemic disease in 22.2% of cases. Hypertension (59.3%) and multiple sclerosis (25.9%) were the most common associated systemic diseases. The combination of carbamazepine and pregabalin (48.1%) and carbamazepine alone (37%) were the most commonly prescribed medical treatments.

Table 2. Demographic and clinical character	ristics of the patients
	Mean±SD or n (%)
Age, years, mean±SD	62.93±10.82
Gender, n (%)	
Female	18 (66.7)
Male	9 (33.3)
Duration of pain, years, mean±SD	$7.02 \pm 5.02$
Painful side, n (%)	
Right	18 (66.7)
Left	9 (33.3)
Affected branch, n (%)	
V2	7 (25.9)
V3	12 (44.4)
V2+V3	8 (29.6)
Systemic diseases, n (%)*	
None	6 (22.2)
Hypertension	16 (59.3)
Diabetes	3 (11.1)
Multiple sclerosis	7 (25.9)
Coronary artery disease	3 (11.1)
Congestive heart failure	1 (3.8)
Hyperlipidemia	1 (3.8)
Cerebrovascular disease	1 (3.8)
Buerger's disease	1 (3.8)
Rectal cancer	1 (3.8)
Drugs used, n (%)	
Carbamazepine	10 (37.0)
Carbamazepine and baclofen	2 (7.4)
Carbamazepine and gabapentin	2 (7.4)
Carbamazepine and pregabalin	13 (48.1)
*: Numbers indicate the total number of diseases; SD: sta	ndard deviation

VAS scores are presented in Table 3. The median VAS scores were 9.0 (8.0-10.0) before the intervention, 2.0 (0.0-9.0) at the 1st month, 2.0 (0.0-9.0) at the 6th month, and 3.0 (0.0-9.0) at the 12th month. VAS scores were significantly lower than those at baseline at all post-treatment assessment times (1st month, 6th month, 12th month) during the 12-month follow-up period (p<0.001). There was a significant change in VAS scores over time (p<0.001). Significant differences were found between the baseline VAS score and the VAS score at the 1st month and between the VAS scores at the 6th and 12th months (p<0.001), but not between the VAS scores at the 1st and 6th months (p=0.286).

The BNI pain intensity scores of the patients are shown in Table 4. BNI scores were 1-3 in 26 patients at the 1st month, 25 patients at the 6th month, and 20 patients in the 12th month after treatment. Treatment success was 96.2%, 92.5%, and 74% at the 1st, 6th, and 12th months, respectively. At the 12th month, 4 (14.8%) patients had a BNI score of 1, 6 patients (22.2%) had a BNI score of 2, and 10 patients (37%) had a BNI score of 3 [5 (18.5%) BNI 3a, 5 (18.5%) BNI 3b]. Pain control was not achieved (BNI of 4 or 5) in 7 (25.9%) of the patients. Binary logistic regression analysis revealed no association between improvement in BNI as reflected by a decrease in pain intensity from 4-5 to 1-2-3 and variables such as age, gender, duration of pain, side of TN, affected branch, or pre-procedural VAS score (p>0.05).

Table 4. BNI scores of patients over time								
	1 <sup>st</sup> month	6 <sup>th</sup> month	12 <sup>th</sup> month					
BNI score	(%)							
1	6 (22.2)	5 (18.5)	4 (14.8)					
2	7 (25.9)	7 (25.9)	6 (22.2)					
3A	9 (33.3)	10 (37.0)	5 (18.5)					
3B	4 (14.8)	3 (11.1)	5 (18.5)					
4	1 (3.7)	2 (7.4)	6 (22.2)					
5	-	-	1 (3.7)					
3NI: Barrow 1	Neurological Institute Pa	ain Intensity Scale						

After the treatment, the dose of medication was reduced in 74.1% (20/27) patients. Complications (transient abducens paralysis in one patient and transient perioral numbness in one patient) were observed in 7.4% (2/27) of the patients, and no other significant complications or side effects were found.

Table 3. V	AS scores of the patien	ts over time							
				Median (	min-max)				
	Baseline	pª	1 <sup>st</sup> month	pª	6 <sup>th</sup> month	p <sup>a</sup>	12 <sup>th</sup> month	рь	
VAS	9.0 (8.0-10.0)	< 0.001	2.0 (0.0-9.0)	0.286	2.0 (0.0-9.0)	< 0.01	3.0 (0.0-9.0)	< 0.001	
VAS: Visual analogue scale, p <sup>a</sup> : Wilcoxon signed-rank test, p <sup>b</sup> : Friedman test									

#### DISCUSSION

Pain management is challenging in patients with TN. For patients who do not respond to medications or tolerate, RFT to the Gasserian ganglion is one of the most widely accepted and frequently performed interventional procedures. Low morbidity rates and no mortality are the major advantages of RFT compared to surgical methods.<sup>15,16</sup> With RFT of 65°-80° applied to the Gasserian ganglion, small heat-sensitive nerve fibers (A- $\delta$  and C-type fibers) that transmit pain sensations are thermocoagulated and denatured, preventing action potential generation and providing analgesia.<sup>10,17</sup> Although there is no difference in painfree periods with RFT applied at low (<75°C) and high (>80°C) temperatures, more side effects have been reported with RFT applied at high temperatures.<sup>18,19</sup> When the literature was examined, it was observed that RFT treatment was effective in approximately 70% to 90% of cases in the treatment of TN at 1 year after the procedure.<sup>15,16,20</sup> Although RFT is effective in the treatment of TN, it causes many serious complications, including facial numbness, difficulty in chewing, and decreased corneal sensation has led to consideration of PRF as an alternative to RFT. PRF provides analgesia through neuromodulation without thermal lesions of the nerve.<sup>21,22</sup> Studies have shown that the effects of PRF can occur at microscopic and subcellular levels, with C fibers being affected more than A- $\beta$  or A- $\delta$  fibers.<sup>23,24</sup> Conflicting results have been reported with PRF in the treatment of TN. Some studies have reported positive effects of PRF without neurological side effects or complications.<sup>11,25</sup> However, Erdine et al.<sup>26</sup> showed that PRF was not as effective as RFT, with the short-term success achieved for only 10% of patients with TN in a randomized controlled trial.

Recently, studies have been published reporting that PRF combined with low-temperature RFT (<65°C) in the treatment of TN improves the efficacy of the treatment without significantly increasing the complications. In a randomized controlled trial, Elawamy et al.<sup>14</sup> applied PRF to 11 patients at 42°C, RFT to 12 patients at 75°C, and PRF at 42°C followed by RFT at 60°C to 20 patients. They observed the best results (pain-free status at 12 months) in the PRF+RFT group (70%), followed by the RFT group (50%), while pain-free status was achieved by 0% of the patients in the PRF group. The highest number of complications was observed in the RFT group among 45.4% patients, followed by the PRF group with 25% and the PRF+RFT group with 20%. The most commonly noted complications were numbness and weakness at 18.2% in the RFT group, followed by paresthesia at 10% in the PRF+RFT group. Ali Eissa et al.27 reported the efficacy of RFT at 60-65°C together with PRF applied for 21 patients to be 66.7% at 1 year after the procedure. Ding et al.<sup>28</sup> compared RFT at 68°C with RFT+PRF in 40 patients and found that treatment was more effective in the RFT+PRF group than the RFT group over the course of 2 years (97.5% vs. 85%). They also reported fewer side effects and faster recovery times in the RFT+PRF group. Arıcı et al.<sup>12</sup> applied RFT (65°C) + PRF (42°C) for 12 patients. While there was a significant reduction in pain for 10 patients (83.3%) at the 1<sup>st</sup> month after the procedure, similar efficacy was observed for 8 patients (66.6%) at the  $6^{\text{th}}$  month, 5 patients (41.6%) at the 12th month, and 2 patients (16.6%) at the 24<sup>th</sup> month. Abdel-Rahman et al.<sup>29</sup> compared the effect of adding PRF to RFT (60°C) with the effect of RFT alone (70°C) in the treatment of recurrent TN after microvascular decompression. Treatment efficacy was similar between the groups for 2 years, but the complication rate in the RFT+PRF group was statistically lower than that in the RFT-alone group (5.61% vs. 36.8%).

In the literature, there are reports on different applications regarding the type, duration, and RFT temperature in combined PRF+RFT treatment and their superiority over each other is not yet clear. In our study, unlike previous studies, we applied 2 consecutive rounds of 60 s each of RFT at 65°C and 70°C and 120 s each of PRF at 42°C before and afterwards. We did not exceed 70°C in the RFT applications due to the increased complication rates of RFT applied at high temperatures. In our study, we were able to achieve pain reduction for 96.2% of all patients in the 1st month (BNI 1-2: 48.1%; BNI 3: 48.1%), 92.5% in the 6<sup>th</sup> month (BNI 1-2: 44.4%; BNI 3: 48.1%), and 74% in the 12th month (BNI 1-2: 37%; BNI 3: 37%). Four patients (14.8%) were completely painfree at the 12<sup>th</sup> month. The post-procedural pain scores of our patients were significantly lower at the 1st month, 6<sup>th</sup> month, and 12<sup>th</sup> month compared to preprocedural scores, which indicates that the effect of the procedure starts early and continues for 1 year. Our success rate at the 12<sup>th</sup> month is similar to that of Ali Eissa et al.<sup>27</sup> The reason for our higher success rate compared to that of Arıcı et al.<sup>12</sup> (41.6%) may be that they performed RFT at 65°C, which is relatively low compared to our procedure, and they performed PRF for a shorter time (120 s). Ding et al.<sup>28</sup> reported a high success rate of 97.5% in comparison to the literature. This may be because they performed PRF for 10 min. Although Elawamy et al.<sup>14</sup> and Abdel-Rahman et al.<sup>29</sup> performed PRF for 10 min, they performed RFT at a lower temperature (60°C) than Ding et al. (68°C), which may explain their lower success rate.

More recently, the reasons for the low efficacy of PRF in the treatment of cases of chronic pain, including TN, have been investigated. In a study of rats, Tanaka et al.<sup>30</sup>

showed more anti-allodynic effects in the group treated with PRF for 6 min than in the groups treated with PRF for 2 or 4 min. Similarly, Chua et al.<sup>25</sup> claimed that PRF treatment with a pulse width of 20 ms and frequency of 2 Hz for 2 min was insufficient for TN. These data may indicate that short-term PRF treatment is insufficient for good neuromodulatory effects on the Gasserian ganglion. Currently, there is no consensus on the treatment duration, temperature, or voltage parameters for PRF combined with RFT. Different applications and success criteria may explain the significant differences in efficacy reported in various studies. The most important reason for using BNI scores as the primary outcome in our study is that, unlike VAS scores, the BNI assesses both pain and medication use at the same time. For patients who do not respond to medical treatment before radiofrequency treatment, pain may decrease with medical treatment after radiofrequency treatment and these patients should be considered to have benefited from radiofrequency treatment.

Zhao et al.<sup>31</sup> claimed that combining RFT with PRF reduced complications such as facial numbness, masseter muscle weakness, and decreased corneal reflex. Arici et al.<sup>12</sup> reported numbness of the tongue lasting for 1 year in only one of 12 patients who underwent PRF+RFT. In our study, postoperative complications were seen in only two patients. Anesthesia dolorosa, infection, and permanent cranial nerve palsy were not observed in any of our patients. Only one patient experienced transient abducens paralysis and one patient had transient perioral numbness.

This study had certain limitations. First, it is a retrospective study. Second, the number of patients is relatively small and no control group was included. Finally, absence of a neuropathic pain scale records and functional outcome score are other limitations.

#### CONCLUSION

Combined PRF+RFT treatment (2 consecutive rounds of 65°C and 70°C RFT for 60 s each and 42°C PRF for 120 s each before and after) provides significant pain relief and reduction in using analgesic drugs in patients with TN for at least 12 months without any serious complications.

#### ETHICAL DECLARATIONS

**Ethics Committee Approval:** The study was carried out with the permission of Ankara City Hospital No:1 Clinical Researches Ethics Committee (Date: 19.10.2022, Decision No: E1-22-2967).

**Informed Consent:** Because the study was designed retrospectively, no written informed consent form was obtained from patients.

Referee Evaluation Process: Externally peer-reviewed.

**Conflict of Interest Statement:** The authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study has received no financial support.

Author Contributions: All of the authors declare that they have all participated in the design, execution, and analysis of the paper, and that they have approved the final version.

#### **REFERENCES**

- 1. Arnold M. Headache classification committee of the international headache society (IHS) the international classification of headache disorders. *Cephalalgia*. 2018;38(1):1-211.
- Zakrzewska JM, Linskey ME. Trigeminal neuralgia. BMJ. 2014;348:474.
- 3. Van Hecke O, Austin SK, Khan RA, Smith B, Torrance N. Neuropathic pain in the general population: a systematic review of epidemiological studies. *PAIN*<sup>\*</sup>. 2014;155(4):654-662.
- 4. Bharti N, Sujith J, Singla N, Panda NB, Bala I. Radiofrequency thermoablation of the Gasserian ganglion versus the peripheral branches of the trigeminal nerve for treatment of trigeminal neuralgia: a randomized, control trial. *Pain Physician*. 2019;22(2):147.
- 5. Van Zundert J, Patijn J, Hartrick C, Lataster A, Huygen F, Mekhail N. Evidence-based interventional pain medicine: according to clinical diagnoses. *Pain Pract.* 2011;11:423–429.
- 6. Hitchon PW, Holland M, Noeller J, et al. Options in treating trigeminal neuralgia: experience with 195 patients. *Clin Neurol Neurosurg*. 2016;149:166–170.
- Thapa D, Ahuja V, Dass C, Verma P. Management of refractory trigeminal neuralgia using extended duration pulsed radiofrequency application. *Pain Physician*. 2015;18:E433-E435.
- Vanneste T, Van Lantschoot A, Van Boxem K, Van Zundert J. Pulsed radiofrequency in chronic pain. *Curr Opin Anaesthesiol*. 2017;30(5):577-582.
- 9. Sridharan K, Sivaramakrishnan G. Interventions for refractory trigeminal neuralgia: a bayesian mixed treatment comparison network meta-analysis of randomized controlled clinical trials. *Clin Drug Investig.* 2017;37(9):819-831.
- 10. Fang L, Ying S, Tao W, Lan M, Xiaotong Y, Nan J. 3 D CT-Guided Pulsed Radiofrequency Treatment for Trigeminal Neuralgia. *Pain Pract.* 2014;14(1):16-21.
- 11. Fang L, Tao W, Jingjing L, Nan J. Comparison of high-voltagewith standard-voltage pulsed 2015;15(7):595-603.
- 12. Arici T, Kurcaloglu M, Kilic E, Erhan E. Radiofrequency thermocoagulation combined with pulsed radiofrequency for gasserian ganglion blockage. *Agri.* 2018;30:179-182.
- 13. Ren H, Zhao C, Wang X, Shen Y, Meng L, Luo F. The efficacy and safety of the application of pulsed radiofrequency, combined with low-temperature continuous radiofrequency, to the Gasserian ganglion for the treatment of primary trigeminal neuralgia: study protocol for a prospective, open-label, parall. *Pain Physician*. 2021;24(1):89.
- 14. Elawamy A, Abdalla EEM, Shehata GA. Effects of pulsed versus conventional versus combined radiofrequency for the treatment of trigeminal neuralgia: a prospective study. *Pain Physician*. 2017;20(6):E873.
- 15. Kanpolat Y, Savas A, Bekar A, Berk C. Percutaneous controlled radiofrequency trigeminal rhizotomy for the treatment of idiopathic trigeminal neuralgia: 25-year experience with 1600 patients. *Neurosurg.* 2001;48(3):524-534.

- 16.Gunduz HB, Cevik OM, Asilturk M, et al. Percutaneous Radiofrequency Thermocoagulation in Trigeminal Neuralgia: Analysis of Early and Late Outcomes of 156 Cases and 209 Interventions. J Korean Neurosurg Soc. 2021;64(5):827-836.
- 17. Zhou X, Liu Y, Yue Z, Luan D, Zhang H, Han J. Comparison of nerve combing and percutaneous radiofrequency thermocoagulation in the treatment for idiopathic trigeminal neuralgia. *Braz J Otorhinolaryngol.* 2016;82:574-579.
- 18. Tang Y-Z, Jin D, Bian J-J, Li X-Y, Lai G-H, Ni J-X. Long-term outcome of computed tomography–guided percutaneous radiofrequency Thermocoagulation for classic trigeminal neuralgia patients older than 70 years. J Craniofac Surg. 2014;25(4):1292-1295.
- 19. Wu H, Zhou J, Chen J, Gu Y, Shi L, Ni H. Therapeutic efficacy and safety of radiofrequency ablation for the treatment of trigeminal neuralgia: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *J Pain Res.* 2019;12:423.
- 20. Mathews ES, Scrivani SJ. Percutaneous stereotactic radiofrequency thermal rhizotomy for the treatment of trigeminal neuralgia. *Mt Sinai J Med.* 2000;67(4):288-299.
- Cahana A, Van Zundert J, Macrea L, Van Kleef M, Sluijter M. Pulsed radiofrequency: current clinical and biological literature available. *Pain Med.* 2006;7(5):411-423.
- 22.Rehman S, Khan M, Hussain R, Jamshed A. Pulsed radiofrequency modulation for lingual neuralgia. Br J Oral Maxillofac Surg. 2012;50(1):e4-e5.
- 23.Cosman Jr ER, Cosman Sr ER. Electric and thermal field effects in tissue around radiofrequency electrodes. *Pain Med.* 2005;6(6):405-424.
- 24. Bogduk N. Pulsed radiofrequency. Pain Med. 2006;7(5):396-407.
- 25.Chua NHL, Halim W, Beems T, Vissers KC. Pulsed radiofrequency treatment for trigeminal neuralgia. Anesth Pain Med. 2012;1(4):257.
- 26.Erdine S, Ozyalcin NS, Cimen A, Celik M, Talu GK, Disci R. Comparison of pulsed radiofrequency with conventional radiofrequency in the treatment of idiopathic trigeminal neuralgia. *Eur J Pain.* 2007;11(3):309-313.
- 27.Ali Eissa AA, Reyad RM, Saleh EG, El-Saman A. The efficacy and safety of combined pulsed and conventional radiofrequency treatment of refractory cases of idiopathic trigeminal neuralgia: a retrospective study. J Anesth. 2015;29(5):728-733.
- 28.Ding Y, Li H, Hong T, Zhu Y, Yao P, Zhou G. Combination of pulsed radiofrequency with continuous radiofrequency thermocoagulation at low temperature improves efficacy and safety in V2/V3 primary trigeminal neuralgia. *Pain Physician*. 2018;21(5):E545.
- 29. Abdel-Rahman KA, Elawamy AM, Mostafa MF, et al. Combined pulsed and thermal radiofrequency versus thermal radiofrequency alone in the treatment of recurrent trigeminal neuralgia after microvascular decompression: a double blinded comparative study. *Eur J Pain.* 2020;24(2):338-345.
- 30. Tanaka N, Yamaga M, Tateyama S, Uno T, Tsuneyoshi I, Takasaki M. The effect of pulsed radiofrequency current on mechanical allodynia induced with resiniferatoxin in rats. *Anesth Analg.* 2010;111(3):784-790.
- 31.Zhao W, Wang Q, He M, Yang L, Wu B, Ni J. Radiofrequency thermocoagulation combined with pulsed radiofrequency helps relieve postoperative complications of trigeminal neuralgia. *Genet Mol Res.* 2015;14(3):7616-7623.

# The severity of COVID-19 infection in children with leukemia

<sup>®</sup>Ayça Koca Yozgat<sup>1</sup>, <sup>®</sup>Melek Işık<sup>1</sup>, <sup>®</sup>Dilek Kaçar<sup>1</sup>, <sup>®</sup>Zeliha Güzelküçük<sup>1</sup>, <sup>®</sup>Burçin Kurtipek<sup>1</sup>,
 <sup>®</sup>Aslı Turgutoğlu Yılmaz<sup>1</sup>, <sup>®</sup>Volkan Köse<sup>1</sup>, <sup>®</sup>Dilek Gürlek Gökçebay<sup>1</sup>, <sup>®</sup>Turan Bayhan<sup>2</sup>,
 <sup>®</sup>Özlem Arman Bilir<sup>1</sup>, <sup>®</sup>İkbal Ok Bozkaya<sup>1</sup>, <sup>®</sup>Namık Yaşar Özbek<sup>1</sup>, <sup>®</sup>Hüsniye Neşe Yaralı<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Pediatric Hematology and Oncology, Ankara Bilkent City Hospital, University of Health Sciences, Ankara, Turkey <sup>2</sup>Department of Pediatric Hematology and Oncology, Ankara Bilkent City Hospital, Yıldırım Beyazıt University, Ankara, Turkey

**Cite this article as**: Koca Yozgat A, Işık M, Kaçar D, et al. The severity of COVID-19 infection in children with leukemia. *J Med Palliat Care*. 2023;4(4):258-262.

<b>Received:</b> 18.05.2023 • <b>Accepted:</b> 01.07.2023 • <b>Published:</b> 30.08.2023	Received: 18.05.2023	•	Accepted: 01.07.2025	•	Published: 30.08.2023
--	----------------------	---	----------------------	---	-----------------------

#### ABSTRACT

**Aims**: The coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) has been the cause of a global health crisis since the end of 2019. The aim of this study was to evaluate the clinical findings and treatment results of COVID-19 disease in pediatric patients with leukemia.

**Methods**: All the children and adolescents with severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2) positive realtime polymerase chain reaction (PCR) and the presence of underlying leukemia were included in the study.

**Results**: A total of 44 leukemia patients with COVID-19 infection were included in the study. Their primary diseases were as follows: 36 patients were newly diagnosed with acute lymphoblastic leukemia (ALL), four patients were relapsed ALL, two patients were refractory ALL, and two patients were acute myeloblastic leukemia. The mean age of patients was  $104\pm 62$  months. COVID-19 was asymptomatic in 11.4% of patients, mild in 84%, and moderate in 4.5% whereas none of our patients had a severe infection. No severe complications and/or death were observed in our study group.

**Conclusion**: It has been found that the clinical course of COVID-19 is mild in children and adolescents with leukemia and undergoing chemotherapy or immunosuppressive therapy.

Keywords: Children, COVID-19, leukemia

#### **INTRODUCTION**

Severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2) causing coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) has rapidly evolved from an epidemic outbreak in Wuhan, China.<sup>1</sup> As there were more than 2 million cases of COVID-19 worldwide, the World Health Organization declared COVID-19 a pandemic in March 11, 2020.<sup>2</sup> The SARS-CoV-2 viruses are positive single-stranded RNA viruses and primarily manifested as a respiratory tract infection. It may be cause systemic disease including cardiovascular, respiratory, gastrointestinal, neurologic, hematopoietic and immune system.<sup>3</sup> COVID-19 affects all age groups; however, the pediatric population accounts for only 3%-5% of total cases.<sup>4</sup> In children, most cases of COVID-19 are asymptomatic, and studies have revealed that children have less severe symptoms compared to adults.<sup>5</sup> However, some patients develop life-threatening complications such as acute respiratory distress syndrome, thrombosis, and multiorgan failure.<sup>6</sup>

Children with malignancy are frequently immunocompromised due to both disease itself and chemotherapy they receive which put them at high risk for severe infections, the major cause of mortality. Although data on pediatric cancer patients are limited, the mortality rate in pediatric cancer patients with COVID-19 is extremely low.<sup>7</sup>

This study, which was designed as a single-center retrospective observational study, was aimed to evaluate the clinical findings and treatment results of COVID-19 disease in pediatric patients with leukemia.

#### **METHODS**

The study was carried out with the permission of the Ankara City Hospital No:2 Clinical Researches Ethics Committee (Date: 18.01.2023, Decision No: E2-22-3196). All procedures were carried out in accordance with the ethical rules and the principles of the Declaration of Helsinki. An informed written consent form was not obtained due to the retrospective nature of the study.

A single-center retrospective study was conducted in our hospital. All the children and adolescents (aged 0-18 years) attending pediatric hematology with a diagnosis of leukemia with confirmed COVID-19

Corresponding Author: Ayça Koca Yozgat, draycayozgat@yahoo.com



from nasopharyngeal swab between March 2020 to March 2022 were included. Clinical data, demographic characteristics, and laboratory-imaging findings were retrieved from electronic medical files. COVID-19 diagnosis was obtained with real-time reverse transcription polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR) assay (nasopharyngeal swab) for SARS-CoV-2. As our clinic policy nasopharyngeal RT-PCR test was performed in all patients and caregivers with symptoms of respiratory infection or asymptomatic patients and caregivers before hospitalization. Follow-up RT-PCR test data were collected if available. If a patient had RT-PCR positivity after a negative report with minimum 14-days period was accepted re-infection. RT-PCR tests were performed in the Microbiology Department of our hospital. Turnaround time for the COVID-19 RT-PCR test result was 6-12 hours. Data were recorded from the patient files regarding age, sex, type of leukemia, phase of treatment, symptoms, severity of COVID-19, need for hospitalization, treatment interruptions, hospital course, and outcomes. Severity of COVID-19 are described;8

**Asymptomatic:** Patients with no signs or symptoms of COVID-19.

**Mild infection:** Patients with mild symptoms including fever, gastrointestinal symptoms, and upper respiratory tract infection symptoms.

**Moderate infection:** Patients with hypoxia at rest (oxygen saturation < 93%) or presence of pneumonia. Patients with no need for intensive care unit admission.

**Severe infection:** Patients requiring intensive care unit admission for pneumonia or any of the following: 1. Respiratory rate >30 breaths/min (by age; 3-12 months >40, 1-3 years >30, 3-12 years >25, >12 years >20 breaths/ min); 2. PaO<sub>2</sub>/FiO<sub>2</sub> < 300; 3. Lung involvement > 50% on imaging within 24-48 h 4. Mechanical ventilation, septic shock, or multiorgan dysfunction.

Febrile neutropenia was defined in individuals with hematological malignancies who showed an absolute neutrophil count of less than 500/mm<sup>3</sup> or between 500-1000/mm<sup>3</sup> and an expected neutrophil to decrease below 500/mm<sup>3</sup> within 24-48 h, and who had a fever as a single temperature of  $\geq$ 38.3°C or >38.0°C sustained over an hour.<sup>9</sup> COVID-19 recovery was defined by the disappearance of the clinical symptoms in symptomatic patients. The patient was discharged when the clinical symptom improved, and the control RT-PCR result was negative.

#### **Statistical Analysis**

Statistical analyses were performed using the SPSS 15.0 statistical package programme. Descriptive statistics of the numerical parametric data were calculated as

mean±standard deviation. Categorical variables were described as frequency rates and percentages.

#### RESULTS

The data of 139 pediatric patients with a diagnosis of acute leukemia who were assessed for SARS-CoV-2 by RT-PCR between March 2020 and March 2022 were evaluated retrospectively. The diagnosis of 117 patients was acute lymphoblastic leukemia (ALL) and 22 was acute myeloblastic leukemia (AML). A total of 44 leukemia patients with COVID-19 infection were included in the study. 36 patients were newly diagnosed ALL, four patients were relapsed ALL, two patients were refractory ALL, two patients were AML. Bone marrow transplantation was done in three of these patients due to high-risk ALL, and these patients had COVID-19 infection while receiving immunosuppressive therapy after transplantation. COVID-19 infection developed during induction, consolidation, or re-induction therapy in 16 of our patients with acute lymphoblastic leukemia and during maintenance therapy in 17 patients. The mean age of patients was 104±62 months; 57% were males, 42% were females. The characteristic features of the patients are described in Table 1.

Table 1. Characteristics and	laboratory details of the pa	atients
Patient characteristics	n	%
Age (month)	104±62	
Sex		
Male	25	57
Female	19	43
Underlying diagnosis		
Pre-B ALL	36	83
Relapsed ALL	4	9
Refractory ALL	2	4
AML	2	4
Haemoglobin, g/dL	9.1 (7-11.5)	
White blood cells (/mm <sup>3</sup> )	1900 (400- 3800)	
Neutrophil count (/mm <sup>3</sup> )	700 (100-1600)	
Lymphocyte count(/mm <sup>3</sup> )	980 (550- 1800)	
Platelet count (/mm <sup>3</sup> )	84000 (11000-183000)	
CRP (mg/L)	68 (10-195)	

The most common symptoms were fever (n=20, 45.4%), cough (n=15, 34%), sore throat (n=4, 9%), nasal congestion (n=3, 6%), respectively. Mean duration of febrile days was  $2.5\pm2.4$  days. The COVID-19 RT-PCR test was positive at the time of initial diagnosis in four patients, and these patients presented with fever. These patients were admitted to our infection service with a diagnosis of ALL and, steroid treatment was started in accordance with the chemotherapy protocol, and intrathecal treatment was performed within the first 3 days. In ALL patients, 6 patients were receiving

induction therapy, 6 were receiving consolidation therapy, 4 were receiving re-induction therapy, 17 were receiving maintenance therapy, 4 were receiving relapsed therapy, 2 were receiving salvage therapy, and 1 patient was in pre-transplantation period and 2 patients were in the post-transplant period. Two patients were receiving AML protocol.

Neutropenia was present in 54.5% of our patient. The mean neutrophil count of our neutropenic patients was  $520\pm 415/\text{mm}^3$ . None of the patients had a positive blood or catheter culture. The treatment of patients who received active chemotherapy were interrupted until the SARS-CoV-2 RT-PCR result was negative. The mean days for PCR negativity was  $12.3\pm 8.1$  days. One of our patients became negative on the  $45^{\text{th}}$  day and chemotherapy of this patient was started when the COVID-19 cycle threshold value (the number of cycles that the fluorescent signals undergo to reach the threshold and < 25 values indicate high viral load and >25 indicate low viral load) was 27 on the  $39^{\text{th}}$  day of COVID-19 RT-PCR positivity.

According to the disease severity score, 5 patients (11.4%) were asymptomatic, 37 patients (84%) had mild infection, and 2 patients (4.5%) had moderate infection whereas none of our patients had severe infection. One ALL patient receiving maintenance treatment and one with refractory disease developed moderate infection. The patient who was on maintenance therapy, had bilateral air bronchograms and patchy consolidations in her thorax computed tomography, consistent with COVID-19 pneumonia (Figure 1) and corticosteroid treatment was given with antibiotics. After 4 weeks of hospitalization, this patient was discharged and continued maintenance therapy. In two patients, COVID-19 RT-PCR positivity was detected again approximately two months after their test became negative and the chemotherapy of these patients were interrupted again.

None of the patients developed multisystem inflammatory syndrome during follow-up. No severe complications and/ or death were observed in our study group.

#### DISCUSSION

In the past two years, it has been clearly demonstrated that critical disease due to COVID-19 is rare in children and the disease progresses milder in children compared with adults.<sup>10</sup> Although few data are available regarding the effect of COVID-19 on pediatric patients with leukemia, the rate of the asymptomatic disease has been reported between 30-80%.<sup>11,12</sup> Among patients with all types of malignancy and COVID-19, children also experience less morbidity and mortality than adults. Only 4-9% of pediatric oncology patients experience a severe or critical COVID-19 course compared to 55% of adult oncology patients.<sup>13,14</sup> Furthermore, the mortality rate of COVID-19-positive pediatric oncology patients was 4%, however mortality rate was 28% in adults with cancer and COVID-19.<sup>15-17</sup>

In this study, 58% of the patients were male, which was consistent with the other studies that reported no significant differences between gender in pediatric patients.<sup>18</sup>

The most common presenting symptom of our patients with COVID-19 were fever as the patients that reported in the most international studies.<sup>19,20</sup> Most pediatric cancer patients with COVID-19 were noted to have a relatively mild illness and it has been claimed that hospitalized cancer patients with COVID-19 were often admitted because of problems with their primary diseases rather than complications of COVID-19 infection.<sup>11,12</sup> Similarly, most of our patients had mild infection, whereas only two patients had moderate infection. Although febrile neutropenia was thought to be a risk factor for a severe COVID-19 infection, we could not observe this in our patients.<sup>21</sup> In the Global COVID-19 in Childhood Cancer Registry, a severe disease frequency was found as 18.4% and death was reported in 3.4% of children with malignancy.<sup>22</sup> In our cohort, none of our patients were followed up in the intensive care unit and no death was observed. Further, none of our patients developed any of the chronic complications of COVID-19, including multisystem inflammatory syndrome in children, after recovering



Figure 1a,1b. A computed tomographic scan of the chest showing bilateral air bronchograms and patchy consolidation

from the infection. MIS-C is a heterogeneous manifestations of systemic inflammation and shock and increasingly reported among children and adolescents who already developed antibody against COVID-19.<sup>23</sup> In previous studies, the rates of hospitalization in intensive care, respiratory support and mortality were found to be 63-80%, 33-56% and 0.8-3%, respectively, in healthy children who developed MISC.<sup>24</sup> Our results may be explained by the role of chemotherapy-related immune suppression in the protection against the development of cytokine release storm.<sup>25</sup>

In our study, none of the patients had positive blood cultures. Sepulveda et al.<sup>26</sup> reported that bloodstream infections are very rare in adult and non-malignant patients with COVID-19, like our findings but there are no studies available in pediatric patients.

Chemotherapy was withheld even in asymptomatic patients for all COVID-19 positive patients. So far, no increase in malignancy-related morbidity, relapse or mortality due to this delay of chemotherapy has been noticed.

This study has some limitations. First, it was a retrospective study, and our cohort included a small number of patients. It may be difficult to interpret the data and come to a definite conclusion with a such limited patient group, but all novel information about COVID-19 in special patient groups is valuable for researchers. More prospective studies with larger sample sizes are needed in this subject to elucidate the long-term follow-up results in pediatric patients with leukemia.

#### CONCLUSION

It has been found that the clinical course of COVID-19 is mild in children and adolescents with leukemia and undergoing chemotherapy or immunosuppressive therapy.

#### ETHICAL DECLARATIONS

**Ethics Committee Approval:** The study was carried out with the permission of the Ankara City Hospital No:2 Clinical Researches Ethics Committee (Date: 18.01.2023, Decision No: E2-22-3196).

**Informed Consent:** Because the study was designed retrospectively, no written informed consent form was obtained from patients.

Referee Evaluation Process: Externally peer-reviewed.

**Conflict of Interest Statement:** The authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study has received no financial support.

**Author Contributions:** All of the authors declare that they have all participated in the design, execution, and analysis of the paper, and that they have approved the final version.

#### REFERENCES

- Zhu N, Zhang D, Wang W, et al. A Novel Coronavirus from patients with pneumonia in China, 2019. N Engl J Med. 2020; 382(8):727-733. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa2001017
- Al-Qahtani AA. Severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus
   (SARS-CoV-2): Emergence, history, basic and clinical aspects. *Saudi J Biol Sci.* 2020;27(10):2531-2538. doi:10.1016/j. sjbs.2020.04.033
- Kannan S, Shaik Syed Ali P, Sheeza A, Hemalatha K. COVID-19 (Novel Coronavirus 2019) - recent trends. *Eur Rev Med Pharmacol Sci.* 2020;24(4):2006-2011. doi:10.26355/ eurrev\_202002\_20378
- 4. Dorantes-Acosta E, Ávila-Montiel D, Klünder-Klünder M, Juárez-Villegas L, Márquez-González H. Survival and complications in pediatric patients with cancer and COVID-19: a meta-analysis. *Front Oncol.* 2021;10:608282. doi:10.3389/fonc.2020.608282
- 5. Cuneo A, Scarfò L, Reda G, et al. Chronic lymphocytic leukemia management in Italy during the COVID-19 pandemic: a Campus CLL report. *Blood.* 2020;136(6):763-766. doi:10.1182/ blood.2020006854
- Huang C, Wang Y, Li X, et al. Clinical features of patients infected with 2019 novel coronavirus in Wuhan, China. *Lancet.* 2020;395(10223):497-506. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30183-5
- André N, Rouger-Gaudichon J, Brethon B, et al. COVID-19 in pediatric oncology from French pediatric oncology and hematology centers: High risk of severe forms?. *Pediatr Blood Cancer.* 2020;67(7):e28392. doi:10.1002/pbc.28392
- 8. Qatawneh MA, Altarawneh M, Alhazaimeh R, et al. Manifestations of COVID-19 infection in children with malignancy: A single-center experience in Jordan. *World J Virol.* 2022;11(5):321-330. doi:10.5501/wjv.v11.i5.321
- 9. Freifeld, A.G., E.J. Bow, K.A. Sepkowitz, et al., Clinical practice guideline for the use of antimicrobial agents in neutropenic patients with cancer: 2010 update by the Infectious Diseases Society of America. *Clin Infect Dis.* 2011;52(4):427-431.
- 10. Ludvigsson JF. Systematic review of COVID-19 in children shows milder cases and a better prognosis than adults. Acta Paediatr. 2020;109(6):1088-1095. doi:10.1111/apa.15270
- 11. Kebudi R, Kurucu N, Tuğcu D, et al. COVID-19 infection in children with cancer and stem cell transplant recipients in Turkey: A nationwide study. *Pediatr Blood Cancer.* 2021;68(6):e28915. doi:10.1002/pbc.28915
- 12. Radhakrishnan V, Ovett J, Rajendran A, et al. COVID19 in children with cancer in low- and middle-income countries: Experience from a cancer center in Chennai, India. *Pediatr Hematol Oncol.* 2021;38(2):161-167. doi:10.1080/08880018.2020 .1831113
- Madhusoodhan PP, Pierro J, Musante J, et al. Characterization of COVID-19 disease in pediatric oncology patients: The New York-New Jersey regional experience. *Pediatr Blood Cancer*. 2021;68(3):e28843. doi:10.1002/pbc.28843
- 14. de Rojas T, Pérez-Martínez A, Cela E, et al. COVID-19 infection in children and adolescents with cancer in Madrid. *Pediatr Blood Cancer.* 2020;67(7):e28397. doi:10.1002/pbc.28397
- 15. Rouger-Gaudichon J, Thébault E, Félix A, et al. Impact of the first wave of COVID-19 on pediatric oncology and hematology: a report from the French Society of Pediatric Oncology. *Cancers* (Basel). 2020;12(11):3398. doi:10.3390/cancers12113398

- 16. Palomo-Collí MÁ, Fuentes-Lugo AD, Cobo-Ovando SR, Juárez-Villegas L. COVID-19 in children and adolescents with cancer from a single center in Mexico City. J Pediatr Hematol Oncol. 2021;43(7):e1047-e1048. doi:10.1097/MPH.000000000002040
- Lee LY, Cazier JB, Angelis V, et al. COVID-19 mortality in patients with cancer on chemotherapy or other anticancer treatments: a prospective cohort study [published correction appears in Lancet. 2020 Aug 22;396(10250):534]. *Lancet.* 2020;395(10241):1919-1926. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(20)31173-9
- 18.Dong Y, Mo X, Hu Y, et al. Epidemiology of COVID-19 among children in China. *Pediatrics*. 2020;145(6):e20200702. doi:10.1542/peds.2020-0702
- 19.Boulad F, Kamboj M, Bouvier N, Mauguen A, Kung AL. COVID-19 in children with cancer in New York City. JAMA Oncol. 2020;6(9):1459-1460. doi:10.1001/jamaoncol.2020.2028
- 20.Gampel B, Troullioud Lucas AG, Broglie L, et al. COVID-19 disease in New York City pediatric hematology and oncology patients. *Pediatr Blood Cancer*. 2020;67(9):e28420. doi:10.1002/ pbc.28420
- 21.Balduzzi A, Brivio E, Rovelli A, et al. Lessons after the early management of the COVID-19 outbreak in a pediatric transplant and hemato-oncology center embedded within a COVID-19 dedicated hospital in Lombardia, Italy. Estote parati. *Bone Marrow Transplant.* 2020;55(10):1900-1905. doi:10.1038/s41409-020-0895-4
- 22.Kebudi R, Chantada G, Kurucu N, Tuğcu D, Mukkada S, C Moreira D. COVID-19: consequences for children with cancer in Turkey and Globally. *Turk Arch Pediatr.* 2021;56(4):295-299. doi:10.5152/TurkArchPediatr.2021.21134
- 23.Feldstein LR, Rose EB, Horwitz SM, et al. Multisystem inflammatory syndrome in U.S. children and adolescents. *N Engl J Med.* 2020;383(4):334-346. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa2021680
- 24.Dufort EM, Koumans EH, Chow EJ, et al. Multisystem inflammatory syndrome in children in New York State. N Engl J Med. 2020;383(4):347-358. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa2021756
- 25. Minotti C, Tirelli F, Barbieri E, Giaquinto C, Donà D. How is immunosuppressive status affecting children and adults in SARS-CoV-2 infection? a systematic review. *J Infect.* 2020;81(1):e61-e66. doi:10.1016/j.jinf.2020.04.026
- 26. Sepulveda J, Westblade LF, Whittier S, et al. Bacteremia and blood culture utilization during COVID-19 surge in New York City. J *Clin Microbiol.* 2020;58(8):e00875-20. doi:10.1128/JCM.00875-20



# The clinical course of COVID-19 in pregnant and non-pregnant women

#### <sup>®</sup>Fatih Seğmen<sup>1</sup>, <sup>®</sup>Elmas Uysal<sup>1</sup>, <sup>®</sup>Gamze Kılıçarslan<sup>1</sup>, <sup>®</sup>Deniz Erdem<sup>1</sup>, <sup>®</sup>Emine Nilgün Zengin<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Intensive Care Unit, Ankara Bilkent City Hospital, Ankara, Turkey <sup>2</sup>Department of Anesthesiology and Reanimation, Ankara Bilkent City Hospital, Ankara, Turkey

**Cite this article as**: Seğmen F, Uysal E, Kılıçarslan G, Erdem D, Zengin EN. The clinical course of COVID-19 in pregnant and non-pregnant women. *J Med Palliat Care*. 2023;4(4):263-269.

Received: 12.06.2023	•	Accepted: 01.07.2023	*	Published: 30.08.2023	
----------------------	---	----------------------	---	-----------------------	--

#### ABSTRACT

**Aims**: Pregnancy is a physiological condition that predisposes women to respiratory complications of viral infections thus, bringing the risk of developing more severe disease. The aim of this research was to elucidate the clinical course of COVID-19 in pregnant and non-pregnant women of childbearing age. Mortality rate, laboratory parameters, the occurence of cytokine storm in both groups and the response to treatment have been investigated.

**Methods**: A total of 88 women of childbearing age with a diagnosis of COVID-19 disease has been retrospectively analyzed. Age, comorbidity, length of stay in the intensive care unit and treatment regimen of patients have been obtained from hospital database. Ferritin, IL-6, CRP, procalcitonin, D-dimer, urea, creatinine, GFR, ALT, AST, LDH, lymphocyte count, neutrophil count, white blood cell count were evaluated. Clinical response such as reduction in oxygen requirement and vasopressor utilization before and after treatment were examined

**Results**: The rate of RT - PCR positive results were statistical significantly higher in pregnant women (p=0.003). The median WBC, lymphocyte and leukocyte values of the pregnant patients were higher (p=0.038, p=0.006 and p=0.035, respectively). The median hemoglobin, LDH and ferritin values of pregnant women were lower than those of non-pregnant individuals (p=0.032, p<0.001 and p=0.010, respectively). Mortality has been observed wit a rate of 17.5% in second trimester and 15% in the third trimester while 22.5% of women in the second trimester and 45% of women in the third trimester have survived COVID-19 infection.

**Conclusion**: Regarding the results of this study, we have observed differences in WBC, lymphocyte and leukocyte, median hemoglobin, LDH and ferritin values of pregnant women and non-pregnant individuals. Additionally, mortality rate was also comparable.

Keywords: COVID-19, pregnancy, mortality, D-dimer

#### INTRODUCTION

The novel Coronavirus disease (COVID-19), also called SARS-CoV-2, emerged as an urgent global public health problem, has rapidly spread to the rest of China and beyond into a pandemic after it was first reported in Wuhan, Hubei Province, China in December 2019.<sup>1,2</sup> In parallel with this, researches on COVID-19 have increased in every field and took their place in the literature.<sup>3,4</sup> The critical point in the management of any infectious disease is the care of the vulnerable population. It is known that pregnant women are disproportionately affected by respiratory diseases associated with increased infectious morbidity and maternal mortality rate.<sup>5,6</sup> According to the report by World Health Organization (WHO) on March 3, the predicted global mortality rate was 3.4% for COVID-19 infection.<sup>7</sup>

Pregnancy is a physiological condition that predisposes women to respiratory complications of viral infections. Infection of pregnant women with respiratory viruses due to physiological changes in the immune and cardio-pulmonary systems brings the risk of developing more severe disease. Virus infections are known to be responsible for serious complications during pregnancy, including endotracheal intubation, hospitalization in the intensive care unit (ICU), renal failure, and death.<sup>5,6</sup> The case fatality rate due to SARS-CoV infection in pregnant women is approximately 25%.<sup>5</sup> There is no evidence that COVID-19 causes intrauterine infection and creates a congenital infection, but it is difficult to make a definite decision due to the low number of cases.

Corresponding Author: Emine Nilgün Zengin, nilbavullu@gmail.com



One of the largest series on COVID-19 in pregnancy is the study that included 215 pregnant patients during the New York pandemic attack.<sup>8</sup> SARS-CoV-2 positivity was detected at a rate of 15% in the screening performed in pregnant women (n=33) and it was stated that the majority of these patients were asymptomatic. Accordingly, it was reported that 13.5% of asymptomatic patients were found to be positive for SARS-CoV-2. In another study, it was observed that symptoms developed during labor or in the postpartum period in 71% of cases that were asymptomatic at presentation.<sup>9</sup>

United States Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, it was reported that the rate of asymptomatic cases in pregnant and non-pregnant patients was similar. Accordingly, 97.1% of pregnant women and 96.9% of non-pregnant women were symptomatic. In addition, the frequency of symptoms in pregnant and non-pregnant patients was similar.<sup>10</sup>

Pregnancy and birth in general, does not increase the risk of SARS-CoV-2 transmission and does not worsen the clinical course of COVID-19 disease compared to women of similar age who are not pregnant.<sup>8,9</sup> In most of the cases (>90%), mothers recover without the need for delivery.<sup>11-15</sup> However, considering age, underlying diseases and ethnicity in pregnant women, the rates of intensive care admissions were higher (1.5% vs. 0.9%; RR 1.5, 95% CI 1.2-1.8) and it was reported that the requirement for mechanical ventilation was more frequent (0.5% vs. 0.3%; RR 1.7, 95% CI 1.2-2.4) but mortality rates did not change.<sup>10</sup>

Again, in a study conducted in the United States, it was shown that 27% of pregnant women with COVID-19 were mild, 26% were seriously ill and 5% were critically ill.<sup>16</sup> In addition, serious disease is more common in late pregnancy.<sup>17</sup>

The frequency of preterm birth and cesarean section increases in cases with COVID-19 during pregnancy. Fever and hypoxemia may increase preterm labor due to premature rupture of membranes and abnormal fetal heart rate patterns. However, preterm birth can be seen in patients without serious respiratory disease. In a systematic review examining 790 cases who had COVID-19 during pregnancy, the delivery rate before 37 weeks was reported as 23% (OR: 2.28, 95% CI 0.92-5.65) and the cesarean rate was 72%.<sup>18</sup> In a study conducted in the United Kingdom involving 427 pregnant COVID-19 patients, the rate of preterm delivery was reported as 27% and the rate of cesarean section as 59%.<sup>19</sup> However, most of the preterm deliveries were iatrogenic rather than spontaneous.<sup>20</sup> Although data on the first trimester are limited, the risk of spontaneous abortion does not seem to increase in pregnant women with COVID-19.<sup>15,21</sup>

The aim of this research was to elucidate the clinical course of COVID-19 in pregnant and non-pregnant women of childbearing age. Mortality rate, laboratory parameters, the occurence of cytokine storm in both groups and the response to treatment have been investigated.

#### **METHODS**

The study was carried out with the permission of the Ankara City Hospital No:1 Clinical Researches Ethics Committee (Date: 12/01/2022, Decision No: E1-22-2293). All procedures were carried out in accordance with the ethical rules and the principles of the Declaration of Helsinki.

The study was designed as a single-center and retrospective study. Patients over the age of 18 years, who have been admitted to our institution between 01.03.2020 and 01.03.2022 with a confirmed reverse transcription -polymerase chain reaction (RT - PCR) result and radiologic findings have been included in this research.

Age, comorbidity, length of stay in the intensive care unit and treatment regimen of pregnant and non-pregnant female patients of childbearing with a confirmed diagnosis of COVID-19 have been obtained from hospital database.

Ferritin, interleukin-6 (IL-6), C-reactive protein (CRP), procalcitonin, D-dimer, urea, creatinine, glomerular filtration rate (GFR), aspartate aminotransferase (AST), alanine aminotransferase (ALT), lactate dehydrogenase (LDH), white blood cell (WBC) count, lymphocyte count, neutrophil count, and platelet count were evaluated.

Clinical response such as reduction in oxygen requirement and vasopressor utilization before and after treatment were examined. In addition, mortality rate, laboratory parameters, the occurence of cytokine storm in both groups and the response to treatment have been investigated.

#### Inclusion and Exclusion Criteria

Women over 18 years of age, with childbearing potential who had a confirmed diagnosis of COVID-19 via laboratory and radiologic parameters have been enrolled in this study. Women out of childbearing age, individuals who had passed 14 days after RT - PCR positivity on post-covid period have been excluded from the study.

#### **Data Analysis and Statistics**

Shapiro Wilk test was utilized for assessing whether the variables follow normal distribution or not. Continuous variables were presented as median (minimum:maximum) and mean±standard deviation values. Categorical variables were reported as n (%). According to the normality test results, Independent sample t test or Mann Whitney U test was used in comparison between two groups. Pearson Chi-square test, Fisher's exact test and Fisher Freeman Halton Test were used for comparing categorical variables. SPSS (IBM Corp. Released 2012. IBM SPSS Statistics for Windows, Version 21.0, Armonk, NY: IBM Corp.) was used for statistical analysis and. A p value <0.05 was considered statistically significant.

#### RESULTS

A total of 88 women of childbearing age with a diagnosis of COVID-19 disease has been retrospectively analyzed (**Figure**).

The comparison of age, RT - PCR result, computed tomography (CT), treatment and laboratory parameters

have been elaborated in **Table 1**. When the table was examined, no statistically significant difference was found between the groups in terms of age distribution (p=0.096). There was a statistical significance between the groups according to the RT - PCR results, and it was seen that the rate of those with positive PCR results was higher in the pregnant women (p=0.003).



Figure. Flow chart of the patients.

	n	Pregnant	n	Non Pregnant	p-value
Age (years)	60	29 (23:40)	28	34.50 (20:39)	0.096ª
RT - PCR	60		28		0.003 <sup>b</sup>
Positive		56 (93.33%)		19 (67.86%)	
Negative		4 (6.67%)		9 (32.14%)	
CT Result	21		25		>0.99 <sup>b</sup>
COVID-19 findings		20 (95.24%)		23 (92%)	
No COVID-19 findings		1 (4.76%)		2 (8%)	
WBC	60	9.35 (4.10:29.60)	28	6.61 (2.35:37.60)	0.038ª
Lymphocyte	60	0.75 (0.15:4.50)	28	0.62 (0.14:1.25)	0.006ª
Neutrophil	60	7.65 (2.79:26.30)	28	5.65 (1.94:35.60)	0.035ª
Platelet	60	295.50 (99:720)	28	268.50 (58:478)	0.284ª
Hemoglobin	60	11.20 (5.70:15.20)	28	11.80 (4.60:15.70)	0.032ª
AST	60	41 (12:733)	28	43.50 (12:237)	0.893ª
ALT	60	25.50 (5:550)	28	25 (6:310)	0.788ª
LDH	60	383.50 (213:3821)	28	529 (314:1081)	$< 0.001^{a}$
Ferritin	60	84.50 (11:1748)	28	177 (10:1075)	0.010 <sup>a</sup>
CRP	60	83 (0.20:198)	28	73.50 (25:218)	0.230ª
IL - 6	60	12.50 (2:1000)	28	10 (2:1360)	0.943ª
D - dimer	60	1.73 (0.19:31)	28	1.21 (0.29:26)	0.081ª
H SCORE	58	2 (0:4)	28	2 (1:5)	0.989ª
PCT	60	0.13 (0.02:3.70)	28	0.06 (0.02:36)	0.114ª
Steroid usage	59		28		0.436 <sup>c</sup>
dxm		2 (3.39%)		1 (3.57%)	
40 mg		8 (13.56%)		1 (3.57%)	
80 mg		7 (11.86%)		4 (14.29%)	
250 mg		24 (40.68%)		9 (32.14%)	
>250 mg		12 (20.34%)		8 (28.57%)	
yok		4 (6.78%)		5 (17.86%)	

Data are expressed as n (%) and median (minimum:maximum). a: Mann Whitney U Test, b: Fisher's Exact test, c: Fisher Freeman Halton Test, COVID-19: Coronavirus disease 2019; RT - PCR: reverse transcription - polymerase chain reaction; IL-6: interleukin-6; CRP: C-reactive protein; AST: aspartate aminotransferase; ALT: alanine aminotransferase; LDH: lactate dehydrogenase; WBC: white blood cell ; CT: computed tomography; PCT: procalcitonin

It was determined that there was a statistically significant difference between the groups in terms of WBC, lymphocyte, leukocyte, hemoglobin, LDH and ferritin values. It is observed that the median WBC, lymphocyte and leukocyte values of the pregnant patients were higher (p=0.038, p=0.006, and p=0.035, respectively). The median hemoglobin, LDH and ferritin values of pregnant women were lower than those of non-pregnant individuals (p=0.032, p<0.001, and p=0.010, respectively). No statistically significant difference was found in the comparisons of other variables included in Table 1 (p>0.05).

There was no statistically significant difference between the groups in terms of treatment intervention. Entubation, Continuous Renal Replacement Therapy (CRRT), hemodiafiltration (HDF), Extracorporeal membrane oxygenation (ECMO), non - invasive mechanical ventilation (NIMV), vasopressor inotropic usage variables did not differ between the groups (Table 2) (p>0.05). Since the number of patients who underwent mechanical ventilation (MV) in the study groups was insufficient for statistical comparison, no significance has been achieved. Additionally, mortality, bacterial colonisation, onset of symptoms, duration of MV and ICU stay was comparable between pregnant and non - preganant women (Table 2).

There was no statistically significant difference between the number of patients in the 2nd and 3rd trimesters, post - partum period or non - pregnant women (Table 3) (p>0.05).

Majortiy of the patients (75%) had no comorbidity, while asthma has been observed in 5.68% individuals, diabetes mellitus 2.27% and hypothyroidism in 2.27% of the enrolled subjects (Table 4).

The mortality rate of pregnant women has been denoted in **Table 5**. When the table was examined, mortality has been observed in 17.5% in second trimester and 15% in the third trimester while 22.5% of women in the second trimester and 45% of women in the third trimester have survived COVID-19 infection.

Table 3. Pregnancy status of stu	ıdy population
	n=88
2 <sup>nd</sup> trimester	16 (18.18%)
3 <sup>rd</sup> trimesters	24 (27.27%)
Post-partum	20 (22.73%)
Non Pregnant	28 (31.82%)
Data are expressed as n(%).	

	n	Pregnant	n	Non Pregnant	p value
Entubation	60		28		0.134 <sup>d</sup>
No		20 (33.33%)		5 (17.86%)	
Yes		40 (66.67%)		23 (82.14%)	
NHFO	60		28		0.732 <sup>d</sup>
No		49 (81.67%)		22 (78.57%)	
Yes		11 (18.33%)		6 (21.43%)	
NIMV Requirement	59		28		>0.99 <sup>b</sup>
No		4 (6.78%)		2 (7.14%)	
Yes		55 (93.22%)		26 (92.86%)	
Vasopressor inotropic usage	60		28		$0.414^{d}$
No		13 (21.67%)		4 (14.29%)	
Yes		47 (78.33%)		24 (85.71%)	
HDF	60		28		0.318 <sup>b</sup>
No		0		1 (3.57%)	
Yes		60 (100%)		27 (96.43%)	
CRRT	60		28		0.538 <sup>b</sup>
No		1 (1.67%)		1 (3.57%)	
Yes		59 (98.33%)		27 (96.43%)	
ECMO	60		28		0.173 <sup>b</sup>
No		5 (8.33%)		0	
Yes		55 (91.67%)		28 (100%)	
Mortality	60		28		$0.197^{d}$
Survived		44 (73.33%)		24 (85.71%)	
Deceased		16 (26.67%)		4 (14.29%)	
Bacterial Colonisation	60		28		0.478 <sup>d</sup>
No		21 (35%)		12 (42.86%)	
Yes		39 (65%)		16 (57.14%)	
Onset of symptoms	60	5 (1:17)	28	4 (1:10)	0.101ª
Duration of MV*	20	4.50 (1:28)	4	13.50 (4:35)	-
ICU Stay	60	6 (1:40)	28	7.5 (2:50)	0.261ª

Data are expressed as n (%) and median (minimum:maximum). a: Mann Whitney U Test, b: Fisher's Exact test, d:Pearson Chi-Square Test, \* Since the number of units was insufficient for statistical analysis, comparisons between groups could not be made. HFNO: high-flow nasal oxygen; CRRT: Continuous Renal Replacement Therapy; HDF: hemodiafiltration; ECMO: Extracorporeal membrane oxygenation; NIMV: non - invasive mechanical ventilation; MV: mechanical ventilation; ICU: intensive care unit

	n=88
Asthma	5 (5.68%)
Multipl Cerebral Infarct +Aortic Vegetation + HIV+	1 (1.14%)
DM	2 (2.27%)
DM (Diabetic Ketoacidosis)	1 (1.14%)
Down Syndrome	1 (1.14%)
Hypothyroidism	2 (2.27%)
Hypertension	1 (1.14%)
Hyperteinsion+CRF+Mental Retardation	1 (1.14%)
Valve Replacement	1 (1.14%)
Malignancy (Cured lymphoma)	1 (1.14%)
Obesity	1 (1.14%)
SLE	1 (1.14%)
Thalassemia Carrier	1 (1.14%)
Long QT Syndrome	1 (1.14%)
None	66 (75%)
Data are expressed as n(%). DM: diabetes mellitus; SLE: Systemic lupu CRF: chronic renal failure.	ıs erythematosu

	n	2 <sup>nd</sup> Trimester	n	3 <sup>rd</sup> Trimester	p value
Mortality	16		24		0.215 <sup>d</sup>
Survived		9 (22.50%)		18 (45%)	
Deceased		7 (17.50%)		6 (15%)	
Duration of MV	8	3 (1:24)	8	4.50 (1:19)	$0.798^{a}$
ICU Stay	16	5.50 (1:31)	24	7 (2:28)	0.576ª
H SCORE	16	$2.31{\pm}1.40$	22	2±1.07	0.440 <sup>e</sup>

deviation, a: Mann Whitney U Test, d:Pearson Chi-Square Test, e: Independent Sample t Test, ICU: intensive care unit; MV: mechanical ventilation.

#### DISCUSSION

Due to its physiological structure, the pregnancy period reduces the defense of women against viral infections and suppresses the immune system. It is known that pregnant women have an increased risk of morbidity and mortality in respiratory tract infections such as influenza. Therefore, pregnant women are considered to be a risky group for COVID-19.22 In a large international systematic review, it was found that the mortality rate of pregnant women with COVID-19 was not high, but their care needs were increased.23 In published articles it has been determined that COVID-19 causes complications such as premature rupture of membranes, preterm labor and fetal distress in pregnant women.23,24

It has been reported that premature rupture of membranes develops, and an emergency cesarean section was performed in one pregnant woman due to preterm labor. In a study conducted by Zhu et al.25 in nine pregnant women with COVID-19, fetal distress was reported in six of them. In this context, pregnant women infected with COVID-19 should be followed closely by healthcare professionals in terms of possible complications.

Although it has been reported that pregnant women in the third trimester are at higher risk, it has also been reported that maternal deaths from COVID-19 are not at an alarming level.26,27 In a study examining the effect of severe acute respiratory syndrome on pregnancy, it was reported that, diseases that cause severe respiratory symptoms may trigger fetal death, miscarriage, and congenital anomalies during early pregnancy.28 In addition, in a study conducted in the United Kingdom, the maternal mortality rate was found to be 5.8/100.000.19 In this study mortality has been d observed in 17.5% in second trimester and 15% in the third trimester, while 22.5% of women in the second trimester and 45% of women in the third trimester have survived COVID-19 infection.

It is recommended to perform CT and RT-PCR tests in the diagnosis of COVID-19, and it is reported that both should be performed in order to establish the definitive diagnosis in the most reliable way.29 Ground glass opacities detected on CT are found in most patients with COVID-19 and recommended for diagnosis. Exposure of the fetus to radiation in CT is very low.30,31 Despite this, American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists recommends that CT should be performed by protecting the abdomen when necessary.32 In this study there was a statistical significance between the groups according to the RT - PCR results, and it was seen that the rate of those with positive PCR results was higher in the pregnant women.

Studies have shown that increased amounts of proinflammatory cytokines in serum are associated with pulmonary inflammation and extensive lung injury. The severity of the cytokine storm may be one of the mechanisms involved in the occurrence, development and prognosis of COVID-19. Complete blood count, IL-6, D-dimer and other laboratory parameters can be stated as an important predictor of inflammatory progression both in the diagnosis of COVID-19 and in intensive care hospitalization.33 In studies with COVID-19 it was observed that while mild WBC increase was observed in patients with severe disease symptoms, there was a significant increase in patients who were deceased. The increase in leukocyte levels can be counted as a parameter that shows the deterioration of the clinic. In addition to leukocytosis, an increase in neutrophils and a decrease in lymphocytes, monocytes and eosinophils were found in various studies.34 In this study we have observed that the median WBC, lymphocyte and leukocyte values of the pregnant patients were statistically higher than nonpregnan women.

Cytokin storm plays an important role in critical patient groups with SARS-CoV-2 infection which is mainly characterized by elevated plasma IL-6 levels.33 According to recent COVID-19 studies it was elaborated that the level of IL-6 in the severe group was higher than that in the moderate group, suggesting that IL-6 can be used as a biomarker for severity assessment.35 However, the correlation of IL-6 levels in critically ill patients is still unknown. It the current study the decrease IL-6 levels after COVID-19 in the group with mortality was significantly higher compared to pre-COVID-19 levels. In this study there was no difference in the occurence of cytokine storm between pregnant and non-pregnant patients.

Ferritin, a protein that functions as an iron storage, increases as a result of the activation of macrophages and hepatocytes in COVID-19. Unlike other viral infections, ferritin shows a moderate increase in cytokine storm syndrome. It is thought that it can be used as a predictive marker in sepsis mortality. In the current study, ferritin decreased in the group with mortality while it increased in the group without mortality.36 In this study there was a statistically significant difference between the groups in terms of WBC, lymphocyte, leukocyte, hemoglobin, LDH and ferritin values. The median hemoglobin, LDH and ferritin values of pregnant women were lower than those of non-pregnant individuals (p=0.032, p<0.001, and p=0.010, respectively).

Hypercoagulopathy is associated with the severity of COVID-19 symptoms, and D-dimer levels are one of the main parameters to consider when evaluating coagulopathy in COVID-19 patients. As COVID-19-associated coagulopathy differs from disseminated intravascular coagulation, high D-dimer levels are strongly associated with disease severity and increased mortality, so it is necessary to closely monitor the dynamics of coagulation parameters in COVID-19 patients. In the current study D - dimer level decreased in the mortality group and increased in the group without mortality.37

There is no meaningful data published yet on how pregnancy is affected in the first trimester. Influenza virus has been reported to increase abortion rates.38 In the following weeks of pregnancy, based on studies on other viral infections, complications up to perinatal mortality can be expected in the presence of COVID-19.39 In general, cases with mild infections are also common in pregnant women. About 15% of asymptomatic cases are reported. Almost all patients undergoing radiological imaging have pneumonia findings. An increased incidence has been reported, especially in preterm birth rates. However, there is no evidence of an increased incidence of preeclampsia.40 In this study majortiy of the patients (75%) had no comorbidity, while asthma has been observed in 5.68% individuals, diabetes mellitus 2.27% and hypothyroidism in 2.27% of the enrolled subjects.

This study has limitations. The main limitation of this study could be attributed to its retrospective nature. The relatively small sample size could be another limitation.

#### CONCLUSION

Regarding the results of this study, we have observed differences in WBC, lymphocyte and leukocyte, median hemoglobin, LDH and ferritin values of pregnant women and non-pregnant individuals. Additionally, mortality rate was also comparable.

#### ETHICAL DECLARATIONS

**Ethics Committee Approval:** The study was carried out with the permission of the Ankara City Hospital No:1 Clinical Researches Ethics Committee (Date: 12/01/2022, Decision No: E1-22-2293).

**Informed Consent:** Because the study was designed retrospectively, no written informed consent form was obtained from patients.

**Referee Evaluation Process:** Externally peer-reviewed.

**Conflict of Interest Statement:** The authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study has received no financial support.

Author Contributions: All of the authors declare that they have all participated in the design, execution, and analysis of the paper, and that they have approved the final version.

#### REFERENCES

- 1. Huang C, Wang Y, Li X, et al. Clinical features of patients infected with 2019 novel coronavirus in Wuhan, China. *Lancet.* 2020;395(10223):497-506.
- World Health Organization. Novel coronavirus China. Disease outbreak news: Update. 12 January 2020. https://www.who. int/csr/don/12-january-2020-novel-coronavirus-china/en/ [Accessed 7 March 2020].
- 3. Zengin M, Baldemir R. Investigation of the global outcomes of acute respiratory distress syndrome with the effect of COVID-19 in publications:a bibliometric analysis between 1980 and 2020. *Ktrikkale Üniv Tip Fak Derg.* 2021;23(2):279-292.
- Zengin M, Karcioglu AM. Do not invade, just support. Bratislavske Lekarske Listy 2022:123(3);218-226.
- 5. Wong SF, Chow KM, Leung TN, et al. Pregnancy and perinatal outcomes of women with severe acute respiratory syndrome. *Am J Obstet Gynecol.* 2004;191(1):292-297.
- 6. Alfaraj SH, Al-Tawfiq JA, Memish ZA. Middle east respiratory syndrome coronavirus (mers-cov) infection during pregnancy: report of two cases & review of the literature. *J Microbiol Immunol Infect.* 2019;52(3):501-503.
- WHO Director-General's opening remarks at the media briefing on COVID-19 - 3 March 2020. (https://www.who.int/dg/speeches /detail/who-director-general-s-opening-remarks-atthe-mediabriefing-on-covid-19---3-march-2020).
- Sutton D, Fuchs K, D'Alton M, Goffman D. Universal screening for SARS-CoV-2 in women admitted for delivery. N Engl J Med. 2020;382(22):2163-2164.
- 9. Breslin N, Baptiste C, Gyamfi-Bannerman C, et al. Coronavirus disease 2019 infection among asymptomatic and symptomatic pregnant women:two weeks of confirmed presentations to an affiliated pair of New York City hospitals. *Am J Obstet Gynecol MFM*. 2020;2(2):100118.
- 10.Ellington S, Strid P, Tong VT, et al. Characteristics of women of reproductive age with laboratory-confirmed SARS-CoV-2 infection by pregnancy status United States, January 22-June 7, 2020. *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep.* 2020;69(25):769-775.
- 11.Garg S, Kim L, Whitaker M, et al. hospitalization rates and characteristics of patients hospitalized with laboratory-confirmed coronavirus disease 2019 COVID-NET, 14 States, March 1-30, 2020. *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep.* 2020;69(15):458-464.
- 12. Di Mascio D, Khalil A, Saccone G, et al. Outcome of coronavirus spectrum infections (SARS, MERS, COVID-19) during pregnancy:a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Am J Obstet Gynecol MFM*. 2020;2(2):100107.
- 13. Schwartz DA. An analysis of 38 pregnant women with COVID-19, their newborn infants, and maternal-fetal transmission of SARS-CoV-2:Maternal coronavirus infections and pregnancy outcomes. *Arch Pathol Lab Med.* 2020;144(7):799-805.

- 14. Della Gatta AN, Rizzo R, Pilu G, Simonazzi G. Coronavirus disease 2019 during pregnancy:a systematic review of reported cases. *Am J Obstet Gynecol.* 2020;223(1):36-41.
- 15.Juan J, Gil MM, Rong Z, Zhang Y, Yang H, Poon LC. Effect of coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) on maternal, perinatal and neonatal outcome:systematic review. *Ultrasound Obstet Gynecol.* 2020;56(1):15-27.
- 16. Khoury R, Bernstein PS, Debolt C, et al. Characteristics and outcomes of 241 births to women with severe acute respiratory syndrome Coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2) infection at five New York City Medical Centers. Obstet Gynecol. 2020;136(2):273-282.
- 17. Crovetto F, Crispi F, Llurba E, Figueras F, Gómez-Roig MD, Gratacós E. Seroprevalence and presentation of SARS-CoV-2 in pregnancy. *Lancet.* 2020;396(10250):530-531.
- 18. Dubey P, Reddy SY, Manuel S, Dwivedi AK. Maternal and neonatal characteristics and outcomes among COVID-19 infected women: An updated systematic review and metaanalysis. *Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol.* 2020;252:490-501.
- 19.Knight M, Bunch K, Vousden N, et al. Characteristics and outcomes of pregnant women admitted to hospital with confirmed SARS-CoV-2 infection in UK:national population based cohort study. *BMJ.* 2020;369:m<sup>2</sup>107.
- 20. Turan O, Hakim A, Dashraath P, Jeslyn WJL, Wright A, Abdul-Kadir R. Clinical characteristics, prognostic factors, and maternal and neonatal outcomes of SARS-CoV-2 infection among hospitalized pregnant women: A systematic review. *Int J Gynaecol Obstet.* 2020;151(1):7-16.
- 21. Yan J, Guo J, Fan C, et al. Coronavirus disease 2019 in pregnant women:a report based on 116 cases. *Am J Obstet Gynecol.* 2020;223(1):111.e1-111.e14.
- 22.Coronavirus (COVID-19) Infection in Pregnancy. Royal College of Obstetricians and Gynaeacologists Version 6:Published Friday 3 April, 2020. https://www.rcog.org.uk/coronavirus-pregnancy.
- 23. Allotey J, Stallings E, Bonet M, et al. Clinical manifestations, risk factors, and maternal and perinatal outcomes of coronavirus disease 2019 in pregnancy: living systematic review and metaanalysis. *BMJ*. 2020;370:m3320.
- 24.Liu D, Li L, Wu X, et al. Pregnancy and perinatal outcomes of women with Coronavirus Disease (COVID-19) pneumonia: a preliminary analysis. *AJR Am J Roentgenol.* 2020;215(1):127-132.
- 25.Zhu H, Wang L, Fang C, et al. Clinical analysis of 10 neonates born to mothers with 2019-nCoV pneumonia. *Transl Pediatr.* 2020;9(1):51-60.
- 26.Zambrano LD, Ellington S, Strid P, et al. Update:characteristics of symptomatic women of reproductive age with laboratoryconfirmed SARS-CoV-2 infection by pregnancy status - United States, January 22-October 3, 2020. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. 2020;69(44):1641-1647.
- 27. Martinez-Portilla RJ, Sotiriadis A, Chatzakis C, et al. Pregnant women with SARS-CoV-2 infection are at higher risk of death and pneumonia:propensity score matched analysis of a nationwide prospective cohort (COV19Mx). *Ultrasound Obstet Gynecol.* 2021;57(2):224-231.
- 28. Shek CC, Ng PC, Fung GP, et al. Infants born to mothers with severe acute respiratory syndrome. *Pediatrics*. 2003;112(4):e254.
- 29. Chen D, Yang H, Cao Y, et al. Expert consensus for managing pregnant women and neonates born to mothers with suspected or confirmed novel coronavirus (COVID-19) infection. *Int J Gynaecol Obstet.* 2020;149(2):130-136.
- 30.Liang H, Acharya G. Novel corona virus disease (COVID-19) in pregnancy:What clinical recommendations to follow? *Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand.* 2020;99(4):439-442.
- 31.Ai T, Yang Z, Hou H, et al. Correlation of chest CT and RT-PCR testing for Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19) in China:A report of 1014 cases. *Radiology*. 2020;296(2):E32-40.

- 32. ACOG Committee on Obstetric Practice. ACOG Committee opinion. Number 299, September 2004 (replaces no. 158, September 1995). Guidelines for diagnostic imaging during pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol. 2004;104:647-651
- 33.Darif D, Hammi I, Kihel A, El Idrissi Saik I, Guessous F, Akarid K. The pro-inflammatory cytokines in COVID-19 pathogenesis:What goes wrong? *Microb Pathog*. 2021;153:104799.
- 34.Słomka A, Kowalewski M, Żekanowska E. Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19):A short review on hematological manifestations. *Pathogens*. 2020;9(6):493.
- 35.COVID-19 Treatment Guidelines Panel. Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19) Treatment Guidelines. National Institutes of Health. https://www.covid19treatmentguidelines.nih.gov/
- 36. RECOVERY Collaborative Group, Horby P, Lim WS, et al. Dexamethasone in hospitalized patients with COVID-19. *N Engl J Med.* 2021;384(8):693-704.
- 37. Sterne JA, Murthy S, Diaz JV, et al. Association between administration of systemic corticosteroids and mortality among critically ill patients with COVID-19: a meta-analysis. *JAMA*. 2020;324(13):1330-1341.
- Wastnedge EAN, Reynolds RM, van Boeckel SR, et al. Pregnancy and COVID-19. *Physiol Rev.* 2021;101(1):303-318.
- 39. Dorélien A. The effects of in utero exposure to influenza on birth and infant outcomes in the US. *Popul Dev Rev.* 2019;45(3):489-523.
- 40. Bellos I, Pandita A, Panza R. Maternal and perinatal outcomes in pregnant women infected by SARS-CoV-2: A meta-analysis. *Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol.* 2021;256:194-204. doi:10.1016/j. ejogrb.2020.11.038

# Optimized machine learning based predictive diagnosis approach for Diabetes mellitus

#### DErkan Akkur<sup>1</sup>, DFuat Türk<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Turkish Medicines and Medical Devices Agency, Ankara, Turkey <sup>2</sup>Department of Computer Engineering, Faculty of Engineering and Architecture, Kırıkkale University, Kırıkkale, Turkey

**Cite this article as**: Akkur E, Türk F. Optimized machine learning based predictive diagnosis approach for Diabetes mellitus. *J Med Palliat Care*. 2023;4(4):270-276.

Received: 30.05.2023	•	Accepted: 11.07.2023	•	Published: 30.08.2023
----------------------	---	----------------------	---	-----------------------

#### ABSTRACT

**Aims**: Diabetes mellitus is a metabolic disease caused by elevated blood sugar. If this disease is not diagnosed on time, it has the potential to pose a risk to other organs and tissues. Machine learning algorithms have started to preferred day by day in the detection of this disease, as in many other diseases. This study suggests a diabetes prediction approach incorporating optimized machine learning (ML) algorithms.

**Methods**: The framework presented in this study starts with the application of different data pre-processing processes. Random forest (RF), support vector machine (SVM), K-nearest neighbor (K-NN) and decision tree (DT) algorithms are used for classification. Grid search is utilized for hyperparameter optimization of algorithms. Different performance evaluation measures are used to find the algorithm that best predicts diabetes. PIMA Indian dataset (PID) is chosen for testing the experiments. In addition, it is investigated to what extent the attributes in the data set affect the result using Shapley additive explanations (SHAP) analysis.

**Results**: As a result of the experiments, the RF algorithm achieved the highest success rate with 89.06%, 84.33%, 84.33%, 84.33% and 0.88% accuracy, precision, sensitivity, F1-score and AUC scores. As a result of the SHAP analysis, it is found that the "Insulin", "Age" and "Glucose" attributes contributed the most to the prediction model in identifying patients with diabetes.

**Conclusion**: The hyperparameter optimized RF approach proposed in the framework of the study provided a good result in the prediction and diagnosis of diabetes mellitus when compared with similar studies in the literature. As a result, an expert system can be designed to detect diabetes early in real time using the proposed method.

Keywords: Machine learning, diabetes mellitus, data preprocessing, grid search, random forest

#### INTRODUCTION

Diabetes mellitus (DM) is one of the diseases that threaten public health at significant rates. Insufficient or no insulin production in the body for any reason or insensitivity of body tissues to insulin causes diabetes.<sup>1</sup> Symptoms such as dry mouth, nocturia, polyuria, polydipsia, loss of appetite, blurred vision, weight loss, itching, recurrent fungal infections are frequently seen in diabetic patients.<sup>2</sup> DM can cause many problems in a person's health due to the effects it creates. Common problems caused by diabetes include heart diseases, vascular diseases, vision loss, kidney failure, and nervous system diseases.<sup>3</sup> According to published statistics, there are more than 500 million diabetics worldwide as of 2021. It is predicted that the incidence of DM will reach over 600 million in 2030 and over 700 million in 2045. In 2021, DM caused over 6.5 million deaths in 2021.<sup>4</sup> Therefore, early diagnosis of diabetes is essential procedure in terms of reducing the incidence of diabetes and reducing the problems that diabetes can cause.<sup>5</sup>

In order to diagnose diabetes in the early period, it is done by examinations by health professionals and examining blood samples taken from patients in a laboratory environment.<sup>1</sup> However, due to the fact that diabetes is a disease that progresses without showing many symptoms, it may not be clearly diagnosed at times. The artificial intelligence (AI), which is successfully used in the diagnosis and prediction of many diseases such as cancer, heart, skin, genetic and neurological disorders, can be used in the prediction of diabetes.<sup>6</sup> In addition to learning from known data, AI is a structure that includes analytical algorithms and allows computers to perform many complex operations. In addition to learning from known data, AI is a structure that includes analytical algorithms and allows computers to perform many complex operations. The working areas of AI are shown in Figure 1. Machine learning (ML) is a field of AI that helps a computer learn with the data it uses, increases the

Corresponding Author: Fuat Türk, fturk@kku.edu.tr



performance of systems, and uses mathematical models for these operations. These algorithms are critical for building a data model that predicts future states from known data. ML can be grouped supervised learning algorithms such as classification and regression process, unsupervised learning algorithms such as cluster analysis and reinforcement learning algorithms such as decision making. Neural network is type of ML algorithm created by modeling neural networks in the brain of living things. Deep learning is a kind of machine learning algorithm model that automatically creates the hierarchy of the presented data by using multi-layered neural networks as a model.<sup>7</sup> ML contributes to the interpretation of health data, which is especially difficult to learn and cannot be analyzed by traditional statistical methods. While building ML algorithms, different hyperparameter sets should be tested and appropriate hyperparameters should be selected. The only way to determine them is through multiple experiments on models by selecting a set of hyperparameters. This process is called hyperparameter optimization. Choosing the right hyperparameters directly affects the performance of ML algorithms. Considering that there are tens of hyperparameters and tens of values that these hyperparameters can take for a ML algorithm, it is clear how difficult it would be to try all combinations one by one and choose the best combination. For ML algorithms, it is useful to use the hyperparameter optimization method to determine the best hyperparameters. Hyperparameter optimization is the process of finding the most appropriate hyperparameter combination according to the success metric determined for a ML algorithm.8 Therefore, hyperparameter optimization is an extremely useful process for building a successful model.



Figure 1. The working areas of AI

In this study, using a data set, an effective prediction model is proposed to determine whether a patient has diabetes with different ML algorithms. Within this scope, this study proposes an effective predictive diagnostic model for diabetes using four different supervised ML models predictive diagnosis approach for diabetes with the four ML algorithms optimized by grid search (GS) hyperparameter optimization.

The ML algorithms used in the study are as follows: Decision Tree (DT), Support Vector Machine (SVM), K-Nearest Neighbor (K-NN) and Random Forest (RF).

In this study, the diagnostic performances of ML in diabetes are compared with each other to create an effective predictive model and the most successful method is tried to be determined.

Different performances criteria are used to determine the ML method that best detects diabetes.

Shapley additive explanations (SHAP) values are utilized to show the effect of attributes on model success.

#### LITERATURE SURVEY

The studies related to the prediction of DM are investigated, it is seen that many classification models have been proposed by using ML algorithms. One of the most common open datasets used for the prediction DM is the dataset named "Pima Indians Diabetes" (PID). One of the studies in which this dataset was included Birjais et al.9 has conducted. Gradient boosting (GB), logistic regression (LR), and naive Bayes (NB) classifiers were preferred to predict whether a person is diabetic. GB algorithm with 86% accuracy achieved the best result. Tigga et al.<sup>10</sup> preferred LR, K-NN, SVM, NB, DT and RF algorithms. The 10-fold cross validation results are 77%, 74.2%, 77%, 75.6%, 74.9% and 77.4%, respectively. Singh and Singh<sup>11</sup> utilized a stacked ensemble approach for prediction of DM. The proposed model achieved 83.8% of accuracy. Lyngdoh et al.<sup>12</sup> utilized K-NN, NB, SVM, DT and RF algorithms for prediction of DM. K-NN algorithm achieved 76% of accuracy. Kumari et al.13 applied different ML algorithms for prediction process. Soft voting classifier (SVC) achieved of 79.08% accuracy Chang et al.<sup>14</sup> suggested ML-based model for prediction of DM. RF algorithm achieved 82.26% of accuracy compared to other ML algorithms. Yakut<sup>15</sup> utilized RF, Extra Tree Classifier and Gaussian Process Classifier for prediction of DM. RF achieved 81.71% of accuracy.

#### **METHODS**

All procedures were carried out in accordance with the ethical rules and the principles of the Declaration of Helsinki. An open data set was used in this study. Thus, ethics committee approval was not obtained.

The suggested methodology for diagnosing diabetes is presented in this section. The flowchart of suggested predictive model for diabetes mellitus is shown in the **Figure 2**. The suggested model is starting with diabetes

dataset acquisition. Then, various data pre-processing process are performed. After data pre-processing stage, ML algorithms process is starting. In the next stage, the hyperparameters of ML algorithms is automatically selected by using GS approach. Then, using performance measure metrics, the ML algorithms are compared and the best classifier is determined for prediction of diabetes. At the last stage, the effect of the features on the result of the model with the best prediction rate is determined by SHAP analysis. All the experiments were conducted using a Jupyter Notebook (6.3.0)<sup>16</sup> environment running Phyton (3.8.8)<sup>17</sup> on Windows 10. A personal computer used to run the simulation created in the study is equipped with an Intel Core i7 8750 CPU processor and 16 GB of memory. The simulation libraries are used as follows: Data pre-processing, data splitting, ML modelling, evaluation and plotting (sklearn, PyOD, Numpy, pandas, SciPy, matplotlib, skicitplot and seaborn).18



Figure 2. The flowchart of suggested predictive model for diabetes mellitus

#### Dataset

The approach developed within the scope of the study for the detection of DM is studied on the PIMA INDIANS (PIMA) data set. This dataset was originally created by the National Institute of Diabetes and Digestive and Kidney Diseases. It is open and accessible from the University of California, Irvine UCI AI repository. There are a total of 768 samples in the dataset, 500 from the non-diabetic class and 268 from the diabetic class. This dataset comprises eight independent and one output attributes. The output attribute has two classes, where '0' represents non diabetic and '1' represents diabetic.<sup>20</sup>

#### **Data Pre-processing**

Data preprocessing is the first stage to make the diabetes dataset raw data available for the prediction process. The data pre-processing stage consists of data cleaning, imputation, feature scaling and feature selection. In the data cleaning phase, operations such as cleaning the outliers detected in the data set, removing or completing the missing data are performed. These operations reduce the noise on the data. Table 1 presents the statistical characteristics of the attributes in the data set. When the dataset was examined, it was seen that there were no missing values in the dataset and some attributes had zero values. In general, the Glucose, Insulin, BMI and blood pressure range can never start from zero values. Therefore, imputation process is required to fill the missing values. Imputation is a technique to replace missing data with some substitute values to preserve most of the data/information in the dataset.<sup>21</sup> Values with missing data in the data set were filled using the mean and median values of the features. In the next step, the feature scaling process is applied to the data sets whose missing data are completed. Feature scaling is one of the essential issues in preprocessing process before fitting it into the ML algorithms. This process can make a weak ML algorithm a better one. In this study, Minmax scaling technique is utilized for feature scaling. The principle this technique is illustrated in Equation 1. In this method, the largest and smallest values in a data set are taken into account. All other data are normalized to these values <sup>22</sup>

Table 1. The statistical chara           INDIANS Diabetes Dataset								
Attributes	Mean	Std.	Min	Max	Zero values			
Pregnancies	3.84	3.37	0	17	0			
Glucose	120.89	31.97	0	199	5			
Blood pressure	69.1	19.35	0	122	35			
Skin thickness	20.53	15.95	0	99	227			
Insulin	79.8	115.24	0	846	374			
Body mass index	32	7.88	0.07	67.1	11			
Diabetes pedigree function	0.47	0.33	21	2.42	0			
Age	33.24	11.76	0	81	0			

$$X = \frac{x - \min(x)}{\max(x) - \min(x)}$$

The last step is selection of relevant feature. This process aims to reduce the number of attributes when building a predictive model.<sup>19</sup> In this study, the statistical correlations are used to identify critical features that could contribute significantly to ML algorithm and to achieve optimum performance. Correlation is utilized to measure the strength of the relationship between two attributes that are required in real life. Thus, it can predict the value of a variable with the help of other attributes associated with it. It is a type of bivariate statistics. The correlation matrix is defined as a table of all bivariate or zero-order correlations between and among the attributes in the dataset.<sup>23</sup> A correlation heatmap plot for feature selection is presented in Figure 3. It depicts shows correlations between and among all relevant features.



Figure 3. The correlation heatmap for feature selection

From the **Figure 4**, it can see a glimpse that the magnitude of correlation between "Outcome" output attribute and the independent attributes. The correlation coefficients are shown between output attribute and the independent attributes are shown in **Figure 5**. It can be clearly that the BP and DPF correlation sizes are less than "0.2" that is a low correlation with the outcome. Therefore, blood pressure (BP) and diabetes pedigree function (DPF) are eliminated from the primary diabetes dataset. Finally, after the feature selection process, the pregnancies, glucose, skin thickness (ST), insulin, body mass index (BMI) and age attributes are determined as the most relevant.



**Figure 4.** The correlation coefficients are shown between output attribute and the independent attributes



Figure 5. AUC-ROC Curve

#### Splitting the Dataset

Data splitting divides existing data into two parts. The first is used as training data to build a predictive model while the other is used as test data to evaluate the performance. In this study, 10-fold stratified cross validation (SCV) method is utilized as data splitting approach. SCV is an enhanced version of the k-fold CV. In k-fold CV, the dataset is divided into k subsets of equal size and samples are randomly selected for each subset or layer. Each subset is used for testing in turn and the rest is used for the training set. The model is evaluated k times model which each subset is utilized once as the test. Nevertheless, each subset is stratified so they contain approximately the same proportion of class labels as the original dataset during using SCV. Thus, the variance between predictions is diminished and the mean estimate error becomes more reliable.<sup>24</sup>

#### **Machine Learning Algorithms**

Because of the preprocessing step and the training/test sets partition, we processed it to fit the ML algorithms. Therefore, this section discusses the multiple supervised learning algorithms selected in this study to classify individuals with and without diabetes. Four classification algorithms used for predictions: RO, DT, K-NN and SVM. Grid search approach is utilized to automatically select the best hyperparameter for the ML algorithms. DT builds a structure a decision tree using the attributes in the dataset. This algorithm is utilized to predict classes based on the values of the attributes in the dataset. The tree starts from a root node and branches according to the characteristic of the dataset. Each branch contains a link between a property and possible values for that property. Each leaf node is associated with a class or output value. The K-NN algorithm looks at the K number of data points closest to that data point to estimate the class or value of a data point. SVM aims to find a function that can parse the training data using class labels. Since class labels are often called "yes-no" or "positive-negative", the most appropriate separator between these expressions, namely the hyperplane. In other words, SVM two decisions maximizes the distance between the boundary and the optimal separator aims to find the hyperplane. RF is formed by combining many DT. Each tree is applied to a subset of the dataset and its outputs are combined to make classification. The algorithm creates decision trees by choosing a random subset of the variables in the dataset. This helps prevent overfitting and increases generalization. Also, each tree has a different structure due to the selection of different subsets, resulting in greater diversity.<sup>25</sup>

#### **Grid Search**

Grid search approach is the one of most used hyperparameter optimization methods. It is a technique used in hyperparameter tuning to find the values that give the best performance in a given model. In this technique, the model is trained with all combinations of parameters given by the user, and it is an important process as the best parameters found affect the performance of the whole model. However, overfitting may occur during the optimization process. The overfitting problem can be reduced by applying the CV method. The CV technique trains a model with a dataset and tests it with various datasets. To determine the best combination of learning, Grid search with CV (GSCV) is utilized. Then, the set of parameter combinations with the highest accuracy is selected for each algorithm. After the selection of the best parameter set, the estimation process of the data begins. Using the k-fold CV technique, the dataset splits into training and testing part. 10-fold CV method is utilized in order to ten different sets of training and test. 10-fold CV method is utilized for each dataset to determine the average of diabetes prediction. With using the grid search and CV model together, hyperparameter optimization is obtained as a result of various experiments.<sup>26</sup>

#### Shapley Additive Explanations (SHAP) Analysis

Selecting the right algorithm with the right data has positive effect on the result in ML applications. ML algorithms takes the inputs and produce an output. Although the performance of the outputs can be measured by various techniques, the results are closed to make interpretation. In short, a black-box processed the data and produce an output. Explainable artificial intelligence methods can be applied to understand what is inside this black box mechanism. SHAP is one of these methods thar allows the ML model to be interpreted as a black box and not to be a black box. This method utilizes a game theory to identify ML algorithms. In this theory, the extent to which each player influences the game can be measured. In ML algorithms, it is possible to measure how much each attribute affects the result. In classification models using the SHAP technique, it can also be observed to what extent the features affect the result according to the classification type.<sup>27</sup>

#### **Performance Evaluation Metrics**

Evaluating the success of the models created in ML problems means determining the prediction success of the models. The confusion matrix is used to evaluate the relationship between the actual output values and the predicted values obtained after applying the models. From the confusion matrix, different performance metrics can be produced. The accuracy metric expresses the overall success of the model. Accuracy value, true

number of classified samples divided by the total number of samples is obtained with. Precision, predicted positively how many of the values are actually positive metric showing diabetes disease. Also, the precision metric demonstrates the classifier's ability to eliminate false positives. Recall is expressed as a measure of ability to predict TP. F1-score is utilized to express the balance between precision and recall. One of the success evaluation criteria of classification models is ROC (Region of Curve). It explains how good the algorithm is at predicting. The area under the ROC Curve (AUC) can be considered as a summary of model ability, in other words, model performance.<sup>28</sup>

#### RESULTS

The hyperparameters of each algorithm, their search ranges and best combinations of hyperparameters of algorithms are shown in Table 2.

Algorith	m Hyperparameters	Search Range	Best Parameter
RF	"N_estimators"	[100, 200, 500,1000]	500
	"Max_features"	[3-7]	7
	"Min_samples_split"	[2-30]	5
	"Max_depth"	[3, 5, 8]	5
	"Min_samples_leaf"	[2-10]	5
K-NN	"N_neighbors"	[1-31]	5
DT	"Max_feature"	["auto", "sqrt", "log2"]	"log2"
	"Ccp_alpha"	[0.1, 0.01, 0.001]	0,01
	"Max_depth"	[5-9]	6
	"Criterion"	"entropy", "gini"	"entropy"
SVM	"C"	[1, 10, 100, 1000]	10
	"Gamma"	[1, 0.1, 0.01, 0.001, 0.0001]	0,1
	"Kernel"	["rbf", "linear"]	"rbf"

The prediction performances of used ML algorithms in DM diagnosis Table 3.

<b>Table 3.</b> The prediction performance of machine learningalgorithms for diabetes mellitus							
Algorithm	Accuracy (%)	Precision (%)	Recall (%)	F1-Score (%)			
RF	89.06	84.33	84.33	84.33			
K-NN	85.94	81.01	77.99	79.47			
DT	85.42	79.54	78.36	78.95			
SVM	85.02	78.87	77.99	78.42			

AUC-ROC is one of the performance metrics used to evaluate the success of ML algorithms that explains how much algorithm distinguish between classes. **Figure 5** illustrates the AUC-ROC curve for the ML algorithms.

#### DISCUSSION

Because diabetes is a worldwide public health threat, many researchers have motivated to develop ML applications to automate diabetes diagnosis as much as possible. In this study, different ML algorithms are used on a data set to detect diabetes. 10-fold SCV is used to for train-test split process. Hyperparameters of ML algorithms were determined by grid search 10fold CV method. Data preparation, data preprocessing, creation of ML algorithms, statistical analyzes were performed using the Python program and its libraries. This study aims to compare the performance four different ML algorithms for diabetes prediction. The results obtained in terms of performance evaluation criteria of ML algorithms are presented in Table 3 and Figure 5. In the first algorithm of this experiment is RF. In the RF algorithm, the result scored by applying GSCV method of best parameter the performance metrics of accuracy, precision, recall, F1-score and AUC-ROC is 89.06%, 84.33%, 84.33%, 84.33% and 0.88 respectively. The results obtained with the best parameters as a result of the hyperparameter optimization process of the K-NN used as the second algorithm is 85.94% of accuracy, 81.01% precision, 77.99% of recall, 79.47% of F1-score and 0.84 of AUC-ROC. The third ML algorithm used for diabetes prediction in the study is DT that shows 85.42%, 79.54%, 78.36%, 78.95% and 0.84 scores for performance evaluation metrics, respectively. The final ML algorithm SVM tested in this experiment achieves 85.02% accuracy, 78.87% precision, 77.99% recall, 78.42% F1-score, and 0.83 AUC score. When comparing the classification rates of ML, RF shows the best predictive ability to predict diabetes.

Clinical decisions that can be taken with ML algorithms in the field of health are important for the lives of patients. It is useful to have both accurate and interpretable prediction models in these applications. Therefore, to interpret the model, the SHAP technique can be used to discover the importance of each feature in determining the predicted output. The model can be interpreted based on the SHAP values that explain the contribution of each feature to the prediction. **Figure 6** shows the feature importance for the prediction of DM, and the contribution of each attribute to the performance of the algorithm. This figure depicts the SHAP values for the RF algorithm with the highest prediction rate.

According to this graph, "Insulin", "Age", and "Glucose" attributes contributed the most to the prediction model in identifying patients with diabetes. It is seen that the least contributing attributes are "Pregnancies", "BloodPressure" and "BMI".



Figure 6. SHAP values of the RF algorithm

The comparison of the model proposed in this study with similar studies in the literature with the same data set are presented in **Table 4**. When similar studies in the literature are examined, it is seen that the models proposed for the prediction of DM reach accuracy rates between 75-90%. The GSCV-RF model proposed in this study also has a good prediction rate as a result of the comparison.

Table 4. Comparisstudies in the litera		he suggested model with the si	milar
References	Year	Methods	Accuracy (%)
Birjais et al. <sup>9</sup>	2019	GB	86
Sing & Sing <sup>11</sup>	2020	Stacked ensemble approach	83.8
Lyngdogh et al. <sup>12</sup>	2021	K-NN	76
Kumari et al <sup>13</sup>	2021	SVC	79.08
Chang et al. <sup>14</sup>	2022	RF	82.26
Yakut <sup>15</sup>	2023	RF	81.77
Our proposed		GSCV+RF	89.06

The model suggested in this study was tested on an open access diabetes dataset. This situation is the most important limitation of our study. It is planned to predict the diabetes disease that may develop over time with high sensitivity and accuracy by using the clinical data, genetic data, past hospital visit data and current patient findings in the open access diabetes dataset that we used as a prototype in our study.

#### CONCLUSION

ML algorithms can enable the diagnosis of diseases by using datasets obtained in the field of health. In this study, an approach using ML algorithms for the diagnosis of diabetes, which is an important health problem worldwide, is proposed. The classification process is conducted by using four different ML algorithms on a diabetes dataset which is widely used in the literature. Since the data set used does not have a balanced bit structure, a series of data preprocessing steps were applied. The RF, K-NN, DT and SVM algorithms used in the study contain many hyperparameters. Choosing

the right combination of hyperparameters increases the success rate of ML algorithms. For this reason, GSCV method is used to select the most suitable hyperparameters of ML algorithms. The classification rates of the algorithms are evaluated with different performance criteria. As a result of the comparisons, the GSCV-RF model achieves the highest classification rate, with 89.06%, 84.33%, 84.33%, 84.33% and 0.88 accuracy, precision, sensitivity, F1-score and AUC-ROC. In this study, unlike the studies in the literature, the extent to which the attributes in the data set affect the result is investigated using SHAP analysis. The order of importance of the qualities that have an impact on the success of the model has been revealed in terms of interpreting this established model from the perspective of a healthcare professional. As a result of this analysis, it can be concluded that "Insulin", "Glucose", "Age" parameters have significant place in the diagnosis of diabetes. In this study, an ML estimator tool is presented to identify diabetic and non-diabetic individuals with high accuracy. It is thought that hospitals or diabetes prevention programs can benefit from the suggested approach.

#### ETHICAL DECLARATIONS

**Ethics Committee Approval:** Not applicable. An opensource dataset was utilized for the study.

**Referee Evaluation Process:** Externally peer-reviewed.

**Conflict of Interest Statement:** The authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study has received no financial support.

**Author Contributions:** All of the authors declare that they have all participated in the design, execution, and analysis of the paper, and that they have approved the final version.

#### REFERENCES

- 1. American Diabetes Association. Diagnosis and classification of diabetes mellitus. *Diabetes Care*. 2011;37 (Suppl\_1):62-S69.
- 2. Priya G, Kalra S, Dasgupta A, Grewal E, Diabetes insipidus: a pragmatic approach to management. *Cureus*. 2021;13(1):e12498- e12498.
- Prabhakar PK, Pathophysiology of secondary complications of diabetes mellitus. *Pathophysiology*. 2016;9(1):32-36.
- 4. Sun H, Saeedi P, Karuranga S, et al. IDF Diabetes Atlas: Global, regional and country-level diabetes prevalence estimates for 2021 and projections for 2045. *Diabetes Res Clin Pract.* 2022;183:109119.
- Sönmez A, Ozdoğan O, Arıcı M, et al. Diyabette kardiyovasküler ve renal komplikasyonların önlenmesi, tanısı ve tedavisi için Endokrinoloji Kardiyoloji Nefroloji (ENKARNE) Uzlaşı Raporu. *Turk J Endocrinol Metab.* 2021;25(4):392-411.
- 6. Rajpurkar P, Chen E, Banerjee O, Topol EJ. AI in health and medicine. *Nat Med.* 2022;28(1):31-38.
- Ghaffar Nia N, Kaplanoglu E, Nasab A. Evaluation of artificial intelligence techniques in disease diagnosis and prediction. *Discover Artificial Intelligence*. 2023;3(1):5. doi:10.1007/s44163-023-00049-5

- 8. Ali YA, Awwad EM, Al-Razgan M, Maarouf A, Hyperparameter search for machine learning algorithms for optimizing the computational complexity. *Processes*. 2023;11(2):349.
- 9. Birjais R, Mourya AK, Chauhan R, Kaur H, Prediction and diagnosis of future diabetes risk: A machine learning approach. *SN Appl Sci.* 2019;9(1):1-8.
- Tigga, NP, Garg S. Prediction of type 2 diabetes using machine learning classification methods. *Procedia Comput Sci.* 2020;167: 706-716.
- 11. Singh, N, Singh P. Stacking-based multi-objective evolutionary ensemble framework for prediction of diabetes mellitus. *Biocybern Biomed Eng.* 2020;40(1):1-22.
- 12.Lyngdoh AC, Choudhury NA, Moulik S. Diabetes disease prediction using machine learning algorithms. 2020 IEEE-EMBS Conference on Biomedical Engineering and Sciences (IECBES), Langkawi Island, Malaysia. 2021:517-521.
- 13. Kumari S, Kumar D, Mittal M, An ensemble approach for classification and prediction of diabetes mellitus using soft voting classifier. *Int J Cog Comp in Eng.* 2021;2:40-46
- 14. Chang V, Ganatra MA, Hall K, Golightly L, Xu QA. An assessment of machine learning models and algorithms for early prediction and diagnosis of diabetes using health indicators. *Healthcare Analytics*. 2022;2(1):100118.
- 15.Yakut Ö. Diabetes prediction using colab notebook-based machine learning methods. *IJCESEN*. 2023;9(1):36-41.
- 16. Kluyver T, Ragan-Kelley B, Pérez F, et al. Jupyter Notebooks—A publishing format for reproducible computational workflows. In Positioning and Power in Academic, Players, Agents and Agendas; IOS Press: Amsterdam, The Netherlands. 2016;pp. 87-90.
- 17. The Python Library Reference, Release 3.8.8, Python Software Foundation. Available online: https://www.python.org/downloads/ release/python-388/ (accessed on 10 May 2023).
- Kumar VH. Python libraries, development frameworks and algorithms for machine learning applications. *IJERT*. 2018;7(4):2278-0181.
- Pima Indians Diabetes Database | Kaggle, https://www.kaggle. com/datasets/uciml/pima-indiansdiabetes-database/ Accessed 09 May. 2023.
- 20. Joshi, AP, Patel BV, Data preprocessing: The techniques for preparing clean and quality data for data analytics process. Orient. *J Comput Sci Technol.* 2021;13(0203):78-81.
- 21. Ahsan MM, Mahmud MP, Saha PK, Gupta KD, Siddique Z. Effect of data scaling methods on machine learning algorithms and model performance. *Technologies*. 2021;9(3):52.
- 22. Venkatesh B, Anuradha J, A review of feature selection and its methods. *Cybern Inform Tech (CIT)*. 2019;19(1):3-26.
- 23. Jamaluddin NSA, Kadir SA, Abdullah A, Alias SN, Learning strategy and higher order thinking skills of students in accounting studies:Correlation and regression analysis. *Univers J Educ.* 2020;8(3C):85-90.
- 24. Prusty S, Patnaik S, Dash SK. SKCV: Stratified K-fold crossvalidation on ML classifiers for predicting cervical cancer. *Front Nanosci.* 2022;4:972421.
- 25. Ibrahim I, Abdulazeez A, The role of machine learning algorithms for diagnosing diseases. *J App Sci Techol Trends*. 2021;2(01):10-19.
- 26.Belete DM, Huchaiah MD, Grid search in hyperparameter optimization of machine learning models for prediction of HIV/ AIDS test results. *Int J Comput Appl.* 2022;44(9):875-886.
- 27. Nohara Y, Matsumoto K, Soejima H, Nakashima N, Explanation of machine learning models using shapley additive explanation and application for real data in hospital. *Comput Methods Programs Biomed.* 2022;214:106584.
- 28. Pedregosa F, Varoquaux G, Gramfort A, et al. Scikit-learn: machine learning in Python. *J Mach Learn Res.* 2011;12:2825-2830.



# Increased frequency of hypertension and coronary artery disease independent of age in primary hyperparathyroidism associated hypercalcaemia

#### DElif Güneş<sup>1</sup>, DMutlu Güneş<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Endocrinology, Metabolism and Diabetes, Bursa State Hospital, University of Health Sciences, Bursa, Turkey <sup>2</sup>Department of Endocrinology Bursa Yüksek İhtisas Training and Research Hospital, University of Health Sciences, Bursa, Turkey

**Cite this article as**: Güneş E, Güneş M. Increased frequency of hypertension and coronary artery disease independent of age in primary hyperparathyroidism associated hypercalcaemia. *J Med Palliat Care*. 2023;4(4):277-282.

Received: 08.07.2023	٠	Accepted: 25.07.2023	*	Published: 30.08.2023

#### ABSTRACT

**Aims**: There are conflicting data in the literature regarding whether there is an increased frequency of coronary artery disease (CAD) in patients with primary hyperparathyroidism (PHP). In this study, we planned to investigate the frequency of CAD and hypertension (HT) in patients with PHP.

**Methods**: Patients with PHP aged 18 years and older who were admitted to the endocrinology clinic between September 2020 and February 2023 were included as the patient group, and age- and gender-matched individuals who presented with thyroid nodules between the same dates were included as the control group. A total of 217 patients, 114 with PHP and 103 as control group, were eligible for the study. The study was conducted as a retrospective data analysis and laboratory and demographic information of the patients and the control group were obtained from their files.

**Results**: Age and gender distribution of the patient group and the control group were similar (respectively; age: 55.6+12.9 years, 53.0+7.2 years, p=0.058, female/male distribution: 93/21, 80/23 p=0.48). The prevalence of HT and CAD was higher in the patient group (respectively; HT: 65.1%, 31.0%, p<0.001, CAD: 32.0%, 3.1%, p<0.001), while the prevalence of DM was similar (respectively; 18.1%, 17.3%, p=0.89). The prevalence of HT, CAD and DM was found to be the same among those with mild and severe PHP (respectively; HT: 65.6%, 64.4%, p=0.90, CAD: 38.3%, 23.3%, p=0.14, DM: 19.7%, 15.9%, p=0.62, ). Age ( $\beta$ =0.10, odds ratio [OR];1.11 [95% confidence interval (95% CI);1.05-1.17], p<0.001) and calcium ( $\beta$ =0.67, OR;1.96 [95% CI];1.0-3.51], p=0.023) levels were found to be independent effective factors on CAD.

**Conclusion**: Increased calcium levels in PHP constitute an age-independent risk for CAD. In addition, elevated calcium increases the frequency of HT, which is a CAD risk factor.

Keywords: Primary hyperparathyroidism, hypertension, coronary artery disease, hypercalcaemia

#### INTRODUCTION

Primary hyperparathyroidism (PHP) is one of the most common endocrine hormone hypersecretions.<sup>1</sup> The diagnosis is made with the presence of normal or increased parathyroid hormone (PTH) levels despite increased plasma calcium (Ca) levels.<sup>2</sup> Increased laboratory use in daily practice has led to more frequent encounters with hypercalcaemia and PHP.<sup>3</sup> Since there is no known effective medical treatment for PHP, the only treatment is surgical resection of the abnormal parathyroid gland.<sup>2</sup> However, due to widespread laboratory use, a significant proportion of patients are detected at an asymptomatic stage that does not require surgery.<sup>3</sup> Indications for surgical operation in individuals with asymptomatic PHP are as follows: younger than 50 years of age, Ca levels increased by 1 unit in mg/dL compared to the upper limit of normal, increased urinary Ca (U Ca) level (400 mg/ day), presence of osteoporosis or osteoporosis-related fracture, glomerular filtration rate <60 ml/min, kidney stones or nephrocalcinosis.<sup>4</sup>

Investigation of the relationship between increased PTH hormone levels and cardiovascular diseases and hypertension (HT) has a history of more than 30 years.<sup>5</sup> In the first studies, it was found that increased PTH levels in vitro increased aldosterone and cortisol secretion from adrenal cortex cells.<sup>5</sup> Later studies revealed that PTH-like peptide (PTHrp) structure has a similar effect.<sup>6,7</sup> The relationship between PTP and HT found in in vitro studies was also demonstrated clinically in the following years.<sup>8,9</sup> Improvement in HT and hyperaldesteronism in the postoperative period has been found in studies.<sup>10,11</sup>

Corresponding Author: Mutlu Güneş, drmutlugunes@gmail.com



While there are studies in which no relation between PHP and CAD was found,<sup>12</sup> there are also studies in which a relation between PHP and CAD was found.<sup>13</sup> Despite the increased frequency of HT, the presence of HT in asymptomatic patients does not yet constitute an indication for operation in the guidelines.<sup>4</sup> The primary reason for this seems to be conflicting data on whether the frequency of cardiovascular disease increases in PHP.<sup>10</sup>

In this study, it was planned to investigate the relationship between PTH and Ca and the frequency of cardiovascular disease and HT in individuals with PHP.

#### **METHODS**

The study was carried out with the permission of Bursa City Hospital Clinical Researches Ethics Committee (Date: 05.04.2023, Decision No: 2023-5/12). All procedures were carried out in accordance with the ethical rules and the principles of the Declaration of Helsinki.

The study was conducted as a retrospective data review and individuals with PHP who were admitted to the endocrinology, diabetes and metabolic diseases clinic of University of Health Sciences Bursa City Hospital between September 2020 and February 2023 were included in the study.

#### **Inclusion Criteria**

18 years and over, diagnosed with PHP

#### **Exclusion Criteria**

Familial hypocalciuric hypocalcaemia, secondary and tertiary hyperparathyroidism, pregnant women, those receiving treatment for systemic diseases other than DM, HT and CAD.

#### Study Design and Work Plan

Plasma Ca, phosphorus (P), PTH, creatinine (Cr), glomerular filtration rate (GFR), vitamin D3 (VitD3), UCa, albumin, thyroid stimulant hormone (TSH), low density lipoprotein, information on age, height, weight, bone density measurement (dual-energy x-ray absorptiometry [DEXA]), medications, diabetes mellitus (DM), HT and CAD were obtained from patient files. Body mass index (BMI) was calculated as kilogram/m<sup>2</sup>, corrected Ca (mg/dL) was measured as total serum Ca, corrected by 0.8 mg/dL for every 1 g/dL change in serum albumin concentration of the patient relative to 4.0 g/dL.

The diagnosis of PHP, differentiation between PHP and familial hypocalciuric hypercalcaemia, and differential diagnosis of normocalcaemic PHP and secondary hyperparathyroidism were made in accordance with the recommendations of the current guidelines.<sup>4,14</sup> According to the current guidelines, patients whose plasma Ca levels increase less than 1 mg/dL compared to the upper limit

278

of normal are defined as mild PHP and those with an increase of 1 mg/dL and above are defined as severe PHP.<sup>14</sup>

The presence of CAD was considered as stent implantation after previous percutaneous catheterisation or hospitalisation due to acute myocardial infarction (aMI) and necessary information was obtained from patient files and recorded as CAD present/absent. Those with a current diagnosis of HT were checked whether they had been prescribed anti-HT medication in the last 3 months from the electronic prescription system, and HT status was recorded as present or absent.

Age and gender matched patients who were followed up for euthyroid thyroid nodule were selected as control group.

#### **Statistical Analysis**

After the normal distribution was determined by Kolmogorov-Smirnov test, an independent samples t-test was applied to data with a normal distribution. The Pearson's chi-squared test was used to compare ratios. Pearson and Spearman tests were used to determine the correlation between the data, Binary logistic regression analyses were used to determine whether the correlated data were independent factors. A p-value of less than 0.05 was considered statistically significant. IBM<sup>®</sup> Statistical Package for the Social Sciences (SPSS) statistics 20 was used to compare the data.

#### RESULTS

A total of 217 patients, 114 with PHP and 103 as control group, were eligible for the study. Both PHP and control group and mild and severe PHP groups were compatible with each other in terms of age, BMI and sex ratios (Table 1 and Table 2).

and control group		РНР	
	Control group (103)		р
Age (year)	53.0+7.2	55.6+12.9	0.058
Female/male	80/23	93/21	0.48
BMI (kg/m²)	29.47	28.44	0.23
Creatinine (mg/dL)	0.74 + 0.20	0.78+0.26	0.17
Ca (mg/dL)	9.3+0.39	11.80+0.96	< 0.001
P (mg/dL)	3.6+0.45	2.30 + 0.48	< 0.001
PTH (ng/L)	34.5+16.0	227.1+158.9	< 0.001
Vit D3 (ng/mL)	20.16+11.08	15.07+7.93	< 0.001
TSH (uIU/mL)	3.06+10.30	1.61+1.09	0.17
LDL (mg/dL)	126.89+37.29	115.42+26.13	0.011
DEXA			
L1-4 (T score)	-	-1.85+1.61	
Femur total (T score)	-	-1.48 + 1.08	
BMI: Body mass index, Ca: Ca D3: Vitamin D3, TSH: Thyroic DEXA: Dual-energy x-ray abs	l stimulant hormone, LE	DL: Low density lipop	

<b>Table 2.</b> General charactand severe PHP group	teristic and labora	atory features of t	he mild
	Mild PHP (53)	Severe PHP (61)	р
Age (year)	56.1+11.9	55.2+13.8	0.72
Female/male (n)	46/7	47/14	0.18
BMI (kg/m²)	28.51+5.58	28.37+4.37	0.91
Creatinine (mg/dL)	0.67 + 0.14	0.86 + 0.28	< 0.001
Ca (mg/dL)	11.01+0.29	12.36+0.88	< 0.001
P (mg/dL)	2.09+0.45	2.63+0.33	< 0.001
PTH (ng/L)	156.2+68.0	277.1+184.3	< 0.001
Urinary Ca (mg/day)	326.3+148.6	355.6+163.8	0.35
Vit D3 (ng/mL)	15.3+7.2	14.9+8.5	0.77
TSH (μIU/mL)	1.67 + 1.05	1.58 + 1.11	0.68
LDL (mg/dL)	116.78+25.34	114.27+26.94	0.61
DEXA			
L1-4 (T score)	-1.64 + 1.54	-2.02+1.67	0.26
Femur total (T score)	-1.32+1.21	-1.59+0.97	0.27

BMI: Body mass index, Ca: Calcium, P: Phosphorus, PTH: Parathyroid hormone, Vit D3: Vitamin D3, TSH: Thyroid stimulant hormone, LDL: Low density lipoprotein, DEXA: Dual-energy x-ray absorptiometry, L1-4: lumbar spine 1-4.

#### **Clinical Findings**

The frequency of HT, CAD and kidney stones were higher in patients with PHP compared to the control group, on the other hand the frequency of DM was similar (Figure 1 and Figure 2).

The general characteristics and laboratory parameters of the study group with PHP and the control group are shown in **Table 1**. The frequency of HT (64.4%, 31%, p<0.001, respectively), CAD (23.3%, 3.1%, p<0.001, respectively) and kidney stones (26.2%, 3.1%, p<0.001, respectively) were higher in patients with mild PHP compared to the control group, whereas the frequency of DM was similar (15.9%, 17.3%, p=0.83, respectively).

Comparison of clinical and laboratory characteristics of patients with mild PHP and severe PHP is given in Table 2.







**Figure 2.** Frequency of DM (A) and kidney stone (B) in the patient group and control group (\*p=0.89, \*\*p<0.001).

#### Laboratory

The laboratory characteristics of the study and control groups are shown in Table 1.

While there was a difference between the Ca levels of those with CAD and those without CAD (11.6+1.2 mg/ dL, 10.4+1.4 mg/dL, p<0.001, respectively), there was no difference between the PTH levels (249.7+142.7, 188.2+168.7, p=0.054, respectively).

When plasma Ca levels of patients with kidney stones were compared with plasma Ca levels of patients without kidney stones, it was observed that plasma Ca levels were higher in the group with kidney stones (11.9+1.3 mg/ dL, 10.3+1.3 mg/dL, p<0.001), PTH levels (225.4+198.4 ng/L, 198.0+150.8 ng/L, p=0.50, respectively) and U Ca (337.11+138.21 mg/day, 342.24+169.17 mg/day, p=0.88, respectively) were similar between the two groups.

Plasma Ca levels of HT patients were higher than non-HT patients (11.1+1.5 mg/dL, 10.1+1.3 mg/dL, p<0.001, respectively), and PTH levels of HT and non-HT patients were not different (225.3+144.5 ng/L, 173.3+182.7 ng/L, p=0.10, respectively).

#### **Correlation and Regression Analysis**

A correlation was found between CAD with Ca and PTH levels (Table 3).

Table 3. Parameters th	nat correlate with HT, D	OM and CAD
HT	DM	CAD
Age	Age	Age
(r=0.42, p<0.001)	(r=0.21, p=0.002)	(r=0.39, p<0.001)
Gender	Gender	Gender
(r=0.08, p=0.24)	(r=0.08, p=0.27)	(r= -0.06, p=0.42)
Ca	Ca	Ca
(r=0.33, p<0.001)	(r= -0.10, p=0.89)	(r=0.42, p<0.001)
PTH	PTH	PTH
(r=0.16, p=0.09)	(r= -0.09, p=0.31)	(r=0.17, p=0.07)
DM	CAD	DM
(r=0.33, p<0.001)	(r=0.15, p=0.035)	(r=0.15, p=0.035)
CAD	HT	HT
(r=0.47, p<0.001)	(r=0.33, p<0.001)	(r=0.47, p<0.001)
HT: Hypertension, DM: Dia Calcium, PTH: Parathyroid	betes mellitus, CAD: Coronar hormone.	y artery disease, Ca:

Logistic regression analysis showing the effect of independent variables on CAD is shown in Table 4. Age and Ca levels stand out as independent factors effective on CAD (Table 4).

#### DISCUSSION

Present study, it was found that the frequency of CAD and HT increased in PHP and hypercalcaemia was an effective factor on both the presence of CAD and HT. There was no association between PTH levels and HT and CAD.

One of the results obtained from our study was that the frequency of HT was higher in both mild and severe PHP. In present study, the prevalence of HT was found to be 31.0% in the control group and 65% in the PHP group and was compatible with the general literature.<sup>15,16</sup> In the study of Luigi<sup>17</sup> and colleagues (et al.), the prevalence of HT in PHP was found to be 81%, which was much higher than the general literature data.<sup>16</sup> The reason for this may be the small number of patients in the study of Luigi et al. Current guidelines<sup>2,4</sup> do not include HT among the indications for surgery in PHP. In the same guideline, it is stated that the results related with cardiovascular disease are not different between those with and without surgery and HT cannot be a reason for operation indication yet, due to reasons such as the persistence of HT in a significant proportion of operated patients.<sup>2</sup> PHP has been shown to cause increased activity in the renin aldosterone system both in vitro<sup>5-7</sup> and in clinical studies,<sup>18</sup> and improvement in the renin aldosterone system has been found after surgical treatment.<sup>19</sup> The approach regarding HT in PHP should not be all or none. In PHP, there is a study showing improvement in HT 6 months after surgery,<sup>20</sup> as well as a significant decrease in the frequency of HT and a decrease in the non-dipping pattern in the study by Luigi et al.<sup>17</sup> In another study, a decrease in both mean blood pressure and the number of drugs used was observed.<sup>21</sup> In the study by Beysel et al.<sup>22</sup> a decrease in systolic and diastolic blood pressure

Dependent variable	Independent variable	β	W 11 C1 :		OR	OR (*95% C.I.)	
			Wald Chi-square	р		Lower	Upper
	Constant	-14.48	14.16	< 0.001	0.00		
Model 1	Age	0.10	13.93	< 0.001	1.11	1.05	1.17
CAD	Ca	0.67	5.18	0.023	1.96	1.10	3.51
	PTH	0.001	0.10	0.76	1.01	0.99	1.04
	DM	0.73	1.41	0.24	2.07	0.62	6.87
	Gender	-0.66	1.06	0.30	0.52	0.15	1.82
	Constant	-13.25	12.79	0.00	0.000		
Model 2	Age	0.11	18.14	< 0.001	1.12	1.06	1.18
HT	Gender	0.12	0.04	0.84	1.13	0.35	3.69
	Ca	0.61	4.63	0.03	1.85	1.06	3.22
	PTH	0.001	0.31	0.58	1.00	0.99	1.01
	DM	2.35	4.62	0.03	10.43	1.23	88.52

HT: Hypertension, DM: Diabetes mellitus, CAD: Coronary artery disease, PTH: Parathyroid hormone, \* 95% C.I.: Confidence interval.
was found postoperatively in both normocalcaemic and hypercalcaemic PHP patients, and improvement was also found in parameters considered as cardiovascular risk factors in the same study. One of the biggest problems here is whether the detected HT is essential HT or HT triggered by PHP. This distinction does not seem to be easy for now. Nevertheless, it may be more appropriate for the guidelines to reconsider their decision on the surgical indication for HT in PHP and to evaluate this situation not from an all-or-nothing point of view, but from a broader perspective based on whether HT is under control or not, or from a broader perspective based on the number of medications and whether it is under control with the current medications or not, or even whether it is under control or not despite the fact that one of the medications contains a potassiumsparing diuretic. However, this issue is still unclear and additional studies are needed in this field.

Another result obtained from this study was that the frequency of CAD was increased in patients with both mild and severe PHP. Factors such as increased blood pressure in PHP,<sup>16</sup> endothelial dysfunction,<sup>23</sup> in hyperactivity aldosterone-renin-angiotensin system,<sup>5,6,18,19</sup> insulin resistance and deterioration in metabolic parameters<sup>22</sup> may be considered as the reason for this increase. There are many studies showing an increase in total mortality and CAD in PHP.<sup>24-26</sup> Current guidelines do not indicate the presence of CAD in PHP as an indication for surgery for the time being,<sup>2</sup> again citing the lack of a decrease in CADrelated mortality after surgery in PHP and the fact that CAD-related mortality may increase in some patients after surgery.<sup>24</sup> On the other hand, a decrease in blood pressure,<sup>17</sup> improvement in endothelial dysfunction<sup>23</sup> and insulin resistance,22 hyperactivity in aldosteronerenin-angiotensin system,<sup>18</sup> and CAD-related mortality<sup>24</sup> are observed after surgery in PHP. Although an association between CAD and mortality has been found in PHP, there are still unanswered questions, one of which is whether there is an increase in asymptomatic patients, and the other is whether it is hypercalcaemia or hyperparathyroidism that causes this. Lundgren et al.27 found a relationship between increased calcium levels and CAD and mortality in a 20-year follow-up. In another study, it was observed that patients with chronic renal failure (CRF) and normal Ca levels but secondary hyperparathyroidism (SHP) had a higher rate of nondipping pattern compared to patients with normal PTH levels.<sup>28</sup> In the study by Wang et al.<sup>29</sup> among patients with CRF and SHP on haemodialysis programme, improvement in blood pressure was observed in those who underwent parathyroidectomy, whereas an increase in diastolic blood pressure was observed in those treated with cinecalcet. As can be seen, the situation

is intertwined and complicated. In present study, an association was found between Ca levels and CAD, but no association was found between CAD and HT and PTH. Randomised controlled studies are needed to clarify this issue.

Our study has some limitations; firstly, there may be deficiencies in the collection of some data due to its retrospective design, for example; smoking status, postoperative hypertension status, patients family history of CAD and and physical activity of patients. Secondly, mortality data could not be obtained in our study and therefore the effect of mild hypercalcaemia on mortality could not be evaluated. Thirdly, data on the number of anti-hypertensive drugs used could not be obtained.

#### CONCLUSION

Increased calcium levels in PHP are associated with HT regardless of the amount of increase, and increased Ca levels have an age-independent effect on the presence of CAD disease. No independent association was found between PTH levels and either HT or CAD. In this case, the answer to the question of whether PTH or increased Ca levels are responsible for cardiovascular events in PHP seems to be in favour of increased Ca levels. However, this issue needs to be supported by additional studies.

#### ETHICAL DECLARATIONS

**Ethics Committee Approval:** The study was carried out with the permission of Bursa City Hospital Clinical Researches Ethics Committee (Date: 05.04.2023, Decision No: 2023-5/12).

**Informed Consent:** Because the study was designed retrospectively, no written informed consent form was obtained from patients.

Referee Evaluation Process: Externally peer-reviewed.

**Conflict of Interest Statement:** The authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study has received no financial support.

Author Contributions: All of the authors declare that they have all participated in the design, execution, and analysis of the paper, and that they have approved the final version.

- 1. Gopinath P, Mihai R. Hyperparathyroidism. Surgery (Oxford). 2011;29(9):451-458.
- 2. Bilezikian JP, Brandi ML, Eastell R, et al. Guidelines for the management of asymptomatic primary hyperparathyroidism: summary statement from the Fourth International Workshop. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab.* 2014;99(10):3561-3569. doi:10.1210/jc.2014-1413.

- 3. Applewhite MK, Schneider DF. Mild primary hyperparathyroidism: a literature review. *Oncol.* 2014;19(9): 919e29.
- Bilezikian JP. Primary Hyperparathyroidism. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2018;103(11):3993-4004. doi:10.1210/jc.2018-01225.
- Rosenberg J, Pines M, Hurwitz S. Response of adrenal cells to parathyroid hormone stimulation. *J Endocrinol.* 1987;112(3):431-437.
- 6. Hanley NA, Wester RM, Carr BR, Rainey WE. Parathyroid hormone and parathyroid hormone-related peptide stimulate aldosterone production in the human adrenocortical cell line, NCI-H295. *Endocrine J.* 1993;1:447-450.
- Mazzocchi G, Aragona F, Malendowicz LK, Nussdorfer GG. PTH and PTH-related peptide enhance steroid secretion from human adrenocortical cells. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab.* 2001;280(2):E209-E213.
- Vestergaard P, Mosekilde L. Cohort study on effects of parathyroid surgery on multiple outcomes in primary hyperparathyroidism. *BMJ*. 2003;327(7414):530-534.
- Pepe J, Cipriani C, Sonato C, Raimo O, Biamonte F, Minisola S. Cardiovascular manifestations of primary hyperparathyroidism:a narrative review. *Eur J Endocrinol.* 2017;177(6):R297-R308. doi:10.1530/EJE-17-0485.
- Nelson JA, Alsayed M, Milas M. The role of parathyroidectomy in treating hypertension and other cardiac manifestations of primary hyperparathyroidism. *Gland Surg.* 2020;9(1):136-141. doi:10.21037/gs.2019.12.12.
- 11. Maniero C, Fassina A, Seccia TM, et al. Mild hyperparathyroidism:a novel surgically correctable feature of primary aldosteronism. *J Hypertens*. 2012;30(2):390-395. doi:10.1097/HJH.0b013e32834f0451.
- 12.Kalla A, Krishnamoorthy P, Gopalakrishnan A, Garg J, Patel NC, Figueredo VM. Primary hyperparathyroidism predicts hypertension:Results from the National Inpatient Sample. *Int J Cardiol.* 2017;227:335-337. doi:10.1016/j.ijcard.2016.11.080.
- 13.Kepez A, Harmanci A, Hazirolan T, et al. Evaluation of subclinical coronary atherosclerosis in mild asymptomatic primary hyperparathyroidism patients. *Int J Cardiovasc Imaging*. 2009 Feb;25(2):187-193. doi:10.1007/s10554-008-9369-2.
- 14.Bilezikian JP. Primary hyperparathyroidism. In: DeGroot L, ed. www.ENDOTEXT.org (version of. 2017); Singer F, Section Editor. South Dartmouth, MA:MDTEXT.COM, Inc.;2017.
- 15.Satman I, Omer B, Tutuncu Y, et al. Twelve-year trends in the prevalence and risk factors of diabetes and prediabetes in Turkish adults. *Eur J Epidemiol.* 2013;28(2):169-180. doi:10.1007/s10654-013-9771-5.
- 16. Pepe J, Cipriani C, Sonato C, Raimo O, Biamonte F, Minisola S. Cardiovascular manifestations of primary hyperparathyroidism:a narrative review. *Eur J Endocrinol.* 2017;177(6):R297-R308. doi:10.1530/EJE-17-0485.
- 17.Luigi P, Chiara FM, Laura Z, et al. Arterial hypertension, metabolic syndrome and subclinical cardiovascular organ damage in patients with asymptomatic primary hyperparathyroidism before and after parathyroidectomy: preliminary results. *Int J Endocrinol.* 2012;2012:408295. doi:10.1155/2012/408295.
- 18.Brunaud L, Germain A, Zarnegar R, et al. Serum aldosterone is correlated positively to parathyroid hormone (PTH) levels in patients with primary hyperparathyroidism. *Surgery.* 2009;146(6):1035-1041. doi:10.1016/j.surg.2009.09.041.
- 19.Gennari C, Nami R, Gonnelli S. Hypertension and primary hyperparathyroidism: the role of adrenergic and reninangiotensin-aldosterone systems. *Miner Electrolyte Metab.* 1995;21(1-3):77-81.
- 20. Heyliger A, Tangpricha V, Weber C, Sharma J. Parathyroidectomy decreases systolic and diastolic blood pressure in hypertensive patients with primary hyperparathyroidism. *Surgery*. 2009;146(6): 1042-1047. doi:10.1016/j.surg.2009.09.024.

- 21.Graff-Baker AN, Bridges LT, Chen Q, Faries MB, Said M. Parathyroidectomy for patients with primary hyperparathyroidism and associations with hypertension. *JAMA Surg.* 2020;155(1):32-39. doi:10.1001/jamasurg.2019.3950.
- 22. Beysel S, Caliskan M, Kizilgul M, et al. Parathyroidectomy improves cardiovascular risk factors in normocalcemic and hypercalcemic primary hyperparathyroidism. *BMC Cardiovasc Disord*. 2019;19(1):106. doi:10.1186/s12872-019-1093-4.
- 23.Kosch M, Hausberg M, Vormbrock K, et al. Impaired flowmediated vasodilation of the brachial artery in patients with primary hyperparathyroidism improves after parathyroidectomy. *Cardiovasc Res.* 2000;47(4):813- 818.
- 24. Vestergaard P, Mollerup CL, Frøkjaer VG, Christiansen P, Blichert-Toft M, Mosekilde L. Cardiovascular events before and after surgery for primary hyperparathyroidism. *World J Surg.* 2003;27(2):216-222. doi:10.1007/s00268-002-6541-z.
- 25. Andersson P, Rydberg E, Willenheimer R. Primary hyperparathyroidism and heart disease—a review. *Eur Heart J.* 2004;25(20):1776-1787.
- Fitzpatrick LA, Bilezikian JP & Silverberg SJ. Parathyroid hormone and the cardiovascular system. *Curr Osteoporos Rep.* 2008;6(2):77-83.
- 27.Lundgren E, Lind L, Palmér M, Jakobsson S, Ljunghall S, Rastad J. Increased cardiovascular mortality and normalized serum calcium in patients with mild hypercalcemia followed up for 25 years. *Surgery*. 2001;130(6):978-85. doi:10.1067/msy.2001.118377.
- 28. Yakar B, Onalan E, Pirincci E, Kaya MO, Demir M. The effects of secondary hyperparathyroidism on circadian blood pressure in hemodialysis patients. J Coll Physicians Surg Pak. 2021;31(11):1325-1330. doi:10.29271/jcpsp.2021.11.1325.
- 29. Wang M, Wen D, Zhang W, et al. Effects of cinacalcet and parathyroidectomy on blood pressure in maintenance hemodialysis patients with secondary hyperparathyroidism. *Iran J Kidney Dis.* 2022;16(2):135-146.

# Awareness and rates of vaccination in hemodialysis patients

# Raziye Yazıcı<sup>1</sup>, <sup>(D</sup>İbrahim Güney<sup>2</sup>, <sup>(D</sup>Atila Yürekli<sup>3</sup>, <sup>(D</sup>Selver Can<sup>4</sup>)

<sup>1</sup>Department of Nephrology, Konya Beyhekim Training and Research Hospital, Konya, Turkey

<sup>2</sup>Department of Nephrology, University of Health Sciences, Konya City Hospital, Konya, Turkey

<sup>4</sup>Department of Infectious Disease, Konya Beyhekim Training and Research Hospital, Konya, Turkey

**Cite this article as**: Yazıcı R, Güney İ, Yürekli A, Can S. Awareness and rates of vaccination in hemodialysis patients. *J Med Palliat Care*. 2023;4(4):283-287.

Received: 07.07.2023	•	Accepted: 26.07.2023 •	Published: 30.08.2023

#### ABSTRACT

Aims: Vaccination is main risk reducing strategy for vaccine-preventable infections in chronic kidney disease (CKD) patients, but vaccination rates in hemodialysis patients are not at the desired level. In this study, we aimed to search the rates of influenza, pneumococcal, hepatitis B and coronavirus disease-2019 (COVID-19) vaccination, the vaccination awareness and the reasons for not taking vaccination in hemodialysis patients.

**Methods**: In this cross-sectional study, 232 CKD patients undergoing hemodialysis in two centers for at least six months were included. The patients completed the questionnaire about vaccination. The data about patients' history of vaccination regarding influenza, pneumococcal, hepatitis B and COVID-19 vaccines; patients' attitudes and knowledge about vaccination; the source of information about vaccination were collected via this questionnaire.

**Results**: The rates of pneumococcal, influenza, hepatitis B and COVID-19 vaccination were 9.9%, 56.6%, 38.8% and 87.1%, respectively. In patients with missing vaccination, the main reasons for not taking vaccination were lack of knowledge about vaccination (48.7%), the thought that the vaccine is not beneficial (12.5%) and fear of adverse effects (3.4%). The main sources of information about vaccination were healthcare workers (90.5%), radio/televison (1.7%) and internet (1.7%).

**Conclusion**: Our findings showed that the rates of influenza, pneumococcal and hepatitis B vaccination were below the targeted levels and the main reason was the lack of information about vaccination and the main source of information about vaccination was health personnel. Strategies should be developed to increase the awareness and rate of vaccination for vaccine-preventable infections in CKD patients.

Keywords: Awareness, hemodialysis, vaccination, chronic kidney disease

#### **INTRODUCTION**

Chronic kidney disease (CKD) is an important public health problem and it affects approximately 8-16% of adults worldwide.<sup>1</sup> CKD patients are more prone to infections. This may be due to impaired immune function, immunosuppressive therapies, dialysis-related causes, increased hospitalization rates, advanced age or comorbidities such as diabetes.<sup>2,3</sup>

In hemodialysis patients, infectious diseases are the second most common cause of mortality after cardiovascular disease; and infectious diseases, also, contribute to increased hospitalization rates.<sup>2</sup> Preventing a disease is always much more effective, easier and cost-effective process than treatment of it. Vaccination is among the most tremendous discoveries in human history and it has saved millions of lives to date. It is one of the most effective tool to prevent infectious diseases in CKD patients.<sup>4</sup> Some infection types, such as hepatitis B, influenza and pneumococcal infections, are preventable via vaccinations. So, vaccine recommendations are main risk reducing strategy for vaccine-preventable infections in CKD patients.<sup>3</sup>

Influenza vaccination is important for high risk population such as older adults or individuals with chronic conditions; it reduces the risks of influenza infection-related complications by 20-40% in the general population with relatively reduced effectiveness in advanced CKD patients.<sup>3</sup> Annual influenza vaccination is recommended to all adult CKD patients who have no contraindication.<sup>5</sup>

Pneumococcal vaccination is effective to prevent infections caused by *Streptococcus pneumoniae.*<sup>3</sup> Pneumococcal vaccination and revaccination within 5 years, is recommended to adult patients with eGFR <30 ml/min/1.73 m<sup>2.5</sup>

Corresponding Author: Raziye Yazıcı, drraziye42@hotmail.com



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>Hemodialysis Physician, Konya Ölmez Dialysis Center, Konya, Turkey

Hemodialysis patients have increased risk for bloodborne pathogen exposure.<sup>4</sup> Hepatitis B virus (HBV) infection in hemodialysis patients tends to be chronic more often compared with that of non-uremic patients (30%-60% vs 10%).<sup>2</sup> The rates of HBV infection among hemodialysis patients can be decreased by vaccination and additional precautions, such as screening for hepatitis B in dialysis centers, decreasing transfusions by using erythropoietin, segregation of the equipment of seropositive patients.<sup>2,4</sup> CKD patients may have poor response to hepatitis B vaccine.<sup>4</sup> Immunization against HBV and the response confirmation by serological tests is recommended to CKD patients including hemodialysis patients.<sup>5</sup>

The development of Severe Acute Respiratory Syndrome-Coronavirus-2 (SARS-CoV-2) vaccination had important role in controlling spread of Coronavirus disease-2019 (COVID-19) infection and decreasing symptomatic form of disease.<sup>6</sup> Hemodialysis patients had increased risk of COVID-19 infection with increased hospitalization and mortality rates compared to general population and SARS-CoV-2 vaccination had protective role in this susceptible population.<sup>7</sup>

Although vaccination is most effective tool to prevent vaccine-preventable infectious diseases, it may be overlooked and vaccination rates in hemodialysis patients are still below the desired level and CKD patients remain somewhat under-vaccinated.<sup>2,4</sup> This may be due to efficacy concerns, ineffective reminder systems, time constraints, financial and health care access status, lack of knowledge or incorrect knowledge about vaccine (about its importance, adverse effects, etc.), or patients' thoughts about vaccines which may lead to vaccine rejection, reluctance or hesitancy.<sup>2,8-10</sup> There are limited number of study investigating the awareness about vaccination, attitude towards vaccination and the vaccination rates among hemodialysis patients. In this study, we aimed to search the rates of influenza, pneumococcal, hepatitis B and COVID-19 vaccination, the vaccination awareness, the reasons for not taking vaccination and the sources of information about vaccination among hemodialysis patients.

#### **METHODS**

The study was carried out with the permission of KTO Karatay University Faculty of Medicine Nonmedicine and Non-medical Device Researches Ethics Committee (Date: 29.12.2022, Decision No: 2022/009). All procedures were carried out in accordance with the ethical rules and the principles of the Declaration of Helsinki. Written consent was obtained from the patients participating in this study. In this cross-sectional study, CKD patients (aged >18 years) undergoing hemodialysis in two centers for at least six months were included and the study was carried out between January 1, 2023 and January 31, 2023. Patients with neurological or psychological disabilities or who could not answer the survey questions were excluded. Written informed consent was obtained from the patients participating in the study.

Patients' demographical and clinical data including age, gender, occupation, educational status, comorbidities, the date when hemodialysis was initiated, etiologies of CKD and laboratory findings were obtained from the patient files. The patients who met the inclusion criteria and who agreed to participate in the study completed the questionnaire form structured based on the objectives of this study. The data about socio-demographic characteristics of patients; patients' history of vaccination regarding influenza, pneumococcal, hepatitis B and COVID-19 vaccines; patients' attitudes and knowledge about vaccination; the source of information about vaccination were all collected via this questionnaire.

#### **Statistical Analysis**

Statistical analyses of data were performed using Statistical Package for Social Sciences for Windows version 22 (SPSS 22) program. Descriptive tests such as frequency and descriptive statistics were used to evaluate the data.Continuous variables were expressed as mean  $\pm$ standard deviation, categorical variables were reported as frequency and percentage.

#### RESULTS

In this study, 232 hemodialysis patients (108 female, 46.6%; 124 male, 53.4%) were included. Patients' mean age was 57±14. Of the patients, 174 (75.0%) were married. The education level of 168 patients (72.4%) was primary school and 39 patients (16.8%) were illiterate. Data regarding patients' occupations were as follows: 102 patients (44.0%) were housewife; 52 patients (22.4%) were retired; 22 patients (9.5%) were unemployed; 36 patients (15.5%) were working in their own workplace; 20 patients (8.6%) were employee. Most of the patients (92.7%) lived in the city center; 17 patients (7.3%) lived in the village. CKD etiologies of these patients were diabetes mellitus (66 patients, 28.4%), hypertension (60 patients, 25.9%), polycystic kidney disease (18 patients, 7.8%), glomerulonephritis (10 patients, 4.3%), urological causes (18 patients, 7.8%), amyloidosis (2 patients, 0.9%) and unknown underlying etiologies (58 patients, 25.0%). Of the patients, 53 (22.8%) had smoking history. Demographic and clinical characteristics of the patients were summarized in Table 1.

Table 1. Demographic and clinical characteristics of the patients				
Parameters				
Age, year, mean±SD	57±14			
Gender, n (%) Female Male	108 (46.6) 124 (53.4)			
Marital status, n (%) Married Single	174 (75.0) 58 (25.0)			
Educational status, n (%) Illiterate Primary school graduate High school graduate University graduate	39 (16.8) 168 (72.4) 16 (6.9) 9 (3.9)			
Occupation, n (%) Housewife Retired Self-employed Employee Unemployed	102 (44.0) 52 (22.4) 36 (15.5) 20 (8.6) 22 (9.5)			
Location, n (%) City center Village	215 (92.7) 17 (7.3)			
CKD etiology, n (%) Diabetes mellitus Hypertension Polycystic kidney disease Urological causes Glomerulonephritis Amyloidosis Unknown	$\begin{array}{c} 66 \ (28.4) \\ 60 \ (25.9) \\ 18 \ (7.8) \\ 18 \ (7.8) \\ 10 \ (4.3) \\ 2 \ (0.9) \\ 58 \ (25.0) \end{array}$			
SD, standart deviation; CKD, chronic kidney disease.				

Regarding vaccination rates, 129 patients (56.6%) were vaccinated with influenza vaccine; 23 patients (9.9%) were vaccinated with pneumococcal vaccine; 202 patients (87.1%) were vaccinated with COVID-19 vaccine and 90 patients (38.8%) were vaccinated with hepatitis B vaccine and completed hepatitis B immunization schedule. Hepatitis B surface antigen (HBsAg) was positive in 5 patients (2.2%). Data regarding vaccinaton history of the patients were shown in Table 2.

<b>Table 2.</b> The rates of influenza, pneumococcal, hepatitis B andCOVID-19 vaccination of the patients				
Vaccine	n (%)			
Influenza Vaccinated	129 (56.6)			
Pneumococcal Vaccinated	23 (9.9)			
Hepatitis B Vaccinated Immune due to natural infection HBsAg positive	90 (38.8) 85 (36.6) 5 (2.2)			
COVID-19 Vaccinated, at least one dose (or more) Vaccinated, two doses Vaccinated, three doses Vaccinated, four doses Vaccinated, five doses Vaccinated, six doses	$\begin{array}{c} 202 \ (87.1) \\ 68 \ (29.3) \\ 74 \ (31.9) \\ 33 \ (14.2) \\ 14 \ (6.0) \\ 3 \ (1.3) \end{array}$			

In patients with missing vaccination, the main reasons for not taking vaccination were lack of knowledge about vaccination (113 patients, 48.7%), the thought that the vaccine is not beneficial (29 patients, 12.5%), fear of adverse effects (8 patients, 3.4%), lack of information on vaccination timing (5 patients, 2.2%), having allergy (2 patients, 0.9%) and other reasons (56 patients, 24.1%) (Table 3).

Table 3. The reasons for not taking vaccination					
	n (%)				
Lack of knowledge about vaccination	113 (48.7)				
The thought that the vaccine is not beneficial	29 (12.5)				
Fear of adverse effects	8 (3.4)				
Lack of information on vaccination timing	5 (2.2)				
Having allergy	2 (0.9)				
Other	56 (24.1)				

The sources of information about vaccination were healthcare workers (210 patients, 90.5%), radio/ televison (4 patients, 1.7%), internet (4 patients, 1.7%), family/relatives (3 patients, 1.3%), and other sources (11 patients, 4.7%) (Table 4).

Table 4. The sources of information about vaccination				
	n (%)			
Health personnel	210 (90.5)			
Radio/television	4 (1.7)			
Internet	4 (1.7)			
Family/relatives	3 (1.3),			
Other	11 (4.7)			

#### DISCUSSION

Knowing the fact that prevention of a disease is always more effective and easier than treatment, vaccination is crucial for primary prevention and it is main risk reducing tool for vaccine-preventable diseases in CKD patients.<sup>3</sup> Vaccination rates in hemodialysis patients are not at the targeted level.<sup>11,12</sup> There are limited number of study about the vaccination rates and the awareness of vaccination in hemodialysis patients. In this study, the rates of pneumococcal, influenza, hepatitis B and COVID-19 vaccination were 9.9%, 56.6%, 38.8% and 87.1%, respectively. In previous studies, different rates of vaccination were reported in hemodialysis patients: In the study of Mutlu et al.<sup>13</sup> the rates of pneumococcal and influenza vaccination were reported as 14.4% and 51.4% respectively, whereas these rates in the study of Günay et al.9 were 3.3% and 18.3%, respectively. These different findings between studies may be due to differences in the study population (different sample size or different socioeconomical or educational status, etc.) and/or due to lack of standardized vaccination practice. In a study

from Nigeria, only 5.7% of patients had completed the hepatitis B vaccination schedule and this was attributed to poor awareness.<sup>14</sup> In the study of Günay et al.<sup>9</sup> rate of hepatitis B vaccination was 75%, higher than that of other vaccines, and the authors attributed this to considering of hepatitis B vaccination as a generally accepted routine practice and to the fact that patients had more knowledge about hepatitis B vaccination. Lower rates of hepatitis B vaccination in our study may be due to the fact that the patients avoided going out during the pandemic period and other vaccine recommendations such as COVID-19 and influenza, come to the fore during this period. In addition, 36.6% of our patients were immune due to natural hepatitis B infection. COVID-19 vaccination acceptability was 58.3% in Egyptian survey study among hemodialysis patients.<sup>15</sup> COVID-19 vaccination uptake was 77.5% in another study.<sup>16</sup> In our study, COVID-19 vaccination rate was 87.1%. The higher rate of COVID-19 vaccination compared with other vaccines in our study population can be attributed to getting more information about COVID-19 disease and COVID-19 vaccines via media, internet and healthcare workers and to the fear of COVID-19 infection which could be fatal outcomes.

In our study, the main reasons for not taking vaccination were lack of knowledge and misconceptions about vaccines; and the main sources of information about vaccination were health personnel. Similar to our study, in three previous studies, the main reason for not being vaccinated was the lack of knowledge.<sup>9,13,14</sup> Vaccination rates may be increased only by providing hemodialysis patients with detailed information. Similar to our study, in a previous study, the main source of information was health personnel.<sup>13</sup> The recommendations made by physicians (family physician or nephrologist) might be more effective.<sup>13</sup> So, according to these findings, the role of the health personnel, especially physicians, is important in increasing vaccination rates (i.e., in increasing primary prevention) in hemodialysis patients.<sup>9,13</sup> A health policy on this issue, a standardized vaccination practice in hemodialysis centers, education of health personnel and cooperation between family physician and nephrologist can contribute to increase vaccination rates.<sup>13</sup>

There are some limitations of our study. First, our study group consisted of a limited number of patients from two dialysis centers. Second, education levels of most of our patients (89.2%) were primary school or illiterate. So, the thoughts about vaccines, vaccination rates or sources of informations may be different in the patients groups with higher education level.

#### CONCLUSION

Our findings showed that the rates of influenza, pneumococcal and hepatitis B vaccination were below the targeted levels and the main reason for this was the lack of information about vaccination and the main source of information about vaccination was health personnel. Strategies to increase the vaccination rate, is important in reducing vaccine-preventable diseases in CKD patients. Further multi-center studies with larger populations are needed.

#### ETHICAL DECLARATIONS

**Ethics Committee Approval:** The study was carried out with the permission of KTO Karatay University Faculty of Medicine Non-medicine and Non-medical Device Researches Ethics Committee (Date: 29.12.2022, Decision No: 2022/009).

**Informed Consent:** Written consent was obtained from the patients participating in this study.

Referee Evaluation Process: Externally peer-reviewed.

**Conflict of Interest Statement:** The authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study has received no financial support.

**Author Contributions:** All of the authors declare that they have all participated in the design, execution, and analysis of the paper, and that they have approved the final version.

- Jha V, Garcia-Garcia G, Iseki K, et al. Chronic kidney disease:global dimension and perspectives. *Lancet.* 2013; 382(9888):260-272.
- 2. Reddy S, Chitturi C, Yee J. Vaccination in chronic kidney disease. *Adv Chronic Kidney Dis.* 2019;26(1):72-78.
- Ishigami J, Matsushita K. Clinical epidemiology of infectious disease among patients with chronic kidney disease. *Clin Exp Nephrol.* 2019;23(4):437-447.
- Babu TM, Kotton CN. Immunizations in chronic kidney disease and kidney transplantation. *Curr Treat Options Infect Dis.* 2021; 13(2):47-65.
- Kidney Disease:Improving Global Outcomes (KDIGO) CKD Work Group. KDIGO 2012 Clinical practice guideline for the evaluation and management of chronic kidney disease. *Kidney Int Suppl.* 2013;3:1-150.
- 6. Dagan N, Barda N, Kepten E, et al. BNT162b2 mRNA COVID-19 Vaccine in a nationwide mass vaccination setting. *N Engl J Med.* 2021;384(15):1412-1423.
- 7. Moore LR, Al-Jaddou N, Wodeyar H, et al. SARS-CoV-2 in dialysis patients and the impact of vaccination. *BMC Nephrol.* 2022;23(1):317.
- Yıldız Y, Telatar TG, Baykal M, Aykanat Yurtsever B, Yıldız İE. COVID-19 pandemisi döneminde aşı reddinin değerlendirilmesi. DÜ Sağlık Bil Enst Derg. 2021;11(2):200-205.
- 9. Günay E, Kaya, Ş, Yüksel E. The Blind Spot On hemodialysis: vaccination. *Turk Bull Hygiene Exper Biol.* 2020;77(2):149-154.

- 10. Tan HZ, Phang CC, Wu SY, et al. Improving influenza and pneumococcal vaccination uptake among incident peritoneal dialysis patients:a quality improvement initiative. *Int Urol Nephrol.* 2021;53(10):2167-2175.
- 11.Infectious Diseases and Clinical Microbiology Specialty Society of Turkey (EKMUD), Adult Immunization Guide (2019). Available from: https://www.ekmud.org.tr/emek/rehberler/1ekmud-rehberleri.
- 12. World Health Organization, "Global vaccine action plan 2011-2020" 2013. Available from:https://www.who.int/teams/ immunization-vaccines-and-biologicals/strategies/global-vaccine-action-plan.
- 13. Mutlu A, Şengül E, Boz G. A cross-sectional survey study on influenza and pneumococcal vaccination rates and the factors affecting vaccination rates in hemodialysis patients in Kocaeli Province of Turkey. *Ther Apher Dial.* 2022;26(3):640-648.
- 14. Akinbodewa AA, Gbadegesin BA, Adejumo OA, et al. A multicentre study of awareness and practice of vaccination against infectious diseases among haemodialysis subjects in Nigeria. West Afr J Med. 2019;36(3):239-245.
- 15. Tharwat S, Khairallah MK, Nassar MK, Nassar DK, Nagy E. Acceptance of COVID-19 vaccination among maintenance hemodialysis patients: an Egyptian survey study. *Trop Med Health*. 2022;50(1):42.
- 16. Wallace H, Mount PF. COVID-19 beliefs and vaccination uptake in dialysis patients:lessons from an anonymous patient survey. *Intern Med J.* 2022;52(9):1488-1494.

# Evaluation of pressure ulcer development and risk factors in COVID-19 patients followed in the ICU

#### <sup>©</sup>Özlem Öner<sup>1</sup>, <sup>©</sup>Mehmet Çağatay Gürkok<sup>2</sup>, <sup>©</sup>Mehmet Nuri Yakar<sup>1</sup>, <sup>©</sup>Begüm Ergan<sup>3</sup>, <sup>©</sup>Erdem Yaka<sup>4</sup>, <sup>©</sup>Ali Necati Gökmen<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Subdivision of Critical Care Medicine, Department of Anesthesiology and Reanimation, Faculty of Medicine, Dokuz Eylül University, İzmir, Turkey <sup>2</sup>Subdivision of Critical Care Medicine, Department of General Surgery, Faculty of Medicine, Dokuz Eylül University, İzmir, Turkey <sup>3</sup>Subdivision of Critical Care Medicine, Department of Pulmonary, Faculty of Medicine, Dokuz Eylül University, İzmir, Turkey <sup>4</sup>Subdivision of Critical Care Medicine, Department of Neurology, Faculty of Medicine, Dokuz Eylül University, İzmir, Turkey

**Cite this article as**: Öner Ö, Gürkok MÇ, Yakar MN, Ergan B, Yaka E, Gökmen AN. Evaluation of pressure ulcer development and risk factors in COVID-19 patients followed in the ICU. *J Med Palliat Care*. 2023;4(4):288-295.

|--|

#### ABSTRACT

**Aims**: In this study it was aimed to evaluate the causes of pressure ulcer development in COVID-19 patients followed in the intensive care unit (ICU).

**Methods**: Demographic data, comorbidities, laboratory parameters, treatment modalities and mortality rates of the patients were reviewed retrospectively from hospital records. In addition, Acute Physiology and Chronic Health Assessment (APACHE II), Sequential Organ Failure Assessment (SOFA), and modified NUTRIC scores were calculated. Braden scale was used for pressure ulcer evaluation.

**Results**: Eighty COVID-19 patients were included in the study. Pressure ulcers (PU) were detected in 29 (36.25%) of the cases, and no pressure ulcer was detected in 51 (63.75%) cases. 54 (69.7%) of the patients were male, 26 (32.5%) were female, and the mean age was 69 (61-77). The cases were divided into two groups according to the development of pressure ulcers. The APACHE II score was 24 (17-29) in the PU group and 18 (12-23) in the non-PU group (p=0.01), the mNUTRIC score was 4 (3-5) in the PU group and 3 (2-4) in the non-PU group.) (p=0.023), the Braden scale calculated at admission to the ICU was 11(10-13) in the PU group and 14(12-15) (p<0.001) in the non-PU group. A Braden scale score of <13 was found to be 22 (75.9) in the PU group and 14 (27.5) in the non-PU group, and 36 (45) patients in total (p<0.001).

**Conclusion**: The Braden Scale can be used in COVID-19 patients, since they are first admitted to the ICU, both for scoring the wound and predicting the (making a) prognosis quickly.

Keywords: COVID-19, pressure ulcer, ICU, Braden scale, mortality

#### **INTRODUCTION**

The viral outbreak caused by the novel coronavirus SARS-CoV-2 is responsible for the ongoing coronavirus (COVID-19) pandemic.<sup>1</sup> 30% of patients infected with COVID-19 are treated in the intensive care unit (ICU) for acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS), which requires emergency respiratory and hemodynamic support.<sup>2</sup> The mortality rate in COVID-19 patients followed with invasive mechanical ventilator therapy in the ICU is between 40-60%.<sup>3</sup> In addition to high mortality rates, the average duration of treatment for COVID-19 patients treated in the ICU is 9 (6-13) days.<sup>4</sup> In addition to the long duration of treatment, inactivity due to long-term follow-up on mechanical ventilators, advanced age, presence of various comorbidities, intense cytokine storm due to the nature of COVID-19 disease, prone position and use of various devices, excessive

sedation, conditions such as lack of care and hygiene before and after the intensive care unit, changing positions less frequently than necessary in the ICU, malnutrition and deterioration of tissue perfusion may cause the development of pressure ulcers.<sup>5</sup>

The development of pressure ulcers (PU) is multifactorial and can occur in any part of the body, including the face, that is under pressure and if adequate precautions are not taken.<sup>6</sup> The consequences of pressure-induced skin and soft tissue injury ranges from unfading erythema of intact skin to deep ulcers extending to the bone.<sup>7</sup>

For optimal management of patients with pressure ulcers, it is necessary to identify simple prognostic predictors that will enable timely decisions to be made and cooperation between physician and nursing care.<sup>12</sup> One

Corresponding Author: Ozlemoner Öner, namdaroner@gmail.com



of the candidates with predictive potential for PU is the Braden scale.<sup>13</sup> The Braden scale (BS) is a commonly used indicator to predict the future of PU and its relationship with mortality rates.<sup>14</sup>

Our aim in this study is to investigate the causes of pressure ulcer development and possible risk factors in COVID-19 patients followed in the intensive care unit. In addition, our hypothesis is to investigate whether the Braden score can be used in COVID-19 patients who develop pressure ulcers.

#### **METHODS**

The study was carried out with the permission of Dokuz Eylül University Non-interventional Researches Ethics Committee (Date:25.08.2021, Decision No:2021/24-02). All procedures were carried out in accordance with the ethical rules and the principles of the Declaration of Helsinki. Because the study was designed retrospectively, no written informed consent form was obtained from patients.

Eighty patients who were diagnosed with polymerase chain reaction (PCR) test and admitted to the intensive care unit between April and October 2020 were included in the study. Patients younger than 18 years of age, those who were in the intensive care unit for less than 24 hours, and those with insufficient medical knowledge and anamnesis were excluded from the study. Pregnant and lactating patients were also excluded from the study. Demographic data, medical histories, comorbidities, laboratory parameters, major events and treatment modalities, nutritional status, respiratory support and method, and mortality rates were reviewed retrospectively from hospital records.

Disease severity within the first 24 hours after each patient's admission to the ICU was calculated according to the relevant scoring criteria of the Acute Physiology and Chronic Health Assessment (APACHE II) and Sequential Organ Failure Assessment (SOFA).<sup>15,16</sup> Nutritional risk for each patient was assessed at ICU admission using the mNUTRIC score. The score, calculated by subtracting IL-6 values, consisted of five variables: age, APACHE II score, and SOFA score at admission, patient comorbidity, and length of hospital stay before the intensive care unit.<sup>17</sup> It has been reported that a modified NUTRIC score of 5 and above indicates that the patient has a high risk in terms of nutrition.<sup>17</sup> PU is divided into 4 grades by the European Pressure Ulcer Advisory Panel (EPUAP).<sup>18</sup> These stages are important in the detection and treatment of ulcers.

**Stage 1:** There is a spotless rash in a localized area, usually over bony prominences.

**Stage 2:** A scaleless red-pink sore, partial thickness loss of dermis presenting as an open ulcer. Bullas may develop.

**Stage 3:** Full thickness tissue loss. Subcutaneous fat may be visible, but bones, tendons, or muscles are not exposed.

Dead skin may be present but does not hide the depth of tissue loss.

**Stage 4:** There is full-thickness tissue loss with exposed bone, tendon, or muscle.

There may be abrasions or crusts in some parts of the wound.

The Braden scale values of the patients were obtained from the nursing care records included in the patient observations.

**The Braden scale includes six risk factors:** sensory perception, moisture, activity, mobility, nutrition, and irritation / friction. Except for friction and irritation, each variable is scored between 1-4.<sup>19</sup> The total score of the scale is obtained by calculating the sum of the scores obtained from each of the sub-dimensions of the scale. The total score of the scale is obtained by summing the scores obtained from each of the sub-dimensions of the scale. The total score varies between 6-23. As the scores obtained from the scale decrease, the risk of pressure ulcer development increases.

Individuals with a scale score of 9 and below are considered to be at very high risk for the development of pressure ulcers, those of 10-12 are considered to be high-risk, those of 13-14 are considered to be medium risk, those of 15-18 are considered to be at low risk, and those above 18 are considered to be at no risk.<sup>20</sup>

As recommended by the American Society for Parenteral and Enteral Nutrition (ASPEN) and the European Society for Parenteral and Enteral Nutrition (ESPEN);<sup>21,22</sup> The daily caloric intake of the patients was planned as 14 kcal/kg/day for patients with a body mass index (BMI) above 30 kg/m<sup>2</sup>, and as 25 kcal/kg/day for patients with a body mass index below 30 kg/m<sup>2</sup>. From patient observations, the planned calories and the day the target calories were reached during the first 14 days were recorded. Inaddition, the diet of the patients, the reasons for the interruption, whether they received additional vitamin support or not were recorded.

#### Statistical Analysis and Calculations of Sample Size

To define the retrospective power of the observed effect based on the sample size, we performed a post-hoc power analysis using G\*Power 3.1.9.7 software. Participants were divided into two groups: Pressure Ulcer (n=29) and No-Pressure Ulcer (n=51). We used an alpha ( $\alpha$ ) error probability rate of 0.05 with an 0.80 effect size, and the power (1- $\beta$  error probability) was 0.924.

All continuous variables were presented as mean standard deviation [SD] or median (IQR), and categorical variables were presented as numbers and percentage (%). Descriptive statistics for all variables were calculated with Student's t-test, Mann Whitney U-Test 2 or Fisher's Exact Test. Multivariate logistic regression analysis was performed to investigate pressure ulcer risk factors. A p value of <0.05 was considered statistically significant. SPSS 26.0 Statistical Package was used for all analyses.

#### **RESULTS.**

Of the 109 COVID-19 patients admitted to the intensive care unit, 80 patients were included in the study. Patient selection is shown in the flow-chart (**Figure 1**). While pressure ulcers were detected in 29 (36.25%) of the cases, no pressure ulcer was detected in 51 (63.75%) cases. 54 (69.7%) of the patients were male, 26 (32.5%) were female, and the mean age was 69 (61-77). Patients included in the study were divided into two groups (PU and non-PU) according to the development of

pressure ulcers. The mean age of the PU group was 78 (71-84), and the non-PU group was 65 (59-70) years old (p<0.001) (Table 1).

When the cases are evaluated in terms of disease scores, nutrition and wound site scores; the APACHE II score was 24 (17-29) in the PU group and 18 (12-23) in the non-PU group (p=0.01), the mNUTRIC score was 4 (3-5) in the PU group and 3 (2-4) in the non-PU group (p=0.023), the Braden scale calculated at admission to ICU was 11(10-13) in the PU group and 14(12-15) (p<0.001) in the non-PU group and those with a Braden scale <13 were found to occur in 22 (75.9) patients in the PU group and 36 (45) patients in total (p<0.001) (Table 1).

Table 1. Demographic data, comorbidities a	All Patients	Pressure Ulcer (PU)		
	(n=80)	PU (n=29)	Non-PU (n=51)	– p Value
Age	69 (61-77)	78 (71-84)	65 (59-71)	< 0.001
Gender male	54 (66.7)	19 (65.5)	35 (68.6)	0.81
BMI, kg/m <sup>2</sup>	27.0 (24.0-32.0)	25.0 (22.5-31.0)	27.0 (25.0-33.0)	0.07
APACHE II score	20 (14-27)	24 (17-29)	18 (12-23)	0.010
SOFA score*	8 (6-11)	8 (8-11)	8 (4-10)	0.10
GCS (admission to ICU)	13 (7-15)	10 (7-14)	15 (7-15)	0.08
NUTRIC score	3 (2-4)	4 (3-5)	3 (2-4)	0.023
Braden scale (admission to ICU)	13 (10-15)	11 (10-13)	14 (12-15)	< 0.001
Braden scale <13	36 (45)	22 (75.9)	14 (27.5)	< 0.001
Comorbidities	72 (90)	27 (93.1)	45 (88.2)	0.70
Hypertension	50 (61.7)	19 (65.5)	31 (60.8)	0.81
Diabetes Mellitus	32 (39.5)	14 (48.3)	18 (35.3)	0.34
COPD	16 (19.8)	5 (17.2)	11 (21.6)	0.78
Congestive Heart Failure	13 (16.0)	6 (20.7)	7 (13.7)	0.53
Chronic Liver Failure	13 (16.0)	5 (17.2)	8 (15.7)	1.00
Atrial Fibrillation	11 (13.6)	7 (24.1)	4 (7.8)	0.09
Chronic Renal Failure	9 (11.1)	3 (10.3)	6 (11.8)	1.00
Cerebrovascular Disease	8 (9.9)	2 (6.9)	6 (11.8)	0.70
Malignancy	8 (9.9)	7 (24.1)	1 (2.0)	0.003
Dementia	6 (7.4)	5 (17.2)	1 (2.0)	0.022
Parkinson's Disease	2 (2.5)	1 (3.4)	1 (2.0)	1.00
Duration of Stay (days)				
Hospital Stay	17 (10-24)	16 (8-26)	17 (10-23)	0.78
ICU Stay	10 (5-14)	8 (3-14)	10 (6-14)	0.19
Pressure Ulcer Features				
Location				
Sakral	22 (27.5)	22 (75.9)	N/A	N/A
Gluteal	4 (5.0)	4 (13.8)	N/A	N/A
Back	1 (1.3)	1 (3.4)	N/A	N/A
Other	2 (2.5)	2 (6.9)	N/A	N/A
Stage				
Stage I	23 (28.8)	23 (79.3)	N/A	N/A
Stage II	5 (6.3)	5 (17.2)	N/A	N/A
Stage III	1 (1.3)	1 (3.4)	N/A	N/A
Measure				
Size $\leq 5 \text{ cm}^2$	7 (8.8)	7 (24.1)	N/A	N/A
5 cm <sup>2</sup> <dimension≤ 10="" cm<sup="">2</dimension≤>	14 (17.5)	14 (48.3)	N/A	N/A
$10 \text{ cm}^2 < \text{Dimension} \le 15 \text{ cm}^2$	6 (7.5)	6 (20.7)	N/A	N/A
Size > 15 cm <sup>2</sup>	2 (2.5)	2 (6.9)	N/A	N/A
Mortality				
Hospital	58 (71.6)	25 (86.2)	33 (64.7)	0.042
ICU	56 (69.1)	24 (82.8)	32 (62.7)	0.08

All values were expressed as n (%) or median (IQR). PU: Pressure Ulcer; BMI: Body Mass Index; APACHE II Score: Acute Physiology and Chronic Health Assessment Score; SOFA Score: Sequential Organ Failure Assessment Score; GCS: Glasgow Coma Scale; NUTRIC Score: Critical Patient Nutritional Risk Score; COPD: Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease; N/A, Not Valid; ICU: Intensive Care Unit., \*Calculated on the Day of Admission to the ICU.

When evaluated in terms of laboratory data the statistical significance was determined as follows ; hemoglobin (g/dL) was 11.3 (9.7-13.2) in the PU group and 12.8 (11.5-14) in the non-PU group (p=0.006), BUN (mg/dL) was 52 (29.5-92) in the PU group and in the non-PU group 27 (21-43) (p<0.001) in the group, creatinine (mg/dL) was 1.81 (0.83-3.61) in the PU group, and 0.85 (0.75-1.41) (p=0.016) in the non-PU group, HS troponin I (ng/mL) 64 (14-503) in the PU group and 18 (11-59) in the non-PU group (p=0.004), D-dimer (µg/mL) 3.60 (1.91-5.82) in the PU group and 3.60 (1.91-5.82) in the non-PU group 1.10 (0.80-2.50) (p<0.001) and procalcitonin (ng/ mL) in the PU group 1.29 (0.33-4.01) in the PU group and 0.27 (0.11-0.87) in the non-PU group (p<0.001) (**Table 2**).

When the nutritional status of the patients is evaluated; target calories were calculated as 1350 (1270-1475) in the PU group and 1420 (1330-1530) in the non-PU group (p=0.048). In terms of reaching the target calories, on the 1st day of admission to the ICU, it was 800 (425-1200) in the PU group, 00 (800-1400) (n-0.024) :-

and in the 5th, day was 1200 (960-1440) in the PU group, 1400 (1200-1500) (p=0.025) in the non-PU group, and were found to be statistically significant (Table 3). When multivariate regression analysis of independent risk factors related to pressure ulcer developing in COVID-19 patients followed in the ICU was performed; Braden scale to be <12 7.60 (1.94-29.75) (p=0.004) and D-dimer to be >1.72 µg/ mL 6.59 (1.66-26.20) (p=0.007) OR (95% CI) were found to be statistically significant (Table 4).

<b>Table 4.</b> Analysis of independent risk factors for pressure ulcers incritically ill patients with COVID-19					
	OR (95% CI)	p Value			
Braden scale ≤12	7.60 (1.94-29.75)	0.004			
APACHE II score	1.04 (0.97-1.13)	0.28			
D-dimer> 1.72 µg/Ml	6.59 (1.66-26.20)	0.007			
Malignancy	11.72 (0.99-138.99)	0.05			
Flux	3.71 (0.94-14.73)	0.06			
Supplemental protein supplement	0.39 (0.06-2.44)	0.32			
OR, odds ratio; CI, confidence interval;					

	All Patients	Pressure	Ulcer (PU)	
Laboratory Values*	(n=80)	PU (n=29)	Non-PU (n=51)	— p Value
WBC, ×10³/μL	11.95 (9.28-16.10)	14.10 (10.10-18.95)	11.70 (8.90-15.60)	0.28
Neutrophil ×10³/µL	9.60 (8.20-13.68)	10.80 (7.70-14.40)	9.45 (8.20-13.10)	0.66
Hemoglobin, g/dL	12.4 (10.9-13.5)	11.3 (9.7-13.2)	12.8 (11.5-14.0)	0.006
Lymphocyte ×10³/µL	0.5 (0.3-0.8)	0.5 (0.3-1.0)	0.5 (0.4-0.7)	0.59
Platelet, ×10 <sup>3</sup> /µL	271.0 (200.5-372.5)	288.0 (190.5-370.5)	268.0 (211.0-385.0)	0.60
BUN, mg/dL	33.0 (23.3-58.0)	52.0 (29.5-92.0)	27.0 (21.0-43.0)	< 0.001
Creatinine, mg/dL	1.00 (0.75-2.03)	1.81 (0.83-3.61)	0.85 (0.75-1.41)	0.016
Total Bilirubin, mg/dL	0.90 (0.62-1.10)	0.83 (0.58-1.07)	0.91 (0.64-1.10)	0.68
CRP, mg/L	150.5 (74.3-202.3)	157.0 (97.0-233.5)	147.0 (71.0-197.0)	0.44
AST, U/L	48 (33-75)	42 (31-96)	49 (34-73)	0.77
LOWER, U/L	33 (23-65)	30 (19-66)	36 (24-64)	0.28
LDH, U/L	564 (406-710)	570 (312-675)	559 (450-742)	0.53
Albumin, g/dL	3.06 (2.72-3.23)	3.00 (2.53-3.19)	3.07 (2.80-3.28)	0.11
Ferritin, ng/mL	463 (301-924)	426 (261-737)	554 (332-1124)	0.12
HS Troponin I, ng/L	25 (11-86)	64 (14-503)	18 (11-59)	0.004
D-Dimer, µg/mL	1.72 (0.94-4.40)	3.60 (1.91-5.82)	1.10 (0.80-2.50)	< 0.001
D-Dimer> 1.72 μg/mL	40 (50)	23 (79.3)	17 (33.3)	< 0.001
Procalcitonin, ng/mL	0.52 (0.15-2.39)	1.29 (0.33-4.01)	0.27 (0.11-0.87)	0.007
	ian (IQR). PU: Pressure Ulcer; WBC:Leuł ydrogenase; HS Troponin I: High Sensitiv			ransaminase; AL

	All Patients	Pressur	Pressure Ulcer	
	(n=80)	PU (n=29)	Non-PU (n=)	p value
Respiratory support time				
HFNO, days	1 (0-3)	0 (0-2)	2 (0-4)	0.015
NIMV, days	0 (0-1)	0 (0-2)	0 (0-1)	0.67
IMV, days	3 (0-10)	3 (1-12)	3 (0-9)	0.35
Termination of respiratory support	60 (75.0)	24 (82.8)	36 (70.6)	0.17
Treatment modalities				
FLUX	36 (45.0)	19 (65.5)	17 (33.3)	0.010
RRT	24 (30.0)	11 (37.9)	13 (25.5)	0.31
Sedation	60 (75.0)	24 (82.8)	36 (70.6)	0.29
Vasopressor need	58 (72.5)	24 (82.8)	34 (66.7)	0.11
Corticosteroid therapy	68 (85.0)	22 (75.9)	46 (90.2)	0.11
Pulse corticosteroid therapy	32 (40.0)	7 (24.1)	25 (49.0)	0.035
Tocilizumab	7 (8.8)	0 (0.0)	7 (13.7)	0.045
Tracheostomy	1 (1.3)	1 (3.4)	0 (0.0)	0.36
Prone position	38 (47.5)	7 (24.1)	31 (60.8)	0.002
Nutritional properties				
Nutritional route, enteral	80 (100.0)	29 (100.0)	51 (100.0)	N/A
Additional protein support	22 (27.5)	2 (6.9)	20 (39.2)	0.002
Additional vitamin support	70 (87.5)	24 (82.8)	46 (90.2)	0.48
Target calories, kcal	1400 (1300-1520)	1350 (1270-1475)	1420 (1330-1530)	0.048
Continuation and Cessation of Feeding				
Planned	16 (20.0)	7 (24.1)	9 (17.6)	0.57
Vomiting	9 (11.3)	6 (20.7)	3 (5.9)	0.07
Bleeding	7 (8.8)	4 (13.8)	3 (5.9)	0.25
Abdominal distention	3 (3.8)	1 (3.4)	2 (3.9)	1.00
to continue uninterrupted	50 (62.5)	14 (48.3)	36 (70.6)	0.06
Nutritional support, kcal				
1 <sup>st</sup> day of admission to ICU	1200 (600-1375)	800 (425-1200)	1200 (800-1400)	0.024
2 <sup>nd</sup> day of admission to ICU	1300 (1000-1485)	1200 (875-1400)	1400 (1200-1500)	0.003
3 <sup>rd</sup> day of admission to ICU	1400 (1150-1500)	1300 (980-1440)	1400 (1200-1500)	0.05
4 <sup>th</sup> day of admission to ICU	1400 (1100-1500)	1300 (960-1440)	1400 (1225-1500)	0.18
5 <sup>th</sup> day of admission to ICU	1400 (1000-1500)	1200 (960-1440)	1400 (1200-1500)	0.025
7 <sup>th</sup> day of admission to ICU	1400 (1000-1440)	1250 (960-1440)	1400 (1200-1500)	0.31
10 <sup>th</sup> day of admission to ICU	1400 (1000-1440)	1200 (1000-1400)	1400 (1000-1500)	0.07
14 <sup>th</sup> day of admission to ICU	1200 (1000-1430)	1000 (1000-1500)	1200 (800-1420)	0.77
The number of the days achieved the target calorie	2 (2-3)	3 (2-3)	2 (2-3)	0.56

All values are expressed as n (%) or median (IQR). PU: Pressure Ulcer; HFNO, High-flow nasal oxygen; NIMV, Non-invasive mechanical ventilation; IMV, Invasive mechanical ventilation; AKI, Acute Kidney Injury; RRT, Renal Replacement Therapy; N/A, not valid; ICU: Intensive Care Unit

# DISCUSSION

In this study, pressure ulcers were detected in 29 (36.25%) of 80 critically ill patients with COVID-19 treated in the ICU, and the mean age of this group was found to be high (78 years old) (71-84). In the PU group, while the mNUTRIC score of 4 (3-5) and the APACHE II score of 24 (17-29) in the first 24 hours were high, the Braden score 12 (11-13) was low. When the independent risk factors for the development of PU were analyzed, it was found statistically significant that the Braden score was <12 and the D-dimer value was >1.72  $\mu$ g/ml.

In two different studies conducted in Turkey, inhospital PU rates were found to be 5.8% and 10.4%.<sup>8</sup> Pressure ulcers are one of the common complications of hospital care, and their incidence rates in intensive care patients varies between 1.6% and 26.8% in prevalence studies.<sup>9</sup>

This situation, which has a high incidence, may contribute negatively to the existing morbidity and high mortality rates, especially in COVID-19 patients followed in the ICU. In addition, PU, which is completely preventable with appropriate measures, is difficult to treat and is a serious financial burden in the healthcare system.<sup>10</sup> Gencer et al.<sup>11</sup> reported in a study they conducted that PU may develop in 308,796 patients annually in our country and the annual care cost of these patients may be 1 billion 425 million dollars.

There are publications implies that advanced age and male gender are important risk factors for the development of PU.<sup>23</sup> Patients over the age of 60 are prone to develop pressure injuries due to decreased skin elasticity, insufficient hydration, and changes in sensitivity.<sup>24</sup> In a study conducted by Kurtulus et al.<sup>25</sup> it was determined that the development of pressure injuries was higher in male patients aged 65 and over, but this result was not statistically significant. Similarly, the mean age of the PU group was found to be statistically significantly higher in our study; however, being male was not found to be statistically significant, although PU was more common in male gender as clinical observation.

In a meta-analysis study, which researching COVID-19 patients treated in the ICU and their risk factors, the mortality rate was found to be 41.6%, while in our study the mortality rate was found to be 62.7%.<sup>26</sup> The fact that patients admitted to the ICU are critically ill is consistent with high APACHE II and mNUTRIC scores and low BS, as we found in our study. Previous studies which conducted in different populations, it was found that a BS  $\leq$ 15 may be associated with short-term mortality.<sup>14</sup>

In another cohort study of COVID-19 in the literature, lower BS at admission was found to be consistent with increased in-hospital mortality.<sup>27</sup> In the independent risk analysis for PU in our study, BS <12 was found to be statistically significant (p < 0.004). According to the results of the current study, it has been proven that BS can be used as a mortality predictor as well as being a simple, rapid and bedside nursing assessment tool that can evaluate skin integrity.<sup>27</sup>

Risk factors for PU includes cerebrovascular disease, cardiovascular disease, recent lower extremity fractures, incontinence, and diabetes.<sup>28</sup> However, it is not clear whether these are independent risk factors or merely reflect the high prevalence of inactivity in fragile, older adult patients.<sup>28</sup>

In our study, the presence of malignancy and dementia, which are among the comorbidities, were prominent. It can be thought that the common point may be nutritional deficit, insufficient self-care and inactivity. Immobility is the most important host factor contributing to the development of pressure-related skin and soft tissue injury.<sup>29</sup> Immobility may be an important problem in COVID-19 patients followed in the ICU, especially in patients who are oversedated and followed up on mechanical ventilators. Unfortunately, it is not easy to measure the level of inactivity clinically.<sup>29</sup> The best solution for inactivity due to the existing comorbid disease or the treatment modalities applied is an effective physiotherapy and staff-nurse active cooperation with position change in a short time.<sup>29</sup>

A hemoglobin level below 12 g/dl, which is among the risk factors, increases the risk of pressure ulcers by decreasing the tissue resistance and O<sub>2</sub> carrying capacity of the blood.<sup>30</sup> In our study, in accordance with the literature, mean hemoglobin levels were found to be low in the PU group. Since anemia impairs tissue resistance and nutrition, it affects injury negatively.<sup>30</sup> In the independent risk analysis for PU formation, a D-dimer level of >1.72  $\mu$ g/ml showed that COVID-19 disease is a prothrombotic disease.<sup>31</sup> In a systematic review, vascular endothelial abnormalities, disruption of the coagulation cascade, thromboembolic events, tissue circulation, and decreased oxygen delivery have been found.<sup>31</sup> This situation explains the D-dimer elevation in patients with PU. Corticosteroids were thought to have a role in the treatment of COVID-19 patients with elevated inflammatory parameters, and it was one of the first drugs that were shown to reduce mortality as a result of studies.<sup>32</sup>

In our study, it was found that the use of pulse corticosteroid and tocilizumab was high in the group without PU. This shows that COVID-19 is at the forefront in the treatment of patients in the non-PU group and that secondary infection does not develop. Since the septic process did not develop in patients who did not develop secondary infection, tissue circulation did not deteriorate, and PU did not develop.<sup>33</sup> Nutritional deficiency is one of the important factors affecting the development of PU.<sup>34</sup>

In severe infections such as COVID-19, cytokine storm induces hypercatabolism, secondary hypermetabolism and insufficient energy intake cause delay in wound healing.<sup>34</sup> The American National Pressure Ulcer Long-Term Care Working Group (NUPAP) defined inadequate diet and malnutrition as risk factors for PU.<sup>30</sup> Berlowitz et al.<sup>31</sup> identified pre-existing malnutrition and/or weight loss as a positive predictive variable for PU. Similarly, in our study, it was determined that the targeted calorie amount in the PU group was lower than the group without PU, but despite this the targeted calorie amount in the PU group could not be reached. This situation can be explained by the calculation of the target calorie, which calculated as 25 kcal/kg/day in accordance with the ESPEN recommendations,<sup>22</sup> and as the lower amounts due to the lower average BMI in the PU group. In the group that did not develop pressure ulcers, the target calories were reached. It has also been determined that additional protein supplementation contributes to the prevention of pressure ulcer development. Protein loss causes negative nitrogen balance, and the risk of pressure injury increases with subcutaneous tissue loss.<sup>34</sup> In our study, the percentage of following the prone position was higher in the group without PU. In the patients followed in the prone position, simple mild abrasions and erythema that did not require treatment were found on the face, but lesions that did not reach the size to be included in any grading. However, no pressure ulcers were observed. Although severe ARDS patients due to COVID-19 were followed in the prone position for 12-16 hours, as suggested by the relevant guidelines, PU related with this position was not observed.<sup>35</sup>

#### Limitations

We could not use any anthropometric measurements for nutritional assessment in this study because these data were not available in our medical records. Secondly, 80 patients who met the inclusion criteria were included, and studies with larger sample sizes may be useful in this regard. In our study, although independent risk factor analysis was performed, root analysis was not performed for pressure ulcers. Doing so could help us better understand the causes of pressure ulcer development. Finally, randomized and controlled studies are needed because of the limitations inherent in retrospective observational studies.

#### CONCLUSION

There are many factors that affect the development of pressure ulcers in COVID-19 patients followed in the intensive care unit. Pressure ulcers can cause serious morbidity and mortality. This situation, which has a serious financial burden, can be prevented with effective follow-up and treatment. We think that the Braden Scale should be followed by doctors as well as a nurse follow-up tool, since it predicts both the wound score and prognosis of COVID-19 patients from the first admission to the ICU.

#### ETHICAL DECLARATIONS

**Ethics Committee Approval:** The study was carried out with the permission of Dokuz Eylül University Non-interventional Researches Ethics Committee (Date:25.08.2021, Decision No:2021/24-02).

**Informed Consent:** Because the study was designed retrospectively, no written informed consent form was obtained from patients.

**Referee Evaluation Process:** Externally peer-reviewed.

**Conflict of Interest Statement:** The authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study has received no financial support.

Author Contributions: All of the authors declare that they have all participated in the design, execution, and analysis of the paper, and that they have approved the final version.

- 1. WHO. Q&A on coronaviruses (COVID-19). Accessed july 6, 2020. https://who.int/news-room/q-a-detail/q-a-coronaviruses
- 2. Sun P, Qie S, Liu Z, Ren J, Xi J. Clinical characteristics of 50466 patients with 2019-nCoV infection. *MedRxiv*. 2020.
- 3. Montenegro F, Unigarro L, Paredes G, et al. Acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS) caused by the novel coronavirus disease (COVID-19): a practical comprehensive literature review. *Exp Rev Respir Med.* 2021;15(2):183-195.
- Grasselli G, Greco M, Zanella A, et al. Risk Factors Associated With Mortality Among Patients With COVID-19 in Intensive Care Units in Lombardy, Italy. JAMA Intern Med. 2020;180(10):1345-1355. doi:10.1001/jamainternmed.2020.3539
- WHO. Coronaviruses disease 2019 (COVID-19). 2019; https:// www.who.int/emergencies/diseases/novel-coronavirus-2019
- Pancorbo-Hidalgo PL, Garcia-Fernandez FP, Lopez-Medina IM, Alvarez-Nieto C. Risk assessment scales for pressure ulcer prevention: a systematic review. J Adv Nurs. 2006;54(1):94-110. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2648.2006.03794.x
- 7. Beers MH, Berkow R. The Merck Manual of Geriatrics. Merck & Co. Inc Whitehouse Station, NJ. 2000;
- Kıraner E, Hülya K. COVID-19 Tanısı ile yoğun bakımda yatan hastalarda basınç yaralanmalarının ve risk faktörlerinin retrospektif analizi. Yoğun Bakım Hemşireliği Derg. 2021;25(3):139-151.
- Karahan A, AAbbasoğlu A, Işık SA, et al. Factors Affecting Wound Healing in Individuals With Pressure Ulcers: A Retrospective Study. Ostomy/Wound Manage. 2018;64(2):32-39.

- 10.de Araújo TM, de Araújo MFM, Barros LM, de Oliveira FJG, da Silva LA, Caetano JÁ. Educational intervention to assess the knowledge of intensive care nurses about pressure injury. *Rev Rene.* 2019;(20):42.
- 11.Gencer ZE, Erdinç Ü, Özkan Ö. Basınç ülserleri tedavi maliyetleri etkililik analizi; konvansiyonel ve modern yara bakım tedavi maliyetlerinin karşılaştırılması. Akdeniz Tip Derg. 2019;5(2):201-208.
- 12. Tanrikulu F, Dikmen Y. Yoğun bakım hastalarında basınç yaraları: risk faktörleri ve önlemler. *J Hum Rhythm.* 2017;3(4):177-182.
- 13.Lovicu E, Faraone A, Fortini A. Admission braden scale score as an early independent predictor of in-hospital mortality among inpatients with COVID-19: a retrospective cohort study. *Worldviews Evid Based Nurs.* 2021;18(5):247-253.
- 14.Bandle B, Ward K, Min SJ, et al. Can Braden score predict outcomes for hospitalized heart failure patients? J Am Geriatr Soc. 2017;65(6):1328-1332.
- 15.Knaus WA, Draper EA, Wagner DP, Zimmerman JE. APACHE II: a severity of disease classification system. *Crit Care Med.* 1985;13(10):818-829.
- 16. Vincent J-L, Moreno R, Takala J, et al. The SOFA (Sepsis-related Organ Failure Assessment) score to describe organ dysfunction/ failure. Springer-Verlag; 1996.
- 17.Zhang P, He Z, Yu G, et al. The modified NUTRIC score can be used for nutritional risk assessment as well as prognosis prediction in critically ill COVID-19 patients. *Clin Nutr.* 2021;40(2):534-541.
- 18.Defloor T, Schoonhoven L, Fletcher J, et al. Statement of the European Pressure Ulcer Advisory Panel--pressure ulcer classification: differentiation between pressure ulcers and moisture lesions. J Wound Ostomy Continence Nurs. 2005;32(5):302-306. doi:10.1097/00152192-200509000-00006
- 19.Cox J. Predictors of pressure ulcers in adult critical care patients. *Am J Crit Care.* 2011;20(5):364-375.
- 20.Bergstrom N, Demuth PJ, Braden B. A clinical trial of the Braden Scale for predicting pressure sore risk. *Nurs Clin North Am.* 1987;22(2):417-428.
- 21.Singer P, Blaser AR, Berger MM, et al. ESPEN guideline on clinical nutrition in the intensive care unit. *Clin Nutr.* 2019;38(1):48-79. doi:10.1016/j.clnu.2018.08.037
- 22. Mechanick JI, Carbone S, Dickerson RN, et al. Clinical nutrition research and the COVID-19 pandemic: a scoping review of the ASPEN COVID-19 task force on nutrition research. *JPEN J Parenter Enteral Nutr.* 2021;45(1):13-31.
- Reuler JB, Cooney TG. The pressure sore: pathophysiology and principles of management. Ann Intern Med. 1981;94(5):661-666.
- 24.Lyder CH. Pressure ulcer prevention and management. *JAMA*. 2003;289(2):223-226.
- 25.Kurtuluş Z. Braden skalası ile belirlenen yüksek riskli hasta grubunda albümin düzeyleri ile bası yaraları arasındaki ilişki. Marmara Universitesi (Turkey); 2003.
- 26. Armstrong R, Kane A, Kursumovic E, Oglesby F, Cook TM. Mortality in patients admitted to intensive care with COVID-19: an updated systematic review and meta-analysis of observational studies. *Anaesthesia*. 2021;76(4):537-548.
- 27.Cooper KL. Evidence-based prevention of pressure ulcers in the intensive care unit. *Crit Care Nurse*. 2013;33(6):57-66.
- 28. Coleman S, Nixon J, Keen J, et al. A new pressure ulcer conceptual framework. *J Adv Nurs*. 2014;70(10):2222-2234.
- 29. Haisley M, Sørensen J, Sollie M. Postoperative pressure injuries in adults having surgery under general anaesthesia: systematic review of perioperative risk factors. *J Br Surg.* 2020;107(4):338-347.
- 30.NPUAP. 2014; Available at: https://www.epuap.org/wp-content/ uploads/2010/10/NPUAP-EPUAP-PPPIA-Quick-Reference-Guide-2014-DIGITAL.pdf

- 31.Berlowitz DR, Brandeis GH, Morris JN, et al. Deriving a riskadjustment model for pressure ulcer development using the minimum data set. *J Am Geriatr Soc.* 2001;49(7):866-871.
- 32. Rostami M, Mansouritorghabeh H. D-dimer level in COVID-19 infection: a systematic review. *Exp Rev Hematol.* 2020;13(11):1265-1275.
- Bluestein D, Javaheri A. Pressure ulcers: prevention, evaluation, and management. Am Fam Physician. 2008;78(10):1186-1194.
- 34.Borghardt AT, Prado TN, Bicudo SD, Castro DS, Bringuente ME. Pressure ulcers in critically ill patients: incidence and associated factors. Úlcera por pressão em pacientes críticos: incidência e fatores associados. *Rev Bras Enferm.* 2016;69(3):460-467. doi:10.1590/0034-7167.2016690307i
- 35. Alhazzani W, Møller MH, Arabi YM, et al. Surviving Sepsis Campaign: guidelines on the management of critically ill adults with Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19). *Intensive Care Med.* 2020;46(5):854-887. doi:10.1007/s00134-020-06022-5

# Distribution of yeasts in fungal urinary tract infections from a tertiary care hospital

# Rabiye Altınbaş<sup>1</sup>, <sup>®</sup>Yaşar Bildirici<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Medical Microbiology, Gaziantep Dr. Ersin Arslan Training and Research Hospital, Gaziantep, Turkey <sup>2</sup>Department of Pediatrics, Eskişehir City Hospital, University of Health Sciences , Eskişehir, Turkey

**Cite this article as**: Altınbaş R, Bildirici Y. Distribution of yeasts in fungal urinary tract infections from a tertiary care hospital. *J Med Palliat Care*. 2023;4(4):296-301.

Received: 11.07.2023	•	Accepted: 03.08.2023	*	Published: 30.08.2023
----------------------	---	----------------------	---	-----------------------

#### ABSTRACT

Aims: Urinary tract infections caused by fungi in critically ill patients steadily increasing in recent years. Fungiuria is a marker of contamination, colonization, or infection in the lower or upper urinary tract. As urinary catheters especially long-term usage was the most important risk factor for fungiuria. The identification of yeast isolates at the species level is crucial for the appropriate management of infection. We conducted this study to describe the epidemiological features of fungiuria in patients.

**Methods**: The yeast species were identified by using conventional methods and automated systems. Demographic data were recorded from the electronic medical records.

**Results**: *Candida albicans*, were predominant compared to non-*albicans Candida* species and yeast-like fungi. Among non*albicans Candida*, the most common species were *Candida tropicalis* followed by *Candida glabrata* complex. Fungiuria was more common in females than in males. Underlying conditions were present in patients the most common risk factors were antibiotic therapy before the detection of yeasts and using a urinary catheter.

**Conclusion**: Epidemiological data and antimicrobial therapy play an important role in the treatment of urinary tract infections. For this reason, the identification of fungi at the species level is critical to assist the decision on antifungal therapy in complex cases. In all patients with fungal growth in urine culture, the underlying risk factors should be evaluated first. Depending on the correction of risk factors, fungiuria may resolve spontaneously. This is seen as the best approach both to reduce treatment costs and to prevent resistance to antifungals.

Keywords: Fungiuria, candiduria, urinary tract infection, urinary catheter

#### INTRODUCTION

Fungi and bacteria may be etiological agents in urinary tract infections (UTIs). UTIs caused by fungi in critically ill patients steadily increasing in recent years. Especially, *Candida* species important opportunistic pathogen causing UTIs.<sup>1,2</sup>

Candiduria (i.e., the presence of *Candida* species in urine) is a marker of contamination, colonization, or infection in the lower or upper urinary tract. There are no reference standards available for the definitive diagnosis tests to distinguish infection from colonization in urine samples.<sup>3</sup> Patients with candiduria can be categorized as asymptomatic or symptomatic according to diagnostic criteria.<sup>4</sup>

Generally, candiduria is typically rare and asymptomatic in healthy patients.<sup>5-7</sup> Antifungal therapy is generally not recommended in asymptomatic patients. Infectious Diseases Society of America (IDSA) strongly recommends correcting the underlying risk factors, removing or replacing the catheter in patients with urinary catheters is sufficient to prevent infection.<sup>4,8-10</sup>

Use of catheter, broad-spectrum antibiotic therapy, prolonged hospitalization, long duration in intensive care units (ICU), diabetes mellitus, renal disease, coronary heart disease, liver disease, prematurity, total parenteral nutrition and urinary tract malformation, immunocompromised patients are presented as more important risk factors for fungal UTI.<sup>2,11,12</sup> As urinary catheter especially long-term usage was believed to be the most important risk factor for candiduria.<sup>2,8,13</sup>

Although *Candida albicans* is the most frequently reported species in fungal urinary tract infection, non*albicans Candida* (NAC) species (i.e. *Candida tropicalis*,

Corresponding Author: Rabiye Altınbaş, rabiaoguz@gmail.com



*Candida glabrata* complex, *Candida parapsilosis* complex, *Candida lusitaniae*, *Candida guilliermondii*, and *Candida krusei*) are also increasing now as the causative agent of UTI. The important factor about NAC species is that they are more difficult to treat. Many strains of NAC are resistant to antifungals (i.e., many *C. glabrata* complex isolates (acquired) and all *C. krusei* isolates (adaptive) are resistant to fluconazole. Therefore, the identification of yeast isolates at the species level is crucial for the appropriate management of infection.<sup>2,14,15</sup>

It is important to decide in the case of candiduria whether it is colonization or an infection that requires treatment because candiduria is usually accepted as colonization or contamination by most physicians, but it may be the only sign of invasive candidiasis.<sup>7,11,16</sup>

At our hospital, fungal UTIs are caused by yeast such as *Candida* species and yeast-like fungi such as *Trichosporon* species. As far as we know studies on the epidemiology and prognostic value of fungiuria are not very common. Therefore, we conducted this study to describe the epidemiological features of fungiuria in patients. We aimed to evaluate the prevalence of fungi (yeast and yeast-like fungi) that cause urinary tract infections in inpatients and outpatients during a 3 years study period. In this way, we suppose that we will contribute to surveillance studies in our province, our country and perhaps globally.

#### **METHODS**

The study was carried out with the permission of Eskişehir Osmangazi University Non-interventional Clinical Researches Ethics Committee (Date: 26.10.2021, Decision No: 10). All procedures were carried out in accordance with the ethical rules and the principles of the Declaration of Helsinki.

In this study, we evaluated the results of all urine samples taken from the patients who applied to our laboratory with a preliminary diagnosis of urinary tract infection for three years (2019-2021).

The urine samples were collected and stored in a disposable sterile bottle with a screw lid. Before sample collection, patients were instructed on how to collect mid-stream urine.<sup>17</sup> All urine samples received from one patient were considered as a single sample. Although urine culture is regarded as the gold standard for the detection and identification of fungi, microscopic examination of urine is a useful tool for diagnosing fungal UTI.<sup>18</sup> Microscopy of yeast in the urine such as budding cells, ovoid- shaped yeast cells, hyphal element (pseudohyphae) and arthroconidia is the first clue to the presence of a fungal infection.<sup>19</sup>

Urine specimens were inoculated on blood agar (RTA, Turkiye), Eosin Methylen-blue (EMB) agar (RTA, Turkiye) and Sabouraud's dextrose agar (SDA) (RTA, Turkiye) with a calibrated loop technique delivering 0.001 ml of urine as per standard protocol for urine culture. The culture plates were incubated aerobically at 35°C for 24-48 h. The yeast species were identified by using of tests including Gram's staining, germ tube test, chlamydospore formation on corn meal agar (RTA, Turkiye), color appearance on CaandidaCHROM agar (RTA, Turkiye) and VITEK 2 Compact (bioMérieux, Marcy l'Etoile, France) identification system which is YST card was used for yeast and yeast-like fungi (YLF).

Demographic data including age, gender, comorbidities, cause of admission (medical or surgical) and the underlying malignancy were recorded from the electronic medical records. Likewise, previous antibiotic use and urinary catheter insertion were recorded from electronic medical records.

## RESULTS

During the study period, we received 61843 urine samples from different polyclinics, wards, and ICUs of our tertiary city hospital. 10187 (16.47%) were found positive; among them, 9009 (88.44%) and 1178 (11.56%) had bacteriuria and fungiuria, respectively. Regarding the urine culture results of our patients, growth was not detected in 46073 (74.5%) of the patients and contamination was detected in 5583 (9.03%).

In total, 1183 strains of yeasts isolates were recovered from the 1178 patients with fungiuria. The distribution of species is shown in **Table 1**. *C. albicans* (n=557 47.1%), were predominant compared to NAC species and YLF. The incidence rate of yeasts was determined as *C. tropicalis* (n=230 19.4%), *C. glabrata* complex (n=133 11.2%), *Trichosporon asahii* (n=70 5.9%), *C. parapsilosis* complex (n=41 3.5%), *Candida kefyr* (n=41 3.5%). *C. lusitaniae* (n=22 1.9%), *C. krusei* (n=18 1.5%), *Candida famata* (n=16 1.4%), *Trichosporon mucoides* (n=12 1.0%) and other *Candida* species (n=43 3.6%).

In our study, NAC species were isolated in 46.0% and YLF were isolated in 6.9%. Among NAC, the most common species were *C. tropicalis* followed by *C. glabrata* complex. Among YLF, the most common species were *T. asahii* (5.9%) followed by *T. mucoides* (1.0%).

Mixed infections with two microorganisms were found in thirty-five cultures (3.0%), thirty (2.6%) together with bacteria and five (0.4%) with two different yeasts (Table 2).

Table 1. Percentage of distribution of urina	ry isolates of f	ungi
species Species	No	%
Candida albicans	557	47.1
Candida tropicalis	230	19.4
Candida glabrata complex	133	11.2
Candida kefyr	41	3.5
Candida parapsilosis complex	41	3.5
Candida lusitaniae	22	1.9
Candida krusei	18	1.5
Candida famata	16	1.4
Other Candida Species*	43	3.6
*Candida guilliermondii	9	20.9
*Candida ciferrii	9	20.9
*Candida dubliniensis	6	14.0
*Candida melibiosica	5	11.6
*Candida lambica	4	9.3
*Candida sphaerica	4	9.3
*Candida pelliculosa	2	4.7
*Candida rugosa	2	4.7
*Candida norvegensis	1	2.3
*Candida utilis	1	2.3
Trichosporon asahii	70	5.9
Trichosporon mucoides	12	1.0
Total	1183	100.0

 Table 2. Mixed infections of yeasts and bacteria found in urine with fungiuria

fungiuria		
Mixed infections	number	%
With bacteria	30	85.7
Candida albicans+Enterococcus faecium	17	48.6
Candida albicans+Enterococcus faecalis	1	2.9
Candida albicans+Staphylococcus hominis	1	2.9
Candida albicans+Escherichia coli	1	2.9
Candida albicans+Klebsiella pneumoniae	1	2.9
Candida albicans+Pseudomonas aeruginosa	1	2.9
Candida tropicalis+ Enterococcus faecium	1	2.9
Candida tropicalis+Enterococcus faecalis	2	5.7
Candida tropicalis+Morganella morganii	1	2.9
Candida tropicalis+Staphylococcus hominis	1	2.9
Candida glabrata complex+Enterococcus faecalis	1	2.9
Candida glabrata complex+Acinetobacter baumannii	1	2.9
Candida glabrata complex+Klebsiella pneumoniae	1	2.9
With two yeasts	5	14.3
Candida albicans+Trichosporon asahii	3	8.6
Candida albicans+Candida glabrata complex	1	2.9
Candida tropicalis+Candida kefyr	1	2.9
Total	35	100.0

Out of these 1178 fungiuria cases, 793 (67.3%) patients were from ICU, 292 (24.8%) were from wards and 93 (7.9%) were from polyclinics. *C. albicans* was the most frequently isolated species from the samples of patients in the ICUs (365/793 46.0%) and in the wards (132/292 45.2%).

In this study, fungiuria was more common in females 660 (56%), than in males 518 (44%). Out of 1178 isolates,

93 (7.9%) were from outpatients and 1085 (92.1%) were isolated from inpatients.

The mean age of presentation of the patients was  $68.34\pm17.69$  years (range 0-96 years). Age group analysis showed that 31 (2.6%) patients were under 16 years old, 32 (2.7%) were between 16 and 30 years, 125 (10.6%) were between 31 and 55 years, 496 (42.1%) were between 56 and 75 years, and 494 (41.9%) were older than 76 years (Table 3). The highest isolation rates of yeast were found in an age group above 55 years.

Table 3. Age an urine samples (	d sex distribution n=1178)	pattern of fungi s	species from
Age	Male	Female	No %
<15	13	13	26 (2.2)
16-30	5	32	37 (3.1)
31-55	42	83	125 (10.6)
56-75	240	256	496 (42.1)
>76	218	276	494 (41.9)
Total	518 (44%)	660 (56%)	1178 (100%)

Less than half of the patients (445/1178 37.8%) had comorbidities, the most common of which were diabetes mellitus 7.81% (n=92), lung diseases 7.30% (n=86), hypertension 4.75% (n=56), malignant neoplasm 4,41% (n=52), vascular and heart diseases 4.16% (n=49), kidney diseases 3.99% (n=47), cerebrovascular diseases 2.29% (n=25) and immunodeficiency 1.1% (n=13). Ten patients had kidney stones, nine patients had urinary tract anomalies, three patients had cirrhosis and three patients had vaginitis. Our study showed that candiduria is common in patients with diabetes mellitus.

Underlying conditions were present in patients the most common risk factors were antibiotic therapy (998/1178 84.7%) before the detection of yeasts and using a urinary catheter (860/117873%). Of the patients using urinary catheters, 86.6% (n=745) were hospitalized in the intensive care unit and 13.4% (n=115) were hospitalized in wards.

#### DISCUSSION

Epidemiological data and empirical antimicrobial therapy play an important role in the treatment of urinary tract infections, which cause a significant burden worldwide. For this reason, the identification of fungi at the species level is critical to assist the decision on antifungal therapy in complex cases.<sup>20</sup> Our study characterizes a single-center experience on fungiuria over three years. The presence of a wide variety of fungi (yeasts and YLF) in the urine is known as fungiuria. The presence of *C. albicans* and NAC species in the urine is known as candiduria.<sup>7</sup>

Even though NAC species now account for a significant proportion of clinical isolates collected worldwide in hospitals. *C. albicans* is the most common cause of nosocomial fungal urinary tract infections. Regarding the high resistance to some antifungal agents of NAC species such as *C. glabrata* complex and *C. krusei*, the detection of NAC species in patients' urine samples should be important for the treatment.<sup>21</sup>

Contamination is common in patients who do not follow clean urine specimen collection guidelines. A new urine sample is recommended to exclude contamination. If the new specimen yields no yeasts, there is no need to continue studies for diagnosis.<sup>22</sup>

Fungus is considered to be the second leading pathogen causing UTI in ICUs after *Escherichia coli*.<sup>23</sup> Fungal UTIs encompass a broad variety of fungi. The overwhelming majority of UTIs are caused by *Candida* spp. but yeast-like species are also prevalent such as *Trichosporon* spp.<sup>19</sup>

The *C. albicans* was the most important yeast associated with human candiduria in the last decades.<sup>21</sup> The reported incidence of candiduria varies (10-68.42%) in different geographical locations. In the literature, *C. albicans* growth was reported to vary widely.<sup>8,10,11,13,14,20,24-27</sup>

In the present study, the frequency of *C. albicans* (47.1%) was higher than NAC species (46.0%) and yeast-like species (6.9%). Among NAC species, C. tropiclis (19.4%) followed by C. glabrata complex (11.2%) had the highest frequency compatible with the literature.<sup>2,28</sup> Contrary to a study by Paul et al.<sup>29</sup> and Kobayashi et al.<sup>10</sup> according to our study C. albicans is the most common species of fungiuria. Similar to some previous studies, we found that C. tropicalis was the most common of the nonalbicans species isolated.<sup>2,21,25</sup> It was reported as C. tropicalis (22.2%) was the most common of the nonalbicans species isolated and non-albicans yeasts were found at 42.2% in another similar study.<sup>10</sup> Nevertheless, our data was found to differ from the data presented by Singla et al.<sup>30</sup> and Pramodhini et al.<sup>25</sup> They reported that C. tropicalis has been frequently (first leading agent) identified in 57.3% and 65.7% of patients with candiduria respectively. Although lower than the results of the two researchers, Paul et al.<sup>29</sup> found that *C. tropicalis* was the most frequently isolated microorganism from candiduric patients with an incidence rate of 30.5%, followed by C. albicans.3

Although in our study and some previous studies *C. glabrata* complex was found to be the third leading agent of candiduria, generally the incidence of *C. glabrata* complex isolated from urine is increasing throughout the world.<sup>6,13,15,17,31,32</sup> There is a consensus in some studies that the high prevalence of NAC species, especially *C.* 

*glabrata* complex, increases in diabetic patients.<sup>17,31</sup> *C. parapsilosis* complex uncommon in urine and frequently significantly lower than the *C. trpicalis* and *C. glabrata* complex in our study. This result is also compatible with the literature.<sup>6,7,15</sup> Our opinion associated this with the low number of neonates and pediatric patients in our study.

In the present study, *T. asahii* is the most prevalent species among the yeast-like strains isolated from urine samples. However, in contrast with that Gharaghani et al.<sup>3</sup> reports showed *Trichosporon* species was more commonly isolated from the urine samples but our study similar to Francisco et al.<sup>19</sup>

In our study, we detected *Candida* species simultaneously with another urinary tract pathogens (yeast-bacteria) or two different yeast species (yeast-yeast) in the same urine samples.

In total, five patients had mixed infections caused by two different yeast and 30 patients had mixed infections caused by bacteria (Table 2). Mixed infections of yeasts and bacteria were found in the urine with fungiuria; the *C. albicans* 4.7% co-isolated with other species, *C. glabrata* complex 2.7% co-isolated with other species and *C. trpicalis* 2.6% co-isolated with other species. Gharaghani et al.<sup>21</sup> found similar results in their study.

In some studies, the frequency of yeast-yeast or yeastbacteria co-isolation in candiduria cases has been reported as (3.5-10%).<sup>1,3,11,12,26,33</sup> The data obtained from our study revealed that 3.0% of candiduria patients can harbor two or more species at the same time. According to the results of many studies, our finding was found to be low.<sup>11</sup>

The incidence of candiduria in our hospital was most common in patients admitted to ICUs (67.3%). Similarly, according to different studies, the most important predisposing factors in creating candiduria were hospitalization in ICUs.<sup>12,14</sup> We think that this may be related to the prolonged stay in the ICU, the increase in the number of interventional procedures and the longterm use of empirical antibiotics.

In our study the female:male ratio (1.3:1) was observed similar to the female dominance in previous studies. Since Candida species are an important part of the normal microbial flora in the vagina, many researchers associate the high frequency of candiduria in women vulvovestibular colonization and vaginal with candidiasis.<sup>34</sup> Three of the women (3/660 0.45%) had vulvovaginal candidiasis in our study. Many researchers associate, women are more often affected due to their shorter urethra.<sup>3,6,10,13,17,25,26,31</sup> Several studies have shown male predominance in the incidence of candiduria which are in disagreement with our study.<sup>3,8,14,35</sup>

The incidence of candiduria may vary according to age groups. According to previous studies, the incidence of candiduria was significantly increased when compared with the overall incidence in patients over 60 years of age and under 1 year of age.<sup>25</sup>

In our study, the majority of patients identified with fungiuria were in the age group of 56 to 75 years (42.1%), followed by the 76 to 96 age group (41.9%). Our study has shown a high prevalence rate of UTIs in elderly people, which is concordant with other studies. Similar to many studies, in our study we noted the most common risk factors for fungiuria: age older than 55 years, female sex, diabetes mellitus, use prior antibiotics, catheter and ICU stay.<sup>15</sup>

We found several risk factors, diabetes in 7.81%, lung diseases in 7.30%, hypertension in 4.75%, malignant neoplasm in 4.41%, vascular and heart diseases in 4.16%, kidney diseases in 3.99%, cerebrovascular diseases in 2.29% and immunodeficiency in 1.1%. Diabetes mellitus was the most common underlying disease seen in the patients. It was found to be similar to previous studies.<sup>15,33</sup>

Once the presence of *Candida* in the urine is confirmed careful clinical evaluation should be performed to detect symptoms, diabetes mellitus, genitourinary structural abnormalities, decreased renal function and metabolic syndromes.<sup>18</sup> Patients with diabetes are at increased risk for candiduria, glycosuria and acidic pH can be due to an increased susceptibility to *Candida* colonization rates.<sup>13,31</sup> In conditions of immune deficiency, the commensal fungal microorganisms may convert into opportunistic pathogenic microorganisms, creating fungal UTIs.<sup>34</sup>

In many studies, it is stated that candidemia develops with candiduria in the presence of obstruction or urinary tract instrumentation, however in a low percentage.<sup>17</sup> Candidemia was not observed in any of the patients included in our study.

Catheters serve as a portal of entry for yeast into the urinary system.<sup>3,33</sup> Catheter-associated urinary tract infection represents one of the most common healthcare-associated infections in patients.<sup>36</sup> The presence of a catheter plays a crucial role in the pathogenesis of candiduria; biofilm formation and migration of organisms along the surface of the catheter to organism persistence.<sup>13,17,18,33</sup> *C. albicans* and *C. tropicalis* are the species with the highest adhesion and biofilm formation ability on the urinary catheter. Biofilm is a virulence factor and biofilm affects the development of antifungal resistance.<sup>37</sup> It should be noted that these are the most frequently isolated species in our study.

#### **Study Limitations**

The first limitation of this study is that it was performed with a retrospective design. Second, the sample size was small and finally, antifungal susceptibility testing of the isolated yeast species was not performed, thus providing no information on fluconazole resistance trends in isolated fungal strains.

#### CONCLUSION

In all patients with fungal growth in urine culture, the underlying risk factors should be evaluated first. Depending on the correction of risk factors, fungiuria may resolve spontaneously. This is seen as the best approach both to reduce treatment costs and prevent resistance to antifungals.

#### ETHICAL DECLARATIONS

**Ethics Committee Approval:** The study was carried out with the permission of Eskişehir Osmangazi University Non-interventional Clinical Researches Ethics Committee (Date: 26.10.2021, Decision No: 10).

**Informed Consent:** Because the study was designed retrospectively, no written informed consent form was obtained from patients.

Referee Evaluation Process: Externally peer-reviewed.

**Conflict of Interest Statement:** The authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study has received no financial support.

Author Contributions: All of the authors declare that they have all participated in the design, execution, and analysis of the paper, and that they have approved the final version.

- Dias V. Candida species in the urinary tract: Is it a fungal infection or not? Future Microbiol. 2020;15(2):81-83. doi:10.2217/ fmb-2019-0262
- 2. Yadav RK, Singh G, Kiran KS, et al. A study on candiduria in neonates and infants from a tertiary care center, North India. *Indian J Med Microbiol.* 2023;42(June 2022):25-29. doi:10.1016/j. ijmmb.2022.12.014
- 3. Gharaghani M, Taghipour S, Halvaeezadeh M, Mahmoudabadi AZ. Candiduria; a review article with specific data from Iran. *Turkish J Urol.* 2018;44(6):445-452. doi:10.5152/tud.2018.54069
- 4. Malhotra S. Occurrence of Candiduria in Paediatric Patients and its Antifungal Susceptibility in a Tertiary Care Centre. *J Infect Dis Med.* 2017;2(1):2-5.
- 5. He Z, Su C, Bi Y, Cheng Y, Lei D, Wang F. Evaluation of a novel laboratory candiduria screening protocol in the intensive care unit. *Infect Drug Resist.* 2021;14:489-496. doi:10.2147/IDR. S289885
- Odabasi Z, Mert A. Candida urinary tract infections in adults. World J Urol. 2020;38(11):2699-2707. doi:10.1007/s00345-019-02991-5

- Behzadi P, Behzadi E, Ranjbar R. Urinary tract infections and *Candida albicans. Cent Eur J Urol.* 2015;68(1):96-101. doi:10.5173/ceju.2015.01.474
- He Z, Huo X, Lei D, Zhao H, Jia K, Wang F. Management of candiduria in hospitalized patients: a single-center study on the implementation of IDSA guidelines and factors affecting clinical decisions. *Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis.* 2021;40(1):59-65. doi:10.1007/s10096-020-03999-1
- Tan X, Baugh K, Bulman ZP, Wenzler E. Review of the current management of urinary tract infections due to fluconazoleresistant and non-*albicans Candida* species. *Curr Fungal Infect Rep.* 2020;14(3):268-278. doi:10.1007/s12281-020-00388-1
- 10.Kobayashi CCBA, De Fátima Lisboa Fernandes O, Miranda KC, De Sousa ED, Do Rosário Rodrigues Silva M. Candiduria in hospital patients: A study prospective. *Mycopathologia*. 2004;158(1):49-52. doi:10.1023/B:MYCO.0000038436.51918. d9
- 11. Chaari A, Munir A, Sharaf A, Khairy A, Kauts V, Erdem H. Predictive factors and prognostic value of candiduria in criticallyill patients with solid and hematological malignancies. J Med Mycol. 2023;33(1):101353. doi:10.1016/j.mycmed.2022.101353
- 12. Alfouzan WA, Dhar R. Candiduria: Evidence-based approach to management, are we there yet? *J Mycol Med.* 2017;27(3):293-302. doi:10.1016/j.mycmed.2017.04.005
- 13. Hollenbach E. To treat or not to treat Critically ill patients with candiduria. *Mycoses.* 2008;51(SUPPL.2):12-24. doi:10.1111/ j.1439-0507.2008.01570.x
- 14.Shirvani F, Fattahi M. Molecular identification of *Candida* species isolated from candiduria and its risk factors in neonates and children. *Curr Med Mycol.* 2021;17(3):9-12. doi:10.18502/ CMM.7.3.7799
- 15.Kauffman CA. Diagnosis and management of fungal urinary tract infection. *Infect Dis Clin North Am.* 2014;28(1):61-74. doi:10.1016/j.idc.2013.09.004
- 16.Fisher JF, Kavanagh K, Sobel JD, Kauffman CA, Newman CA. Candida urinary tract infection: Pathogenesis. Clin Infect Dis. 2011;52(SUPPL. 6):437-451. doi:10.1093/cid/cir110
- 17.He Z, Liu Y, Wang T, Cheng Y, Chen J, Wang F. Candiduria in hospitalized patients: An investigation with the Sysmex UF-1000i urine analyzer. *PeerJ.* 2019;2019(5). doi:10.7717/peerj.6935
- 18. Poloni JAT, Rotta LN. Urine sediment findings and the immune response to pathologies in fungal urinary tract infections caused by *Candida* spp. J Fungi. 2020;6(4):1-12. doi:10.3390/ jof6040245
- 19. Francisco EC, de Almeida Junior JN, de Queiroz Telles F, et al. Species distribution and antifungal susceptibility of 358 *Trichosporon* clinical isolates collected in 24 medical centres. *Clin Microbiol Infect.* 2019;25(7):909.e1-909.e5. doi:10.1016/j. cmi.2019.03.026
- 20.Gajdács M, Dóczi I, Ábrók M, Lázár A, Burián K. Epidemiology of candiduria and *Candida* urinary tract infections in inpatients and outpatients: Results from a 10-year retrospective survey. *Cent Eur J Urol.* 2019;72(2):209-214. doi:10.5173/ceju.2019.1909
- 21.Gharaghani M, Rezaei-Matehkolaei A, Hardani AK, Mahmoudabadi AZ. Genetic analysis of *Candida glabrata* from candiduric patients using microsatellite length polymorphism, antifungal susceptibility, and enzymatic profiles. *Jundishapur J Microbiol.* 2021;14(1):1-8. doi:10.5812/jjm.113716
- 22.Kauffman CA, Fisher JF, Sobel JD, Newman CA. Candida urinary tract infections - Diagnosis. Clin Infect Dis. 2011;52(SUPPL. 6). doi:10.1093/cid/cir111
- 23.Fulton MA, Wallace B, Akins R, Teresa L. A Win for Patient Safety: Collaboration to Curb Catheter-Associated Urinary Tract Infections (CAUTIs) due to *Candida* species. *Am J Infect Control.* 2015;43(6):S47-S48. doi:10.1016/j.ajic.2015.04.120

- 24. Rkieh L, El Nekidy WS, Alsoud LO, et al. Outcomes of caspofungin use in the treatment of *Candida*-related urinary tract infections, a case series. *IDCases*. 2022;28(May):e01510. doi:10.1016/j.idcr.2022.e01510
- 25. Pramodhini S, Srirangaraj S, Easow JM. Candiduria—study of virulence factors and its antifungal susceptibility pattern in tertiary care hospital. *J Lab Physicians*. 2021;13(03):231-237. doi:10.1055/s-0041-1730880
- 26.Demir C, Metin S. Microorganisms grown in urine cultures and antimicrobial resistance patterns: A randomised retrospective analysis from a tertiary hospital. J Infect Dev Ctries. 2023;17(3):337-344. doi:10.3855/jidc.17483
- 27.García-Agudo L, Rodríguez-Iglesias M, Carranza-González R. Nosocomial Candiduria in the Elderly: Microbiological Diagnosis. *Mycopathologia*. 2018;183(3):591-596. doi:10.1007/ s11046-017-0232-7
- 28. Toka Özer T, Durmaz S, Yula E. Antifungal susceptibilities of Candida species isolated from urine culture. J Infect Chemother. 2016;22(9):629-632. doi:10.1016/j.jiac.2016.06.012
- 29. Paul N, Mathai E, Abraham OC, Michael JS, Mathai D. Factors associated with candiduria and related mortality. *J Infect.* 2007;55(5):450-455. doi:10.1016/j.jinf.2007.06.010
- 30. Singla N, Gulati N, Kaistha N, Chander J. Candida colonization in urine samples of ICU patients: determination of etiology, antifungal susceptibility testing and evaluation of associated risk factors. Mycopathologia. 2012;174(2):149-155. doi:10.1007/ s11046-011-9514-7
- 31.Esmailzadeh A, Zarrinfar H, Fata AM, Sen T. High prevalence of candiduria due to non-*albicans Candida* species among diabetic patients: A matter of concern? *J Clin Lab Anal.* 2018;32(4):1-5. doi:10.1002/jcla.22343
- 32. McMorris TE, Smith WJ, Kupiec K, et al. Micafungin therapy for symptomatic candiduria in hospitalized patients: A review of 14 cases. *Infect Dis Clin Pract.* 2017;25(2):88-93. doi:10.1097/ IPC.000000000000461
- 33.Bukhary ZA. Candiduria: a review of clinical significance and management. Saudi J Kidney Dis Transpl. 2008;19(3):350-360.
- 34.Hosseini SS, Ghaemi E, Noroozi A, Niknejad F. Zinc oxide nanoparticles inhibition of initial adhesion and ALS1 and ALS3 gene expression in *Candida albicans* strains from urinary tract infections. *Mycopathologia*. 2019;0123456789. doi:10.1007/ s11046-019-00327-w
- 35.De Sousa IA, Braoios A, Santos TG, De Lima JA, Da Costa RM. Candiduria in adults and children: Prevalence and antifungal susceptibility in outpatient of Jataí-GO. *J Bras Patol e Med Lab.* 2014;50(4):259-264. doi:10.5935/1676-2444.20140024
- 36. Ödemiş İ, İmre A. KatAter ilişkili üriner sistem enfeksiyonlarında mortalite ile ilişkili faktörlerin değerlendirilmesi, 5 yıllık retrosepektif çalışma. Kahramanmaraş Sütçü İmam Üniversitesi Tıp Fakültesi Derg. 2022:0-3. doi:10.17517/ksutfd.1146548
- 37.Korkmaz D, Demirtürk N, Keşli R, Konya P. Hospitalize kandidürili hastalarda risk faktörlerinin araştırılması. Acta Medica Alanya. 2019;3(1):72-77. doi:10.30565/medalanya.519111

# The importance of serum estrone level in cases of chronic venous insufficiency in the lower extremity

## DRukiye Ada Bender<sup>1</sup>, DBaran Şimşek<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology, Faculty of Medicine, Biruni University, İstanbul, Turkey <sup>2</sup>Department of Cardiovascular Surgery, Beylikduzu Kolan Hospital, Istanbul, Turkey

**Cite this article as**: Bender RA, Şimşek B. The importance of serum estrone level in cases of chronic venous insufficiency in the lower extremity. *J Med Palliat Care*. 2023;4(4):302-305.

	Received: 04.07.2023	•	Accepted: 07.08.2023	•	Published: 30.08.2023
--	----------------------	---	----------------------	---	-----------------------

#### ABSTRACT

**Aims:** Chronic venous insufficiency (CVI) is a condition characterized by abnormal venous flow dynamics in the lower limbs and is associated with various risk factors such as pregnancy, age, obesity, and high estrogen states. One of these estrogens, estrone, is known to have cardioprotective effects. The study aimed to evaluate the relationship between estrone levels in women with CVI and healthy women.

**Methods**: Clinical and laboratory data from 39 women with CVI and 31 healthy women without CVI were collected. All participants underwent spectral Doppler examinations and combined B-mode imaging to assess the severity of CVI.

**Results**: The results showed a statistically significant increase in the diameter of the vena saphenous magna in the CVI group compared to the healthy control group (p<0.05). However, there were no significant differences in estrone levels between the two groups. Besides, significant correlations were observed between estrone levels and age (r: -0.351; p=0.028), BMI and age(r: 0.374; p=0.019), and BMI and abdominal circumference (r: 0.700; p<0.001) in the CVI group.

**Conclusion**: Our study suggests that estrone levels may have a protective effect on CVI pathogenesis. The observed effect of estrone on women with CVI may be attributed to its different receptor-level effects compared to estradiol. Further research is necessary to fully elucidate the contribution of estrone to CVI and its underlying mechanisms.

Keywords: Chronic venous insufficiency, estrone, cardioprotective effect, estrogen

#### **INTRODUCTION**

Chronic venous insufficiency (CVI) of the lower limbs coincides with a broad clinical range, ranging from asymptomatic but aesthetic abnormalities to severe symptoms.<sup>1</sup> Abnormal venous flow dynamics of the lower limbs are observed in approximately half of the individuals, albeit the estimated prevalence of CVI may vary according to population studies.<sup>2</sup> The risk factors for CVI include prior venous thrombosis, obesity, smoking, family history, pregnancy, advancing age, prolonged standing, a sedentary lifestyle, and high estrogen.<sup>3,4</sup> The presence of varicose veins, skin changes, swelling, leg discomfort, and or ulceration are wellcharacterized clinical features of CVI. Patients suffering from varicose veins could experience tenderness as a result of venous distension. Varicose veins are characterized by their superficial nature, as well as their bulging and dilated appearance. These veins typically have a diameter of at least 3 mm and exhibit a gradual increase in tortuosity and enlargement over time. A comprehensive physical examination and medical history are essential for establishing a correct diagnosis of CVI. Physical examination should be performed in the upright position to allow maximal distension of the veins. Venous duplex ultrasonography (VDU) is the most prevalent method for diagnosing CVI and provides etiological and anatomical data.<sup>5</sup> VDU provides a combined spectral Doppler and B-mode imaging to detect the presence of venous reflux and insufficiency. The use of color-assisted VDU can help detect venous flow patterns and flow direction. Venous reflux is defined as any noticed reverse flow toward the foot. The Valsalva maneuver, which increases intra-abdominal pressure, can be used to confirm flow characteristics, valve functions, and venous reflux in the central vessels. Venous reflux is revealed by prolonged reverse flow following augmentation.

CVI is known to be associated with high estradiol levels during pregnancy.<sup>6</sup> A study has demonstrated the potential involvement of endogenous estrogens in the development of CVI during the menopausal period.<sup>7</sup>

Corresponding Author: Rukiye Ada Bender, r.adabender@gmail.com



The ovaries produce and release two main estrogens, estrone (E1) and estradiol (E2), into circulation. Adipose tissue is also an important source of endogenous estrogens.<sup>8</sup> The peripheral aromatization of testosterone and androstenedione is the main source of circulating E1.<sup>9</sup> Molecular-level studies on estrone have shown potential cardioprotective effects, including vasodilation.<sup>10-12</sup>

In our study, we aimed to evaluate the relationship between estrone levels in women with CVI during the reproductive period and healthy women.

#### **METHODS**

#### **Ethical Statement**

The study was carried out with the permission of Medicana International İstanbul Hospital Ethics Committee (Date: 03.03.2023, Decision No: 001/2023). All methods were handled in accordance with the regulations and relevant guidelines (principles of the Declaration of Helsinki). Written informed consent was obtained from all of the patients.

#### **Study Design**

The clinical and laboratory results of 39 women presenting with CVI in the lower extremity and 31 healthy women without venous insufficiency were evaluated at the Cardiovascular Surgery outpatient clinic of Medicana International İstanbul Hospital through March 2023.

All patients included in the study underwent combined B-mode imaging and spectral Doppler examinations. The diameter of the vena saphena magna at the level of the saphenofemoral junction in the study group was found to be  $7.56\pm0.53$  mm, and spectral Doppler ultrasonography revealed stage 3 or 4 insufficiencies in all cases, meeting the criteria for surgical intervention. The control group consisted of asymptomatic individuals. The vena saphena magna diameter at the saphenofemoral junction in the control group was  $3.35\pm0.24$  mm, and the spectral Doppler ultrasonographic evaluations indicated no insufficiency (level 0).

Estrone levels were measured between the 2nd and 5th days of menstruation, corresponding to the early follicular phase of the menstrual cycle, in all women included in the study. However, women in the premenarchal and menopausal periods, as well as pregnant women, and those who were using estrogen, progesterone, or gonadotropin-derived hormone replacement for any reason were excluded from the study. All women were required to have passed a minimum of one year since their most recent pregnancy and have regular menstrual cycles. None of the women had any chronic illness that could affect estrone levels or facilitate the formation of varices. The age range of the women included in the study was 21-47. The demographic data such as age, BMI, waist circumference measurement, gravidity, parity, and smoking status were evaluated.

Blood samples from both patients and controls were collected in the morning between 9-12 am. The blood collection protocol was designed to align with the early follicular phase of the menstrual cycle, between the 2<sup>nd</sup> and 5<sup>th</sup> days of menstruation, to eliminate variations in estrone hormone levels due to different cycle days. The serum of these samples was separated through centrifugation at 3500 rpm for 10 min and was stored in eppendorf tubes at -20°C until further analysis. The Estrone levels in the collected serum samples were measured.

#### Measurement of Estrone levels

BT-LAB, Human Estrone, E1 ELISA KIT (Cat. No. E3035Hu, Bioassay Technology Laboratory, China) was used to determine serum estrone levels. The coefficients of inter- and intra-assay variations were <10% and <8%, respectively. Results are given as pg/ml.

#### **Statistical Analysis**

SPSS program (Version 21) (IBM, USA) was used for statistical analysis. The Kolmogorov-Smirnov test was used to analyze the distribution of all parameters. For normally distributed continuous variables, the results were reported as means standard deviations. The statistical significance of the differences between the means was analyzed by the student's t-test. Pearson's correlation analysis was performed for the correlation analysis. A p-value below 0.05 was accepted to be significant.

#### RESULTS

The women included in the study were divided into two groups according to the presence of severe CVI in the lower extremities. Age, body mass index, abdominal circumference, gravida, parity, and smoking were recorded as demographic data for both groups (Table 1). There was no age bias between the groups (p>0.05, data not shown).

The Demography	Controls (n=31)	Chronic venous insufficiency (n=39)	p value
Age (year) (mean±SD)	31.00±7.77	34.44±7.83	0.072
BMI (kg/m <sup>2</sup> ) (mean±SD)	22.90±3.56	24.94±3.87	0.026
Abdominal circumference (cm) (mean±SD)	91.50±9.57	93.73±5.80	0.394
Gravida (mean±SD)	0.71±1.16	$1.05 \pm 1.19$	0.216
Parity (mean±SD)	$0.61 \pm 1.02$	$0.90 \pm 0.96$	0.153
Smoking (n (%))	12 (38.7 %)	7 (17.9 %)	0.052

As the primary results of the study were evaluated, the increase in the diameter of the vena saphenous magna in the CVI group compared to the control group was statistically significant. However, no significant differences were found between the groups in terms of estrone levels (Table 2).

Table 2. Clinical data res groups	sults of the subject	ts included in exam	iined
Parameters	Controls (n=31)	Chronic venous insufficiency (n=39)	p value
Estrone (ng/L) (Mean±S.D.)	688.19±376.00	528.80±319.82	0.065
VSM diameters (mm) (Mean±S.D.)	3.35±0.24	7.56±0.53	0.001
VSM: Vena Saphena Magna			

Besides, a significant correlation between estrone levels and age (r: -0.351; p=0.028), between BMI and age (r: 0.374; p=0.019), and abdominal circumference (r: 0.700; p<0.001) were determined in the CVI group. No significant correlation was found between estrone levels and VSM diameters (**Table 3**).

<b>Table 3.</b> The Pearson correlation analysis results of the subjects inthe chronic venous insufficiency group						
		Estrone	BMI	Abdominal circumference	VSM diameters	
Age	r p	-0.351* 0.028	0.374* 0.019	0.250 0.124	0.087 0.598	
Estrone	r p	-	-0.138 0.402	-0.014 0.933	-0.217 0.185	
BMI	r p	-0.138 0.402	-	0.700** 0.000	0.234 0.152	
Abdominal circumference	r p	-0.014 0.933	0.700** 0.000	-	-0.137 0.406	
Statistically signific coefficient; *: p<0.0			re shown in l	bald; r: Pearson correl	ation	

#### DISCUSSION

The presence and high levels of estradiol (increased female population, conditions such as pregnancy) are facilitating factors for the pathogenesis of CVI.<sup>6,7</sup> Despite a few studies suggesting the potential importance of estrogen in the pathogenesis of venous insufficiency, there is a lack of data regarding the significance of estrone levels. The presence of cardioprotective effects, including vasodilation, associated with estrone could explain possible mechanisms in CVI pathogenesis.

Although estrone and its precursor, estradiol, bind to the same receptor, the efficacy of estrone is 10 times lower compared to estradiol.<sup>10-12</sup> Nevertheless, the effects of estrone on both vessels and endothelium suggest that estrone alone may play a role in CVI pathogenesis.

The contribution of estrone to CVI pathogenesis has not yet been fully elucidated. However, based on existing literature, it has been proposed that estrone may contribute to CVI pathogenesis through the potent effect of estradiol and its conversion to estradiol.<sup>13</sup>

In our study, we found that estrone levels in women with CVI were lower compared to the control group, although the difference was not statistically significant. This finding contradicts the expected effect of estradiol.

The higher estrone levels in the control group compared to CVI patients suggest a possible protective effect of estrone in CVI pathogenesis. The observed effect on women with CVI can be explained by the different receptor-level effects of estrone and estradiol on the endothelium. A previous study, supporting our findings, suggested that estrone and estradiol have different effects and physiological impacts at the receptor level.<sup>14</sup>

Various molecular studies have reported increased sensitivity to estrogens at the receptor level in CVI patients.<sup>15-17</sup>

Another distinct finding of our study suggests that estrone, known to be primarily derived from adipose tissue and dramatically increased in postmenopausal periods, may have a protective effect on CVI.

In another study, a direct relationship between estrone and vasodilation and other endothelial functions was reported and low levels of estrone were associated with vascular dysfunction and increased risk of cardiovascular disease.<sup>18</sup> A study investigating the relationship between estrone and vasodilation reported that estrone mediates vasodilation through nitric oxide (NO) via cGMP activation.<sup>19</sup> Studies have shown that NO plays a vasoprotective role through its effects on vasodilation, regulation of leukocyte adhesion, regulation of vascular smooth muscle proliferation, and anticoagulant effects.<sup>20</sup> In another study of CVI, lower plasma NO levels were reported in CVI patients, contributing negatively to CVI pathogenesis.<sup>21</sup> Considering this information, the potential protective effect of estrone on CVI in our study may be explained through its action on NO.

#### CONCLUSION

However, further molecular-level studies are needed to understand the mechanisms induced by estrone binding to peripheral vascular structures.

#### ETHICAL DECLARATIONS

**Ethics Committee Approval:** The study was carried out with the permission of Medicana International İstanbul Hospital Ethics Committee (Date: 03.03.2023, Decision No: 001/2023).

**Informed Consent:** All patients signed and free and informed consent form.

Referee Evaluation Process: Externally peer-reviewed.

**Conflict of Interest Statement:** The authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study has received no financial support.

**Author Contributions:** All of the authors declare that they have all participated in the design, execution, and analysis of the paper, and that they have approved the final version.

- Baliyan V, Tajmir S, Hedgire SS, Ganguli S, Prabhakar AM. Lower extremity venous reflux. *Cardiovasc Diagn Ther.* 2016;6(6):533-543. doi:10.21037/cdt.2016.11.14
- Kurz X, Kahn SR, Abenhaim L, et al. Chronic venous disorders of the leg: epidemiology, outcomes, diagnosis and management. Summary of an evidence-based report of the VEINES task force. Venous Insufficiency Epidemiologic and Economic Studies. *Int Angiol.* 1999;18(2):83-102.
- 3. Sadick NS. Predisposing factors of varicose and telangiectatic leg veins. *J Dermatol Surg Oncol.* 1992; 18(10):883-886. doi:10.1111/j.1524-4725.1992.tb02921.x
- Fowkes FG, Lee AJ, Evans CJ, Allan PL, Bradbury AW, Ruckley CV. Lifestyle risk factors for lower limb venous reflux in the general population: Edinburgh Vein Study. *Int J Epidemiol.* 2001;30(4):846-852. doi:10.1093/ije/30.4.846
- Gloviczki P, Comerota AJ, Dalsing MC, et al. The care of patients with varicose veins and associated chronic venous diseases: clinical practice guidelines of the Society for Vascular Surgery and the American Venous Forum. *J Vasc Surg.* 2011;53(5 Suppl):2S-48S. doi:10.1016/j.jvs.2011.01.079
- 6. Bromen K, Pannier-Fischer F, Stang A, Rabe E, Bock E, Jockel KH. Should sex specific differences in venous diseases be explained by pregnancies and hormone intake? *Gesundheitswesen*. 2004;66(3):170-174. Lassen sich geschlechtsspezifische unterschiede bei venenerkrankungen durch schwangerschaften und hormoneinnahme erklaren? doi:10.1055/s-2004-813019
- Ciardullo AV, Panico S, Bellati C, et al. High endogenous estradiol is associated with increased venous distensibility and clinical evidence of varicose veins in menopausal women. *J Vasc Surg.* 2000;32(3): 544-549. doi:10.1067/mva.2000.107768
- Hetemaki N, Mikkola TS, Tikkanen MJ, et al. Adipose tissue estrogen production and metabolism in premenopausal women. *J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol.* 2021;209:105849. doi:10.1016/j. jsbmb.2021.105849
- 9. Grow DR. Metabolism of endogenous and exogenous reproductive hormones. *Obstet Gynecol Clin North Am.* Sep 2002;29(3):425-436. doi:10.1016/s0889-8545(02)00009-8
- Seeger H, Mueck AO, Lippert TH. Effect of estradiol metabolites on prostacyclin synthesis in human endothelial cell cultures. *Life Sci.* 1999;65(13):PL167-170. doi:10.1016/s0024-3205(99)00383-5
- 11.Selles J, Polini N, Alvarez C, Massheimer V. Novel action of estrone on vascular tissue: regulation of NOS and COX activity. *Steroids*. 2005;70(4):251-256. doi:10.1016/j.steroids.2004.10.012
- 12. Massheimer V, Polini N, Alvarez C, Benozzi S, Rauschemberger MB, Selles J. Signal transduction pathways involved in non-genomic action of estrone on vascular tissue. *Steroids*. 2006;71(10):857-864. doi:10.1016/j.steroids.2006.05.015
- Chervenak J. Bioidentical hormones for maturing women. Maturitas. 2009;64(2):86-89. doi:10.1016/j. maturitas.2009.08.002
- 14. Crescitelli MC, Rauschemberger MB, Cepeda S, Sandoval M, Massheimer VL. Role of estrone on the regulation of osteoblastogenesis. *Mol Cell Endocrinol.* 2019;498:110582. doi:10.1016/j.mce.2019.110582

- 15. Serra R, Gallelli L, Perri P, et al. Estrogen receptors and chronic venous disease. *Eur J Vasc Endovasc Surg.* 2016;52(1):114-118. doi:10.1016/j.ejvs.2016.04.020
- 16. Asbeutah AM, Al-Enezi M, Al-Sharifi NM, et al. Changes in the diameter and valve closure time of leg veins across the menstrual cycle. J Ultrasound Med. 2014;33(5):803-809.
- 17. Asbeutah AM, Al-Azemi M, Al-Sarhan S, Almajran A, Asfar SK. Changes in the diameter and valve closure time of leg veins in primigravida women during pregnancy. J Vasc Surg Venous Lymphat Disord. 2015;3(2):147-153. doi:10.1016/j. jvsv.2014.09.005
- Silva TC, Barrett-Connor E, Ramires JA, Mansur AP. Obesity, estrone, and coronary artery disease in postmenopausal women. *Maturitas*. 2008;59(3):242-248. doi:10.1016/j.maturitas.2008.01.008
- 19. de Oliveira TS, de Oliveira LM, de Oliveira LP, et al. Activation of PI3K/Akt pathway mediated by estrogen receptors accounts for estrone-induced vascular activation of cGMP signaling. *Vascul Pharmacol.* 2018;110:42-48. doi:10.1016/j.vph.2018.07.003
- 20.Gewaltig MT, Kojda G. Vasoprotection by nitric oxide: mechanisms and therapeutic potential. *Cardiovasc Res.* 2002;55(2):250-260. doi:10.1016/s0008-6363(02)00327-9
- 21.Hollingsworth SJ, Tang CB, Dialynas M, Barker SG. Varicose veins: loss of release of vascular endothelial growth factor and reduced plasma nitric oxide. *Eur J Vasc Endovasc Surg.* 2001;22(6):551-556. doi:10.1053/ejvs.2001.1520

# Histopathological analysis in functional endoscopic sinus surgery

# <sup>●</sup>Süheyla Kandemir, <sup>●</sup>Tuba Yiğit, <sup>●</sup>Gözde Pamuk

<sup>1</sup>Department of Otorhinolaryngology, Kırıkkale Yüksek İhtisas Hospital, Kırıkkale, Turkey <sup>2</sup>Department of Medical Pathology, Kırıkkale Yüksek İhtisas Hospital, Kırıkkale, Turkey <sup>3</sup>Department of Otorhinolaryngology, Kent ENT Hospital, Ankara, Turkey

**Cite this article as**: Kandemir S, Yiğit T, Pamuk G. Histopathological analysis in functional endoscopic sinus surgery. *J Med Palliat Care*. 2023;4(4):306-310.

<b>Received:</b> 20.05.2023 • <b>Accepted:</b> 10.08.2023 • <b>Published:</b> 30.08.2023	
--	--

#### ABSTRACT

**Aims**: The aim of this study is to determine the histopathological diagnosis distribution and benign-malignant ratios of patients who have undergone functional endoscopic sinus surgery (FESS).

**Methods**: The pathology results of patients who underwent FESS in our clinic between 2018 and 2022 were retrospectively scanned from the hospital database. Demographic characteristics (age, gender) and histopathological findings in the files of the patients were recorded. Histopathological diagnosis distributions and benign-malignant ratios were determined.

**Results**: A total of 365 patients (262 men (71.8%) and 103 women (28.2%)) were retrospectively scanned from the hospital database. The mean age of the patients was  $40.09\pm13.79$  (Mean $\pm$ SD). The most common histopathological diagnoses were nasal polyp (76.4%), chronic inflammation, edema and congestion (Chronic sinusitis) (16.7%), respectively. Among the malignant tumors, squamous cell carcinoma (0.8%) was observed. Inverted papillomas, which are likely to transform into malignancy, were observed at a rate of 1.0%. Considering the histopathological diagnosis distribution by gender, there was no statistically significant difference (p>0.05). Considering the histopathological diagnosis distribution by age, there was a statistically significant difference (p=0.01). Malignant pathologies were seen in advanced ages.

**Conclusion**: The most common histopathological result in patients undergoing FESS is non-neoplastic lesions. However, malignancy diagnoses are encountered, albeit in a small number. Therefore, routine histopathology of FESS is essential to identify pathologies with different prognosis.

Keywords: Paranasal sinuses, endoscopy, pathology, nasal polyps, paranasal sinus neoplasm

#### INTRODUCTION

Sinonasal diseases are one of the diseases that most frequently require referral to a physician in childhood and adulthood. These diseases mostly respond to medical treatments, but chronic inflammatory, polypoid diseases and mass lesions require surgery.<sup>1</sup>

Functional endoscopic sinus surgery (FESS) has become a safe and effective procedure in the surgical treatment of chronic rhinosinusitis and sinonasal masses, depending on the increase in knowledge of endonasal anatomy and developments in endoscopic and radiological imaging methods. The advantages of FESS over conventional surgical methods are that it is less invasive, causes less damage to the surrounding tissues, leaves no visible scars, and provides a better view of the operation area. Nasal polyps, chronic rhinosinusitis, antrochoanal polyps, mucocele, sinonasal benign and malignant masses are the diseases in which endoscopic sinus surgery is most frequently applied.<sup>2</sup> It has become the most common procedure

especially in chronic rhinosinusitis and nasal polyps resistant to medical treatment.<sup>3-5</sup>

Sinonasal neoplasms are a diverse group of tumors originating from the paranasal sinuses and nasal cavity. When sinonasal tumors accompany chronic rhinosinusitis, they may be masked and diagnosis may be delayed. For this reason, all materials removed during surgery are sent for histopathological examination and possible additional diseases are investigated. Paranasal sinus carcinomas are rare and constitute only 3% of all malignancies in the head and neck region.<sup>6</sup> Squamous cell carcinoma (SCC) is the most common tumor, presenting as inverted papillomas or de novo in approximately 10% of cases.<sup>7-9</sup> The paranasal sinuses are air-filled spaces that allow the tumor to grow to substantial size before symptoms and signs develop. Therefore, most patients present at an advanced stage and there is widespread involvement of neighboring regions at the time of diagnosis.<sup>10,11</sup>

Corresponding Author: Süheyla Kandemir, dr.suheyla\_bostan@hotmail.com



The aim of this study is to evaluate the histopathological results of tissue samples taken during FESS and to determine the histopathological diagnosis distribution and benign-malignant ratios.

#### **METHODS**

#### **Ethical Approval**

The study was approved by the Kırıkkale University Faculty of Medicine Ethics Committee with the decision numbered 2023.04.09 and dated 19.04.2023. Written informed consent was not obtained because this study was conducted as a retrospective file review. All procedures were carried out in accordance with ethical rules and the principles of the Declaration of Helsinki.

#### Participants and Study Design

In the study, the files of patients who underwent FESS in the Otorhinolaryngology department of a secondary health care institution between 2018 and 2022 were retrospectively scanned from the hospital automation system. Demographic characteristics (age, gender) and histopathological findings in the files of the patients were recorded. The histopathological diagnosis distribution and benign-malignant ratios of the patients who underwent FESS were determined. Patients whose materials were sent to the pathology department but whose histopathological diagnosis could not be reached in the file archive scan were excluded from the study. All patients who underwent routine and diagnostic FESS were included in the study. Patients who underwent diagnostic FESS were decided by examining the patient files. Patients with certain risk factors in the patient file were recorded as diagnostic FESS. These risk factors are prominent nosebleeds, unilateral pathology, appearance different from chronic rhinosinusitis (CRS) with or without nasal polyps (NP) on nasal endoscopy, palpable cervical lymph nodes, unexplained weight loss, or unexplained structural symptoms (fever, fatigue). Routine FESS procedure was performed in cases of CRS with/without NP and in cases without preoperative clinical suspicion. Unilateral and bilateral FESS cases were recorded. In diagnostic FESS surgery, the material was partially excised. Further treatment options are planned according to the histopathological diagnosis.

#### **FESS Surgery**

FESS was performed under general anesthesia with the Messerklinger technique.<sup>2</sup> An infundibulectomy was performed by cutting the anterior attachment of the uncinate process; then the ethmoid bulla was opened and removed. The decision to open the maxillary antrum and explore the posterior ethmoids, frontal recess, and sphenoids was dependent on the extent of the disease, as evidenced by CT scan and surgical findings.

#### Histopathological Examination

Standard histopathological examination; macroscopic examination, fixation in formalin, decalcification if necessary, sampling of the sample, follow-up stage (with automatic tracking device), blocking of paraffin embedded tissue, section preparation (4-5 microns thick), staining with Hematoxylin-Eosin (HE) and examining the prepared sections under a light microscope.

#### **Statistical Analysis**

Statistical analysis was performed using IBM SPSS Statistics version 25.0 (IBM Corp., Armonk, NY, USA). Normal distribution parameters and Shapiro-Wilk test were used to evaluate the normality of the data distribution. Nominal categorical variables were compared with the chi-square test and Fisher's precision test. Mann-Whitney U and Kruskal-Wallis tests were used for non-parametric variables. Statistical significance level was accepted as p <0.05.

#### RESULTS

A total of 365 patients 262 men (71.8%) and 103 women (28.2%) who underwent functional endoscopic sinus surgery were retrospectively scanned from the hospital database. The mean age of the patients was 40.09±13.79 (Mean±SD). FESS was applied unilaterally to 34 patients and bilaterally to 331 patients. There were 26 patients who underwent diagnostic FESC in the presence of risk factors. Of 26 patients, 4 were premalignant and 3 were histopathologically malignant. 339 patients had CRS with/without NP or routine FESS without preoperative clinical suspicion. No malignancy was detected in any patient who underwent routine FESS.

When we look at the histopathological diagnoses, the most common nasal polyp was seen with a rate of 76.4%. The second most common diagnosis was chronic inflammation, edema and congestion (chronic sinusitis). It was observed in inverted papilloma and squamous cell carcinoma in the nasal cavity and paranasal sinuses (1.0%, 0.8%, respectively). Histopathological images of the nasal polyp are shown in **Figure 1**, inverted papilloma in **Figure 2**, and squamous cell carcinoma in **Figure 3**.

Considering the histopathological diagnosis distribution by gender, there was no statistically significant difference (p>0.05). The histopathological diagnosis distribution by total and gender is given in **Table 1**. Considering the histopathological diagnosis distribution by age, there was a statistically significant difference (p=0.01). While the mean age is younger in benign pathologies, malignant pathologies are seen in older ages.



**Figure 1.** Nasal polyp (upper **Figure** H&E x 100, lower **Figure** H&E x 200)

**Top Figure:** Inflammatory sinonasal polyp; polypoid sinonasal mucosa with stromal edema, chronic inflammation, and seromucinous gland hyperplasia.

**Bottom Figure:** Hyalinization of the subepithelial basement membrane and signs of chronic inflammation in the inflammatory sinonasal polyp containing numerous eosinophils.



**Figure 2.** Inverted papilloma (upper **Figure** H&E x 40, lower **Figure** H&E x 100)

In inverted papilloma, the epithelium may be squamous, transitional, or columnar epithelial morphology. Although not clearly visible in our sections, neutrophil migrations and microabscesses into the epithelium can be observed.

**Top Figure:** The lesion is characterized by thickened-appearing surface epithelium in squamous morphology and inverted pattern with island and cord extensions in the stroma.

**Bottom Figure:** Although there are no obvious cytological atypia and keratinization findings, chronic inflammation and mild edema may be seen in the stroma.



Figure 3. Squamous cell carcinoma (top image H&E x 100, bottom image H&E x 200)

**Top Figure:** Squamous cell carcinoma; Tumoral lesion with infiltrative pattern originating from squamous epithelium with prominent keratinization, prominent intercellular bridges, mild pleomorphism, mitotic figures in the basal layer and infiltrative islands and small groups under the epithelium. **Bottom Figure:** Infiltrative islands formed by squamous cells with extensive eosinophilic cytoplasm with prominent keratin pearl structures in the centre.

#### Table 1. Histopathological diagnosis distribution in FESS

	Ger	ıder	- Total
Pathology	Male Count (%)	Female Count (%)	Count (%)
Nasal polyp	207 (74.2%)	72 (25.8%)	279 (76.4%)
Chronic inflammation, edema and congestion (Chronic sinusitis)	37 (60.7%)	24 (39.3%)	61 (16.7%)
Cavernous hemangioma (maxillary sinus)	1 (50.0%)	1 (50.0%)	2 (0.5%)
Pyogenic granuloma	7 (58,3%)	5 (41,7%)	12 (3.2%)
Rhinolite	1 (100.0%)	0 (0.0%)	1 (0.2%)
Benign fibroosseous lesion (mass extending from the anterior maxilla to the floor of the nose)	1 (100.0%)	0 (0.0%)	1 (0.2%)
Inverted papilloma	3 (75.0%)	1 (25.0%)	4 (1.0%)
Squamous cell carcinoma	3 (100.0%)	0 (0.0%)	3 (0.8%)
Dermatofibroma (nasal mucosa)	2 (100.0%)	0 (0.0%)	2 (0.5%)
Total	262 (71.8%)	103 (28.2%)	365 (100.0%)

### DISCUSSION

Functional endoscopic sinus surgery is frequently applied in Ear Nose and Throat clinics in our country as well as all over the world. FESS primarily aims to eliminate disease in the paranasal sinuses and to provide sinus ventilation and mucociliary drainage. However, another aim is to facilitate the debridement of diseased tissues and the application of topical treatments to the

mucous membranes of the sinuses.<sup>12</sup> Today, FESS is widely and safely applied in the treatment of bilateral or unilateral benign and malignant sinonasal diseases. The majority of patients are unilateral or bilateral chronic rhinosinusitis and benign sinonasal masses.<sup>13</sup> In our study, benign sinonasal diseases were found in 98.2% of the histopathological examinations. The most common were nasal polyps (76.4%) and chronic sinusitis (16.7%) (CRS). Boer et al. evaluated the postoperative histopathology of 1695 patients who underwent FESS and found that 97.9% of the patients were patients with chronic inflammation with or without polyps.<sup>14</sup> Yaman et al.<sup>15</sup> in their study; In the postoperative histopathological results of 85 patients who underwent bilateral FESS, they found chronic inflammation with or without nasal polyps in all patients. In this study, the most common histopathological lesion after nasal polyps and chronic sinusitis was pyogenic granuloma (3.2%). Pyogenic granuloma is the most common vascular tumor in the nasal cavity. Its etiology is unknown. Two types of hemangiomas have been described in the nasal cavity. The first is pyogenic granuloma and the other is cavernous hemangioma. Pyogenic granuloma constitutes the majority of cases (24). In our study, 2 cavernous hemangiomas (0.5%) and 12 pyogenic granulomas (3.2%) were observed.

Due to the extremely low incidence and rarity of unexpected pathologies of sinonasal tumors, the debate continues regarding the necessity of routine histopathological examination of all nasal specimens. However, some authors suggest that especially malignancy and possible medical legal consequences support routine histological examination.<sup>16</sup> The rate of unexpected diagnosis in bilateral nasal polyp samples ranges from 0% to 0.92%.<sup>17,18</sup> Inverted papilloma is the most common unexpected pathological diagnosis of nasal polyposis.<sup>16,17,19</sup> Inverted papillomas are usually unilateral benign polypoid masses arising from the ectodermal Schneiderian epithelium. Despite its benign histology, it behaves aggressively with local destruction, high recurrence rate and malignant transformation. Although the etiology is not known exactly, a relationship has been found between HPV infection, recurrence rate and malignant transformation.<sup>20</sup> In addition, approximately 11% of inverted papilloma cases are associated with malignancy simultaneously or metachronously.<sup>14</sup> It has been reported that the mean age of inverted papilloma is 55, and the male-female ratio is 2-5/1.<sup>21</sup> In this study, inverted papilloma was seen in 4 (1.0%) patients, with a mean age of 49.5 years and a male-female ratio of 3/1. Garavello and Gaini examined 2147 patients and found inverted papilloma in seven and adenocarcinoma in one.16 Diamantopoulos et al.17 In their study in which they examined 2,021 patients, they

found 11 inverted papillomas, 1 adenocarcinoma, and 3 squamous cell carcinomas. In the study of Romashko and Stankiewicz on 277 patients with nasal polyps, no unsuspected pathology was found.<sup>18</sup> Kale et al.<sup>19</sup> only one case of inverted papilloma was found. In the metaanalysis of 3772 patients, only 3 unexpected malignant diagnoses and 18 unexpected benign diagnoses were found.<sup>13</sup>

In our study, in which we evaluated the histopathological results of 365 patients retrospectively, we observed SCC in only 3 (0.8%) patients and inverted papilloma in 4 (1.0%) patients. There was no unexpected diagnosis. They were clinically suspicious cases and diagnostic FESS was performed. All of the malignant and premalignant lesions were patients who underwent unilateral FESS. Patients with neoplastic specimens were significantly older than those with benign specimens. Age correlated with neoplasm, while gender did not differ between patients with neoplasms and patients with inflammatory lesions. Sinonasal tumors have the highest incidence in the fifth to seventh decades and are predominantly male. All 3 SCC cases in our study were male and the mean age was 60.3.

Finally, we acknowledge that the retrospective nature of the study may be an important shortcoming and largescale prospective studies are needed.

### CONCLUSION

FESS surgery is recommended because of easy access to intranasal masses, easy and complete removal of the pathological lesion, short operation time and minimally invasiveness. Benign pathologies constitute the majority of paranasal sinus samples taken after FESS surgery. It is rarely seen in malignant pathologies. It was concluded that early diagnosis of premalignant and malignant pathologies could be possible with routine histopathological sampling.

#### ETHICAL DECLARATIONS

**Ethics Committee Approval:** The study was carried out with the permission of Kırıkkale University Non-interventional Clinical Researches Ethics Committee (Date: 19.04.2023, Decision No: 2023.04.09).

**Informed Consent:** Because the study was designed retrospectively, no written informed consent form was obtained from patients.

Referee Evaluation Process: Externally peer-reviewed.

**Conflict of Interest Statement:** The authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study has received no financial support.

**Author Contributions:** All of the authors declare that they have all participated in the design, execution, and analysis of the paper, and that they have approved the final version.

- Karakus MF, Ozcan KM, Ozcan M, Yuksel Y, Titiz A, Unal A. Changes in indications for endoscopic sinonasal surgery over 14 years. *B-ENT*. 2008;4(4):221-225.
- Stammberger H, Posawetz W. Functional endoscopic sinus surgery. Concept, indications and results of the Messerklinger technique. *Eur Arch Otorhinolaryngol.* 1990;247(2):63-76. doi:10.1007/BF00183169
- 3. Watelet JB, Annicq B, van Cauwenberge P, Bachert C. Objective outcome after functional endoscopic sinus surgery: prediction factors. *Laryngoscope*. 2004;114(6):1092-1097. doi:10.1097/00005537-200406000-00025
- Jiang RS, Hsu CY. Functional endoscopic sinus surgery in children and adults. *Ann Otol Rhinol Laryngol.* 2000;109(12 Pt 1):1113-1116. doi:10.1177/000348940010901205
- Toros SZ, Bölükbasi S, Naiboğlu B, et al. Comparative outcomes of endoscopic sinus surgery in patients with chronic sinusitis and nasal polyps. *Eur Arch Otorhinolaryngol.* 2007;264(9):1003-1008. doi:10.1007/s00405-007-0301-5
- 6. Lund VJ, Stammberger H, Nicolai P, et al. European position paper on endoscopic management of tumours of the nose, paranasal sinuses and skull base. *Rhinol Suppl.* 2010;22:1-143. Published 2010 Jun 1.
- von Buchwald C, Bradley PJ. Risks of malignancy in inverted papilloma of the nose and paranasal sinuses. *Curr Opin Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg.* 2007;15(2):95-98. doi:10.1097/ MOO.0b013e3280803d9b
- Norlander T, Frödin JE, Silfverswärd C, Anggård A. Decreasing incidence of malignant tumors of the paranasal sinuses in Sweden. An analysis of 141 consecutive cases at Karolinska Hospital from 1960 to 1980. Ann Otol Rhinol Laryngol. 2003;112(3):236-241. doi:10.1177/000348940311200308
- de Almeida JR, Su SY, Koutourousiou M, et al. Endonasal endoscopic surgery for squamous cell carcinoma of the sinonasal cavities and skull base: Oncologic outcomes based on treatment strategy and tumor etiology. *Head Neck.* 2015;37(8):1163-1169. doi:10.1002/hed.23731
- 10.König M, Osnes TA, Lobmaier I, et al. Multimodal treatment of craniofacial osteosarcoma with high-grade histology. A single-center experience over 35 years. *Neurosurg Rev.* 2017;40(3):449-460. doi:10.1007/s10143-016-0802-z
- 11.König M, Osnes T, Jebsen P, Meling TR. Craniofacial resection of malignant tumors of the anterior skull base: a case series and a systematic review. *Acta Neurochir (Wien)*. 2018;160(12):2339-2348. doi:10.1007/s00701-018-3716-4
- 12.Ghogomu N, Kern R. Chronic rhinosinusitis: the rationale for current treatments. *Expert Rev Clin Immunol.* 2017;13(3):259-270. doi:10.1080/1744666X.2016.1220833
- 13. Wong JS, Hoffbauer S, Yeh DH, Rotenberg B, Gupta M, Sommer DD. The usefulness of routine histopathology of bilateral nasal polyps a systematic review, meta-analysis, and cost evaluation. *J Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg.* 2015;44:46. doi:10.1186/s40463-015-0100-8
- 14. van den Boer C, Brutel G, de Vries N. Is routine histopathological examination of FESS material useful?. *Eur Arch Otorhinolaryngol.* 2010;267(3):381-384. doi:10.1007/s00405-009-1097-2
- 15.Yaman H, Alkan N, Yilmaz S, Koc S, Belada A. Is routine histopathological analysis of nasal polyposis specimens necessary?. *Eur Arch Otorhinolaryngol.* 2011;268(7):1013-1015. doi:10.1007/s00405-011-1534-x

- 16.Garavello W, Gaini RM. Histopathology of routine nasal polypectomy specimens: a review of 2,147 cases. *Laryngoscope*. 2005;115:1866-8.
- 17. Diamantopoulos II, Jones NS, Lowe J. All nasal polyps need histological examination: an audit-based appraisal of clinical practice. *J Laryngol Otol.* 2000;114:755-9.
- Romashko AA, Stankiewicz JA. Routine histopathology in uncomplicated sinus surgery: is it necessary?. *Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg.* 2005;132(3):407-413. doi:10.1016/j. otohns.2004.10.002
- 19. Kale SU, Mohite U, Rowlands D, Drake-Lee AB. Clinical and histopathological correlation of nasal polyps: are there any surprises?. *Clin Otolaryngol Allied Sci.* 2001;26(4):321-323. doi:10.1046/j.1365-2273.2001.00482.x
- 20. Govindaraj S, Wang H. Does human papilloma virus play a role in sinonasal inverted papilloma?. *Curr Opin Otolaryngol Head Neck* Surg. 2014;22(1):47-51. doi:10.1097/MOO.000000000000017
- 21.Lisan Q, Laccourreye O, Bonfils P. Sinonasal inverted papilloma: From diagnosis to treatment. *Eur Ann Otorhinolaryngol Head Neck Dis.* 2016;133(5):337-341. doi:10.1016/j.anorl.2016.03.006

# Evaluation of the association of anti-thyroid peroxidase with antinuclear antibodies and different antinuclear antibodies patterns

# DAlper Togay<sup>1</sup>, DBanu İşbilen Başok<sup>2</sup>, DAyfer Çolak<sup>2</sup>, Nisel Yılmaz<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Medical Microbiology, Tepecik Training and Research Hospital, University of Health Sciences, İzmir, Turkey <sup>2</sup>Department of Medical Biochemistry, Tepecik Training and Research Hospital, University of Health Sciences, İzmir, Turkey

**Cite this article as**: Togay A, İşbilen Başok B, Çolak A, Yılmaz N. Evaluation of the association of anti-thyroid peroxidase with antinuclear antibodies and different antinuclear antibodies patterns. *J Med Palliat Care*. 2023;4(4):311-314.

Received: 20.06.2023	•	Accepted: 13.08.2023	•	Published: 30.08.2023
----------------------	---	----------------------	---	-----------------------

#### ABSTRACT

**Aims**: To investigate the relationship between anti-thyroid peroxidase (TPO), a marker for Hashimoto's thyroiditis, and antinuclear antibodies (ANA) and ANA patterns, biomarkers for systemic autoimmune diseases.

**Methods**: In this study, ANA and anti-TPO test results, obtained in our hospital laboratory between 2019 and 2022, were retrospectively evaluated. ANA was detected by the indirect immunofluorescence antibody method using commercial HEp-20-10 cell substrates and anti-TPO was determined by the sandwich immunoassay method using a commercial immunoassay analyzer.

**Results**: A total of 1750 patients' results were analyzed. ANA was positive in 28.7% of anti-TPO-positive patients and 19% of anti-TPO-negative patients. While 6.4% (112/1750) of patients were positive for both ANA and anti-TPO, both test results were negative in 62.85% of patients (p<0.001). When the ANA patterns' distribution in patients with ANA and anti-TPO positivity examined together, the homogeneous pattern was statistically significantly higher than the other patterns (p=0.043).

**Conclusion**: Individuals with autoimmune thyroid disease had a higher rate of autoantibodies not only to thyroid-specific antigens but also to non-thyroid-specific antigens. Further studies are needed on how epigenetic changes, such as histone modifications might cause other autoimmune diseases and increase their frequency.

Keywords: Autoimmunity, antinuclear antibodies, autoimmune disease, thyroid diseases, Hashimoto disease

#### INTRODUCTION

Autoimmune diseases affect the quality of life and increase health care costs. When there are multiple causes of death due to autoimmune diseases, mortality increases at least 1.5-fold.<sup>1</sup> Autoimmune diseases, estimated to have a prevalence of about 5% in developed countries, are more common in women.<sup>2</sup>

The main factors involved in the development of autoimmunity are infections, other environmental factors, and genetic predisposition. When autoreactive B and T cells are stimulated under the influence of these factors, autoimmune diseases develop due to formation of antibodies or cellular immune responses against autoantigens.<sup>3</sup>

Autoimmune diseases can be systemic or organ specific. The most commonly used parameter in screening for systemic autoimmune diseases is the detection of antinuclear antibodies (ANA).<sup>4,5</sup> In organ-specific autoimmune diseases, antibodies that directly target antigens in an organ or endocrine gland cause tissue damage, and the goal is to detect these antibodies in screening.<sup>6</sup> The best example of this group is anti-

thyroid peroxidase (TPO) and anti-thyroglobulin (Tg) antibodies, which cause tissue damage in Hashimoto's thyroiditis.<sup>7</sup>

Because of the changes that can occur in autoimmune pathogenesis, other autoimmune disorders accompany the original disease in 25% of patients.<sup>8</sup> The incidence of multiple autoimmune diseases has been reported to be 33-45% for Systemic Lupus Erythematosus (SLE), 13-32% for Rheumatoid Arthritis, 26% for Systemic Sclerosis, 33-52% for Sjögren's syndrome, and the most common accompanying disease is autoimmune thyroid disease.<sup>9</sup> The overlap between Hashimoto's thyroiditis and some non-specific rheumatic symptoms has been reported to predict the development of some connective tissue diseases.<sup>10</sup>

Therefore, in this study, the association between anti-TPO, one of the markers for Hashimoto's thyroiditis, and ANA, a marker for systemic autoimmune disease, and different ANA patterns was investigated to reveal the presence of organ-specific autoimmune thyroid disease along with systemic autoimmune disease.

Corresponding Author: Alper Togay, alpertogay@gmail.com



## **METHODS**

The study was carried out with the permission of University of Health Sciences İzmir Tepecik Training and Research Hospital Non-interventional Ethics Committee (Date: 15.04.2022, Decision No: 2022/04-23). All procedures were carried out in accordance with the ethical rules and the principles of the Declaration of Helsinki.

ANA and anti-TPO test results of samples sent to the Medical-Microbiology and Medical-Biochemistry Laboratory of İzmir Tepecik Training and Research Hospital between 2019 and 2022 were retrospectively evaluated. The patients' data were obtained from the hospital medical records. Patients with both anti-TPO and ANA test results were included in the study. The first samples of patients were accepted. Other samples were excluded.

#### Indirect Immunofluorescence Antibody (IIF)- ANA Scanning

ANA was detected by the IIF method using commercial HEp-20-10 cell substrates (Euroimmun Luebeck, Germany). Testing and scoring were performed according to the manufacturer's instructions with an initial screening dilution of 1:100. After slide preparation, the test was scored according to the international consensus report on ANA samples.<sup>11</sup>

#### **Anti-TPO Detection**

Anti-TPO was determined by the sandwich immunoassay method using a commercial immunoassay analyzer (DxI 800, Beckman Coulter, Inc., CA, USA). The analytical range of the assay reported by the manufacturer is 0.25-1000 IU/mL, the analytical sensitivity is 0.25 IU/mL, and the reference range reported for the healthy adult population is 0-10 IU/mL.

#### **Statistical Analysis**

The SPSS (Statistical Packages for the Social Sciences) version 22.0 program (SPSS Inc., Chicago, USA) was used for the statistical analysis. The qualitative results of the tests (positive/negative) and the sex of the patients were recorded as categorical variables, and the age of the patients was recorded as a continuous variable. Numerical data were expressed as mean±standard deviation (SD), number (n), and percentage (%). The chi-square test was used to compare categorical variables such as anti-TPO positivity, ANA positivity, and sex. Kolmogorov-Smirnov and Shapiro-Wilk tests were applied to analyze the normality assumption for groups such as sex and ANA patterns of continuous variables such as age. Analysis continued with parametric tests in the case of a normal distribution and nonparametric tests in the case of an abnormal distribution. Comparison of categorical variables by patient age was performed with

Independent Sample T, One-Way Anova, and Mann-Whitney U tests. The Spearman correlation test was used to analyze the correlation between test dilutions of ANA, and anti-TPO levels. Post hoc tests were used for further pairwise comparisons. The statistical significance level (p value) was set at 0.05 for all analyzes.

### RESULTS

In the study, 1750 patients (mean age $\pm$ SD=40.0 $\pm$  19.0) (76.5% female, 23.5% male) routinely screened for ANA, and anti-TPO tests from different clinics were included.

ANA and anti-TPO positivity were found in 21.2% (371/1750) and 22.3% (391/1750) of patients respectively. ANA was positive in 28.7% of anti-TPO-positive patients and 19% of anti-TPO-negative patients (p>0.001). Both ANA and anti-TPO positivity were detected in 6.4% of patients (112/1750), while both were negative in 62.85% (1100/1750) of patients. Anti-TPO positivity in patients with ANA positive test results and anti-TPO negativity in patients with ANA negative test results were statistically significant (p<0.001) (Table 1).

Table 1. Comparison of A	ANA and anti	-TPO test re	sults	
	Anti-TPO positive	Anti-TPO negative	Total	р
ANA positive (n=371)	112	259	371	< 0.001
ANA negative (n=1379)	279	1100	1379	
Total	391	1359	1750	

The most common IIF-ANA pattern detected in both ANA positive and anti-TPO positive patients (n:112) was homogeneous (n:43, 38.4%), followed by dense fine speckled (DFS)-70 (n:29, 25.9%), granular (n:26, 23.2%), nucleolar (n:6, 5.4%), nuclear membrane (n:5, 4.5%), nuclear dots (n:2, 1.8%), and centromere (n:1, 0.8%) (p=0.057, chi-squared) (Table 2).

Table 2. Relationship between positive ANA patterns and anti- TPO results (n=371)						
	Anti-TPO positive, n=112	Anti-TPO negative, n=259	<b>p</b> *			
Homogeneous (n=114)	43 (38%)	71 (27%)	0.035			
DFS-70 (n=78)	29 (26%)	49 (19%)	0.130			
Centromere (n=13)	1 (1%)	12(5%)	0.120			
Speckled (n=110)	26 (23%)	84 (32%)	0.074			
Nucleolar (n=29)	6 (5%)	23 (9%)	0.246			
Nuclear envelope (n=16)	5 (5%)	11 (4%)	1.000			
Nuclear dots (n=11)	2 (2%)	9(4%)	0.516			

When the ANA patterns' distribution in patients with ANA and anti-TPO positivity were examined together, the homogeneous pattern was found to be significantly higher than the other patterns (p=0.035, chi-square)

(Table 2). When the results were evaluated according to staining in the metaphase layer, a central element in the evaluation of ANA, ANA metaphase positivity was found to be statistically higher (n:73) in patients with anti-TPO positivity (p=0.001, chi-square) (Table 2). There was no statistically significant difference for DFS-70 (p=0.13), centromere (p=0.12), speckled (p=0.074), nucleolar (p=0.246), nuclear envelope (p=1), nuclear dots(p=0.516). No correlation was found between test dilutions of ANA, and anti-TPO levels (r=-0.01, p=0.80). There was no statistically significant difference between the age of patients who were simultaneously positive for ANA and TPO (p=0.361, Oneway Anova). The age and sex distribution of ANA positive patients showed in Table 3.

<b>Table 3.</b> The age and sex distribution of ANA positive patients (n=371)								
	Age,mean±SD years	Women, n (%)						
DFS-70 (n=78)	$36.09 \pm 17.59$	64 (82%)						
Homogeneous (n=114)	$44.45 \pm 20.14$	95 (83%)						
Speckled (n=110)	36.83±19.63	83 (76%)						
Nucleolar (n=29)	42.20±21.48	22 (76%)						
Nuclear dots (n=11)	41.12±19.15	9 (82%)						
Nuclear envelope (n=16)	54.73±16.47	14 (88%)						
Centromere (n=13)	43.87±19.90	10 (77%)						
DFS70: dense fine speckled 70; SD	9: standard deviation.							

#### DISCUSSION

The most important elements in the development of autoimmune diseases (AD) are genetic predisposition and environmental factors.<sup>12</sup> Autoimmune diseases may develop as a result of disturbances in the regulation of the immune system due to these factors. Polyautoimmunity is defined as the presence of more than one autoimmune disease in a single patient, and in 13-52% of patients, other autoimmune diseases occur in addition to the original disease, with the most common concomitant disease being autoimmune thyroid disease.<sup>9</sup>

ANA positivity with low titers can also be observed in healthy individuals and in many different nonrheumatic diseases. An abnormal ANA should be a titer that is above the 95<sup>th</sup> percentile of a healthy control population.<sup>13</sup> In the current study, the ANA prevalence was 28.7% in anti-TPO positive patients with our ANA screening dilution (p < 0.001). Prevalence studies of systemic autoantibodies in individuals with thyroid disease are limited. The prevalence of ANA in autoimmune thyroid disease patients was reported to be 35% by Tektonido et al.<sup>14</sup>, 45% by Lazurova et al.<sup>15</sup>, and 26% by Morita et al.<sup>16</sup>

In a study evaluating patterns with ANA in anti-TPOpositive individuals, a prevalence of 18% was found. The ANA patterns were found to be homogeneous in 50% and granular in 35% of anti-TPO-positive patients, but the DFS-70 pattern was not examined.<sup>8</sup> In the current study one of the nuclear patterns, DFS-70 was evaluated for the first time and our results suggest that DFS-70 and homogeneous patterns were significantly higher in anti-TPO positive patients.

The homogeneous pattern was the most frequent in the anti-TPO-positive patients. The antigens associated with the homogeneous pattern were dsDNA, histone, and nucleosome. In a study evaluating the extractable nuclear antigen (ENA) profile,<sup>8</sup> the prevalence of homogeneous patterns in anti-TPO positive patients was 50%, like our study (when the DFS-70 pattern was excluded, the prevalence of homogeneous pattern was 52%), and the prevalence of antibodies to histones was very high at 72%. The homogeneous pattern is more common in patients with SLE but can also be found in patients with mixed connective tissue disease and drug-induced lupus.<sup>17</sup> Therefore, follow-up and evaluation of patients with homogeneous patterns in ANA screening and histone positivity in ENA evaluation concerning anti-TPO may be useful for the early diagnosis of Hashimoto's thyroiditis. The overlap between Hashimoto's thyroiditis and some non-specific rheumatic symptoms has been reported to predict the development of some connective tissue diseases.<sup>10</sup>

In this study, the DFS-70 pattern, which has a high prevalence in the healthy population and correlates negatively with ANA-related autoimmune diseases, was the second most common (26%) pattern in anti-TPO-positive patients. In a study investigating the relationship between DFS-70 autoantibodies and other autoantibodies, the most common concomitant autoantibody was anti-TPO at 16%.<sup>18</sup> This rate was higher in this study and anti-TPO was positive in 37% (29/78) of DFS-70-positive patients. Therefore, it may be important to perform the anti-TPO test when the DFS-70 pattern is detected in healthy individuals, allergic diseases, non-systemic autoimmune diseases, ocular diseases, or cancers. Future studies are needed in these disease groups. No association between thyroid diseases and patterns other than homogeneous and DFS-70 has been described.

One of the limitations of our study is that it was a retrospective study, meaning that we could not determine which antibody appeared first and influenced the other or whether these autoantibodies were persistent or transient. We also do not know how these antibodies change with treatment. Second, we were unable to reveal whether cross-reactivity of the substrates used to detect these antibodies led to false positive results.

#### CONCLUSION

Individuals with autoimmune thyroid disease have a high rate of autoantibodies not only to thyroidspecific antigens but also nonspecific ones. Although there are many studies on epigenetics, the epigenetic changes in thyroid autoimmune diseases have not fully elucidated.<sup>19-22</sup> There is a need for further prospective studies on how epigenetic alterations, such as histone modifications may cause systemic autoimmune diseases and increase their frequency in autoimmune thyroid diseases. Those will provide new information that can adopted in the diagnosis, follow-up, and prognosis of thyroid disease.

#### ETHICAL DECLARATIONS

**Ethics Committee Approval:** The study was carried out with the permission of University of Health Sciences, Tepecik Training and Research Hospital, Non-interventional Clinical Researches Ethics Committee (Date: 15.04.2022, Decision No: 2022/04-23).

**Informed Consent:** Because the study was designed retrospectively, no written informed consent form was obtained from patients.

Referee Evaluation Process: Externally peer-reviewed.

**Conflict of Interest Statement:** The authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study has received no financial support.

**Author Contributions:** All of the authors declare that they have all participated in the design, execution, and analysis of the paper, and that they have approved the final version.

Acknowledgement: The authors thank Dr. Abdullah Fırat Özdemir for his contribution to data analysis and Dr. Aylin Erman Daloğlu and Dr. Ali Burak Özkaya for valuable discussions and helpful suggestions. No funds were used for this study.

- 1. Hernández-Negrín H, Roque-Dapresa Y, Martínez-Morales O, Mederos-Portal A. Using multiple cause-of-death analysis to estimate systemic autoimmune disease mortality burden in lowand middle-income countries. *MEDICC Review.* 2021;23(2):69-74.
- 2. Frederick WM, Lars A, Karen HC, et al. Epidemiology of environmental exposures and human autoimmune diseases: Findings from a National Institute of Environmental Health Sciences Expert Panel Workshop. *J Autoimmun.* 2012;39(4):259-271
- 3. Tsokos GC. Systemic lupus erythematosus. N Engl J Med. 2011;365(22):2110-2121. doi:10.1056/NEJMra1100359
- 4. Andrade LEC, Damoiseaux J, Vergani D, Fritzler MJ. Antinuclear antibodies (ANA) as a criterion for classification and diagnosis of systemic autoimmune diseases. *J Transl Autoimmun.* 2022;5:100145. doi:10.1016/j.jtauto.2022.100145

- 5. Bilgin M, Keskin A, Aci R, Baklacioglu HS, Arslanbek Erdem M. Darkness hormone or daylight hormone in women with systemic lupus erythematosus? *Clin Rheumatol.* 2023;42(1):93-99.
- Conrad K, Bachmann M. Autoantibodies and systemic autoimmune diseases. *Autoantibodies and Autoimmunity*, 2006;225-245.
- Weetman A, DeGroot LJ. Autoimmunity to the Thyroid Gland. In: Feingold KR, Anawalt B, Blackman MR, et al (ed). Endotext (Internet). Jan 14. South Dartmouth (MA): MDText.com, Inc.; 2000-. PMID: 25905407.
- 8. Siriwardhane T, Krishna K, Ranganathan V, et al. Exploring Systemic Autoimmunity in Thyroid Disease Subjects. *J Immunol Res.* 2018;6895146.
- 9. Matusiewicz A, Stróżyńska-Byrska J, Olesińska M. Polyautoimmunity in rheumatological conditions. *Int J Rheum Dis.* 2019;22(3):386-391.
- Giuffrida G, Bagnato G, Campennì A, et al. Non-specific rheumatic manifestations in patients with Hashimoto's thyroiditis: a pilot cross-sectional study. *J Endocrinolo Investigation*. 2020;43(1):87-94.
- 11.Damoiseaux J, Andrade LEC, Carballo OG, et al. Clinical relevance of HEp-2 indirect immunofluorescent patterns: the international consensus on ANA patterns (ICAP) perspective. *Ann Rheum Dis.* 2019;78(7):879-889.
- 12. Moroni L, Bianchi I, Lleo A. Geoepidemiology, gender and autoimmune disease. *Autoimmun Rev.* 2012;11(6-7):A386-A392.
- 13. Agmon-Levin N, Damoiseaux J, Kallenberg C, et al. International recommendations for the assessment of autoantibodies to cellular antigens referred to as anti-nuclear antibodies. *Ann Rheum Dis* 2014;73:17-23.
- 14. Tektonidou MG, Anapliotou M, Vlachoyiannopoulos P, Moutsopoulos HM. Presence of systemic autoimmune disorders in patients with autoimmune thyroid diseases. *Ann Rheum Dis.* 2004;63(9):1159-1161.
- 15. Lazúrová I, Benhatchi K, Rovenský J, et al. Autoimmune thyroid disease and autoimmune rheumatic disorders: A two-sided analysis. *Ann New York Acad Sci.* 2009;1173(1):211-216.
- Morita S, Arima T, Matsuda M. Prevalence of nonthyroid specific autoantibodies in autoimmune thyroid diseases. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 1995;80(4):1203-1206.
- 17.Solomon DH, Kavanaugh AJ, Schur PH. American College of Rheumatology Ad Hoc Committee on Immunologic Testing Guidelines. Evidence-based guidelines for the use of immunologic tests: antinuclear antibody testing. *Arthritis Rheum.* 2002;47(4):434-444.
- 18. Carbone T, Pafundi V, Tramontano G, et al. Prevalence and serological profile of anti-DFS70 positive subjects from a routine ANA cohort. *Sci Rep.* 2019;18;9(1):2177.
- 19. Wang B, Shao X, Song R, Xu D, Zhang JA. The emerging role of epigenetics in autoimmune thyroid diseases. *Front Immunol.* 2017;7;8:396.
- 20. Yan N, Zhou JZ, Zhang JA, et al. Histone hypoacetylation and increased histone deacetylases in peripheral blood mononuclear cells from patients with Graves' disease. *Mol Cell Endocrinol.* 2015;15;414:143-147.
- 21. Angiolilli C, Kabala PA, Grabiec AM, et al. Histone deacetylase 3 regulates the inflammatory gene expression programme of rheumatoid arthritis fibroblast-like synoviocytes. *Ann Rheum Dis.* 2017;76(1):277-285.
- 22. Cheng F, Lienlaf M, Wang HW, et al. A Novel role for histone deacetylase 6 in the regulation of the tolerogenic STAT3/IL-10 pathway in APCs. *J Immunol.* 2014;15;193(6):2850-2862.



# Treatment selection for T4 laryngeal cancer: is organ-preserving approach possible with chemoradiotherapy or is multimodality treatment more effective?

Delikgöz Soykut<sup>1</sup>, Deylem Odabaşı<sup>1</sup>, Nilgün Şahin<sup>1</sup>, Ahmet Baran<sup>2</sup>, Hakan Taban<sup>2</sup>, Asude Unal<sup>3</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Radiation Oncology, Samsun Training and Research Hospital, Samsun, Turkey <sup>2</sup>Department of Medical Oncology, Samsun Training and Research Hospital, Samsun, Turkey <sup>3</sup>Department of Otorhinolaryngology, Samsun Training and Research Hospital, Samsun, Turkey

**Cite this article as**: Delikgöz Soykut E, Odabaşı E, Sahin N, Baran A, Taban H, Unal A. Treatment selection for T4 laryngeal cancer: is organpreserving approach possible with chemoradiotherapy or is multimodality treatment more effective?. *J Med Palliat Care*. 2023;4(4):315-322.

Received: 16.06.2023	•	Accepted: 15.08.2023	•	Published: 30.08.2023
----------------------	---	----------------------	---	-----------------------

#### ABSTRACT

**Aims**: Organ-preserving approach is recommended as an evidence-based treatment option for advanced laryngeal cancer (LC) with similar survival results. However, the organ-preserving approach in T4 disease is controversial, and surgical treatment is primarily preferred. Today, chemoradiotherapy (CRT) is applied to T4 LC patients who are inoperable for medical or surgical reasons and upon the request of the patient who refuses the recommended surgical treatment. The aim of this study was to evaluate the treatment outcomes in patients with T4 LC who underwent CRT for these conditions and received adjuvant radiotherapy (RT)/CRT as the standard treatment regimen after surgery.

**Methods**: A retrospective review of T4 LC patients treated with CRT (17 patients) and adjuvant RT/CRT (26 patients) between 2015 and 2021 was conducted. Overall survival (OS), local regional recurrence-free survival (LRRFS), and disease-free survival (DFS) were compared between the groups. The organ preservation rate was determined for the CRT group.

**Results**: The median follow-up time for the entire cohort was 41 months, the 5-y OS, LRRFS, and DFS were 55.9%, 51.4%, and 51.9%, respectively. Statistically significant difference was found between the treatment groups in terms of 5-y OS, LRRFS, and DFS rates, and survival was found to be decreased in the CRT group (35.3% vs. 70.2%, p=0.007; 22.1% vs. 75.1%, p= 0.001; 22.1% vs. 75.7%, p=0.001). With respect to other clinicopathological factors, age was the only significant factor in on OS in multivariate analysis, whereas tumor size, nodal stage, and ECE (in the postoperative RT group, except LRRFS) were linked with OS, LRRFS, and DFS rates. Among the patients who underwent CRT, OS was found to be better in the group applied due to the patient's request compared to the patients referred for RT due to medical or surgical inoperability, and in multivariate analysis, the indication for RT remained an independent predictor of OS. In addition, the 3-y organ preservation rate was 81.5% in the CRT group.

**Conclusion**: The surgical arm had statistically significantly superior results in terms of OS, LRRFS, DFS compared to the CRT group. However, it is also noteworthy that OS was better in cases where RT is applied at the patient's request without inoperable disease. In addition, laryngeal protection was observed to a large extent in the CRT arm.

Keywords: Laryngeal cancer, advanced stage, organ preservation, radiotherapy, laryngectomy, treatment outcome

#### **INTRODUCTION**

Among head and neck squamous cell carcinomas, laryngeal malignancies are the most prevalent.<sup>1</sup> Treatment modalities for early-stage laryngeal cancer (LC) are either primary radiotherapy (RT) or endoscopic resection, both of which aim to preserve laryngeal function and share similar survival and functional outcomes, but the optimal primary treatment modality for advanced LC is controversial.<sup>2</sup> In the Veterans Affairs larynx study in 1991, an organ-preserving approach, provided by RT after induction chemotherapy (CT), was proposed as a valid alternative to total laryngectomy (TL) for locally advanced LC.<sup>3</sup> Subsequently, the Radiation Therapy Oncology Group (RTOG) 91-11 study, the results of which were announced in 2003, examined the timing of RT and the use of concomitant CT. It was shown that concomitant chemoradiotherapy (CRT) provides higher laryngeal protection rates than either RT following induction CT or RT alone.<sup>4</sup> Following these landmark prospective randomized studies, organ-preserving approaches have been adopted in advanced LC, and CRT has become the treatment of choice.

Although oncological results are very successful in T2, T3, and node-positive disease, this situation is controversial in T4 disease. The majority of patients

Corresponding Author: Ela Delikgöz Soykut, eladelikgoz@gmail.com



enrolled in the RTOG 91-11 study were at stages T2 and T3. T4 tumors comprised approximately 10%, but only low-volume T4 tumors were included. Moreover, the Veterans Affairs study also showed a higher rate of local recurrence in the non-surgical arm of T4 disease. The results obtained from these studies have led clinicians to interpret that surgical treatment should be preferred instead of an organ-preserving approach in T4 disease.

However, TL causes deterioration of swallowing and speech functions and also decreases the quality of life due to the psychosocial problems it will bring, so patients may refuse surgical treatment and desire for CRT.<sup>6</sup> CRT is also indicated in patients who are surgically inoperable, as is the case with disease extending beyond the larynx. Apart from this, CRT may be the only alternative for patients who are in the high-risk group in terms of operation due to comorbid diseases. In addition, an organ-preserving approach may be preferred according to the decision of the multidisciplinary committee, as in the RTOG 91-11 study, in low-volume T4 tumors.

The purpose of this study was to retrospectively screen the patients with a clinical diagnosis of T4 LC who underwent CRT for these conditions and patients with a pathological diagnosis of T4 LC who underwent postoperative RT/CRT (multimodality treatment), to compare survival rates between groups, and identify the variables that may have an impact on the oncological outcome.

## **METHODS**

The study was carried out with the permission of Samsun University Clinical Researches Ethics Committee (Date: 12.04.2023, Decision No: 2023/7/17). All procedures were carried out in accordance with the ethical rules and the principles of the Declaration of Helsinki.<sup>7</sup>

#### **Study Population**

Between January 2015 and December 2021 in Samsun Training and Research Hospital, patients who were diagnosed with T4 LC clinically and treated with CRT with an organ-preserving strategy and patients with a pathological diagnosis of T4 LC who underwent postoperative RT/CRT were identified retrospectively. Patients who received palliative RT and had metastatic disease at the time of the initial diagnosis were not included in the study.

The patient's clinical data, including demographic information and treatment outcomes, was collected from the patient's medical records. The following data were recorded for each patient: age, gender, date of

316

diagnosis, tumor location, tumor extent, tumor size, tumor volume, vocal cord fixation, thyroid-cricoid cartilage involvement, lymph node involvement, presence of surgery, lymphovascular invasion, perineural invasion, extracapsular extension (ECE), dose and fraction number of applied RT, concurrent CT information, total or partial laryngectomy, and type of lymph node dissection.

#### Treatment

A multidisciplinary head and neck tumor board decided whether to have surgery, taking into account the medical condition of each patient and the characteristics of the disease. In addition, the patient's request was also effective in the treatment decision. Most patients underwent surgical treatment consisting of TL with bilateral neck dissection, TL with bilateral neck dissection and hemithyroidectomy, or partial laryngectomy with bilateral neck dissection.

RT was delivered using with the intensity-modulated RT technique. Dose fractionation schedules for RT were implemented as follows: In definitive RT, a total of 70 Gy was given to the primary tumor and involved node(s), 60 Gy to the larynx and the high-risk lymph node groups, and 50-54 Gy to the low-risk lymph node groups with a daily fraction of 2 Gy. In some patients, the simultaneous integrated boost technique was used with a total dose of 69.96 Gy, 59.4 Gy, and 54.12 Gy in 33 fractions. In postoperative RT, a total of 60 Gy was delivered to the tumor bed and the high-risk lymph node groups with a daily fraction of 2 Gy. Patients with positive surgical margins or lymph nodes with ECE were given 66 Gy.

Concurrent CT was applied to patients who underwent definitive RT. In the presence of risk factors, CT was administered concurrently with adjuvant RT. Low-dose cisplatin (35-40 mg/m<sup>2</sup> weekly during RT) or high-dose cisplatin (75-100 mg/m<sup>2</sup> days 1, 22, and 43) were preferred regimens. Carboplatin or cetuximab are alternative concomitant systemic agents for patients deemed medically unfit to tolerate cisplatin.

#### Follow-up

The first clinical examination was performed 1 month after the completion of RT, and the response assessment was performed at 2 months. Further followup examinations were performed every 3 months for the first 2 years, every 6 months for the next 3 years, and once a year thereafter. Laryngoscopic and physical examinations were used to monitor patients. Head and neck MRI or CT scans and PET/CT were performed 2-3 months after the end of RT to assess response to
treatment and then when clinically necessary. Tumor re-development in the primary region was defined as local recurrence, and the detection of lymph nodes was defined as regional recurrence. Any metastasis found in solid organs was considered a distant metastasis. Salvage surgery was performed in patients with local regional recurrence and in the presence of residual disease after CRT. In the presence of distant metastases, CT and/or RT were applied.

#### Endpoints

The primary endpoints analyzed were overall survival (OS), local regional recurrence free survival (LRRFS), and disease-free survival (DFS). OS was defined as the period of time from the time the patients were diagnosed with LC until the last follow-up or death. LRRFS was defined as the period of time from the time the patients were diagnosed with LC until the locoregional recurrence or death, whichever occurred earlier. DFS was defined as the period of time from the time the patients were diagnosed with LC until the locoregional recurrence, distant recurrence, or death, whichever occurred earlier. The secondary endpoint analyzed was the organ preservation rate. Organ preservation rate was defined as the the period of time between the date of diagnosis and the date of salvage surgery. The last follow-up date and survival status were updated in May 2023.

#### **Statistical Analysis**

Statistical analyses were performed using SPSS statistical software (version V25.0; IBM Corporation, Armonk, NY, USA). Continuous variables are presented as medians after examining with normality tests, and categorical variables are presented as the frequency and proportion (%). Chi-square test or Fisher exact test were used to compare variables between the groups. Survival curves were generated using the Kaplan-Meier method and compared using the log-rank test. Cox proportional hazards regression was used to determine hazard ratios (HR). A p-value less than 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

#### RESULTS

Patients, tumor, and treatment characteristics were summarized in **Table 1**. A total of 43 eligible patients were identified, including 17 treated with definitive CRT and 26 receiving RT/CRT following surgery. There was no statistically significant difference between the treatment groups in terms of patient and tumor characteristics (**Table 2**). CRT was preferred in 8 of 17 patients due to the patient's request, and in 9 of them because they were surgically inoperable or in the highrisk group due to comorbid diseases.

Table 1. Baseline clinicopathological character       with laryngeal carcinoma	ristics of the patients
Variable	Patients (43) n (%)
Age (median)	59 (49-81)
Gender Female	2 (4.7)
Male	41 (95.3)
Smoking Yes	28 (65.1)
No	2 (4.6)
Not reported Localization	13 (30.3)
Glottic/Transglottic Supraglottic	21 (48.8) 22 (51.2)
Comorbidity	
Diabetes Hypertension	4 (9.3) 17 (39.6)
Heart disease	13 (30.3)
Lung disease No	11 (25.6) 15 (34.9)
Anterior commissura invasion	26 (60 E)
Yes No	26 (60.5) 17 (39.5)
Subglottic extension Yes	25 (59.1)
No	25 (58.1) 18 (41.9)
Cartilage involvement Yes	40 (93)
No	3 (7)
T stage T4a	28 (65.1)
T4b	15 (34.9)
N stage N0-1	31 (72.1)
N2-3	12 (27.9)
Surgery Yes	26 (60.5)
No	17 (39.5)
Surgery Type TL	25 (96.2)
PL Discretion	1 (3.8)
Dissection BBD	13 (50)
BBD+HT	13 (50)
Lymphovascular invasion Yes	13 (50)
No Perineural invasion	13 (50)
Yes	7 (26.9)
No Extracapsular extension	19 (73.1)
Yes	2 (7.7)
No Surgical margin	24 (92.3)
Yes	1 (3.8)
No Close	16 (61.6) 9 (34.6)
Treatment	. ,
Definitive CRT Adjuvant RT	17 (39.5) 4 (9.3)
Adjuvant CRT	22 (51.2)
RT Schedule/Dose Definitive	8 (50)
70 Gy, conventional 69.96 Gy, SIB	8 (50) 5 (19.1)
Adjuvant, conventional	2 (7.7)
66 Gy 64 Gy	19 (73.2)
60 Gy	
Chemotherapy schema Once a week (35-40 mg/m <sup>2</sup> )	33 (87.2)
Once every 21 days (75-100 mg/m <sup>2</sup> )	5 (12.8)
BBD: Bilateral Neck Dissection; CRT: Chemoradiotherapy; PL: Partial Laryngectomy; RT: Radiotherapy; SIB: Simultan	
Total Laryngectomy	

Table 2. Baseline clinicopathological characteristics of the patients       with definitve CRT and adjuvant RT/CRT						
Variable	Adjuvant RT/CRT Patients, 26 (n,%)	Definitive CRT Patients, 17 (n,%)	р			
Age <60 ≥60	19 (67.9) 7 (46.7)	9 (32.1) 8 (53.3)	0.176			
Performance status ECOG 0-1 ECOG 2	21 (67.7) 5 (41.7)	10 (32.3) 7 (58.3)	0.097			
Gender Female Male	2 (100) 24 (58.5)	0 (0) 17 (41.5)	0.511			
Anterior commissura invasion Yes No	17 (65.4) 9 (52.9)	9 (34.6) 8 (47.1)	0.415			
Subglottic extension Yes No	17 (68) 9 (50)	8 (32) 9 (50)	0.234			
Tumor size <3.5 cm ≥3.5 cm	8 (50) 18 (66.7)	8 (50) 9 (33.3)	0.280			
T stage T4a T4b	17 (60.1) 9 (60)	14 (45.2) 3 (25)	0.964			
N stage N0-1 N2-3	17 (54.8) 9 (75)	14 (45.2) 3 (25)	0.306			
Cartilage involvement Yes No	24 (60) 2 (66.7)	16 (40) 1 (33.3)	0.658			
CRT: Chemoradiotherapy; ECOG: Easter Radiotherapy	rn Cooperative On	cology Group; RT:				

The median follow-up time for the entire cohort was 41 months, with a range from 7 months to 97 months. Seventeen died at the end of the followup period. For the entire cohort, the 5-y OS was 55.9%, and the mean OS was 64.87 (HR=6.04, 95% confidence interval (CI): 53.05-76.69 months, and the median OS was not reached. A statistically significant difference was found between the treatment groups in terms of 5-y OS rates, with 70.2% in the adjuvant RT/CRT arm and 35.3% in the CRT arm (Figure 1a, p=0.007). With respect to other clinicopathological factors, patients <60 years old (p=0.037), tumor size <3.5 cm (p=0.035), tumor volume <20 cc (p=0.028), nodal stage 0-1 (p=0.013), and the absence of ECE (p=0.009) were associated with improved OS (Table 3). Among the patients who underwent definitive RT, OS was found to be better in the group applied due to patient demand compared to the patients referred for RT due to medical or surgical inoperability (Figure 2a, p=0.012). Primary treatment modality, age, tumor size, nodal stage, the indication of RT, and ECE (in the postoperative RT group) were independent predictors of OS on multivariable analysis (Table **4**).

Table 3. Univariate analysis for factors influencing OS, LRRFS and DFS in patients with laryngeal cancer									
Variable		OS			LRRFS			DFS	
variable	3-у	5-y	р	3-у	5-y	р	3-у	5-y	р
Age <60 ≥60	73.3 53.3	66.7 38.1	0.037	66 40	58.7 0	0.107	67.2 40	59.8 40	0.139
Localisation Supraglottic Glottic/Transglottic	56.5 75.9	33.5 70.5	0.124	47 66	47 58.7	0.498	47.7 66.3	47.7 59	0.302
Tumor Size (cm) <3.5 ≥3.5	87.1 49.5	79.1 41.3	0.035	85.7 42.3	71.4 42.3	0.034	85.7 43	71.4 43	0.033
Tumor Volume (cc) <20 ≥20	71.6 17.9	62.5 0	0.028	63 19	56.7 0	0.076	63.4 19	57.1 0	0.119
Cartilage involvement Yes No	69.1 33.3	63 0	0.097	61 0	55.5 0	0.007	61.3 0	55.89 0	0.009
T stage T4a T4b	66.8 58.2	62 43.6	0.597	62.9 45	55.9 45	0.282	63.2 45.7	56.1 45.7	0.354
N stage N0-1 N2-3	76.6 38.9	68.8 25.9	0.013	66.6 30	59.2 30	0.018	66.4 31.3	59.4 31.3	0.013
Treatment Adjuvant RT/CRT Definitive CRT	791 41.2	70.2 35.3	0.007	75.1 29.4	75.1 22.1	0.001	75.7 29.4	75.7 22.1	0.001
RT indication Patient request Inoperable	66.7 11.1	66.7 0	0.012	33.3 11.1	33.3 0	0.073	33.3 11.1	33.3 0	0.073
Extracapsular extension Yes No	0 86.7	0 77	0.009	0 82.5	0 82.5	0.039	0 82.6	0 82.6	0.014
CRT: Chemoradiotherapy; DFS: Dise	ease-Free Surviva	l; LRRFS: Loca	l Regional Recuri	rence Free Survi	val; OS: Overall	Survival; RT: Ra	diotherapy		

Table 4. Multivariate analysis for factors influencing OS, LRRFS and DFS in patients with laryngeal cancer							
Variable	OS		LRRFS		DFS	DFS	
variable	HR	р	HR	р	HR	р	
Age <60 vs ≥60	3.55(1.17-10.74)	0.029	-	-	-	-	
Tumor Size (cm) <3.5 vs ≥3.5	3.78(1.14-12.50)	0.024	3.46(1.00-11.95)	0.049	3.49(1.01-12.04)	0.048	
N stage N0-1 vs N2-3	10.43(2.80-38.76)	< 0.001	2.86(1.14-7.18)	0.025	2.99(1.19-7.49)	0.019	
Treatment Adj RT/CRT vs Def CRT	7.69(2.07-23.67)	< 0.001	9.35(2.28-27.63)	< 0.003	8.53(2.12-24.98)	< 0.002	
RT indication Patient request vs Inoperable	0.16(0.03-0.81)	0.027	-	-	-	-	
Extracapsular extension Yes vs No	0.07(0.009-0.67)	0.020	0.20(0.03-1.11)	0.066	0.15(0.02-0.85)	0.032	
Cartilage involvement Yes vs No	-	-	4.85(1.35-17.45)	0.015	4.49(1.24-16.23)	0.022	



Figure 1a. Kaplan-Meier graph of OS comparing definitive CRT versus adjuvant RT/CRT.



**Figure 2a.** Kaplan-Meier graph of OS evaluating definitive CRT according to RT indication.

At a median time of 13 months (range: 7-52) after RT, 9 individuals experienced recurrence. Most recurrences were in the definitive CRT group, with 7 patients, of whom 2 patients without distant metastases underwent salvage surgery. Lymph node excision was performed in one patient who developed regional recurrence in the adjuvant treatment group. Distant metastases were detected previously or simultaneously in four of the patients who relapsed, and CT was initiated in these patients. A recurrence in one patient was detected during the last follow-up, and a treatment plan has not been made yet. The best supportive care was applied to one patient because of poor performance.

For the entire cohort, the 5-y LRRFS was 51.4% and the mean LRRFS was 60.22 (HR=6.27, 95% CI: 47.92-75.51) months, and the median LRRFS was not reached. A statistically significant difference was found between the treatment groups in terms of 5-y LRRFS rates, with 75.1% in the adjuvant RT/CRT arm and 22.1% in the CRT arm (Figure 1b, p=0.001). There were significant correlations between improved LRRFS and tumor size <3.5 cm (p=0.034), the absence of cartilage involvement (p=0.007), the absence of ECE (p=0.039), and nodal stage 0-1 (p=0.018) (Table 3). There was no difference between the patients who underwent definitive RT in terms of RT indication (Figure 2b, p=0.073). Primary treatment modality, tumor size, nodal stage, and cartilage involvement were independent predictors of LRRFS on multivariable analysis (Table 4). The 3-y organ preservation rate was 81.5% in the CRT group.



**Figure 1b.** Kaplan-Meier graph of LRRFS comparing definitive CRT versus adjuvant RT/CRT.



**Figure 2b.** Kaplan-Meier graph of LRRFS evaluating definitive CRT according to RT indication.

Distant metastases were seen in 8 individuals over a median 12.5-month period (range: 1-40) after RT. Distant metastases sites were lung (n=8, 100%), and liver (n=1, 12.5%). CT was applied to all patients after metastasis was detected. All patients who developed metastases died within a median of 13 (7-33) months. During the follow-up, lung cancer, a second malignancy, developed in 2 patients (4.34%). The primary malignancies of these patients were under control, and they were being treated for lung cancer.

For the entire cohort, the 5-y DFS was 51.9%, and the mean DFS was 59.43 (HR=6.42, 95% CI: 46.83-72.03) months. A statistically significant difference was found between the treatment groups in terms of 5-y DFS rates, with 75.7% in the adjuvant RT/CRT arm and 22.1% in the CRT arm (Figure 1c, p=0.001). There were significant correlations between improved DFS and the tumor size <3.5 cm (p=0.033), the absence of ECE (p=0.014), the absence of cartilage involvement (p=0.009), and nodal stage 0-1 (p=0.013) (Table 3). There was no difference between the patients who underwent definitive RT in terms of RT indication (Figure 2c, p=0.073). Primary treatment modality, tumor size, nodal stage, stage, cartilage involvement, and ECE (in the postoperative RT group) were independent predictors of LRRFS on multivariable analysis (Table 4).



**Figure 1c.** Kaplan-Meier graph of DFS comparing definitive CRT versus adjuvant RT/CRT.



**Figure 2c.** Kaplan-Meier graph of DFS evaluating definitive CRT according to RT indication.

#### DISCUSSION

In this study, patients who applied to our clinic with the diagnosis of T4 LC and underwent primary CRT or postoperative RT/CRT were examined to determine survival rates and related factors. According to the analysis, the OS, LRRFS, and DFS rates in T4 patients were considerably lower in the primary CRT group than in the postoperative RT/CRT group. Among the patients who underwent CRT, OS was found to be better in the group applied due to the patient's request compared to the patients referred for RT due to medical or surgical inoperability, and in multivariate analysis, the indication for RT remained an independent predictor of OS. With respect to other clinicopathological factors, age was the only significant factor in OS in multivariate analysis, whereas tumor size, nodal stage, and ECE (in the postoperative RT group, except LRRFS) were linked with OS, LRRFS, and DFS rates.

The Veterans Affairs study, which was published in the early 1990s, was a turning point in the field of LC treatment that prioritized organ preservation.<sup>3</sup> In this trial, 332 patients were randomized to induction CT followed by definitive RT or laryngectomy and postoperative RT. Looking at the 2-y outcomes between the two groups, there was no difference in OS for both arms, with a rate of 68%. The larynx was preserved in 64% of patients who received induction CT followed by RT. Thus, there has been a fundamental change in the management of LC, and it has subsequently become conceivable to discuss laryngeal preservation with promising results in the treatment of patients requiring TL at an advanced stage. When the 2-y results were analyzed in our study, it was found that the survival of the operated patients was quite good compared to definitive CRT (83.4% vs. 47.1%), in contrast to the Veterans Affairs study. However, in the Veterans Affairs study, it was stated that there was no difference in OS between the two groups according to the stages, but

since the survival results for T4 tumors were not given separately, we could not compare them with the results of our study.

The Groupe d'Etude des Tumeurs de la Tête et du Cou (GETTEC) study, which had the same design as the Veterans Affair study, included only T3 tumors, independent of nodal stage, as a more homogeneous group.<sup>6</sup> About half of the 68 patients were in the induction CT arm, and a statistically significant worsening of OS was reported in the CT arm, with 2-y results of 69% vs. 84%. Comparing the results of this study with our own results would not be helpful as the study design did not include T4 disease, but it is worth noting that survival worsened with nonsurgical treatment across treatment arms.

A decade later, the landmark RTOG 91-11 study highlighted the role of definitive CRT in the management of LC.<sup>4</sup> There was no surgical arm in this study. 547 patients were randomized to induction CT followed by RT, CRT, or RT alone. While no difference was found between the groups in terms of OS, the addition of CT to RT reduced the frequency of distant metastases and contributed to DFS compared to the RT alone arm. The larynx preservation rate was found to be significantly higher in the CRT arm compared to the other two arms (88% vs. 75% vs. 70%). Locoregional control was achieved at the highest rate in the CRT arm (78% vs. 61% vs. 56%). The 5-y OS was 54% in the CRT arm, but it should be kept in mind that T4 tumor rate in this study comprised 9.3% of patients, and only low-volume T4 patients were included in the study. In our study, which included only T4 tumors without any discrimination in terms of tumor volume or spread, the 5-y OS rate in the CRT arm was found to be 35.6%. However, in the subgroup analysis performed according to RT indication, 5-y OS was found to be 66.7% in patients who applied for RT upon the request of the patient, not because of inoperability. According to the long-term results of the RTOG 91-11 study, no survival advantage was observed between the 3 arms, and larynx preservation rates were still found to be highest in the CRT arm.8 However, it was emphasized that the incidence of deaths not related to cancer due to late side effects was higher in the CRT arm.

In a cohort study examining The National Cancer Data Base data, in the subgroup analysis according to T stages, OS was found to be decreased in those who underwent CRT in T4 disease.<sup>9</sup> The 5-y OS was 57.5% with the upfront TL and 37.8% in the CRT arm. This study showed that there was a difference in OS between the treatment arms for T4 tumors compared to other T stages. Similar to our study, lower OS rates were reported with CRT compared to the surgical arm.

While the efficacy of the organ-preserving approach has been demonstrated in randomized controlled trials, it is frequently reported that this efficacy is lower in the results of observational studies.<sup>3,4,6,9,10</sup> This may be due to the more systematic recruitment of randomized trials. In daily practice, surgical treatment is the preferred method in advanced stages. In particular, patients who cannot tolerate surgery or whose tumor spread is more common and whose operability is difficult are referred for CRT. Among the patient groups compared in observational studies, important factors affecting survival such as decreased performance status and comorbidity may be higher in the CRT group, and treatment responses may be relatively lower in this group. In our study, there was no statistically significant difference between the treatment groups in terms of patient and tumor characteristics; however, it is also noteworthy that OS is better in cases where RT is applied at the request of the patient without inoperable disease.

In the Veterans Affairs study, high local recurrence rates were observed in the induction CT arm, and the rate of salvage laryngectomy was found to be significantly higher for T4 stage compared to other stages (56% vs 29%).<sup>3</sup> In our study, local recurrence was observed in 7 patients in the CRT arm, but salvage surgery was performed in only 2 patients, the 3-y organ preservation rate was 81.5%. We think that the low need for salvage surgery may be due to the fact that 4 of these 7 patients already had distant metastases before and during the detection of local recurrence and that they were receiving CT for this purpose.

Apart from local recurrence, TL may be required in the follow-up period due to long-term side effects after CRT such as laryngeal and/or swallowing dysfunction, long-term tracheotomy, and/or gastrostomy tube dependency resulting from functional failure of the larynx. It has also been reported in important randomized studies that patients who died due to this long-term toxicity were not associated with cancer.<sup>3,4,8</sup> Therefore, some clinicians are concerned about the choice of CRT in advanced stages. In our study, salvage surgery was not required due to the loss of laryngeal function.

Regarding the analyzed variables, age is also known to be a predictor of OS, patients aged <60 years were better OS rates in our results.<sup>11</sup> It is known that there is an important link between nodal stage and survival, and this relationship was also found in our study.<sup>12-14</sup> Tumor size is another important parameter, especially in terms of local control.<sup>15</sup> Increased tumor volume was associated more frequently with local failure. In our study, it was observed that the treatment outcomes were worse for those who were over 3.5 cm. The presence of ECE is clearly known to be associated with a poor prognosis, requiring an increased radiation dose in areas where it is present and adding CT to RT.<sup>16</sup> Our results were consistent with the literature, and it was determined that the presence of ECE changed the treatment outcomes in operated patients.

The strengths of this study are as follows: Since only T4 tumors were taken in our study, the distribution of patients is more homogeneous. Both groups do not differ in terms of patient characteristics. Thus, more reliable results can be given when making comparisons. However, there are limitations to this study, some inherent to a retrospective study design with inherent confounding factors. In addition, despite the 7-y time period being screened, the number of patients included in the study is relatively low.

#### CONCLUSION

In T4 disease, the surgical (multimodality treatment) arm had statistically significantly superior results in terms of OS, LRRFS, and DFS compared to the organpreserving approach with the CRT group. However, it is also noteworthy that OS is better in cases where RT is applied at the request of the patient without inoperable disease. In addition, laryngeal protection was observed to a large extent in the CRT arm.

#### ETHICAL DECLARATIONS

**Ethics Committee Approval:** The study was carried out with the permission of Samsun University Clinical Researches Ethics Committee (Date: 12.04.2023, Decision No: 2023/7/17).

**Informed Consent:** Because the study was designed retrospectively, no written informed consent form was obtained from patients.

Referee Evaluation Process: Externally peer-reviewed.

**Conflict of Interest Statement:** The authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study has received no financial support.

**Author Contributions:** All of the authors declare that they have all participated in the design, execution, and analysis of the paper, and that they have approved the final version.

#### REFERENCES

- 1. Siegel RL, Miller KD, Jemal A. Cancer statistics, 2016. CA Cancer J Clin. 2016;66(1):7-30. doi:10.3322/caac.21332
- 2. American Society of Clinical Oncology, Pfister DG, Laurie SA, et al. American Society of Clinical Oncology clinical practice guideline for the use of larynx-preservation strategies in the treatment of laryngeal cancer. *J Clin Oncol.* 2006;24(22):3693-3704. doi:10.1200/JCO.2006.07.4559

- 3. Department of Veterans Affairs Laryngeal Cancer Study Group, Wolf GT, Fisher SG, et al. Induction chemotherapy plus radiation compared with surgery plus radiation in patients with advanced laryngeal cancer. *N Engl J Med.* 1991;324(24):1685-1690. doi:10.1056/NEJM199106133242402
- Forastiere AA, Goepfert H, Maor M, et al. Concurrent chemotherapy and radiotherapy for organ preservation in advanced laryngeal cancer. N Engl J Med. 2003;349(22):2091-2098. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa031317
- Terrell JE, Fisher SG, Wolf GT. Long-term quality of life after treatment of laryngeal cancer. The Veterans Affairs Laryngeal Cancer Study Group. Arch Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg. 1998;124(9):964-971. doi:10.1001/archotol.124.9.964
- Richard JM, Sancho-Garnier H, Pessey JJ, et al. Randomized trial of induction chemotherapy in larynx carcinoma. *Oral Oncol.* 1998;34(3):224-228. doi:10.1016/s1368-8375(97)00090-0
- World Medical Association.. World Medical Association Declaration of Helsinki. Ethical principles for medical research involving human subjects. *Bull World Health Organ*. 2001;79(4):373-374.
- Forastiere AA, Zhang Q, Weber RS, et al. Long-term results of RTOG 91-11: a comparison of three nonsurgical treatment strategies to preserve the larynx in patients with locally advanced larynx cancer. J Clin Oncol. 2013;31(7):845-852. doi:10.1200/ JCO.2012.43.6097
- 9. Patel SA, Qureshi MM, Dyer MA, Jalisi S, Grillone G, Truong MT. Comparing surgical and nonsurgical larynx-preserving treatments with total laryngectomy for locally advanced laryngeal cancer. *Cancer.* 2019;125(19):3367-3377. doi:10.1002/cncr.32292
- 10. Stokes WA, Jones BL, Bhatia S, et al. A comparison of overall survival for patients with T4 larynx cancer treated with surgical versus organ-preservation approaches: A National Cancer Data Base analysis. *Cancer.* 2017;123(4):600-608. doi:10.1002/cncr.30382
- 11.Brandstorp-Boesen J, Falk RS, Boysen M, Brøndbo K. Longterm trends in gender, T-stage, subsite and treatment for laryngeal cancer at a single center. *Eur Arch Otorhinolaryngol.* 2014;271(12):3233-3239. doi:10.1007/s00405-014-3100-9
- 12. Fong PY, Tan SH, Lim DWT, et al. Association of clinical factors with survival outcomes in laryngeal squamous cell carcinoma (LSCC). *PLoS One.* 2019;14(11):e0224665. doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0224665
- Patel SG, Lydiatt WM, Glastonbury CM, et al. Larynx. Amin MB, ed, American Joint Committee on Cancer staging manual, 8<sup>th</sup> edn. NewYork: Springer; 2017.
- 14.Lewis CM, Chinn SB, Holsinger C, Weber RS. Cancer of the Larynx: Tis, T1, T2 Evaluation and Management. Bernier J, eds, Head and neck cancer multimodality management, 2<sup>nd</sup> edn. Switzerland: Springer; 2016.
- 15. Sharrett JM, Ward MC, Murray E, et al. Tumor volume useful beyond classic criteria in selecting larynx cancers for preservation therapy. *Laryngoscope*. 2020;130(10):2372-2377. doi:10.1002/ lary.28396
- 16. Bernier J, Domenge C, Ozsahin M, et al. Postoperative irradiation with or without concomitant chemotherapy for locally advanced head and neck cancer. N Engl J Med. 2004;350(19):1945-1952. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa032641



# Long-term outcomes of percutaneous release technique or open for trigger finger in diabetic patients

#### Dabdulrahim Dündar<sup>1</sup>, Deniz İpek<sup>1</sup>, Sehmuz Kaya<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Orthopaedics and Traumatology, Erol Olçok Training and Research Hospital, Hitit University, Çorum, Turkey <sup>2</sup>Department of Orthopedics and Traumatology, Faculty of Medicine, Van Yüzüncü Yıl University Van, Turkey

**Cite this article as**: Dündar A, İpek D, Kaya Ş. Long-term outcomes of percutaneous release technique or open for trigger finger in diabetic patients. *J Med Palliat Care*. 2023;4(4):323-328.

Received: 14.07.2023	•	Accepted: 18.08.2023	•	Published: 30.08.2023
----------------------	---	----------------------	---	-----------------------

#### ABSTRACT

**Aims**: Trigger finger is seen more often in diabetic patients and can lead to more serious postoperative complications compared to non-diabetic patients. The aim of this study was to compare the outcomes of open and percutaneous release techniques in diabetic patients.

**Methods**: This retrospective study included 62 patients who met the study criteria. Of these patients, 32 underwent open release surgery and 30 underwent percutaneous release with an 18-gauge needle. The patients were evaluated retrospectively in respect of the data on first presentation preoperatively and at postoperative follow-up examinations at 3 weeks, 6 months and 1 year. A retrospective examination was made of the demographic data, Visual Analog Scale (VAS) scores preoperatively, at 6 and 12 months postoperatively, recurrence rates at the end of 6 months and 1 year, the Quinnell grading scale at the end of 1 year, wound site infection, tendon damage and neurovascular complications. VAS scores and the Quinnell grading scale were used for clinical evaluation.

**Results**: The data of a total of 62 patients were statistically analyzed in the study, with 32 (51.6%) in the Open group and 30 (48.4%) in the Percutaneous group. The mean age of the patients was  $58.97\pm7.51$  (min-max: 45-72) years. The distributions of trigger finger and Quinnell grading system scores were statistically similar between the groups (P=0.974, P=0.279, respectively). The recurrent triggering rate at the 6th and 12th month was significantly higher in the Percutaneous group (P=0.049, P=0.049, respectively). The average return to work duration in the Percutaneous group ( $1.70\pm0.75$ ) was significantly shorter than that in the Open group ( $3.88\pm1.21$ ) (P<0.001). Pre-op, Post-op 6th and 12th month VAS scores did not significantly differ between the groups (P=0.466, P=0.356, P=0.175, respectively).

**Conclusion**: Although satisfactory results were obtained with both percutaneous and open release techniques in the patients with diabetes in this study, the percutaneous release technique was seen to be a method which can be easily performed in an outpatient setting and had fewer complications.

Keywords: Trigger finger, percutaneous, diabetic patients, open surgery, Quinnell grading

#### **INTRODUCTION**

Stenosing tenosynovitis which is known as trigger finger (TF) is one of the most frequently seen pathologies of the hand, which causes locking of the finger, swelling, pain and restricted movement. Although the thumb is usually affected, it is also seen in other fingers.<sup>1</sup> The primary cause of TF is thickening of the A1 pulley and entrapment of the flexor tendon by this.<sup>2</sup> TF is seen at a frequency of 2.1% in the non-diabetic healthy population and more often in females aged >30 years, but the lifetime risk in the diabetic population increases up to 8%.<sup>3</sup> The primary treatment option in mild cases with fewer symptoms is conservative treatment, whereas in advanced cases with severe symptoms, different surgical treatments for A1 pulley release are applied.<sup>4</sup>

Many different surgical techniques have been reported and the current most commonly used techniques are open surgery,<sup>5</sup> ultrasound-guided percutaneous release<sup>6,7</sup> and percutaneous release without ultrasound guidance.<sup>8</sup> Complications such as swelling, contracture, pain and infection have been reported at rates of approximately 8% -25% following open release<sup>9</sup> and it has been stated that the incision scar and associated pain can last for months.<sup>10</sup> The percutaneous release technique can be easily performed, provides early functional healing, excellent patient satisfaction and is lower cost.<sup>11,12</sup>

Elssayed et al.<sup>13</sup> reported excellent results at the rate of 97% in a study of patients with TF treated with percutaneous release and no complications such as

Corresponding Author: Abdulrahim Dündar, dundarabd@hotmail.com



nerve or tendon injury or infection were encountered. It has been stated that the risk of infection development, wound scar and recurrence is 3-fold greater in diabetic patients compared to non-diabetic patients.<sup>14</sup>

The aim of this study was to compare the efficacy of open and percutaneous release techniques in patients with diabetes and to compare the clinical outcomes. The hypothesis of the study was that the recurrence of TF would be lower in patients undergoing open release compared to those undergoing percutaneous release, but there would be more complications.

#### **METHODS**

The study was carried out with the permission of Hitit University Non-interventional Researches Ethics Committee (Date: 03.07.2023, Decision No: 2023/09). All procedures were carried out in accordance with the ethical rules and the principles of the Declaration of Helsinki. From a total of 118 patients who presented at the Orthopedics Department of Hitit University and Van Training and Research Hospital between February 2018 and February 2022, this retrospective study included 62 patients who met the study criteria. Of these patients, 32 underwent open release surgery (Group 1) and 30 underwent percutaneous release with an 18-gauge needle (Group 2). All the patients included in the study were aged >18 years, were diabetic, had not responded to at least one month of conservative treatment and were followed up for a minimum of 1 year.

Patients were excluded from the study if they were aged <18 years, not diabetic, had a history of surgery on the same hand, had hypothyroidism, rheumatoid arthritis, tenosynovitis with infection and were using anticoagulants.

The patients were evaluated retrospectively in respect of the data on first presentation preoperatively and at postoperative follow-up examinations at 3 weeks, 6 months and 1 year.

A retrospective examination was made of the demographic data, Visual Analog Scale (VAS) scores preoperatively and at 6 and 12 months postoperatively, recurrence rates at the end of 6 months and 1 year, the Quinnell grading scale at the end of 1 year, wound site infection, tendon damage and neurovascular complications. VAS scores and the Quinnell grading scale were used for clinical evaluation. According to the Quinnell scale, the severity of triggering was evaluated from grades 0-4. Pain was evaluated using the VAS, which measures the severity of pain from 0 (no pain) to 10 (intolerable pain).

#### Surgical Technique

**Open technique:** All the open surgery operations were performed in the operating theatre. Throughout the procedure, a pneumatic tourniquet was applied at 250 mmHg pressure. Local anesthesia was provided with an injection of 2% lidocaine. An incision approximately 15 mm wide was performed over the A1 pulley in all the fingers. Blunt dissection was advanced, then with direct imaging, the A1 pulley was cut longitudinally and the range of movement was checked by the finger being moved into flexion and extension. Following irrigation and hemostasis the wound was closed with 4-0 nylon sutures.

Percutaneous technique: All the percutaneous release procedures were performed in an Outpatient Polyclinic room. The surface landmarks were determined as described by Froimson et al.<sup>15</sup> and Fiorini et al.<sup>16</sup> Local anesthesia was provided by infiltration of a 2% lidocaine solution around the nodule from the distal palmar surface of the affected finger using an 18-gauge needle. Then a 18 hypodermic needle was placed at the proximal edge of the A1 pulley and making flexion and extension movements of the finger the needle was seen to move in the same directions and was confirmed to be within the tendon (Figure 1). With the sharp edge of the needle, the pulley was cut longitudinally from proximal to distal until a click was felt. To confirm that the pulley had been completely cut, the patient was instructed to move the finger in flexion and extension. Following the procedure, the symptoms of pain and catching should be relieved immediately. If the symptoms were not relieved, the procedure was repeated.



**Figure 1.** (a) 18 gauge hypodermic needle was placed at the proximal edge of the A1 pulley and (b) clinical picture showing release of A1 pulley

#### **Statistical Analysis**

The SPSS software (Version 22, Inc., Chicago, IL, USA, Program license: Hitit University) was used for statistical analyses. The open-source "ggplot2" library in R program was utilized for graph plotting.

Descriptive statistics of categorical variables were reported using numbers and percentages (%), while descriptive statistics of numerical variables were reported as mean ± standard deviation (SD). Normality assumption of numerical data was examined using the Shapiro-Wilk test and graphical approaches (Histogram and Q-Q plot). The assumption of homogeneity of variances was examined using the Levene's test. Relationship investigations between categorical variables were conducted using the chi-square test or Fisher's exact test depending on the sample sizes in cross-tabulation cells. For the comparison of numerical data between independent two groups, the parametric assumption was met, and thus the Student's t-test was employed. For the comparison of more than two related numerical variables, the parametric assumption was satisfied, and therefore the Repeated Measures ANOVA test was used. Following the statistically significant Repeated Measures ANOVA test, Bonferroni post-hoc tests were utilized to determine the time points where the differences occurred. A significance level of P <0.05 was considered statistically significant.

#### **RESULTS**

The data of a total of 62 patients were statistically analyzed in the study with 32 (51.6%) in the Open group and 30 (48.4%) in the Percutaneous group. Among the patients, 25.8% (n=16) were male and 74.2% (n=46) were female. The mean age of the patients was  $58.97\pm7.51$  (min-max: 45-72) years. The average follow-up duration for all patients was  $13.1\pm1.19$  (12-16) months and the average return to work duration was  $2.82\pm1.48$  (1-7) weeks.

Statistical findings regarding the comparison of demographic and clinical characteristics between research groups are presented in Table 1. The distributions of gender ratios and sides were statistically similar between the groups (P=0.881, P=0.193, respectively). The distributions of trigger finger and Quinnell grading system scores were statistically similar between the groups (P=0.974, P=0.279, respectively). The recurrent triggering rate at the 6th and 12th month was significantly higher in the Percutaneous group (P=0.049, P=0.049, respectively). The mean ages and follow-up durations did not significantly differ between the groups (P=0.267, P=0.850, respectively). The average return to work duration in the Percutaneous group (1.70±0.75) was significantly shorter than that in the Open group (3.88±1.21) (P<0.001).

Table 1. St	atistical findings for the cor	nparison of demographic and
clinical cha	aracteristics of the patients l	between study groups

	Gi	roups	
	Open (n=32)	Percutaneous (n=30)	P values
Gender			0.881ª
Male	8 (25%)	8 (26.7%)	
Female	24 (75%)	22 (73.3%)	
Side			0.193ª
Right	15 (46.9%)	19 (63.3%)	
Left	17 (53.1%)	11 (36.7%)	
Trigger digit			0.974ª
Thumb	13 (40.6%)	12 (40%)	
Index	8 (25%)	7 (23.3%)	
Middle	5 (15.6%)	6 (20%)	
Ring	6 (18.8%)	5 (16.7%)	
Recurrent triggering (6 mc	onths)		$0.049^{b}$
No	32 (100%)	26 (86.7%)	
Yes	0 (0%)	4 (13.3%)	
Recurrent triggering (12 m	nonths)		$0.049^{b}$
No	31 (96.9%)	24 (80%)	
Yes	1 (3.1%)	6 (20%)	
Quinnell grading system (	post 12. Month	is)	0.279 <sup>b</sup>
0	24 (75%)	18 (60%)	
1	7 (21.9%)	8 (26.7%)	
3	1 (3.1%)	4 (13.3%)	
Age	60±7.89	57.87±7.04	0.267 <sup>c</sup>
Follow-up time (month)	13.13±1.23	13.07±1.17	0.850 <sup>c</sup>
Return to work (week)	3.88±1.21	$1.70 \pm 0.75$	< 0.001°
<sup>a</sup> Chi-square test with n (%), <sup>b</sup> Fishe mean±standard deviation (SD)	er exact test with n	(%), <sup>c</sup> Student's t-test	with

Statistical findings regarding the between-group and within-group comparisons of VAS scores are presented in **Table 2**. Significant decreases in VAS scores were observed at all time points in both groups (P<0.001, P<0.001, respectively). Pre-op, Post-op 6th and 12th month VAS scores did not significantly differ between the groups (P=0.466, P=0.356, P=0.175, respectively). A line graph showing the changes in between-group and within-group VAS scores is presented in **Figure 2**.

		VAS		P values	Post-hoc P
Groups	Pre-op	Post-op 6. month	Post-op 12. month	(within)	values
Open (n=32)	7.38±0.71	1.88±0.75	0.84±1.05	<0.001 <sup>d</sup>	1-2: <0.001 1-3: <0.001 2-3: <0.001
Percutaneous (n=30)	7.5±0.63	2.07±0.87	1.3±1.53	<0.001 <sup>d</sup>	1-2: <0.001 1-3: <0.001 2-3: <0.001
P values (between)	0.466 <sup>c</sup>	0.356°	0.175°		



**Figure 2.** Mean and 95% confidence interval graphs showing the time-dependent variation of repeated measures of VAS scores.

Statistical findings regarding the distributions of complication rates between the groups are presented in Table 3. The rate of scar occurrence was significantly higher in the Open group (P=0.024). The rates of infection and tendon injury were similarly distributed between the groups (P=0.238, P=0.607, respectively). Vascular injury was not observed in either group.

<b>Table 3.</b> Statistical findings for the comparison of complicationrates between study groups						
		Gi	р			
		Open (n=32)	Percutaneous (n=30)	values		
Scar	No Yes	26 (81.3%) 6 (18.7%)	30 (100%) 0 (0%)	0.024 <sup>b</sup>		
Infection	No Yes	29 (90.6%) 3 (9.4%)	30 (100%) 0 (0%)	0.238 <sup>b</sup>		
Tendon injury	No Yes	31 (96.9%) 1 (3.1%)	28 (93.3%) 2 (6.7%)	0.607 <sup>b</sup>		
Vascular injury	No Yes	32 (100%)	30 (100%)	-		
bFisher exact test with	n (%)					

Statistical findings regarding the relationship between trigger finger positions and Quinnell grading system scores are presented in Table 4. No significant relationship was found between trigger finger positions and Quinnell grading system scores in both groups (P=0.631, P=0.952, respectively). A bar graph showing the distributions of Quinnell grading system scores based on trigger finger positions between the research groups is presented in **Figure 3**.

<b>Table 4.</b> Statistical findings for the relationship between Trigger       digit and Quinnell grading system between study groups								
Groups Trigger digit	Qu	P values						
	aight	0	1	3	Total	values		
Open (n	=32)					$0.631^{b}$		
	Thumb	9 (69.2%)	4 (30.8%)	0 (0%)	13			
	Index	7 (87.5%)	1 (12.5%)	0 (0%)	8			
	Middle	3 (60%)	1 (20%)	1 (20%)	5			
	Dima	F(02.20/)	1(1(70))	0(00/)	6			

	Ring	5 (83.3%)	1 (16.7%)	0 (0%)	6	
Percutaneous (n=30)						0.952 <sup>b</sup>
	Thumb	8 (66.7%)	2 (16.7%)	2 (16.7%)	12	
	Index	4 (57.1%)	2 (28.6%)	1 (14.3%)	7	
	Middle	3 (50%)	2 (33.3%)	1 (16.7%)	6	
	Ring	3 (60%)	2 (40%)	0 (0%)	5	
<sup>b</sup> Fisher exa	ct test with n	ı (%)				



**Figure 3.** A bar graph showing the distributions of complication rates among the research groups



**Figure 4.** A bar graph showing the distributions of Quinnell grading system scores among the research groups based on fingers.

#### DISCUSSION

Trigger finger is seen more often in patients with diabetes and can lead to more serious postoperative complications compared to non-diabetic patients. Although there are various surgical treatment options in the treatment of trigger finger (TF), including open release and percutaneous release with and without ultrasound guidance, the optimal surgical treatment remains a matter of debate. Following TF open surgery, complications such as wound scar and associated pain, infection and reflex sympathetic dystrophy may be seen and cause morbidity. As the incidence of the above-mentioned complications is increased in diabetic patients, DM has been shown to be a poor prognostic factor for surgery.<sup>17</sup> Percutaneous release techniques are applied to reduce all these complications. Instruments such as specially designed knives and hypodermic needles of different sizes are used in percutaneous release procedures. An 18 hypodermic needle was used in this study. To the best of our knowledge, there is no previous study in the literature that has compared open and percutaneous release techniques in diabetic patients and analyzed the complications in the long term.

In a study of diabetic and non-diabetic patients by Huang et al.<sup>14</sup> percutaneous release was performed on 48 diabetic patients and the long-term complications were reported to be persistent pain in the finger in 15 (25%) patients and recurrent TF in 9 (15%). At the end of the first year of another study of 39 patients, there was reported to be recurrent TF in 5 patients.<sup>18</sup> Similarly in the current study, recurrent TF was seen in 6 patients at the end of the first year in the group that underwent open release. In the group applied with the percutaneous release technique, problems such as insufficient release and tendon injuries were reported. In a study of a series of 42 patients, it was stated that there was incomplete release in 3 (6.79%) patients and tendon laceration developed in 6 (13.95%). Tendon injuries were reported at the rate of 6% in a cadaver study that analyzed complications after percutaneous release.<sup>19</sup> Lacerations developing in the tendon can result in rupture in the long term. In the current study, although superficial tendon laceration was seen in 2 (6.7%) patients in the percutaneous group and in 1 (3.1%) patient in the open group, tendon rupture was not observed in any patient at the end of 1 year.

Mishra et al.<sup>20</sup> performed percutaneous release with a hypodermic needle and reported that there was no recurrent TF at the end of the follow-up period of the study, complications were lower in comparison with open surgery and success was obtained at the rate of 95%. In the current study, the success of the release following the A1 pulley incision was confirmed in the percutaneous group by the absence of intraoperative triggering in all the cases and the rate of recurrent TF in the percutaneous group was seen to be similar to that of the above-mentioned studies.

When the percutaneous release technique is performed blind, neurovascular damage is another important complication that can occur. In a study performed with percutaneous release by Alper et al.<sup>18</sup> hypoesthesia was determined in 7 patients. No neurovascular complications were observed in either group in the current study. This difference was thought to be due to the different distribution of thumb and index fingers within the groups and that the nerve in these fingers is closer to the tissue. Previous studies of diabetic patients have reported worse clinical results in respect of recurrent TF rates and patient satisfaction.<sup>21,22</sup> Similarly in the current study, a significantly higher rate of scarring and associated pain was determined in the open group compared to the percutaneous group.

In a prospective study by Gilbert et al.<sup>23</sup> open and percutaneous release techniques were performed on a series of 100 patients, with success reported at the rate of 100% in the percutaneous technique and 98% in the open technique. Permanent pain associated with the formation of excessive scarring was reported in 1 patient in the open group and recurrent TF in 1 patient. The mean time of return to work was reported to be 3.9 days in the percutaneous group and 7.9 days in the open group. Similarly in the current study, the return to work of patients in the open group.

At the end of the first year of the current study, the VAS scores were found to be mean 1.3 in the percutaneous group and 0.8 in the open group (**Figure 2**). Quinnells grade 0 was determined in 75% of the patients in the open group and in 60% of the percutaneous group at the end of the first year. Scarring developed in 6 patients in the open group and no scar was seen in any patient in the percutaneous group. The patients who developed scarring received physiotherapy and NSAID treatment and there was no requirement for additional surgery.

Limitations of this study can be considered to be the retrospective design of the study and the relatively low number of patients.

#### CONCLUSION

Although satisfactory results were obtained with both percutaneous and open release techniques in the patients with diabetes in this study, the percutaneous release technique was seen to be a method which can be easily performed in an outpatient setting and had fewer complications. In addition to the negligible recurrence rate of the percutaneous technique compared to open release, it also has the significant advantages of lower cost, an earlier return to work and fewer complaints of pain associated with scarring.

#### ETHICAL DECLARATIONS

**Ethics Committee Approval:** The study was carried out with the permission of Hitit University Non-interventional Researches Ethics Committee (Date: 03.07.2023, Decision No: 2023/09).

**Informed Consent:** Because the study was designed retrospectively, no written informed consent form was obtained from patients.

Referee Evaluation Process: Externally peer-reviewed.

**Conflict of Interest Statement:** The authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study has received no financial support.

**Author Contributions:** All of the authors declare that they have all participated in the design, execution, and analysis of the paper, and that they have approved the final version.

#### REFERENCES

- Saremi H, Hakhamaneshi E, Rabiei MA:Percutaneous release of trigger fingers:comparing multiple digits with single digit involvement. Arch Bone J Surg. 2016;4:224-227.
- Bonnici AV, Spencer JD. A survey of 'trigger finger' in adults. J Hand Surg Br. 1988;13:202-203.
- 3. Saldana MJ. Trigger digits:diagnosis and treatment. J Am Acad Orthop Surg. 2001;9(4):246-252.
- 4. Paulius KL, Maguina P. Ultrasound-assisted percutaneous trigger finger release:is it safe? *Hand (N Y)*. 2009;4:35-37.
- Hansen RL, Søndergaard M, Lange J. Open surgery versus ultrasound-guided corticosteroid injection for trigger finger:a randomized controlled trial with 1-year follow-up. J Hand Surg Am. 2017;42(5):359-366.
- Rojo-Manaute JM, Soto VL, De las Heras Sánchez- Heredero J, Del Valle Soto M, Del Cerro-Gutiérez M, Martín JV. Percutaneous intrasheath ultrasonographically guided first annular pulley release:anatomic study of a new technique. J Ultrasound Med. 2010;29(11):1517-1529.
- 7. Rajeswaran G, Lee JC, Eckersley R, Katsarma E, Healy JC. Ultrasound-guided percutaneous release of the annular pulley in trigger digit. *Eur Radiol.* 2009;19(9):2232-2237.
- Abe Y. Clinical results of a percutaneous technique for trigger digit release using a 25-gauge hypodermic needle with corticosteroid infiltration. J Plast Reconstr Aesthet Surg. 2016;69(2):270-277.
- Bruijnzeel H, Neuhaus V, Fostvedt S, Jupiter JB, Mudgal CS, Ring DC. Adverse events of open A1 pulley release for idiopathic trigger finger. J Hand Surg Am. 2012;37(8):1650-1656. doi:10.1016/j.jhsa.2012.05.014
- Will R, Lubahn J. Complications of open trigger finger release. J Hand Surg Am. 2010;35(4):594-596. doi:10.1016/j.jhsa.2009.12.040
- 11.Slesarenko YA, Mallo G, Hurst LC, Sampson SP, Serra-Hsu F. Percutaneous release of A1 pulley. *Tech Hand Up Extrem Surg.* 2006;10(1):54-56. doi:10.1097/00130911-200603000-00010
- Kerrigan C, Stanwix M:Using evidence to minimize the cost of trigger finger care . J Hand Surg. 2009;34:997-1005.
- 13. Elsayed MM. Percutaneous release of trigger finger. *Egypt Orthop J.* 2013;48:277-281.
- 14.Huang HK, Wang JP, Wang ST, Liu YA, Huang YC, Liu CL. Outcomes and complications after percutaneous release for trigger digits in diabetic and non-diabetic patients. *J Hand Surg Eur Vol.* 2015;40(7):735-739. doi:10.1177/1753193415590389
- 15. Froimson AI. In: DP Green, editor. Operative hand surgery. 3rd ed. New York: Churchill Livingstone. (1993). p. 1995-1998.
- 16.Fiorini HJ, Santos JB, Hirakawa CK, Sato ES, Faloppa F, Albertoni WM. Anatomical study of the A1 pulley: length and location by means of cutaneous landmarks on the palmar surface. J Hand Surg Am. 2011;36(3):464-468. doi:10.1016/j.jhsa.2010.11.045
- 17. Sheikh E, Peters JD, Sayde W, Maltenfort M, Leinberry C. A prospective randomized trial comparing the effectiveness of one versus two (staged) corticosteroid injections for the treatment of stenosing tenosynovitis. *Hand* (*N Y*). 2014;9(3):340-345.

- Aksoy A, Sir E. Complications of percutaneous release of the trigger finger. *Cureus*. 2019;11(2):e4132. doi:10.7759/cureus.4132
- 19.Bain GI, Turnbull J, Charles MN, Roth JH, Richards RS. Percutaneous A1 pulley release: a cadaveric study. J Hand Surg Am. 1995;20(5):781-786. doi:10.1016/S0363-5023(05)80430-7
- 20. Mishra SR, Gaur AK, Choudhary MM, Ramesh J. Percutaneous A1 pulley release by the tip of a 20-g hypodermic needle before open surgical procedure in trigger finger management. *Tech Hand Up Extrem Surg.* 2013;17(2):112-115. doi:10.1097/ BTH.0b013e31828ef983
- 21. Stahl S, Kanter Y, Karnielli E. Outcome of trigger finger treatment in diabetes. J Diabetes Complications. 1997;11(5):287-290
- 22.Bruijnzeel H, Neuhaus V, Fostvedt S, Jupiter JB, Mudgal CS, Ring DC. Adverse events of open A1 pulley release for idiopathic trigger finger. *J Hand Surg Am.* 2012;37(8):1650-1656
- 23.Gilberts EC, Beekman WH, Stevens HJ, Wereldsma JC. Prospective randomized trial of open versus percutaneous surgery for trigger digits. J Hand Surg Am. 2001;26(3):497-500. doi:10.1053/jhsu.2001.24967

# Comparison of 99mTc-HMPAO-labeled leukocyte scintigraphy findings with systemic inflammatory markers

#### Seyit Ahmet Ertürk<sup>1</sup>, DZekiye Hasbek<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Nuclear Medicine, Faculty of Medicine, Karadeniz Technical University, Trabzon, Turkey <sup>2</sup>Department of Nuclear Medicine, Faculty of Medicine, Sivas Cumhuriyet University, Sivas, Turkey

**Cite this article as**: Ertürk SA, Hasbek Z. Comparison of 99mTc-HMPAO-labeled leukocyte scintigraphy findings with systemic inflammatory markers. *J Med Palliat Care*. 2023;4(4):329-335.

Received: 02.06.2023	•	Accepted: 18.08.2023	*	Published: 30.08.2023	_
----------------------	---	----------------------	---	-----------------------	---

#### ABSTRACT

**Aims**: Technetium-99m-hexamethylpropylene amine oxime (99mTc-HMPAO) labeled leukocyte scintigraphy is frequently used for infection imaging. The systemic immune-inflammation index is a new marker. In this study, we aim to investigate the relationship between 99mTc-HMPAO-labeled leukocyte scintigraphy findings and systemic inflammatory markers such as Neutrophil/lymphocyte ratios (NLR) and Platelet lymphocyte ratio (PLR) and systemic immune-inflammation index (SII).

**Methods**: Patients who underwent 99mTc-HMPAO-labeled leukocyte scintigraphy between 2014 and 2020 due to suspected infection such as diabetic foot infection or prosthesis infection vs. in any part of the body were included in our study. In addition, a negative control group consisting of 19 normal subjects who had no leukocyte scintigraphy and had hemogram examination was added to the study. Cases with findings consistent with infection in labeled leukocyte scintigraphy and infectious symptoms in this area of involvement in the clinical examination were considered as the positive group. The data were evaluated with the SPSS 23.0 program.

**Results**: Our study included 36 patients (28 males,8 females, mean age: 59.7). The mean SII was  $1526\pm787 \times 109 \text{ cells/L}$  in patients with positive findings in leukocyte scintigraphy that might be compatible with infection, while it was  $1025 \pm 370 \times 109 \text{ cells/L}$  in patients who did not (p=0.017). The mean PLR was  $183.95\pm68.30$  in patients with positive findings in leukocyte scintigraphy that might be compatible with infection, while it was  $4.82\pm1.91$  in patients with positive findings on leukocyte scintigraphy that might be compatible with infection, while it was  $4.82\pm1.91$  in patients with positive findings on leukocyte scintigraphy that might be compatible with infection, while it was  $4.15\pm1.40$  in patients who did not (p=0.181). While the negative control group and the patients who were considered positive in leukocyte scintigraphy were compared; a statistically significant difference was found between SII, NLR and PLR values. When the relationship between SII was evaluated, the mean SII was  $762\pm224 \times 109$  cells/L in the negative control group (p<0.05). While the relationship between PLR was evaluated, the mean PLR was  $183.95\pm68.30$  in patients with involvement that may be compatible with infection in leukocyte scintigraphy, while it was  $183.95\pm68.30$  in patients with involvement that might be compatible with infection in leukocyte scintigraphy, while it was  $102.5\pm224 \times 109 \text{ cells/L}$  in the negative control group (p<0.05). While the relationship between PLR was evaluated, the mean PLR was  $183.95\pm68.30$  in patients with involvement that might be compatible with infection in leukocyte scintigraphy, while it was  $102.5\pm224 \times 109 \text{ cells/L}$  in the negative control group (p<0.05). When the relationship between NLR was  $4.82\pm1.91$  in patients with involvement that might be compatible with infection in leukocyte scintigraphy, while it was  $100.67\pm26.18$  in the negative control group (p<0.05). When the relationship between NLR was  $4.82\pm1.91$  in patients with involvement that might be compati

**Conclusion**: When labeled leukocyte scintigraphy and systemic inflammatory markers were compared, there was a statistically significant relationship between the presence of infection in scintigraphy and SII, but the relationship with NLR and PLR were not statistically significant. When the negative control group and the patients who were considered positive in leukocyte scintigraphy were compared; a statistically significant difference was found between SII, NLR and PLR values. For this reason, we think that SII, NLR and PLR may be useful markers for diagnosis confirmation in centers that can't perform radiolabeled infection imaging.

Keywords: Leukocyte scintigraphy, Infection, SII, NLR, PLR, systemic immune-inflammation index

This study was presented as an oral presentation at the 33rd National Nuclear Medicine Congress held online on 28-29 May 2021 in Turkey.

#### INTRODUCTION

Blood consists of plasma and cells. Plasma contains protein, amino acids, enzymes, antibodies, lipids, salts, carbohydrates, hormones and gases. Blood cells are divided into three erythrocytes, leukocytes and platelets. Leukocytes are major cellular components of the inflammatory and immune response that play a protective role against infections and neoplasia and also help repair damaged tissue. 55-65% of peripheral leukocytes are neutrophils, 3% are eosinophils, 0.5% are basophils, 25-35% are lymphocytes, and 3-7% are monocytes. In normal times, only 2-3% of leukocytes are found in the circulating blood. The remainder of the leukocytes, attached to the vascular endothelial tissue, are found in the bone marrow, liver, lung, spleen, gastrointestinal tract, and oropharynx. In the presence of an acute inflammatory condition, these cells accumulate in this region by performing chemotaxis and diapedesis. In the chronic phase, lymphocytes migrate to the inflammatory region.<sup>1</sup>

Radiolabeled leukocyte scintigraphy, which is based on the detection of areas where leukocytes accumulate by labeling them with radioactive substances that

Corresponding Author: Seyit Ahmet Ertürk, seyitahmet1988@gmail.com



emit gamma radiation, is frequently used for infection imaging. One of the radiopharmaceuticals used for this purpose is 99mTc HMPAO. 99mTc-HMPAO, a cerebral perfusion agent, enters the cell by passive diffusion. Hexamethylpropyleneamine oxime is labeled with 99mTc and is used in brain perfusion imaging and labeled leukocyte scintigraphy. It has a lipophilic structure, but it reacts with glutathione in the cell and turns into a hydrophilic structure and binds to the nucleus and mitochondria. Once injected i.v. to the patient, radiolabeled leukocyte migrates rapidly to the lungs and, if not damaged, proceeds to the liver, spleen and the reticuloendothelial system, including bone marrow. Approximately 1 hour after injection, labeled cells further migrate to bone marrow and, in case of an infection, to the infected tissue due to chemotactic attraction caused by biofilm and its soluble products.<sup>2</sup> The sensitivity, specificity and accuracy values of leukocyte scintigraphy show different results within the infection groups. There are different values for prosthetic infections and osteomyelitis. In the study by Love et al.<sup>3</sup> they investigated the diagnostic accuracy of labeled lymphocyte scintigraphy in 59 patients with painful, failed, lower extremity joint prostheses, In this study 40 hip and 19 knees who underwent (18)F-FDG, labeled leukocyte, and bone marrow imaging, and had histopathologic and microbiologic confirmation of the final diagnosis, the sensitivity, specificity, and accuracy of labeled leukocyte/marrow imaging were 100%, 91%, and 95%, respectively. With the addition of F-18 FDG PET/CT examination to the marked leukocyte scintigraphy for the diagnosis of osteomyelitis, the sensitivity increases to 90%.<sup>4</sup> Autologous labeled leukocytes are very specific as they accumulate after adhering to the vascular endothelium by active migration across the basement membrane into infected tissue.5 HMPAO, a lipophilic chelator, has high efficacy in labeling leukocytes with Tc-99m.<sup>6</sup> The neutrophil/lymphocyte ratio (NLR) and plateletlymphocyte ratio (PLR) are used to evaluate systemic inflammation. However, these two inflammatory markers allow an evaluation based on neutrophil and lymphocyte counts. Abnormal increases in inflammatory blood cell parameters including neutrophil count, the neutrophilto-lymphocyte ratio7, 8, the monocyte-to-lymphocyte ratio9, and the platelet-to-lymphocyte ratio10,11 serve as simple markers of inflammation. But these biomarkers involve only two types of immune-inflammatory cells and might not accurately reflect the inflammation status. The marker called systemic immune-inflammation index is a new prognostic marker that allows an evaluation based on neutrophil, platelet and lymphocyte counts.<sup>12,13</sup> All three parameters in this marker can be easily calculated from routine complete blood counts in peripheral blood.

In this study, we aimed to investigate the relationship between 99mTc-HMPAO-labeled leukocyte scintigraphy findings and systemic inflammatory markers such as NLR, PLR and SII.

#### **METHODS**

#### **Ethical Approval**

This study was approved by the Sancaktepe Şehit Prof. Dr. İlhan Varank Training And Research Hospital Noninterventional Clinical Researches Ethics Committee of (Date: 2023-03-08, No: 37). Medical records, scintigraphy findings and other data of the patients were evaluated retrospectively. All procedures were carried out in accordance with the ethical rules and the principles of the Declaration of Helsinki.

#### **Study Population**

Patients who underwent 99mTc-HMPAO-labeled leukocyte scintigraphy between 2014 and 2020 due to suspected infection such as diabetic foot infection or prosthesis infection vs. in any part of the body were included in our study. Patients under antibiotic treatment and patients who do not have a recent hemogram were not included in our study. Cases with findings consistent with infection in labeled leukocyte scintigraphy and infectious symptoms in this area of involvement in the clinical examination were considered as the positive group. However, clinical follow-up was not performed for patients. In addition, a negative control group consisting of 20 normal subjects who had no leukocyte scintigraphy and had hemogram examination was added to the study and included in the statistical evaluations.

## Radiolabeling of Leukocytes and Scintigraphic Imaging

Labeling of leukocytes in the blood with 99mTc-HMPAO is a complex process consisting of several steps. To have sufficient leukocytes in the labeling, 30-50 cc of blood from the patient is taken into a tube containing Anticoagulant Citrate Dextrose (ACD, consisting of 0.73 g of anhydrous citric acid, 2.2 g of sodium citrate dihydrate and 2.45 g of dextrose monohydrate in 100 ml of water for injection), which has anticoagulant properties. By adding 6% hetastarch to this tube, erythrocytes are precipitated. The red blood cells remain in the pelleted part by forming a precipitate with the starch solution. The supernatant contains white blood cells. This part is taken with the help of a butterfly needle. Platelets and proteins are removed from the blood and centrifuged for 5 minutes at 300-350 g centrifuge speed. White blood cells accumulate at the bottom of the tube. The plasma is separated and purified by centrifugation, and leukocyte isolation is completed. Isotonic NaCl solution is added to the white blood cells and incubated with 99mTc-HMPAO for 10 min at room temperature.

99mTc-HMPAO enters into leukocytes and is labeled by passive diffusion. The purification process is done by centrifugation at 150 g for 5 min of 99mTc-HMPAOleukocyte suspension, to remove 99mTc-HMPAO that is not labeled with leukocytes and free 99mTc in the medium. The obtained radiopharmaceutical is injected into the patient through the peripheral vein.

After the injection, whole-body scintigraphic imaging was performed at the 1st hour, and static scintigraphic imaging was performed from the relevant regions at the 4th and 24th hours. All data acquisition was performed with a double-head SPECT system (DDD-Quantum Cam, Denmark) equipped with a low-energy, highresolution collimator and a 140 keV energy photopeak. Visual and semiquantitative interpretations were based on the current guidelines of the European Association of Nuclear Medicine and performed by nuclear medicine physicians without knowing the results of the corresponding hemogram results. Patients without significant pathological accumulation of increased activity during labeled leukocyte scintigraphy were considered to be negative for leukocyte scintigraphy (Figure 1). Visual interpretation defined a case as positive for infection when there was a clear increase of radiotracer uptake (in terms of intensity or size) in the late images compared with the early images (Figure 2A, 2B, 2C).



**Figure 1:** Tc-99m HMPAO labeled leukocyte scintigraphy images of the patient who did not have pathological findings compatible with infection (SII value was 544, leukocyte count was 5660, NLR value was 3.16, and PLR value was 96).



**Figure 2A:** Whole body images of the Tc-99m HMPAO labeled leukocyte scintigraphy taken 3 hours after the radiopharmaceutical injection of the patient referred for suspected diabetic foot infection (SII value was 1658, leukocyte count was 9310, NLR value was 9.70, and PLR value was 178).



**Figure 2B:** Static spot foot images of the Tc-99m HMPAO labeled leukocyte scintigraphy taken 4 hours and 24 hours after the radiopharmaceutical injection of the patient referred for suspected diabetic foot infection (SII value was 1658, leukocyte count was 9310, NLR value was 9.70, and PLR value was 178).



**Figure 2C:** Static spot thorax images of the Tc-99m HMPAO labeled leukocyte scintigraphy taken 4 hours after the radiopharmaceutical injection of the patient referred for suspected diabetic foot infection (SII value was 1658, leukocyte count was 9310, NLR value was 9.70, and PLR value was 178).

#### **Blood Count**

Complete blood count analysis was performed using an autoanalyzer (Sysmex XN1000, Japan). C-reactive protein (CRP) measurements were performed using the turbidimetric method (Roche Cobas c702, Mannheim, Germany). The normal CRP values in our laboratory are <5 mg/L. Platelet count was measured using an automatic blood counter. The SII value was obtained by multiplying the absolute platelet count in the hemogram with the absolute neutrophil count and dividing this value by the absolute lymphocyte value (SII = (platelet  $count \times neutrophil count) / lymphocyte count). NLR$ was calculated by dividing the absolute neutrophil count by the absolute number of lymphocytes, and PLR was calculated by dividing the absolute platelet count by the absolute number of lymphocytes. The data were evaluated with the SPSS 23.0 program.

#### **Statistical Analysis**

Analysis was performed by using the SPSS Statistical Software program (SPSS version 23.0, SPSS Inc., Chicago). A p-value of <0.05 was considered statistically significant during the tests. During the comparison of categorical and numerical data, Independent Student's t-Test was used for normally distributed data, and Mann Whitney U test was used for the analysis of nonnormally distributed data. All the continuous variables of the study were described by descriptive statistics such as mean, median, and standard deviation (SD). Categorical variables were described by frequency and percentages.

#### 332

#### RESULTS

In our study, there are 36 patients who had labeled leukocyte scintigraphy for infection imaging. Of the patients included in the study, 8 (22.2%) were female and 28 (77.8%) were male (age range: 19-88; mean: 59.7). There were 19 people in the negative control group. Of the people included in the negative control group, 8 (42%) were female and 11 (58%) were male. There was an average of 4 days between scintigraphic imaging and hemogram examinations (range 0-10 days). The mean 99mTc-HMPAO radiopharmaceutical dose given to the patients was  $10.03\pm4.06$  mCi.

When the patients who were reported as positive and negative for leukocyte scintigraphy were evaluated among themselves; there was a statistically significant relationship between the presence/absence of findings compatible with infection in leukocyte scintigraphy and platelet count, hemoglobin level, SII and erythrocyte sedimentation rate, no significant relationship was found between WBC, NLR, lymphocyte count, PLR and CRP. When the relationship between presence/ absence of findings consistent with infection in leukocyte scintigraphy and SII was evaluated, the mean SII was 1526±787 ×10<sup>9</sup> cells/L in patients with involvement that may be compatible with infection in scintigraphy, while it was  $1025\pm370 \times 10^9$  cells/L in patients without (p=0.017). When the relationship between presence/ absence of findings consistent with infection in leukocyte scintigraphy and PLR was evaluated, the mean PLR was

183.95±68.30 in patients with involvement that might be compatible with infection in scintigraphy, while it was 145.81±58.30 in patients without (p=0.102). When the relationship between presence/absence of findings consistent with infection in leukocyte scintigraphy and NLR was evaluated, the mean NLR was 4.82±1.91 in patients with involvement that might be compatible with infection in scintigraphy, while it was 4.15±1.40 in patients without (p=0.181). When the relationship between presence/absence of findings consistent with infection in leukocyte scintigraphy and WBC was evaluated, the mean WBC was 8.43±2.69 ×109/L in patients with involvement that may be compatible with infection in scintigraphy, while it was  $7.31\pm2.07 \times 10^9/L$ in patients without (p=0.170). When the relationship between presence/absence of findings consistent with infection in leukocyte scintigraphy and the platelet count was evaluated, the mean platelet count was 321±98  $\times 10^{9}$ /L in the patients with involvement that might be compatible with the infection in the scintigraphy, while it was  $251\pm63 \times 10^9$ /L in the patients without it (p=0.045). When the relationship between presence/ absence of findings consistent with infection in leukocyte scintigraphy and hemoglobin level was evaluated, the mean hemoglobin level was 12.4±1.9 g/dL in patients with uptake in scintigraphy that might be compatible with infection, while it was 13.55±1.67 g/dL in patients without (p=0.049). When the relationship between presence/ absence of findings consistent with infection in leukocyte scintigraphy and CRP level was evaluated, the mean CRP level was 48.3 mg/L in patients with uptake that might be compatible with infection in scintigraphy, while it was 31.1 mg/L in patients without (p=0.057). When the relationship between presence/absence of findings consistent with infection in leukocyte scintigraphy and erythrocyte sedimentation rate was evaluated, the mean erythrocyte sedimentation rate (ESR) was 60.8 mm/hr in patients with involvement that may be compatible with infection in scintigraphy, while it was 29.15 mm/hr in patients without (p=0.003) (Table 1).

<b>Table 1.</b> Comparison of SII, NLR and PLR values in the patientswho had positive leukocyte scintigraphy and had negativeleukocyte scintigraphy				
	Leukocyte S	cintigraphy		
	Positive	Negative	р	
SII	1526±787	$1025\pm370$	0.017	
NLR	4.82±1.91	$4.15 \pm 1.40$	0,181	
PLR	183.95±68.30	$145.81 \pm 58.30$	0,102	
WBC	8.43±2.69	7.31±2.07	0.170	
PLT	321±98	251±63	0.045	
HGB	12.4±1.9	13.55±1.67	0.049	
CRP	48.3	31.1	0.057	
Erythrocyte sedimentation rate	60.8	29.15	0.003	

When the negative control group and the patients who were considered positive in leukocyte scintigraphy were compared; a statistically significant difference was found between SII, NLR and PLR values. When the relationship between SII was evaluated, the mean SII was 1526±787  $\times 10^9$  cells/L in patients with involvement that may be compatible with infection in scintigraphy, while it was  $762\pm224 \times 10^9$  cells/L in negative control group (p<0.05). When the relationship between PLR was evaluated, the mean PLR was 183.95±68.30 in patients with involvement that might be compatible with infection in scintigraphy, while it was 100.67±26.18 in negative control group (p<0.05). When the relationship between NLR was evaluated, the mean NLR was 4.82±1.91 in patients with involvement that might be compatible with infection in scintigraphy, while it was 3.11±0.85 in negative control group (p<0.05) (Table 2).

Table 2. Comparison of SII, NLR and PLR values in the patients       who had positive leukocyte scintigraphy and the normal negative       control group who had no leukocyte scintigraphy.			
	Patients with positive leukocyte Scintigraphy	Negative Control Group	р
SII	1526±787	762±224	< 0.05
NLR	$4.82{\pm}1.91$	3,11±0,85	< 0.05
PLR	183.95±68.30	$100.67 \pm 26,18$	< 0.05
WBC	8.43±2.69	$7.66 \pm 1.74$	>0.05
PLT	321±98	249±60	< 0.05
HGB	12.4±1.9	13.9±1.2	< 0.05

#### DISCUSSION

99mTc-HMPAO-labeled leukocyte scintigraphy is a noninvasive imaging method with high diagnostic accuracy and is highly preferred in infection imaging due to its high specificity and sensitivity. In their studies, Govaert et al.<sup>14</sup> obtained 0.79 sensitivity, 0.97 specificity in fracture-related infections, Granados et al.<sup>15</sup> obtained 0.72 sensitivity, 0.95 specificity in periprosthetic infections. It is based on the principle that the blood taken from the patient is injected into the patient by separating the white blood cells (leukocytes, WBC) and marking them with 99mTc-HMPAO and imaging on gamma cameras. The main laboratory tests for the diagnosis of infection are erythrocyte sedimentation rate, CRP and leukocyte count. These tests are non-specific indicators of inflammation. In recent studies, NLR, PLR and SII, which are novel inflammatory markers, have been considered useful indicators for the diagnosis and prognosis of various infectious diseases. In our study, there was a significant relationship between ESR and the presence of infection.

In the study by Şener et al.<sup>16</sup>, it was investigated whether the systemic immune-inflammation index is a reliable parameter that can be used in the diagnosis of acute appendicitis and they stated that systemic immuneinflammation index may be used to promote the diagnosis of acute appendicitis and may reduce the need for radiation exposure and diagnostic imaging tests such as contrast-enhanced abdominal computed tomography. And also they claimed that it can also be used to differentiate between complicated and non-complicated acute appendicitis cases.

The study by Ozer et al.<sup>17</sup> aimed to investigate the clinical and diagnostic significance of inflammatory markers, including the systemic immune-inflammation index (SII) and erythrocyte sedimentation rate (ESR), C-reactive protein (CRP), and procalcitonin (PCT) to differentiate osteomyelitis and cellulitis. In conclusion, given that the patients with osteomyelitis had much higher ESR, CRP, PCT, and SII levels combined with the fact that SII is a low-cost and easy-to-measure index, suggests that the same may serve as an effective and novel marker alternative to other inflammatory markers for predicting diabetic foot osteomyelitis. A significant portion of the patients in our study group consisted of labeled leukocyte scintigraphy performed due to diabetic foot infection. Also, in our study when presence/absence of findings consistent with infection in leukocyte scintigraphy and SII was evaluated, the mean SII was higher in patients with involvement that may be compatible with infection in scintigraphy.

The study by Wang et al.<sup>18</sup> aimed to compare the predictive value of the NLR, SII, SIRI and PLR for strokeassociated pneumonia in patients with intracerebral hemorrhage to determine their application potential in the early identification of the severity of pneumonia. Among the four indexes, the NLR was the best predictor for stroke-associated pneumonia occurrence and a poor outcome at discharge in intracerebral hemorrhage patients. It can therefore be used for the early identification of severe stroke-associated pneumonia and to predict ICU admission. Although it was not statistically significant in our study, when the relationship between presence/absence of findings consistent with infection in leukocyte scintigraphy and NLR was evaluated, the mean NLR was higher in patients with involvement that might be compatible with infection in scintigraphy.

In the study conducted by Carpio-Orantes et al.<sup>19</sup>, in which the usability of NLR, PLR and SII indexes were investigated to determine the severity of COVID-19, it was stated that these parameters could be used to determine the severity of COVID-19. Asik,<sup>20</sup> researched the usability of NLR and PLR for diagnosis in patients with urinary tract infections and during his study, he found that NLR and PLR values were higher in patients with urinary tract infections compared to the healthy volunteer control group and suggested that they can be used as inflammatory markers in patients with infection. In the study conducted by Yang et al.<sup>21</sup> in which he investigated the diagnostic and predictive roles of NLR and PLR in COVID-19 patients, he stated that NLR could be considered as an independent biomarker to predict poor clinical outcomes. Although it was not statistically significant in our study, when the relationship between presence/absence of findings consistent with infection in leukocyte scintigraphy and PLR was evaluated, the mean PLR was higher in patients with involvement that might be compatible with infection in scintigraphy.

#### CONCLUSION

99mTc-HMPAO-labeled leukocyte scintigraphy is a noninvasive method with high diagnostic accuracy used in the investigation of infection/inflammation focus. The main laboratory tests for the diagnosis of infection are erythrocyte sedimentation rate, CRP and leukocyte count. These tests are non-specific indicators of inflammation. In the first part of our study, patients who had leukocyte scintigraphy were compared. According to the first part of our study with a limited number of patients, when labeled leukocyte scintigraphy and systemic inflammatory markers were compared, there was a statistically significant relationship between the presence of infection in scintigraphy and SII, platelet count, hemoglobin level and erythrocyte sedimentation rate, while the relationship with NLR, PLR, WBC and CRP were not statistically significant. In the second part of our study, the patients who had leukocyte scintigraphy were compared with the normal negative control group who had no leukocyte scintigraphy. When the negative control group and the patients who were considered positive in leukocyte scintigraphy were compared; a statistically significant difference was found between SII, NLR and PLR values. For this reason, we think that SII, NLR and PLR may be useful markers for diagnosis confirmation in centers that cannot perform radiolabeled infection imaging.

#### ETHICAL DECLARATIONS

**Ethics Committee Approval:** The study was carried out with the permission of Sancaktepe Şehit Prof. Dr. Ilhan Varank Training and Research Hospital Noninterventional Clinical Researches Ethics Committee (Date: 08.03.2023, Decision No: 37)

**Informed Consent:** Because the study was designed retrospectively, no written informed consent form was obtained from patients.

Referee Evaluation Process: Externally peer-reviewed.

**Conflict of Interest Statement:** The authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study has received no financial support.

Author Contributions: All of the authors declare that they have all participated in the design, execution, and analysis of the paper, and that they have approved the final version.

#### REFERENCES

- 1. Ziessman HA, O'Malley JP, Thrall JH. (2013). Nuclear medicine: the requisites e-book. Elsevier Health Sciences.
- 2. Signore A, Jamar F, Israel O, Buscombe J, Martin-Comin J, Lazzeri E. Clinical indications, image acquisition and data interpretation for white blood cells and anti-granulocyte monoclonal antibody scintigraphy: an EANM procedural guideline. *Eur J Nucl Med Mol Imaging.* 2018;45(10):1816-1831. doi:10.1007/s00259-018-4052-x
- 3. Love C, Marwin SE, Tomas MB, et al. Diagnosing infection in the failed joint replacement: a comparison of coincidence detection 18F-FDG and 1111n-labeled leukocyte/99mTc-sulfur colloid marrow imaging. *J Nucl Med.* 2004;45(11):1864-1871.
- Palestro CJ. Radionuclide imaging of osteomyelitis. Semin Nucl Med. 2015;45(1):32-46. doi:10.1053/j.semnuclmed.2014.07.005
- Datz FL. Indium-111-labeled leukocytes for the detection of infection: current status. *Semin Nucl Med.* 1994;24(2):92-109.
- 6. Yaylali O. The role of molecular imaging methods in orthopedic prosthetic infections/Ortopedik protez enfeksiyonlarında molekuler görüntüleme yöntemlerinin rolü. Nuclear Medicine Seminars. Vol. 2. No. 2. Galenos Yayinevi Tic. Ltd., 2016.
- Velasco Á, Rodríguez-Revuelta J, Olié E, et al. Neutrophilto-lymphocyte ratio: a potential new peripheral biomarker of suicidal behavior. *Eur Psychiatry.* 2020;63(1):e14. doi:10.1192/j. eurpsy.2019.20
- Sun H, Que J, Peng Y, et al. The neutrophil-lymphocyte ratio: a promising predictor of mortality in coronary care unit patients - a cohort study. *Int Immunopharmacol.* 2019;74:105692. doi:10.1016/j.intimp.2019.105692
- Bilen MA, Martini DJ, Liu Y, et al. The prognostic and predictive impact of inflammatory biomarkers in patients who have advanced-stage cancer treated with immunotherapy. *Cancer.* 2019;125(1):127-134. doi:10.1002/cncr.31778
- 10.Hu J, Zhou W, Zhou Z, Han J, Dong W. Elevated neutrophilto-lymphocyte and platelet-to-lymphocyte ratios predict poststroke depression with acute ischemic stroke. *Exp Ther Med.* 2020;19(4):2497-2504. doi:10.3892/etm.2020.8514
- 11.Huang G, Chen H, Wang Q, et al. High platelet-to-lymphocyte ratio are associated with post-stroke depression. *J Affect Disord.* 2019;246:105-111. doi:10.1016/j.jad.2018.12.012
- 12.Hu B, Yang XR, Xu Y, et al. Systemic immune-inflammation index predicts prognosis of patients after curative resection for hepatocellular carcinoma. *Clin Cancer Res.* 2014;20(23):6212-6222. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-14-0442
- 13. Tong YS, Tan J, Zhou XL, Song YQ, Song YJ. Systemic immuneinflammation index predicting chemoradiation resistance and poor outcome in patients with stage III non-small cell lung cancer. J Transl Med. 2017;15(1):221. doi:10.1186/s12967-017-1326-1
- 14.Govaert GAM, Bosch P, IJpma FFA, et al. High diagnostic accuracy of white blood cell scintigraphy for fracture related infections: Results of a large retrospective single-center study. *Injury.* 2018;49(6):1085-1090. doi:10.1016/j.injury.2018.03.018

- 15.Granados U, Fuster D, Soriano A, et al. Cribado mediante angiogammagrafía previo a la realización de gammagrafía con leucocitos (99m)Tc-HMPAO en el diagnóstico de infección de prótesis articulares [Screening with angiographic images prior to (99m)Tc-HMPAO labelled leukocyte scintigraphy in the diagnosis of periprosthetic infection]. *Rev Esp Med Nucl Imagen Mol.* 2015;34(4):219-224. doi:10.1016/j.remn.2014.10.003
- 16.Şener K, Çakır A, Kılavuz H, Altuğ E, Güven R. Diagnostic value of systemic immune inflammation index in acute appendicitis. *Rev Assoc Med Bras (1992).* 2023;69(2):291-296. doi:10.1590/1806-9282.20221003
- 17. Ozer Balin S, Ozcan EC, Uğur K. A New Inflammatory Marker of Clinical and Diagnostic Importance in Diabetic Foot Infection: Systemic Immune-Inflammation Index [published online ahead of print, 2022 Oct 11]. *Int J Low Extrem Wounds*. 2022;15347346221130817. doi:10.1177/15347346221130817
- 18. Wang RH, Wen WX, Jiang ZP, et al. The clinical value of neutrophil-to-lymphocyte ratio (NLR), systemic immuneinflammation index (SII), platelet-to-lymphocyte ratio (PLR) and systemic inflammation response index (SIRI) for predicting the occurrence and severity of pneumonia in patients with intracerebral hemorrhage. *Front Immunol.* 2023;14:1115031. Published 2023 Feb 13. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2023.1115031
- 19. Carpio-Orantes LD, García-Méndez S, Hernández-Hernández SN. Neutrophil-to-lymphocyte ratio, platelet-to-lymphocyte ratio and systemic immune-inflammation index in patients with COVID-19-associated pneumonia. Índices neutrófilo/ linfocito, plaqueta/linfocito e inmunidad/inflamación sistémica en pacientes con neumonía por COVID-19. *Gac Med Mex.* 2020;156(6):527-531. doi:10.24875/GMM.M21000480
- 20.Asik Z. The Role of the NLR and PLR in urinary tract infection. *Clin Lab.* 2021;67(10):10.7754/Clin.Lab.2021.210133. doi:10.7754/Clin.Lab.2021.210133
- 21. Yang AP, Liu JP, Tao WQ, Li HM. The diagnostic and predictive role of NLR, d-NLR and PLR in COVID-19 patients. *Int Immunopharmacol.* 2020;84:106504. doi:10.1016/j. intimp.2020.106504



### Is borderline oligohydramnios a problem at term pregnancy? a prospective study of a tertiary hospital

## Sevtap Seyfettinoğlu<sup>1</sup> Fikriye Işıl Adıgüzel<sup>2</sup> Sefa Arlıer<sup>2</sup> Mustafa Kurthan Mert<sup>3</sup> Cevdet Adıgüzel<sup>2</sup> Bedri Sakcak<sup>2</sup> Hakan Nazik<sup>4</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Gynecologic Oncology, Adana City Training and Research Hospital, University of Health Science, Adana, Turkey <sup>2</sup>Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology, Adana City Training and Research Hospital, University of Health Science, Adana, Turkey <sup>3</sup>Department of Neonatology, Adana City Training and Research Hospital, University of Health Science, Adana, Turkey <sup>4</sup>Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology, Private Adana Hospital Middle East, Adana, Turkey

**Cite this article as**: Seyfettinoğlu S, Adıgüzel FI, Arlıer S, et al. Is borderline oligohydramnios a problem at term pregnancy? a prospective study of a tertiary hospital. *J Med Palliat Care*. 2023;4(4):336-340.

Received: 05.07.2023	٠	Accepted: 23.08.2023	*	Published: 30.08.2023

#### ABSTRACT

**Aims**: The objective of this study is to conduct a comparative analysis and ascertain the perinatal and early postnatal outcomes in term pregnant women who have a borderline amniotic fluid index (AFI) in comparison to those with a normal AFI.

**Methods**: This prospective study was conducted on 376 pregnant women of 37-42 weeks gestational age. Ultrasound evaluation was performed, and the AFI was calculated. Borderline and normal AFI were defined as 5.1 < AFI < 8 cm and 8.1 < AFI < 24 cm, respectively. Age, body mass index, gestational age at delivery, gravida, and parity were compared between the borderline and normal AFI groups, patient demographics, obstetric data, and information on delivery complications data were recorded. Newly born babies received a thorough physical evaluation and were followed up for two months by a neonatologist. Umbilical artery pH, birth weight, admission to neonatal intensive care unit (NICU), neonatal complications were also reported.

**Results**: There were 202 patients in the borderline AFI group and 174 patients in the normal AFI group. There was no statistically significant difference between groups in terms of normal delivery, operative vaginal delivery, elective cesarean delivery, or emergency cesarean delivery (p=0.088). Apgar score at 5 minutes, umbilical artery pH value, birth weight, admission to the NICU, small for gestational age, and cesarean delivery for non-reassuring fetal heart rate testing were not statistically different between the groups (p=0.139, p=0.644, p=0.790, p=0.317, and p=0.16, respectively)

**Conclusion**: Our study indicates that borderline oligohydramnios does not have an adverse effect on perinatal or early postnatal outcomes in term pregnancy.

Keywords: Oligohydramnios, term pregnancy, perinatal outcomes, postnatal outcomes

#### **INTRODUCTION**

Pregnancy management often consists of a series of predictions and decisions for both the mother and fetus. Some parameters can be used to predict the risks potentially encountered by the fetus and assess the length of pregnancy or the time of delivery. Amniotic fluid is one of these parameters and is an essential predictor of both pregnancy and fetal outcomes.<sup>1,2</sup> Therefore, changes in the volume of amniotic fluid should be monitored.

The most common method for assessing the volume of amniotic fluid is the amniotic fluid index (AFI). The volume of amniotic fluid varies based on the gestational week. Oligohydramnios can be defined as a volume of amniotic fluid <5% for gestational age, AFI <5 cm.<sup>3</sup> Borderline oligohydramnios is defined as an amniotic fluid index between 5 and 8 cm.<sup>45</sup> In addition, some

authors have defined an AFI 5-10 cm as borderline.<sup>6,7</sup> However, the findings of these studies indicated a similar propensity associated with borderline AFI using both definitions.

Oligohydramnios has been associated with adverse outcomes, such as neonatal intensive care unit (NICU) admission, meconium aspiration syndrome, 5-minute Apgar score <7, low cord gas pH, low birth weight, and respiratory distress syndrome.<sup>3</sup> The results of borderline oligohydramnios are controversial. Although it has been associated with meconium staining, fetal hypoxia, and operative delivery in some sources, some studies have found the opposite results.<sup>8-10</sup> However, the management and risks in borderline oligohydramnios remain unclear, especially in term pregnancies.

Corresponding Author: Işıl Adıgüzel, aze\_isil@hotmail.com



This study aims to compare and determine differences in the perinatal and early postnatal outcomes of pregnant women with borderline AFI with those with normal AFI.

#### **METHODS**

This prospective study was approved by Health Sciences University Adana Numune Training and Research Hospital Non-interventional Clinical Researches Ethics Committee (Date: 11.03.2015, Decision No: 123), and written informed consent was obtained from all participants. All procedures were carried out in accordance with the ethical rules and the principles of the Declaration of Helsinki.

The study population was selected from pregnant women who were admitted to our clinic. During the routine antenatal examination of all volunteers, a total of 378 pregnant volunteers with an uncomplicated singleton pregnancy at a gestational age of 37-42 weeks were included in the study between July 2015 and April 2016.

Patients were excluded if they had any of the following: preeclampsia, gestational diabetes, genetic disease or fetal anomaly, fetal growth restriction, maternal systemic disease, and membrane rupture before ultrasound examination. Ultrasound evaluation was performed with a 10-MHz Nemio XG system (Toshiba Medical Systems GmbH) by two obstetricians with at least five years of experience. The AFI was determined using the four-quadrant amniotic fluid measurement technique as defined by Phelan et al.<sup>11,12</sup> Borderline and normal AFI were defined as 5.1<AFI<8 cm and 8.1<AFI<24 cm, respectively.

The patients were followed up with an ultrasound examination every week until delivery. Patients in whom the AFI decreased to <5 cm during the follow-up were excluded from the study. We recorded data, including patient demographics, obstetric data, and information on delivery complications.

All patients' delivery techniques were documented. Patients were divided into four groups according to their delivery method: normal vaginal delivery, operative vaginal delivery, elective cesarean delivery, or emergency cesarean delivery. Elective cesarean delivery was applied to patients who had a previous cesarean section and refused vaginal delivery after previous cesarean section.

Adverse perinatal and early postnatal outcomes were recorded. Prematurity, Apgar score 5 min <7, cesarean delivery for non-reassuring fetal heart rate, transient tachypnea of the newborn (TTN), respiratory distress syndrome (RDS), meconium-stained amniotic fluid, meconium aspiration syndrome, admission to the neonatal intensive care unit (NICU) and length of stay on the NICU, hyperbilirubinemia, intubation, hypoxic-ischemic encephalopathy (HIE), necrotizing enterocolitis and neonatal death were evaluated.

#### **Statistical Analysis**

Data were analyzed using SPSS software, version 20.0 (SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL, USA). The normality of data was investigated using the Shapiro Wilk test, and values were expressed as mean±standard deviation, median, or n (%). Parametric comparisons were made using a student t-test for continuous variables, and nonparametric comparisons were made using the Mann-Whitney U test. For qualitative data, we used the  $\chi^2$  test or Fisher's exact test as appropriate to test statistical significance and p<0.05 value was considered statistically significant.

#### **RESULTS**

We enrolled 202 patients in the borderline AFI group and 176 patients in the normal AFI group. **Table 1** shows the demographic and obstetric characteristics of patients. Age, body mass index, abnormal first trimester screening results, gravida, parity, gestational week of ultrasound examination for AFI, AFI, and gestational age at delivery were compared between the borderline and normal AFI groups. There were no statistically significant differences between the groups (p>0.05).

	Borderline AFI (n=202)	Normal AFI (n=176)	P value
Age (years)	28.79±5.66	29.16±5.41	0.650
BMI (kg/m²)	$30.58 \pm 5.02$	30.16±4.61	0.557
Gravida	2.85±1.38	3.17±1.46	0.136
Parity	1.66±1.19	1.81±1.05	0.356
Abnormal first trimester screening	None	None	-
Gestational week of ultrasound examination for AFI	38.2±0.876	37.6±0.725	0.062
AFI (cm)	6.72±0.98	10.67±2.94	< 0.005*
GA at delivery (weeks)	38.65±1.2	38.8±0.67	0.333

Data are presented as mean±SD. GA, gestational age; AFI, amniotic fluid index, BMI, body mass index. A p-value <0.05 is considered significant. t-test and chi-square test were used to compare qualitative and quantitative variables.

**Table 2** presents perinatal outcomes in patients with borderline and normal AFI. Apgar score <7 at 5 minutes, UA pH value, birth weight, admission to the NICU, small for gestational age, meconium-stained amniotic fluid and cesarean delivery for non-reassuring fetal heart rate testing were not statistically different between the groups (p=0,812, p=0.139, p=0.644, p=0.790, p=0.317, and p=0.16, p=0,162 respectively). None of the newborns developed neonatal hyperbilirubinemia, hypoxicischemic encephalopathy, respiratory distress syndrome, or necrotizing enterocolitis.

Table 2. Perinatal outcomes	n patients with borderline and normal
amniotic fluid index.	

ammone mulu muex.					
	Borderline AFI (n=202)	Normal AFI (n=176)	P value		
APGAR score <7 at 5 minutes	8 (4%)	6 (3.4%)	0.812		
Umbilical artery pH	$7.32 \pm 0.04$	7.33±0.03	0.139		
Birth weight (g)	3264.40±393.44	3292.87±448.76	0.644		
NICU admission	8 (4%)	4 (2.3%)	0.790		
SGA	4 (2%)	6 (3%)	0.317		
Meconium-stained amniotic fluid	2 (1%)	2 (1.1%)	0.162		
Cesarean delivery for non-reassuring fetal heart rate	2 (1%)	2 (1.1%)	0.162		
	Each perinatal outcome was compared between the borderline and normal AFI groups. Data are presented as n (%) as appropriate NICU neopatal intensive care unit.				

groups. Data are presented as n (%) as appropriate. NICU, neonatal intensive care unit: SGA, small for gestational age. A p-value <0.05 is considered significant. t-test and chi-square test were used to

A p-value <0.05 is considered significant. t-test and chi-square test were used compare qualitative and quantitative variables.

**Table 3** compares the delivery types in patients with borderline and normal AFI. There was no statistically significant difference between groups in terms of normal delivery, operative vaginal delivery, elective cesarean delivery, or emergency cesarean delivery (p=0.088,

p=0.262, p=0.754, p=0.823, p=0.088, respectively).

<b>Table 3.</b> Delivery type in patients with borderline and normal amniotic fluid index.					
	Borderline AFI (n=202)	Normal AFI (n=176)	P value		
Vaginal delivery	120 (59%)	135 (6.9%)	0.088		
Operative vaginal delivery	6 (3%)	2 (1.1%)	0.262		
Elective cesarean delivery	62 (30.6%)	28 (78.2%)	0.754		
Emergency cesarean delivery	14 (6.9%)	13 (14.9%)	0.823		
Each characteristic was compared betw Data are presented as n (%) as appropri t-test and chi-square test were used to c	ate. xA p-value <0.0	)5 is considered sig	nificant.		

#### DISCUSSION

The present study has demonstrated that borderline amniotic fluid index (AFI) in an uncomplicated term pregnancy is not associated with an elevated risk of adverse perinatal and early postnatal outcomes. The present study had a prospective design. We found no statistically significant difference between the borderline AFI and normal AFI groups in terms of Apgar score <7 at 5 minutes, UA pH, birth weight, NICU admission, small for gestational age, meconium-stained amniotic fluid, and cesarean delivery for non-reassuring heart rate. There were no neonatal complications (neonatal hyperbilirubinemia, hypoxic-ischemic encephalopathy, respiratory distress syndrome, necrotizing enterocolitis). Six newborns followed up in the NICU were discharged with full recovery by one month.

There are limited studies in the literature to assess borderline AFI and adverse perinatal and early postnatal outcomes. According to some authors, borderline oligohydramnios can elicit perinatal and early postnatal complications included fetal distress, 5-minute Apgar score <7, meconiumstained amniotic fluid, Neonatal Intensive Care Unit (NICU) admission.<sup>13</sup> In a retrospective study with a large number of preterm pregnancies, fetal growth restriction, major malformation, and preterm delivery were more common in pregnant women with borderline oligohydramnios than those with normal AFI. However, the rate of stillbirths was higher in those with oligohydramnios than in those with borderline oligohydramnios.<sup>14</sup> In a comprehensive study involving 430 patients, researchers followed late preterm patients until birth and evaluated borderline AFI and normal AFI. They found that only fetal renal artery PI was significantly lower in the borderline AFI group. There was no difference in parameters such as adverse perinatal outcome (prematurity, 5-minute Apgar score <7, respiratory distress syndrome, etc.). The authors stated that borderline AFI does not increase the risk of adverse outcomes in uncomplicated late preterm pregnancies.<sup>4</sup> Lekkala et.al.<sup>15</sup> reported that, gestational age, induction, Apgar scores were not different between borderline and normal AFI groups. Nevertheless, the borderline AFI group had a higher rate of fetal distress, IUGR, and meconium-stained amniotic fluid. Gumus et al.<sup>6</sup> demonstrated an increased risk with borderline oligohydramnios for meconium-stained amniotic fluid, preterm birth, intrauterine growth restriction (IUGR), and frequency of NICU admission, which included preeclampsia, hypertension, and IUGR pregnancies.

In our study, the absence of additional conditions such as preeclampsia, gestational diabetes, and hypertension might have enabled us to evaluate the results of borderline oligohydramnios more specifically. We excluded from our study patients with preeclampsia, gestational diabetes, genetic disease or fetal anomaly, preterm and post-term pregnancy, and maternal systemic disease (diabetes mellitus, systemic lupus erythematosus, thyroid disease, etc.). This may explain the difference between our results and findings from some previous studies.

The study design and gestational age of the study population are also crucial in interpreting the results. The present study included only term pregnancies. When we focus on term pregnancies in this context, in a study including pregnant women at 37-42 weeks of gestation, gestational age and birth weight was low in the borderline group. The rates of cesarean delivery and cesarean section due to fetal distress were higher in the borderline AFI group than in the normal AFI group. However, the ratio of meconium staining, 5-minute Apgar score <7, UA pH <7, and admission rate to the NICU were not statistically different between the groups.16 Vennila et al.<sup>13</sup> reported that; borderline oligohydramnios is associated with increased incidence of meconium staining of amniotic fluid, fetal distress, and cesarean delivery. Soo Ran Choi et al.<sup>17</sup> reported borderline AFI in uncomplicated term pregnancy was not associated with adverse perinatal outcomes.

When we evaluate the effects of borderline oligohydramnios on the delivery, Rathod et al.<sup>10</sup> compared the process of labor induction and delivery mode between the borderline AFI and normal AFI groups. In their study, more borderline oligohydramnios cases had meconium-stained fluid in labor than normal AFI cases (p=0.048) but no statistically significant difference between groups in terms of perinatal outcomes (Apgar score <7 at 1 and 5 minutes, birth weight, or NICU admission rate (p=0.234, 0.834, 0.481, and 0.810, respectively) and cesarean for non-reassuring fetal heart rate. Some studies were consistent with this data and reported no difference in the mode of delivery.<sup>4,18</sup> But others reported the opposite.<sup>13-15,19,20</sup> In our study, there was no difference in meconium-stained fluid, delivery mode or cesarean rate.

In another study, the degree of oligohydramnios was arbitrarily classified into mild (AFI=41-50 mm), moderate (AFI=21-40 mm) and severe (AFI=0-20 mm). They found that Low-risk pregnancies with isolated severe oligohydramnios at term have a higher tendency toward non-reassuring fetal monitoring requiring prompt delivery and adverse neonatal outcomes.<sup>21</sup> Clinicians should be careful about AFI measurements below 5 cm, as there was no statistically significant relationship between 5-8 cm AFI measurements and > 8 cm AFI measurements in our study.

#### Limitations

The results of studies on borderline oligohydramnios in the literature, which includes different gestational ages and different designs, still make this issue important. One of the limitations of the current study was the relatively small number of participants, and further research with larger sample size is needed in this field.

#### **CONCLUSION**

The present study suggests that in term pregnancies, borderline AFI is not associated with adverse perinatal and early postnatal outcomes. This issue will be further clarified by studies with a larger number of cases. However, given the present data, increased antepartum surveillance for these patients is not necessary.

#### ETHICAL DECLARATIONS

**Ethics Committee Approval:** The study was carried out with the permission of Health Sciences University Adana Numune Training and Research Hospital Noninterventional Clinical Researches Ethics Committee (Date: 11.03.2015, Decision No: 123)

**Informed Consent:** Written informed consent was obtained from the patient participating in this study.

Referee Evaluation Process: Externally peer-reviewed.

**Conflict of Interest Statement:** The authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study has received no financial support.

Author Contributions: All of the authors declare that they have all participated in the design, execution, and analysis of the paper, and that they have approved the final version.

#### REFERENCES

- 1. Khan IU, Aslam N, Anis FM, et al. Amniotic fluid classification and artificial intelligence: challenges and opportunities. *Sensors* (*Basel*). 2022;22(12). doi:10.3390/s22124570
- 2. Fitzsimmons ED, Bajaj T. Embryology, Amniotic Fluid. StatPearls. 2023.
- 3. Figueroa L, McClure EM, Swanson J, et al. Oligohydramnios: a prospective study of fetal, neonatal and maternal outcomes in low-middle income countries. *Reprod Health*. 2020;17(1):19. doi:10.1186/s12978-020-0854-y
- 4. Sahin E, Madendag Y, Tayyar AT, et al. Perinatal outcomes in uncomplicated late preterm pregnancies with borderline oligohydramnios. *J Matern Fetal Neonatal Med.* 2018;31(23):3085-3088. doi:10.1080/14767058.2017.1364722
- Vahid Dastjerdi M, Ghahghaei-Nezamabadi A, Tehranian A, Mesgaran M. The effect of sildenafil on pregnancy outcomes in pregnant women with idiopathic borderline oligohydramnios: a randomized controlled trial. *J Family Reprod Health*. 2022;16(2):124-131. doi:10.18502/jfrh.v16i2.9482
- 6. Gumus, II, Koktener A, Turhan NO. Perinatal outcomes of pregnancies with borderline amniotic fluid index. *Arch Gynecol Obstet.* 2007;276(1):17-19. doi:10.1007/s00404-006-0309-x
- Banks EH, Miller DA. Perinatal risks associated with borderline amniotic fluid index. *Am J Obstet Gynecol.* 1999;180(6 Pt 1):1461-1463. doi:10.1016/s0002-9378(99)70037-2
- 8. Wood SL, Newton JM, Wang L, Lesser K. Borderline amniotic fluid index and its relation to fetal intolerance of labor: a 2-center retrospective cohort study. *J Ultrasound Med.* 2014;33(4):705-711. doi:10.7863/ultra.33.4.705
- 9. Bajracharya N, Dangal G, Poudel R, et al. Comparison of perinatal outcomes between borderline and normal amniotic fluid index in term singleton pregnancies. *J Nepal Health Res Counc.* 2021;18(4):709-713. doi:10.33314/jnhrc.v18i4.3051
- 10.Rathod S, Samal SK. Evaluation of maternal and perinatal outcomes of induction in borderline oligohydramnios at term. J Clin Diagn Res. 2017;11(9):QC05-QC07. doi:10.7860/ JCDR/2017/26313.10612
- 11. Phelan JP, Smith CV, Broussard P, Small M. Amniotic fluid volume assessment with the four-quadrant technique at 36-42 weeks' gestation. *J Reprod Med.* 1987;32(7):540-542.
- 12. Choi AY, Lee JY, Sohn IS, et al. Does the summer season affect the amniotic fluid volume during pregnancy? *Int J Environ Res Public Health.* 2021;18(18):9483. doi:10.3390/ijerph18189483

- 13. Vennila M, Deepika S. Borderline oligohydramnios in term pregnancy and it's relation with pregnancy outcome. *Int J Reprod Contracept Obstet Gynecol.* 2021;10(2):505-511.
- 14. Petrozella LN, Dashe JS, McIntire DD, Leveno KJ. Clinical significance of borderline amniotic fluid index and oligohydramnios in preterm pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol. 2011;117(2 Pt 1):338-342. doi:10.1097/AOG.0b013e3182056766
- 15.Lekkala S, Ramarao V, Bonela S, Devi R. Maternal and perinatal outcomes in pregnancies with borderline oligohydramnios versus uncomplicated normal amniotic fluid index. J Med Sci Clin Res. 2020;8:932-938.
- 16. Jamal A, Kazemi M, Marsoosi V, Eslamian L. Adverse perinatal outcomes in borderline amniotic fluid index. *Int J Reprod Biomed.* 2016;14(11):705-708.
- 17. Choi SR. Borderline amniotic fluid index and perinatal outcomes in the uncomplicated term pregnancy. J Matern Fetal Neonatal Med. 2016;29(3):457-460. doi:10.3109/14767058.2015.1004051
- Martinez Medel J, Campillos Maza JM, Lapresta Moros C, Villacampa Pueyo A, Tobajas Homs J. [Cervical preinduction and oligoamnios]. *Ginecol Obstet Mex.* 2008;76(9):499-506. Preinduccion cervical y oligoamnios.
- 19.Luo X, Huang Y, Liang R. [Analysis of 196 cases of trial of labor with borderline oligohydramnios assessed by ultrasound]. *Zhonghua Fu Chan Ke Za Zhi.* 1998;33(10):585-587.
- 20.Magann EF, Lang P, Morrison JC. Clinical significance of borderline amniotic fluid index and oligohydramnios in preterm pregnancy. *Obstet Gynecol.* 2011;117(6):1435. doi:10.1097/AOG. 0b013e31821d455a
- 21.Zilberman Sharon N, Pekar-Zlotin M, Kugler N, et al. Oligohydramnios: how severe is severe? *J Matern Fetal Neonatal Med.* 2022;35(25):5754-5760. doi:10.1080/14767058.2021.189206 8

### A noteworthy prognostic marker in extensive small cell lung cancer: lymphocyte/C-reactive protein ratio

DFigen Öztürk Ergür, DAyperi Öztürk, DMelahat Uzel Şener, DZeynep Tilbe Saymaz, DNihal Mutlu

Department of Chest Disease, Ankara Atatürk Sanatorium Training and Research Hospital, University of Health Sciences, Ankara, Turkey

Cite this article as: Öztürk Ergür F, Öztürk A, Uzel Şener M, Tilbe Saymaz Z, Mutlu N. A noteworthy prognostic marker in extensive small cell lung cancer: lymphocyte/C-reactive protein ratio. J Med Palliat Care. 2023;4(4):341-344.

Received: 24.07.2023	•	Accepted: 23.08.2023	•	Published: 30.08.2023
----------------------	---	----------------------	---	-----------------------

#### ABSTRACT

Aims: We aimed to investigate the pre-treatment prognostic significance of lymphocyte/C-Reactive protein ratio (LCR), one of the inflammatory factors, in patients with extensive-stage small cell lung cancer (SCLC).

Methods: Medical records of 514 patients who were diagnosed with extensive-stage SCLC between 2010 and 2020 were examined retrospectively. LCR was calculated using the blood test results prior to chemotherapy.

Results: The mean survival time for extensive-stage SCLC is 6 months (5.3-6.7). A statistically significant difference exists between limited and extensive stages in terms of median overall survival (OS) (p<0.001). The baseline LCR value of the patients was determined as 0.5 (0-311). LCR exerts a statistically significant effect on overall survival (0.025). Every 1 unit increase in LCR reduces death by 1.004 times.

Conclusion: Pre-treatment LCR value can be used as an independent prognostic parameter associated with mean survival in extensive SCLC.

Keywords: Small cell lung cancer, lymphocyte/CRP ratio, prognostic factor, survival

#### **INTRODUCTION**

Small cell lung cancer (SCLC) constitutes approximately 15% of all lung cancers with the worst histological course.<sup>1</sup> 60-70% of these carcinomas are extensive-stage, and the median overall survival (OS) is averagely 6 to 8 months.<sup>2</sup> There is still no standardized prognostic marker that can determine survival,<sup>3</sup> therefore there is a need for new markers. Studies show a strong link between systemic inflammation and cancer. Inflammation paves the way for cancer development and effects all stages of tumor formation.<sup>4</sup> Several cytokines and mediators produced secondary to inflammation may increase cell proliferation, invasion, and metastasis development.<sup>5</sup> Systemic immuneinflammation index (SII), prognostic nutrition index (PNI) and neutrophil/lymphocyte ratio (NLR), which are thought to reflect systemic inflammation, have been associated with prognosis in many solid organ malignancies, including esophageal and lung cancer.<sup>6</sup> Systemic inflammation response index (SIRI), another inflammatory indicator, has been defined as a prognostic and predictive factor for various types of cancer, including pancreatic cancer and non-small cell lung cancer (NSCLC).7,8 The ratio of hemoglobin (Hb) and red cell distribution width (RDW) (HRR) are novel prognostic markers in SCLC, and in this study, it has been shown that each unit increase in HRR

reduces death and survival by 1.6 times.<sup>9</sup> Another study in NSCLC showed that low HRR was associated with shorter survival.<sup>10</sup> Recently, the lymphocyte-to-C-reactive protein ratio (LCR), a novel marker, was shown to exert prognostic significance for lung cancer.<sup>11</sup> Another study reported the prognostic significance of many inflammatory markers in extensive-stage SCLC.<sup>12</sup> A decrease in lymphocyte/ monocyte ratio (LMR) was found to be a poor prognostic indicator in extensive-stage SCLC.13 Despite growing evidence of the impact of these inflammation-based scores on the prognosis of SCLC patients, there is limited information on the prognostic significance of the novel parameters. The aim of this study was to determine whether the easily measurable LCR value is an independent prognostic factor for OS, with the number of patients that may be sufficient considering this deficiency.

#### **METHODS**

All procedures were carried out in accordance with the ethical rules and the principles of the Declaration of Helsinki and approved by Ankara Atatürk Sanatorium Training and Research Hospital Clinical Researches Ethics Committee (Date: 22.03.2023, Decision No: 2012-KAEK-15/2676) for studies involving humans and the study was

Corresponding Author: Figen Öztürk Ergür, figturk@gmail.com



designed retrospectively, no written informed consent form was obtained from patients. All procedures were carried out in accordance with the ethical rules and the principles of the Declaration of Helsinki.

#### Patients

Extensive-stage SCLC patients diagnosed between January 2010 and January 2020 at Chest Diseases Clinics were included in the study. Inclusion criteria: (i) histopathologically diagnosed extensive-stage SCLC; (ii) adequate imaging data for computed tomography (CT), magnetic resonance imaging device (MRI), and PET-CT tumor staging; (iii) no previous antitumor therapy (including radiotherapy, chemotherapy, immunotherapy and targeted therapy); (iv) routine blood and blood biochemistry findings based on hospital laboratory test results. Exclusion criteria: (i) patients younger than 18 years of age; (ii) patients with limited stage SCLC and non-small cell lung carcinoma (NSCLC) confined to one lung and regional lymph nodes only and can be included in a safe radiotherapy field; (iii) patients with secondary carcinoma; (iv) patients with concomitant infections, inflammatory diseases, lymphoproliferative diseases.

1039 SCLC patients were screened. A total of 514 patients were included in the study after the exclusion of 199 patients without PET-CT results and 326 patients with limited stage.

#### **Clinical Data**

Clinical data such as age, gender, smoking history, staging, treatment regimens (chemotherapy, radiotherapy, adjuvant therapy, neoadjuvant therapy, operation), and pre-treatment LCR values were recorded. LCR value was calculated using CBC values as follows: Lymphocyte x 1000/ CRP (mg/l).

#### **Tumor Staging**

Tumor staging was performed based on the eighth edition of the staging criteria published by the International Association for the Study of Lung Cancer.14

#### **Observation Indicators**

Median overall survival (OS) was defined as the time interval between initiation of treatment and final follow-up and/or death.

#### **Statistical Analysis**

Descriptive statistics were used to express continuous variables (mean, standard deviation, minimum, median, maximum).

Conformity of continuous variables to normal distribution was analyzed by the Shapiro-Wilk test.

Overall survival was examined by Kaplan-Meier method.

The effect of blood parameters on survival was examined by Cox Regression analysis.

Measurement of blood parameters and predictive power of progression and death were examined by ROC analysis.

The value of statistical significance was determined as 0.05. The analyses were performed using the MedCalc<sup>®</sup> Statistical Software version 19.7.2 (MedCalc Software Ltd, Ostend, Belgium; 2021) Program.

#### RESULTS

514 patients were included in the study. Of the patients participating in the study, 461 (89.6%) were male and 53 (10.3%) were female. The mean age was 62.7. 211 (41%) patients had a history of smoking. 326 patients (38.9%) were in the limited stage and 514 patients (61.1%) were in the extensive stage. 111 (13.2%) patients had bone metastasis, 22 (2.6%) lung, 16 (1.9%) liver, 25 (3%) adrenal gland, 10 (1.2%) brain, and 328 (39.1%) more than two organs. The clinical characteristics of the participating patients are listed in Table 1. The mean survival time for extensivestage SCLC is 6 months (5.3-6.7). A statistically significant difference exists between limited and extensive disease stages in terms of OS (p<0.001) (Figure 1). The initial LCR value of the patients was 0.5 (0-361), and there was a statistical difference between the limited and extensive disease groups. NLR value was 3.7 (0.8-157.1) and CRP/ Alb value was 0.6 (0-65.7) in the extensive stage group while statistical significance was noted in the limited stage group. Laboratory parameters are shown in Table 2. LCR exerts a statistically significant effect on overall survival in the extensive group. A 1-unit increase in LCR reduces death by 1.004 times (Table 3). As shown by the ROC analysis, LCR was not found to be effective in predicting death, and the baseline cut-off value could not be determined (Figure 2).

Table 1. Demographic data and laboratory parameters			
	n (%)		
Gender			
Male	461(89.6)		
Female	53 (10.3)		
Age (years)	62.7		
Smoking	211 (41)		
Smoking consumption amount (pack/year)	48.9 (+25.5)*		
Disease Stage:			
Limited Stage	326 (38.9)		
Extensive Stage	514 (61.1)		
Metastasis localizations:			
Bone	111 (13.2)		
Opposite Lung	22 (2.6)		
Liver	16 (1.9)		
Surrenal	25 (3)		
Brain	10 (1.2)		
> Two organs	328 (39.1)		
*: Mean ± SD			



Figure 1. Effect of limited/extensive involvement on overall survival

Table 2. Evaluation of Parameters by Limited and Extentive Stages				
	Limited	Extensive	р	
LCR	0.7 (0-361)	0.5 (0-311)	0.002	
NLR	3.1 (12684.7-687.7)	3.7 (0.8-157.1)	< 0.001	
Platelet/Alb.	57.7 (3.2-219.1)	62.2 (1.0-44.6)	0.337	
PLR	18.2 (2.6-42.9)	18.9 (2.3-60.8)	0.542	
CRP/Alb.	0.4 (0-14.7)	0.6 (0-65.7)	< 0.001	
HRR	1 (0.4-1.4)	1 (0.3-1.4)	0.533	

CRP: C-reactive protein, HRR: Hemoglobin/Red cell distribution width ratio LCR: lymphocyte/CRP ratio, NLR: neutrophil/lymphocyte ratio PLR: Platelet/lymphocyte ratio





Figure 2: LCR ROC analysis graph

#### DISCUSSION

In small cell lung cancer, survival time has not been improved due to the lack of novel treatment options and simple and effective parameters for assessing prognosis. Extensive-stage SCLC especially displays an aggressive course, and the median overall survival (OS) is averagely 6 to 8 months.<sup>2</sup> OS was 6 months in our study, which was consistent with the literature.

In a study by Yuan He et al.<sup>11</sup> consistent with the findings of previous studies, LCR was determined as an independent prognostic marker for both PFS and OS, whereas decreased LCR was found to be a poor prognostic marker. A study by Yılmaz H et al.<sup>12</sup> which is the first publication in our country demonstrating the prognostic significance of novel inflammatory markers in extensive small cell lung cancer, showed that LCR is an independent prognostic marker for both PFS and OS. In this study, PFS (p <0.001) and OS (p < 0.001) were found to be longer in the patient group with high LCR than in the low LCR group. In our study, the LCR value was not found to be significant in predicting death, and the basal cut-off value could not be determined. Again, in the study conducted by Iriagac et al.<sup>13</sup> in Turkey, OS was 8.78 (1.07-54.80) months and PFS was 5.6 (1.07-44.03) months in extensive-stage SCLC patients. In their study, PFS was 4.5 months and OS was 7.5 months in the low lymphocyte/monocyte ratio (LMR) group, whereas the median PFS was 6.5 months and OS 10.1 months in the high LMR group. It was thought that high LMR might have good prognostic value for survival (HR: 0.54 95% CI 0.38-0.77. p=0.001). In our study, LCR exerted

a statistically significant effect on overall survival in the extensive group. It was determined that every 1-unit increase in LCR reduced the death by 1.004 times, however, the LCR value was not found to be effective in predicting death according to the result of the ROC analysis, and the lower and upper group analysis could not be performed since the basal cut-off value could not be determined.

#### CONCLUSION

In this study, we revealed that LCR was associated with overall survival in extensive-stage SCLC patients, which suggests that LCR can be used as a prognostic marker.

Nonetheless, the fact that it is a single-center retrospective study and there is no standard cut-off value that can be compared is among the limitations of our study. Prospective studies including all factors affecting LCR value are needed to reveal the relationship of LCR with OS as an independent factor.

#### ETHICAL DECLARATIONS

**Ethics Committee Approval:** The study was carried out with the permission of Ankara Atatürk Sanatorium Training and Research Hospital Clinical Researches Ethics Committee (Date: 22.03.2023, Decision No: 2012-KAEK-15/2676).

**Informed Consent:** Because the study was designed retrospectively, no written informed consent form was obtained from patients.

**Referee Evaluation Process:** Externally peer-reviewed.

**Conflict of Interest Statement:** The authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study has received no financial support.

**Author Contributions:** All of the authors declare that they have all participated in the design, execution, and analysis of the paper, and that they have approved the final version.

#### REFERENCES

- 1. Govindan R, Page N, Morgensztern D, et al. Changing epidemiology of small-cell lung cancer in the United States over the last 30 years: analysis of the surveillance, epidemiologic, and end results database. *J Clin Oncol.* 2006;24(28):4539-4544.
- 2. Bernhardt EB, Jalal SI. Small cell lung cancer. *Cancer Treat Res.* 2016;170:301-322.
- 3. Cerny T, Blair V, Anderson H, Bramwell V, Thatcher N. Pretreatment prognostic factors and scoring system in 407 small-cell lung cancer patients. *Int J Cancer*. 1987;39(2):146-149.
- Greten FR, Grivennikov SI. Inflammation and Cancer: Triggers, Mechanisms, and Consequences. *Immunity*. 2019;51(1):27-41.
- 5. Mantovani A, Allavena P, Sica A, Balkwill F. Cancer-related inflammation. *Nature*. 2008; 454(7203):436-444.

- Yang R, Chang Q, Meng X, Gao N, Wang W. Prognostic value of systemic immune-inflammation index in cancer: a meta-analysis. *J Cancer*. 2018;9:3295-3302.
- 7. Qi Q, Zhuang L, Shen Y, et al. A novel systemic inflammation response index (SIRI) for predicting the survival of patients with pancreatic cancer after chemotherapy. *Cancer.* 2016;122(14):2158-2167.
- Li S, Yang Z, Du H, Zhang W, Che G, Liu L. Novel systemic inflammation response index to predict prognosis after thoracoscopic lung cancer surgery: a propensity score-matching study. ANZ J Surg. 2019;89(11):E507-E513.
- 9. Öztürk Ergür F, Öztürk A. A new prognostic marker in small cell lung cancer: red cell distribution width ratio of hemoglobin. *Anatolian Curr Med J.* 2023; 5(2); 148-152.
- Bozkaya Y, Kurt B, Gürler F. A prognostic parameter in advanced non-small cell lung cancer: the ratio of hemoglobin-to-red cell distribution width. *Int J Clin Oncol.* 2019;24:798-806.
- 11.He Y, Gong R, Peng KW, Liu LZ, Sun LY, Wang HY. Lymphocyteto-C-reactive protein ratio is a potential new prognostic biomarker for patients with lung cancer. *Biomark Med.* 2020;14(9):717-726.
- 12. Yılmaz H, Yersal Ö. Prognostic significance of novel inflammatory markers in extensive-stage small-cell lung cancer. *J Can Res Ther.* 2022;18:691-696.
- 13. İriağaç Y, Çavdar E, Yolcu A. The prognostic importance of lymphocyte/monocyte ratio in diffuse stage small cell lung cancer. *Ahi Evran Med J.* 2022; 6 (1):71-76.
- 14.Rami-Porta R, Asamura H, Travis WD, Rusch VW. Lung cancer major changes in the American Joint Committee on Cancer eighth edition cancer staging manual. *CA Cancer J Clin.* 2017;67(2):138-155.



# Investigation of the synovial fluid pro-inflammatory cytokines and clinical findings in disc displacements of TMJ

### ©Canay Yılmaz Asan<sup>1</sup>, <sup>®</sup>Şeyma Bayındır<sup>2</sup>, <sup>®</sup>Ahmet Emin Demirbaş<sup>1</sup>, <sup>®</sup>Didem Barlak Keti<sup>3</sup>, <sup>®</sup>Nükhet Kütük<sup>4</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Oral and Maxillofacial Surgery, Faculty of Dentistry, Erciyes University, Kayseri, Turkey

<sup>2</sup>Department of Oral and Maxillofacial Surgery, Private Clinic, Bursa, Turkey

<sup>3</sup>Department of Biochemistry, Erciyes University, Faculty of Medicine, Kayseri, Turkey

<sup>4</sup>Department of Oral and Maxillofacial Surgery, Faculty of Dentistry, Bezmi Alem Vakıf University, İstanbul, Turkey

**Cite this article as**: Yılmaz Asan C, Bayındır Ş, Demirbaş AE, Barlak Keti D, Kütük N. Investigation of the synovial fluid pro-inflammatory cytokines and clinical findings in disc displacements of TMJ. *J Med Palliat Care*. 2023;4(4):345-349.

<b>Received:</b> 26.07.2023 • <b>Accepted:</b> 26.08.2023 • <b>Published:</b> 30.08.2023
--

#### ABSTRACT

**Aims**: Temporomandibular disorders (TMD) are common musculoskeletal disease that affects the soft tissues and bone structures of the temporomandibular joint (TMJ). Inflammatory mediators play a critical role in the etiology of TMD by affecting various molecular mechanisms. This study aims to investigate the effect of pro-inflammatory cytokines on TMJ internal derangements and evaluate the relationship between clinical features.

**Methods**: Patients who underwent arthrocentesis because of TMD were included in this study. Patients were divided into 2 groups according to anterior disc displacement with reduction (Group 1) and without reduction (Group 2). Clinical findings before and after the arthrocentesis were evaluated retrospectively. Synovial fluid TNF- $\alpha$ , IL-1 $\beta$ , and IL-6 levels were analyzed with the ELISA method.

**Results**: A total of 28 patients were included, with 15 patients in Group 1 and 13 patients in Group 2. All patients were female with an average age of  $30.75\pm14.9$ . The average pre-operative pain score was  $6.6\pm1.95$  in all patients. After the arthrocentesis, the average pain score was 2.0 (1.0 - 2.5) and the difference was significant (p<0.001). Group 1 have a higher maximum mouth opening (MMO) than Group 2 preoperatively and the difference was statistically significant (p=0.013). The difference in synovial fluid cytokine levels was not statistically significant between groups. There was no statistically significant correlation between cytokines and clinical findings.

**Conclusion**: Arthrocentesis is beneficial for reducing joint pain in patients with TMJ internal derangements. Pro-inflammatory cytokine levels are similar in TMJs with disc displacement with and without reduction.

Keywords: Temporomandibular joint, TMJ, inflammatory, cytokine, synovial fluid

#### INTRODUCTION

Temporomandibular disorders (TMD) are a type of musculoskeletal disease that affects the soft tissues and bone structures of the temporomandibular joint (TMJ) and proceeds with functional abnormalities including muscle/joint discomfort and restricted jaw movement.<sup>1</sup> Internal derangements and osteoarthritis, characterized by the degenerations in cartilage and bone tissues, represents the most common forms of TMD. It has been observed that inflammatory mediators such as various cytokines or chemokines are released in the synovial fluid of patients with TMJ internal derangement or osteoarthritis, and there is also evidence of persistent inflammation and infiltration of inflammatory cells playing a critical role in the breakdown of articular structures within the synovium of osteoarthritis patients.<sup>2,3</sup> Hence, it becomes essential to assess the potential roles of cytokines and other mediators in illuminating the cellular and molecular events in the pathophysiology of TMJ internal derangement and osteoarthritis.

Treatment of TMD is based on conservative and surgical interventions. Patient education, dietary modifications, medical care, physical therapy, intraoral splint applications, and psychological therapy procedures are among the conservative treatment methods. Minimally invasive procedures are used when conservative treatment fails and clinical complaints continue. Intra-articular injections, intra-muscular injections, arthrocentesis, and arthroscopic lysis and lavage are minimally invasive techniques.<sup>4</sup> In the treatment of

Corresponding Author: Canay Yılmaz Asan, dtcanayasan@gmail.com



TMD, the physician should choose the least invasive and most effective treatment method for the patient, as repeated intra-articular interventions may reduce the chances of success. Therefore, arthrocentesis can be considered as the initial treatment option for patients who do not respond to conservative treatment. If arthrocentesis does not achieve success, arthroscopic surgery or other surgical interventions should be considered.<sup>5</sup> Synovial fluid samples taken during lavage can be used to evaluate TMJ disease and provide detailed information about inflammatory components in synovial fluid.<sup>6</sup> After the identification of arachidonic acid metabolites in painful TMJ, many other studies have been reported which provide an opportunity to evaluate composition changes to potentially diagnose and monitor response to treatment of TMJ disorders.<sup>7,8</sup> The first studies comparing cytokine levels in patients with internal derangement involving degenerative changes to healthy controls were published in the 1990s, and it was reported that patients had higher levels of TNF-a and IL-1ß in synovial fluid compared to controls.9 Another study reported elevated levels of IL-6 in 72% of patients with degenerative joint disease.<sup>10</sup> These studies demonstrate the role of TNF-a, IL-1 $\beta$ , and IL-6 in synovial inflammation. This study aims to investigate the effect of pro-inflammatory cytokines (TNF-a, IL-1β, and IL-6 ) on TMJ internal derangements and evaluate the relationship between clinical features.

#### **METHODS**

The study was carried out with the permission of Erciyes University, Clinical Researches Ethics Committee (Date: 2019, Decision No: 556), and carried out at the Department of Oral and Maxillofacial Surgery, Faculty of Dentistry. All procedures were carried out by the ethical rules and the principles of the Declaration of Helsinki.

Patients who presented with TMJ complaints had a diagnosis, treatment, and follow-up were retrospectively reviewed for their suitability to participate in the study. Inclusion criteria for the study follow 1) Patients with complaints such as pain, tenderness, joint noises, and limited mouth opening in TMJ and clinically diagnosed with both anterior disc displacement with reduction (ADDwR) and anterior disc displacement without reduction (ADDwoR) according to the diagnostic criteria for temporomandibular disorders (DC/TMD) 2) Patients who received conservative treatment for TMD but did not show improvement in clinical findings, leading to the application of arthrocentesis 3) Patients from whom synovial fluid samples were obtained during arthrocentesis and with complete and well-documented medical records. Clinical diagnosis

(MRI). Patients with a history of trauma to the TMJ area and patients who underwent arthrocentesis and/ or surgical interventions were excluded from the study. The medical records of patients who received treatment for TMJ internal problems were retrospectively reviewed between the years 2005 and 2019. Patients were divided into two groups according to the diagnosis. Group 1 consisted of patients with ADDwR and Group 2 consisted of patients with ADDwoR. For the study, the included patients' demographic data, dental history, diagnosis, clinical examination findings before and after arthrocentesis including maximum mouth openings (MMO), visual analog scale scores (VAS: 0-10), and follow-up information were gathered. Synovial fluid samples were used in the study from patients who underwent arthrocentesis procedures following the method described by Nitzan.11 During the arthrocentesis procedure, samples were collected by injecting and aspirating 2 ml of normal saline or Ringer's lactate solution into the upper joint space ten times. The levels of TNF- $\alpha$ , IL-1 $\beta$ , and IL-6 in synovial fluids were analyzed with ELISA (Enzyme-Linked Immuno Sorbent Assay) method. Findings were compared between groups.

was also confirmed with magnetic resonance images

#### **Statistical Analysis**

The statistical analysis of the data was performed using the Turcosa statistical software (Turcosa Analitik Ltd. Ști., www.turcosa.com.tr). The normal distribution of the data was evaluated using histograms, q-q plots, and the Shapiro-Wilk test. The homogeneity of variance was tested using the Levene test. For group comparisons, an independent two-sample t-test was used for parametric data, while the Mann-Whitney U test was used for non-parametric data. Within-group comparisons were conducted using a dependent twosample t-test or Wilcoxon test. The data were expressed as mean ± standard deviation, median (1st and 3rd quartiles), or frequency (percentage). All analyses were performed with a statistical significance level of p<0.05, indicating statistical significance at a 95% confidence interval.

#### RESULTS

#### **Preoperative Assessments**

In the study, a total of 28 patients were included, with 15 patients in Group 1 and 13 patients in Group 2. All patients in the study were female with an average age of  $30.75\pm14.9$ . The mean age was  $30\pm16.4$  in Group 1 and 31.6±13.5 in Group 2 (p=0.781). The average VAS score was 6.6±1.95 in all patients. Average MMO was measured  $35.6\pm 5.8$  mm in all patients before arthrocentesis.

Pre-operative VAS scores were found  $6.8\pm1.4$  in Group 1 and  $6.3\pm2.4$  in Group 2 and the difference was not significant (p=0.460). Maximum mouth openings (MMO) were compared and Group 1 have a higher MMO ( $38.86\pm5.98$  mm) than Group 2 ( $33.53\pm4.31$ ) and the difference was statistically significant (p=0.013).

#### **Postoperative Outcomes**

After the arthrocentesis procedure, the average VAS score was 2.0 (1.0 - 2.5) and MMO was  $36.6\pm7.6$  mm in all patients. The post-operative VAS score was statistically significantly lower (p<0.001). However, post-operative MMO was not statistically significant from preoperative values in all patients (p=0.316).

Post-operative VAS score was found 1.0 (1-2) in Group 1 and 2.0 (1-6) in Group 2 (p=0.164). Post-operative MMO was  $38.3\pm8.06$  in Group 1 and  $35.5\pm7.4$  in Group 2 but the difference was not statistically significant (p=0.411). All data were shown in Table 1.

Table 1. Comparison of clinical findings between groups					
	Pre-op VAS	Pre-op MMO(mm)	Post-op VAS	Post-op MMO(mm)	
Group 1	6.8±1.4	38.86±5.98	1.0 (1-2)	38.3±8.06	
Group 2	$6.3 \pm 2.4$	$33.53 {\pm} 4.31$	2.0 (1-6)	$35.5 \pm 7.4$	
P value	0.460*	0.013*	0.164†	0.411*	
VAS: Visual Analog Scale, MMO: Maximum mouth opening, Data are given as median (1st-3rd quartiles) and mean $\pm$ standard deviation, *:Student t test, †: Mann Whitney U test					

#### Synovial Fluid Analysis

Synovial fluid TNF- $\alpha$ , IL-1 $\beta$ , and IL-6 levels were compared according to the groups. The average levels were 148.75±22.5, 788.46±207.7 and 83.86±18.0 in Group 1 and 146.41±27.3, 735.53±172.6 and 90.0±16.9 in Group 2 respectively. The difference of synovial fluid cytokine levels were not statistically significant between groups (Table 2).

Table 2. Comparison of synovial fluid cytokines between groups				
	TNF-a	IL-1β	IL-6	
Group 1	148.75±22.5	$788.46 \pm 207.7$	83.86±18.0	
Group 2	146.41±27.3	735.53±172.6	90.0±16.9	
P value	0.806*	0.474*	0.365*	
Data are given as median (1st-3rd quartiles), *:Student t test				

The correlation between cytokines with preoperative MMO and VAS scores was investigated and there was no statistically significant correlation. A positive correlation was observed between TNF- $\alpha$  and IL-1 $\beta$ , as well as between TNF- $\alpha$  and IL-6. The relationship between TNF- $\alpha$  and IL-1 $\beta$  was positive, strong, and statistically significant (p<0.001, p=0.023). The correlation between IL-6 and IL-1 $\beta$  was not statistically significant (p=0.057) (Chart 1).



Chart 1. Correlations between IL-1 $\beta$  and IL-6 with TNF- $\alpha$ .

#### DISCUSSION

The goal of TMJ arthrocentesis is to use hydraulic pressure to wash away inflammatory mediators, release the articular disc, and dissolve adhesions between the disc surface and the articular fossa.<sup>11</sup> Arthrocentesis is a safe and rapid procedure used to treat various disorders affecting TMJ. Arthrocentesis is usually indicated when conservative and pharmacological methods have failed to provide satisfactory results.6 With arthrocentesis, the intra-articular negative pressure is reduced, and adhesions are eliminated, allowing the disc to be detached from the glenoid fossa ceiling and facilitating condylar translation. Restoring healthy mandibular movements helps eliminate movement restrictions, thereby restoring the mouth opening to normal values.<sup>5</sup> Inflammatory cytokines and pain mediators are removed from the area through arthrocentesis, leading to the treatment of inflammation and alleviation of pain symptoms.<sup>12</sup> In this study, pain scores were measured with a Visual analog scale and it was observed that VAS scores were significantly decreased in all patients after arthrocentesis.

Although there are numerous studies on the pathophysiology of TMJ internal disorders, the exact mechanism of the disease remains not fully understood. In recent years, there are opinions suggesting that changes in the synovial fluid content caused by pro-inflammatory cytokines play a role in the etiology by affecting various molecular mechanisms.<sup>13</sup> In patients with TMJ internal derangement or osteoarthritis, increased hyperemia with capillary vessels and infiltration of inflammatory cells such as T cells or monocytes/macrophages can be visualized in the TMJ synovial membrane through arthroscopic or histopathological analysis.<sup>13</sup>

Cytokines are small proteins released by various cells in response to tissue damage and play a crucial role in cellular signaling. Among cytokines, there are interleukins, tumor necrosis factor, interferons, chemokines, and lymphokines. Some cytokines such as IL-1 $\beta$ , IL-6, IL-8, IL-12, and TNF- $\alpha$  are pro-inflammatory, while others like IL-4 and IL-10 are considered anti-inflammatory.<sup>14</sup>

Many of these cytokines have been found in the synovial fluids of patients with TMJ internal disorders and/or osteoarthritis, and they have been shown to control inflammation processes through various mechanisms. Therefore, these cytokines have been highlighted as promising therapeutic targets for TMJ diseases.<sup>15-17</sup>

Evaluation of the potential roles of cytokines and other mediators has become increasingly important and popular to elucidate the cellular and molecular events in the pathophysiology of TMJ internal disorders and osteoarthritis. In an experimental study conducted by Wang et al.<sup>18</sup> it was shown that in cases where the biomechanical properties of the disc are altered, the expression of IL-1 $\beta$  and TNF- $\alpha$  increased in TMJ, and this condition could impair the adaptive capacity of TMJ. In studies conducted with the biochemical analysis of TMJ synovial fluid, cytokines were investigated by analyzing synovial fluid obtained from patients with TME disorders and comparing it with the MRG (magnetic resonance imaging) images taken from the same patients.<sup>19,20</sup> It was shown that the levels of proinflammatory cytokines in synovial fluid were associated with the degree of joint effusion observed in the MRG images.<sup>20</sup> Similarly, it has been reported that the level of IL-6 in synovial fluid is associated with the severity of arthroscopic synovial inflammation.<sup>21</sup> These several investigations have shown that cytokines are involved in the inflammation of the synovium in TMJ. Therefore, in our investigation, based on the literature findings, it was deemed appropriate to use TNF-a, IL-1, and IL-6, which have previously been proven to be present in TMJ, to confirm the existence of inflammation in the retrospectively studied joints.

Synovial cytokines were compared in different patient groups in several studies. Ulmner et al.<sup>22</sup> reported that patients with disc displacement without reduction had higher cytokine concentrations including TNF-a and IL- 1β. On the other hand, Gulen et al.<sup>23</sup> investigated the synovial fluid cytokine levels in patients who had disc displacement with reduction and without reduction and it was reported that synovial fluid cytokine concentrations were not statistically significant between groups. In this study, we similarly observed that there were no statistically significant differences between groups. It is thought that the effect of tissue regeneration and remodeling processes in TMJ may lead to a shift in the dominance of pro-inflammatory cytokines in the early stages of the disease, and in later stages, a greater influence of anti-inflammatory cytokines might be observed. However, since anti-inflammatory cytokines were not investigated in our study, a direct comparison between pro-inflammatory and anti-inflammatory cytokines cannot be made.

The degree of inflammation in TMJ is crucial for the development of pain or clinical symptoms.<sup>14</sup> Some studies investigating IL-1 $\beta$  and TNF- $\alpha$  have shown a relationship between the synovial fluid content and the level of TMJ pain in patients with internal derangement and degenerative changes in TMJ.<sup>89</sup> It was reported that higher levels of TNF- $\alpha$  in the synovial fluid of patients with TMJ pain.<sup>24</sup> In another study, a correlation between joint effusion and IL-6 was demonstrated, and since joint effusion is associated with TMJ pain, it is suggested that IL-6 may be related to TMJ pain.<sup>21</sup> However, it is known that non-steroidal antiinflammatory drugs (NSAIDs) reduce the levels of proinflammatory cytokines and the synthesis of prostaglandins. In a study, it was shown that COX (cyclooxygenase) inhibitors suppressed inflammatory mediators such as PGE2, IL-6, and IL-1β in TMJ synovial fluid.<sup>25</sup> Therefore, in studies related to cytokines in TMJ synovial fluid, it is recommended to discontinue NSAID use at least 7-14 days before the analysis.<sup>23</sup> In our study, we did not find any significant relation between clinical signs and cytokine concentrations. Since the study is retrospective, the records of the included patients regarding the use of non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs) are not available. It is important to consider this limitation while interpreting the results and drawing conclusions from the study.

#### CONCLUSION

Arthrocentesis is beneficial for reducing joint pain in patients with TMJ internal derangements. Synovial fluid contains pro-inflammatory mediators which interact with each other's and pro-inflammatory cytokine levels in synovial fluid are not different in TMJs with disc displacement with and without reduction.

#### ETHICAL DECLARATIONS

**Ethics Committee Approval:** The study was carried out with the permission of Erciyes University Clinical Researches Ethics Committee (Date: 2019, Decision No: 556).

**Informed Consent:** Because the study was designed retrospectively, no written informed consent form was obtained from patients.

Referee Evaluation Process: Externally peer-reviewed.

**Conflict of Interest Statement:** The authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

**Financial Disclosure:** This study was supported by the Erciyes University Scientific Research Projects Coordination Unit (Project No:TDH-2019-9609).

Author Contributions: All of the authors declare that they have all participated in the design, execution, and analysis of the paper, and that they have approved the final version.

#### REFERENCES

- 1. Laskin DM. Arthrocentesis for the treatment of internal derangements of the temporomandibular joint. *Alpha Omegan*. 2009;102(2):46-50.
- Sato J, Segami N, Suzuki T, Kaneyama K, Yoshitake Y, Nishikawa K. The expression of vascular endothelial growth factor in synovial tissues in patients with internal derangement of the temporomandibular joint. Oral Surg Oral Med Oral Pathol Oral Radiol Endod. 2002;93(3):251-256.
- 3. Matsumoto K, Honda K, Ohshima M, et al. Cytokine profile in synovial fluid from patients with internal derangement of the temporomandibular joint: a preliminary study. *Dentomaxillofac Radiol.* 2006;35(6):432-441.
- Brennan PA, Ilankovan V. Arthrocentesis for temporomandibular joint pain dysfunction syndrome. J Oral Maxillofac Surg. 2006;64(6):949-951.
- Laskin DM. Arthroscopy versus arthrocentesis for treating internal derangements of the temporomandibular joint. Oral Maxillofac Surg Clin North Am. 2018;30(3):325-328.
- Nitzan DW. Arthrocentesis--incentives for using this minimally invasive approach for temporomandibular disorders. Oral Maxillofac Surg Clin North Am. 2006;18(3):311-328.
- Quinn JH, Bazan NG. Identification of prostaglandin E2 and leukotriene B4 in the synovial fluid of painful, dysfunctional temporomandibular joints. *J Oral Maxillofac Surg.* 1990;48(9):968-971.
- Kaneyama K, Segami N, Nishimura M, Suzuki T, Sato J. Importance of proinflammatory cytokines in synovial fluid from 121 joints with temporomandibular disorders. *Br J Oral Maxillofac Surg.* 2002;40(5):418-423.
- Fu K, Ma X, Zhang Z, Chen W. Tumor necrosis factor in synovial fluid of patients with temporomandibular disorders. J Oral Maxillofac Surg. 1995;53(4):424-426.
- Fu K, Ma X, Zhang Z, Pang X, Chen W. Interleukin-6 in synovial fluid and HLA-DR expression in synovium from patients with temporomandibular disorders. J Orofac Pain. 1995;9(2):131-137.
- 11.Nitzan DW, Dolwick MF, Martinez GA. Temporomandibular joint arthrocentesis: a simplified treatment for severe, limited mouth opening. J Oral Maxillofac Surg. 1991;49(11):1163-1167.
- 12. Shibata T, Murakami KI, Kubota E, Maeda H. Glycosaminoglycan components in temporomandibular joint synovial fluid as markers of joint pathology. *J Oral Maxillofac Surg.* 1998;56(2):209-213.
- 13. de Lange-Brokaar BJ, Ioan-Facsinay A, van Osch GJ, et al. Synovial inflammation, immune cells and their cytokines in osteoarthritis: a review. Osteoarthritis Cartilage. 2012;20(12):1484-1499.
- 14.Ernberg M. The role of molecular pain biomarkers in temporomandibular joint internal derangement. J Oral Rehabil. 2017;44(6):481-491.
- 15.Luo P, Feng C, Jiang C et al. IL-37b alleviates inflammation in the temporomandibular joint cartilage via IL-1R8 pathway. *Cell Prolif.* 2019;52(6):12692.
- 16. Wake M, Hamada Y, Kumagai K, et al. Up-regulation of interleukin-6 and vascular endothelial growth factor-A in the synovial fluid of temporomandibular joints affected by synovial chondromatosis. *Br J Oral Maxillofac Surg.* 2013;51(2):164-169.
- 17. Hamada Y, Kondoh T, Holmlund AB, Sakota K, Nomura Y, Seto K. Cytokine and clinical predictors for treatment outcome of visually guided temporomandibular joint irrigation in patients with chronic closed lock. *J Oral Maxillofac Surg.* 2008;66(1):29-34.
- Wang XD, Cui SJ, Liu Y, et al. Deterioration of mechanical properties of discs in chronically inflamed TMJ. J Dent Res. 2014;93(11):1170-1176.

- 19. Segami N, Miyamaru M, Nishimura M, Suzuki T, Kaneyama K, Murakami K. Does joint effusion on T2 magnetic resonance images reflect synovitis? Part 2. Comparison of concentration levels of proinflammatory cytokines and total protein in synovial fluid of the temporomandibular joint with internal derangements and osteoarthrosis. Oral Surg Oral Med Oral Pathol Oral Radiol Endod. 2002;94(4):515-521.
- 20. Matsumoto K, Honda K, Ohshima M et al. Cytokine profile in synovial fluid from patients with internal derangement of the temporomandibular joint: a preliminary study. *Dentomaxillofac Radiol.* 2006;35(6):432-441.
- 21. Nishimura M, Segami N, Kaneyama K, Suzuki T, Miyamaru M. Proinflammatory cytokines and arthroscopic findings of patients with internal derangement and osteoarthritis of the temporomandibular joint. *Br J Oral Maxillofac Surg.* 2002;40(1):68-71.
- 22. Ulmner M, Sugars R, Naimi-Akbar A et al. Synovial tissue cytokine profile in disc displacement of the temporomandibular joint. *J Oral Rehabil.* 2020;47(10):1202-1211.
- 23. Gulen H, Ataoglu H, Haliloglu S, Isik K. Proinflammatory cytokines in temporomandibular joint synovial fluid before and after arthrocentesis. *Oral Surg Oral Med Oral Pathol Oral Radiol Endod.* 2009;107(5):1-4.
- 24.Kellesarian SV, Al-Kheraif AA, Vohra F, et al. Cytokine profile in the synovial fluid of patients with temporomandibular joint disorders: A systematic review. *Cytokine*. 2016;77:98-106.
- 25.Kawashima M, Ogura N, Akutsu M, Ito K, Kondoh T. The antiinflammatory effect of cyclooxygenase inhibitors in fibroblastlike synoviocytes from the human temporomandibular joint results from the suppression of PGE2 production. J Oral Pathol Med. 2013;42(6):499-506



## The effect of occupational therapy on upper extremity function and activities of daily living in hemiplegic patients

#### Ayşe Gülşen Doğan

Department of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation, Erol Olçok Training and Research Hospital, Hitit University, Çorum, Turkey

**Cite this article as**: Doğan AG. The effect of occupational therapy on upper extremity function and activities of daily living in hemiplegic patients. *J Med Palliat Care*. 2023;4(4):350-354.

Received: 15.07.2023	•	Accepted: 28.08.2023	•	Published: 30.08.2023	

#### ABSTRACT

**Aims**: We aimed to investigate the effectiveness of occupational therapy (OT) added to traditional rehabilitation treatments on activities of daily living and upper extremity functions in hemiplegic patients in this study.

**Methods**: This study was carried out within eighty hemiplegic patients. In the evaluation of the patients before the therapy, age, gender, body mass index (BMI), occupation, education, duration of stroke, stroke etiology, symptomatic side, the presence of systemic diseases and dominant hand data were recorded. The patients were randomized into two groups according to the sealed envelope method. While standard rehabilitation (ST) (50 minutes five days a week for 6 weeks) was applied to the first group, ST (50 minutes five days a week for 6 weeks) were applied to the second group. Functional Independence Scale (FIM), Fugl-Meyer Upper Extremity Assessment of Motor Recovery Scale (FMA) and Action Research Arm Test (ARAT) were evaluated before the treatment and on the 45th day after the end of the treatment.

**Results**: Our study included 35 male and 45 female patients. There was no significant difference between the two groups in terms of age, gender, symptom duration and stroke etiology. FIM, ARAT and FMA values were found to be increased in both groups compared to pre-treatment (ST; FIM p=0.003, ARAT p=0.011, FMA p= 0.002 OT; FIM p=0.023, ARAT p=0.024, FMA p= 0.012). While there was no significant difference in terms of FIM, ARAT and FMA values before treatment in comparisons between groups, all parameters were found to be significantly increased in the OT group compared to ST on the 45th day of treatment (FIM p=0.017, ARAT p=0.021, FMA p= 0.004).

**Conclusion**: In this study, OT was applied three times a week for 40 extremity dexterity. While the increase in FIM, FMA and ARAT was significant after treatment in both groups, the increase in the OT group was higher when compared to ST. The results of our study show that both ST and OT are effective in stroke rehabilitation. In addition, it has been clearly proven that more effective results are obtained in upper extremity functions with OT added to ST.

Keywords: Hemiplegia, occupational therapy, upper limb

#### **INTRODUCTION**

Stroke is a clinical syndrome with symptoms lasting 24 hours or longer, with no obvious cause other than vascular origin and often with focal deterioration in cerebral functions.1 Stroke is a serious neurological disease and over the last two decades there has been an increase in deaths from stroke by 43%.<sup>2,3</sup> Despite the advances in stroke prevention and treatment, it is an important health problem that affects a large part of the society with its high incidence and mortality and causes disability in survivors. Post-stroke disability reduces the patient's quality of life, affects the lives of patients' relatives and causes both socioeconomic and social problems.<sup>4</sup> Only 10% of post-stroke patients show complete recovery and 60% suffer from chronic dysfunction.<sup>5</sup> Upper limb function after stroke is the main cause of long-term disability so rehabilitation research is a top priority. Although nerve reorganization occurs soon after stroke, the natural rehabilitation of upper limb function recovery is usually limited.<sup>6</sup> Upper limb paresis is observed in 87% of stroke survivors.<sup>7</sup> Furthermore, impaired use of the upper limb persists in about 60% of the patients 6 months post-stroke.<sup>8</sup> Early exercise interventions are necessary to improve upper extremity motor functions and activities of daily living (ADL), as persistent upper extremity dysfunction is strongly associated with decreased activities of daily living and poor quality of life after stroke.<sup>9-11</sup>

Occupational therapy (OT) is a part of medical rehabilitation therapy aimed at restoring, strengthening and increasing the person's performance in specified activities and tasks in order to improve health, reduce and correct pathology.<sup>4</sup> Studies have shown that OT shortens the length of hospital stay, increases activities

Corresponding Author: Ayşe Gülşen Doğan, drmdagu@gmail.com



of daily living, and increases the level of independence in stroke patients.<sup>12,13</sup> Although the incidence of ischemic and hemorrhagic strokes is high worldwide annually, the optimal dose and timing for OT are entirely unclear.

Stroke remains one of the leading causes of death and disability in world, and projections show that the burden of stroke will not decrease in the next decade or beyond.<sup>14</sup> After a stroke, one of the main sequelae produced is the loss of mobility in the upper extremities of the human body. Therefore, in the assessment of upper extremity function it's important to improve the effectiveness of rehabilitation programs, and the use of standardized outcome measures which can lead to more efficient rehabilitation programs for post-stroke patients.<sup>15</sup> Therefore, we aimed to investigate the effectiveness of OT added to traditional rehabilitation treatments on activities of daily living and upper extremity functions in hemiplegic patients in this study.

#### **METHODS**

Sixty patients with hemiplegia who applied to Erol Olçok Training and Research Hospital Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation Clinic were included in the study. The study was approved by the Hitit University Clinical Researches Ethics Committee (Date: 24.05.2023, Decision No: 2023-67). A well-informed written consent was obtained from all participants according to the principles of the Declaration of Helsinki. The inclusion criteria were 18-75 years of age, diagnosed with stroke for the first time, not more than 12 months after stroke and no cognitive dysfunction. Exclusion criteria were aphasic patients, the presence of flaccid hemiplegia, the presence of spasticity above grade 3 in the upper extremity according to the Modified Ashworth Scale (MAS) and the absence of sitting balance. In the evaluation of the patients before the therapy, age, gender, body mass index (BMI), occupation, education, duration of stroke, symptomatic side, the presence of systemic diseases and dominant hand data were recorded. All patients underwent detailed neuromuscular system examination before treatment and at controls. The patients were randomized into two groups according to the sealed envelope method. While standard rehabilitation (ST) (50 minutes five days a week) was applied to the first group, ST (50 minutes five days a week) and OT (40 minutes three days a week) were applied to the second group. Conventional rehabilitation exercises such as passive, active and active-assisted range of motion, strengthening, balance coordination exercises, transfer training exercises, walking and climbing stairs were applied to the patients in the ST group, accompanied by a physiotherapist. A trained occupational therapist performed OT. The treatment balls, colored cylinders, perforated circles, wooden blocks, skill house and skill cubes were used during the treatment.

#### Parametres

All parameters were evaluated before the treatment and on the 45th day after the end of the treatment.

**Functional independence measures (FIM) :** The FIM includes measures of independence for self-care. It is an 18-item, seven-level, ordinal scale. The total score (sum of motor and cognition subscale scores) for the FIM tool will be a value between 18 and 126.<sup>16</sup>

**Fugl-Meyer upper extremity assessment of motor recovery scale (FMA):** It is a subsection of the Fugl Meyer Rating Scale. This scale, which includes 33 items, evaluates the movement, coordination and reflexes of the shoulder, elbow, forearm, wrist and fingers. In the scale with a maximum score of 66, it is scored as "0: movement cannot be performed", "1: movement is partially performed" and "2: movement is performed normally", except for items including reflex activity and coordination and speed assessment.<sup>17</sup>

Action research arm test: It is a responsive and valid measure of upper limb functional limitation and is a useful measure for use in upper limb rehabilitation and clinical research. It has 4 subgroups measuring gross, fine, and fingertip grip and coarse motion and 19 evaluation items. The upper extremity motor function assessment was done in the current study by scoring each item in the following order as 0: cannot do movement, 1: does (completes) movement partially, 2: does the movement with difficulty in an abnormally long time, and 3: does the movement normally (with no difficulty).<sup>18</sup>

#### **Statistical Analysis**

Analyzes were made with the SPSS 23.0 program. Descriptive statistics are presented with frequency, percentage, mean, standard deviation, median, minimum and maximum values. Non-parametric data were analyzed using the Wilcoxon signed ranks test to investigate within-group differences; a paired sample t-test was applied to compare intragroup changes of normally distributed variables. Independent t-tests were performed to compare the means between the groups for normally distributed data, while MannWhitney U test was utilized for non-parametric variables without normal distribution. The nominal variables were examined by the Pearson Chi-square test or Fisher's Exact test. The results were assessed within 95% reliance and at a significance level of p<0.05.

#### RESULTS

Our study included 35 (43.75%) male and 45 (56.25%) female patients. The mean age of the patients was  $67.03\pm8.96$  years. There were 40 patients in both groups and the majority of patients were women. There was no

significant difference between the two groups in terms of age, gender, symptom duration and stroke etiology (Table 1). FIM, ARAT and FMA values were found to be increased in both groups compared to pre-treatment (ST; FIM p=0.003, ARAT p=0.011, FMA p= 0.002 OT; FIM p=0.023, ARAT p=0.024, FMA p= 0.012 ) (Table 2). While there was no significant difference in terms of FIM, ARAT and FMA values before treatment in comparisons between groups, all parameters were found to be significantly increased in the OT group compared to ST on the 45th day of treatment (FIM p=0.017, ARAT p=0.021, FMA p= 0.004) (Table 3).

Table 1. Demographic and clinical characteristics of the treatment groups			
	ST group (n=40)	OT group (n=40)	p value
Age (Mean±SD)	67,8 ± 4,9	$66,8 \pm 4,2$	0.088
Gender (F/M)	23/17	22/18	0.613
Dominant extremity (right/left)	34/6	36/4	0.173
Symptom Duration (month)	9.12±1.23	9.45±1.45	0.256
Stroke etiology Ischemic/haemorrhagic	32/8	34/6	0.453
ST: Standard treatment, OT: Occupational therapy, F/M: Female/Male, SD: Standart Deviation			

**Table 2.** Comparison of ARAT, FIM and FMA on values of ST and OT groups in two stages

Before treatment Mean±SD	45th day after treatment Mean±SD	p value
$72.11 \pm 14.3$	83.16±15.8	0.003
48.73±11.6	52.31±11.4	0.011
53.21±12.8	58.72±12.5	0.002
73.18±16.9	90.3±15.7	0.023
48.36±10.4	54.71±11.03	0.024
51.4±13.01	61.73±13.5	0.012
	Mean±SD 72.11±14.3 48.73±11.6 53.21±12.8 73.18±16.9 48.36±10.4	Mean±SD     Mean±SD       72.11±14.3     83.16±15.8       48.73±11.6     52.31±11.4       53.21±12.8     58.72±12.5       73.18±16.9     90.3±15.7       48.36±10.4     54.71±11.03

ST: Standard treatment, OT: Occupational therapy FIM: Functional Independence Scale, FMA:Fugl-Meyer Upper Extremity Assessment of Motor Recovery Scale, ARAT: Action Research Arm Test

<b>Table 3.</b> Comparison of ARAT, FIM and FMA scores of the patients before the treatment, and at the 45 <sup>th</sup> day of the treatment between groups				
		ST Mean±SD	OT Mean±SD	p value
FIM ARAT	Before treatment	72.11± 14.3	73.18±16.9	0.162
	45 <sup>th</sup> day of treatment	83.16± 15.8	90.3±15.7	0.017
	Before treatment	48.73±11.6	48.36±10.4	0.075
	45 <sup>th</sup> day of treatment	52.31±11.4	54.71±11.03	0.021
FMA	Before treatment	53.21±12.8	51.4±13.01	0.237
	45th day of treatment	58.72±12.5	61.73±13.5	0.004
SD: Standart Deviation, ST: Standard treatment, OT: Occupational therapy FIM: Functional Independence Scale, FMA:Fugl-Meyer Upper Extremity Assessment of Motor Recovery Scale, ARAT: Action Research Arm Test				

#### DISCUSSION

The results of our study show that OT added to traditional rehabilitation treatments improves the upper extremity functions and increases independence levels in hemiplegic patients. Although ARAT, FIM and FMA values were found to be increased in the groups receiving ST and OT treatment added to ST, compared to pretreatment, this increase was found to be more significant in the OT group compared to the ST group. Ageing is regarded as the most important predictor of stroke incidence and mortality, and thus, their rates increase by age. 88% of global strokes occur above age 65 years.<sup>19</sup> The mean age of the patients was 67.03±8.96 years in our study. Ischemic stroke is the most common type of stroke, accounting for about 80% stroke.<sup>20</sup> The majority of the patients in our study had a history of ischemic stroke. In an epidemiological study conducted in our country, it was reported that 54.3% of strokes were seen in women.<sup>21</sup> Similar to the literature, female patients were more common than males in our study. Motor and sensory disorders in the upper extremity limit the daily life activities of the person and increase the rate of dependence on others more than the disability in the lower extremities. In stroke rehabilitation, rehabilitation of the upper extremity is important in order to gain independence in daily living activities.<sup>22</sup> Although studies have been reported showing that OT has positive results in the acquisition of new motor skills in the upper extremity, there is no consensus in the literature on the duration of OT application. In the study of Aydilek et al4 on 48 patients with hemiplegia, two treatment groups were compared. The patients in the first group were treated with standard rehabilitation (5 days for 6 weeks, 45 minutes a day) plus OT (5 days for 6 weeks, 45 minutes a day), while the patients in the second group were applied only standard rehabilitation. In the results of the 6th week after the treatment; It was observed that there was a statistically significant increase in the Barthel Index (BI), FMA Scale and ARAT scores of the patients in both the ST and OT groups compared to pre-treatment. While there was a statistically significant difference in the comparison of the FMA Scale and ARAT scores between the groups after treatment, there was no significant difference between the groups in the BI scores. In a prospective randomized controlled study carried out by Rabadi et al.23 with 30 acute stroke patients, the study patients were divided into 3 groups. The 1st group received ergotherapy training, 2<sup>nd</sup> group nonresistant continuous arm ergometry, and 3rd group robot-assisted therapy. In addition, standard rehabilitation treatment was applied to all groups. The study results yielded no statistically significant difference in the Functional Independence Measure (FIM) scale, FMA scale, ARAT, and MAS scores. Ultimately, robotic rehabilitation and arm ergometry appeared not to show
superiority to OT in improving upper extremity motor functions in acute stroke patients. In a randomized controlled study by Alsubiheen et al.<sup>6</sup> aimed to investigate the effects of 6 week in two 1.5 hours sessions/week taskoriented activities of daily living training on upper limb functions, activities of daily living (ADL), and quality of life (QoL) in chronic stroke patients. It has been shown that eight-week training has a positive effect on upper extremity functions and coarse dexterity and OT is effective in improving ADL and QoL in chronic stroke patients. In a randomized study by Almhdawi et al.<sup>24</sup> in which they evaluated the functional and impairment effects of the OT approach on the upper extremity after stroke, they showed that 3 hours/week for 6 weeks provided clinically significant functional improvements. In a study of 138 hemiplegic patients, Gilbertson et al.<sup>25</sup> compared OT with ST. BI was found to be significantly higher in the OT group at 6 months. Narayan et al.<sup>26</sup> evaluated 103 stroke patients by separating them into two groups. The first group received one hour of OT for meaningful tasks for four weeks, and the second group standard rehabilitation therapy during the same period. The patients were assessed with ARAT, FMA Scale, Wolf Motor Function Test, and Motor Activity Diary-28 at initial, at the 4th and 8th weeks of the treatment. Finally, it was revealed that OT provided statistically and clinically significant improvements in stroke patients' upper extremity motor recovery. In a study of Ayna et al.<sup>27</sup> patients with hemiplegia were assigned into two groups, conventional therapy (five days in a week, for four weeks) and occupational therapy in the content of repetitive task specific training (an hour once in a day, five days in a week, for four weeks) were performed for group 1, only conventional therapy was performed for group 2. There was not a significant statistical difference between two group's outcome parameters. While there was statistically significant improvements for upper extremity Brunstromm grade and emotional reactions subtitle of Nottingham Health Profile (NHP) in group 1, there were no significant improvements in group 2. In our study, OT was applied three times a week for 40 extremity dexterity. While the increase in FIM, FMA and ARAT was significant after treatment in both groups, the increase in the OT group was higher when compared to ST. The results of our study show that both ST and OT are effective in stroke rehabilitation. In addition, it has been clearly proven that more effective results are obtained in upper extremity functions with OT added to ST.

#### Limitations

Our study has some limitations. Most importantly, we did not classify stroke patients as acute, subacute and chronic stroke. Other limitations are that the small number of subjects, long-term efficacy was not evaluated and it was a single-center study. The efficacy of both ST

and OT may not be standardized and may not be well documented depending on the patient-oriented natures of the rehabilitative programs.

#### CONCLUSION

OT is a part of medical rehabilitation therapy aimed at restoring, strengthening and increasing the person's performance in specified activities and tasks in order to improve health, reduce and correct pathology. OT shortens the length of hospital stay, increases activities of daily living, and increases the level of independence in stroke patients. The optimal dose, timing and treatment protocol for OT are entirely unclear. In this regard, we believe that we will contribute to the literature with our results regarding the duration of OT treatment in stroke patients. Multicenter studies with a larger number of patients will be more useful in determining the appropriate protocol of OT.

#### ETHICAL DECLARATIONS

**Ethics Committee Approval:** The study was carried out with the permission of Hitit University Clinical Researches Ethics Committee (Date: 24.05.2023, Decision No: 2023-67).

**Informed Consent:** Written informed consent was obtained from all participants who participated in this study.

Referee Evaluation Process: Externally peer-reviewed.

**Conflict of Interest Statement:** The authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study has received no financial support.

**Author Contributions:** All of the authors declare that they have all participated in the design, execution, and analysis of the paper, and that they have approved the final version.

#### REFERENCES

- Roy-O'Reilly M, McCullough LD. Age and sex are critical factors in ischemic stroke pathology. *Endocrinology*. 2018;159(8):3120-31. doi. 10.1210/en.2018-00465
- 2. Deb P, Sharma S, Hassan KM. Pathophysiologic mechanisms of acute ischemic stroke: An overview with emphasis on therapeutic significance beyond thrombolysis. *Pathophysiology*. 2010;17(3):197-218. doi. 10.1016/j.pathophys.2009.12.001
- 3. Potter TB, Tannous J, Vahidy FS. A contemporary review of epidemiology, risk factors, etiology, and outcomes of premature stroke. *Curr Atheroscler Rep.* 2022;24(12):939–948. doi.10.1007/s11883-022-01067-x
- 4. Aydilek M, Yasar MF, Yaksi E. The effect of occupational therapy on upper extremity function and daily life activities in stroke patients. *J PMR Sci.* 2022;25(1):27–33. doi.10.31609/jpmrs.2021-83304
- Li N, Yang T, Yu P, et al. Bio-inspired upper limb soft exoskeleton to reduce stroke-induced complications. *Bioinspir Biomim.* 2018;24(13):066001. doi. 10.1088/1748-3190/aad8d4

- 6. Alsubiheen AM, Choi W, Yu W, Lee H. The effect of task-oriented activities training on upper-limb function, daily activities, and quality of life in chronic stroke patients: a randomized controlled trial. *Int J Environ Res Public Health*. 2022;19(21):14125. doi: 10.3390/ijerph192114125
- Nijland RH, Van Wegen EE, Harmeling-van der Wel BC, Kwakkel G. Presence of finger extension and shoulder abduction within 72 hours after stroke predicts functional recovery: early prediction of functional outcome after stroke: the EPOS cohort study. *Stroke*. 2010;41(4):745–750. doi. 10.1161/STROKEAHA.109.572065
- Triccas LT, Kennedy N, Smith T, Pomeroy V. Predictors of upper limb spasticity after stroke? A systematic review and metaanalysis. *Physiotherapy.* 2019;105(2):163–173. doi. 10.1016/j. physio.2019.01.004
- 9. Lindgren A, Maguire J. Stroke recovery genetics. *Stroke*. 2016;47(9):2427–2434. doi:10.1161/STROKEAHA.116.010648
- Wen X, Li L, Li X, et al. Therapeutic role of additional mirror therapy on the recovery of upper extremity motor function after stroke: a single-blind, randomized controlled trial. *Neural Plast.* 2022; 2022: 8966920. doi. 10.1155/2022/8966920
- 11. Wang Y, Li X, Sun C, Xu, R. Effectiveness of kinesiology taping on the functions of upper limbs in patients with stroke: a metaanalysis of randomized trial. *Neurological Sci.* 2022; 43(7):4145-4156. doi. 10.1007/s10072-022-06010-1
- 12. Yamakawa S, Nagayama H, Tomori K, Ikeda K, Niimi A. Effectiveness of active occupational therapy in patients with acute stroke: A propensity score-weighted retrospective study. *Front Rehabil Sci.* 2022;3:1045231. doi. 10.3389/fresc.2022.1045231
- Bennett S, Laver K, Clemson L. Progressing knowledge translation in occupational therapy. *Aust Occup Therapy J.* 2018;65(2):156-160. doi. 10.1111/1440-1630.12473
- 14. Lindsay MP, Norrving B, Sacco RL, et al. World stroke organization (WSO): global stroke fact sheet 2019. *Int J Stroke*. 2019;14(8):806– 817. doi. 10.1177/1747493019881353
- 15. Santisteban L, Térémetz M, Bleton JP, Baron JC, Maier MA, Lindberg PG. Upper limb outcome measures used in stroke rehabilitation studies: a systematic literature review. *PLoS ONE*. 2016;11(5):e0154792. doi. 10.1371/journal.pone.0154792
- 16. Gosman-Hedstrom G, Svensson E. Parallel reliability of the functional independence measure and the Barthel index ADLIndex. *Psychiatry*. 2009;22(16):702-715. doi. 10.1080/0963828005019 1972
- Gladstone DJ, Danells CJ, Black SE. The Fugl-Meyer assessment of motor recovery after stroke: a critical review of its measurement properties. *Neurorehabil Neural Repair.* 2002; 16(3):232-240. doi. 10.1177/154596802401105171
- 18. McDonnell M. Action research arm test. *Aust J Physiother*. 2008;54(3):220-221. doi. 10.1016/S0004 9514(08)70034-5
- 19. Avan A, Digaleh H, Di Napoli M, et al. Socioeconomic status and stroke incidence, prevalence, mortality, and worldwide burden: an ecological analysis from the Global Burden of Disease Study 2017. *BMC Medicine*. 2019;17(1):1-30. doi. 10.1186/s12916-019-1397-3
- 20. Yang C, Pan Y. Risk factors of dysphagia in patients with ischemic stroke: A meta-analysis and systematic review. *Plos ONE*. 2022;17(6):0270096. doi. 10.1371/journal.pone.0270096
- Topçuoğlu MA. Türkiye'de inme epidemiyolojisi ve yakın gelecek projeksiyonu: küresel hastalık yükü çalışması Türkiye verilerinin analizi. *Turk J Neurol.* 2022; 28: 200-211. doi. 10.4274/tnd. 2022.31384
- 22. Adams H, Adams R, Del Zoppo G, Goldstein LB. Guidelines for the early management of patients with ischemic stroke: 2005 guidelines update a scientific statement from the Stroke Council of the American Heart Association/American Stroke Association. *Stroke*. 2005;36:916-923. doi. 10.1161 /01.STR.0000163257.66207.2d
- 23. Rabadi MH, Galgano M, Lynch D, Akerman M, Lesser M, Volpe BT. A pilot study of activity-based therapy in the arm motor recovery post stroke: a randomized controlled trial. *Clin Rehabil.* 2008;22: 1071-82. doi. 10.1177/0269215508095358

- 24. Almhdawi KA, Mathiowetz VG, White M, delMas RC. Efficacy of occupational therapy task-oriented approach in upper extremity post-stroke rehabilitation. *Occup Therapy Int.* 2016;23(4): 444-456. doi. 10.1002/oti.1447
- 25. Gilbertson L, Langhorne P, Walker A, Allen A, Allen A, Murray GD. Domiciliary occupational therapy for patients with stroke discharged from hospital: randomised controlled trial. *BMJ*. 2000; 320:603-606. doi. 10.1136/bmj.320.7235.603
- 26. Narayan AK, Verma R, Garg RK, Sharma VP, Agarwal M, Aggarwal GG. Meaningful task-specific training (MTST) for stroke rehabilitation: a randomized controlled trial. *Top Stroke Rehabil.* 2012; 19(3):193-211. doi. 10.1310/tsr1903-193
- 27. Ayna AB, Yıldırım MA, Önes K. Hemiplejik hastalarda iş uğraşı tedavisi etkinliği [Effectiveness of occupational theraphy in hemiplegic patients]. *Pamukkale Tıp Derg.* 2019;12:23-32. doi. 10.31362/ patd.407800

# The role of the TAPSE/PASP ratio in the prediction of paroxysmal atrial fibrillation in patients with acute ischemic stroke

#### <sup>™</sup>Tolga Çakmak¹, <sup>®</sup>Özgen Şafak

<sup>1</sup>Departman of Cardiology, Balıkesir Atatürk City Hospital, University of Health Sciences, Balıkesir, Turkey <sup>2</sup>Departman of Cardiology, Faculty of Medicine, Balıkesir University, Balıkesir, Turkey

**Cite this article as**: Çakmak T, Şafak Ö. The role of the TAPSE/PASP ratio in the prediction of paroxysmal atrial fibrillation in patients with acute ischemic stroke. *J Med Palliat Care*. 2023;4(4):355-361.

Received:         05.08.2023           Accepted:         29.08.2023           Published:         30.08         30.08         30.08         Accepted:         29.08.2023           Published:         30.08	3.2023
--	--------

#### ABSTRACT

**Aims**: Atrial fibrillation (AF) remains the most prevalent cause of cardioembolic stroke. Paroxysmal AF (PAF) is often difficult to be diagnosed and is sometimes first detected during embolic stroke. Yet, TAPSE and PASP can be easily revealed in routine transthoracic echocardiography (TTE). Then, the TAPSE/PASP ratio is often shown to have prognostic significance in many cardiac disorders. Nevertheless, the insufficient scholarly knowledge of the relationship between this ratio and the development of PAF became the primary motive of the present study.

**Methods**: We carried out this study with 114 patients experiencing acute ischemic stroke without a previous diagnosis of AF. We noted down the patients' blood parameters and prescribed drugs and calculated TAPSE/PASP ratio relying on their TTE findings. We also recorded the 24-hour heart rhythm findings of each patient through Holter monitoring. After categorizing PAF attacks (i.e., PAF attack was (not) observed), we explored any statistical relationship between the TAPSE/PASP ratio and the presence of PAF.

**Results**: The findings revealed a significant difference between the TAPSE/PASP ratios between the groups with PAF ( $0.62\pm0.07$ ) and without PAF ( $0.77\pm0.08$ ). Moreover, the receiver operating characteristic (ROC) curve analysis yielded the TAPSE/PASP ratio to demonstrate a diagnostic value in predicting PAF (area under the ROC curve [AUC]=0.89;82.7%; p<0.001). Besides, the TAPSE/PASP ratio measured <0.67 at admission was found to have 87.1% sensitivity and 82.7% specificity in predicting PAF. Finally, the multivariate analysis showed the TAPSE/PASP ratio to be a significant risk factor for PAF (odds ratio [OR]=2.971;95% confidence interval [CI]=1.073-8.959; p=0.000).

**Conclusion**: Overall, a low TAPSE/PASP ratio (<0.67) may be a precursor of the presence of PAF in patients.

**Keywords**: Acute ischemic stroke, tricuspid annular plane systolic excursion, mean pulmonary artery systolic pressure, paroxysmal atrial fibrillation

#### **INTRODUCTION**

Stroke remains to be a major cause of neurological morbidity and mortality worldwide.<sup>1</sup> While it is known that cardiac embolism accounts for about 20% of all ischemic strokes,<sup>2-4</sup> atrial fibrillation (AF) continues to be the most prevalent cause of cardioembolic stroke.<sup>3-5</sup> Acute myocardial infarction (AMI), ventricular thrombus, structural heart defects, heart tumors, and heart valve disease can be shown as other causes of cardioembolic stroke.<sup>4</sup> According to the American College of Cardiology, the American Heart Association, and the European Society of Cardiology, AF is classified in different forms:6 1) Paroxysmal AF (PAF), a selfterminating or intermittent form, usually takes less than seven days and less than 24 hours; 2) Persistent AF is not self-limiting and lasts longer than seven days; 3) permanent AF lasts more than a year. PAF can also be particularly difficult to detect and is sometimes first detected during an embolic stroke.

Yet, tricuspid annular plane systolic excursion (TAPSE) and mean pulmonary artery systolic pressure (PASP) can be quickly revealed in routine transthoracic echocardiography (TTE). Then, the TAPSE/PASP ratio is often shown to have prognostic significance in many cardiac disorders. Despite being the subject of research on cardiac disorders, the TAPSE/PASP ratio has not appeared with the development of PAF so far. Therefore, the present study was intended to explore the role of the TAPSE/PASP ratio in predicting PAF.

Corresponding Author: Tolga Çakmak, tolgacakmak85@gmail.com



#### **METHODS**

The study was carried out with the permission of theBalıkesir University Clinical Researches Ethics Committee (Date: 05.17.2023, Decision No: 2023-55). In all stages of the study, we strictly adhered to the rules and the principles set forth in the Declaration of Helsinki.

Our study was designed retrospectively. The subjects were enrolled randomly files. We carried out this single-center study with 114 patients hospitalized in the neurology department due to the diagnosis of acute ischemic stroke and for whom we consulted the cardiology clinic for cardioembolic etiology. Despite no age-related criterion, we set the exclusion criteria as follows: the presence of permanent or persistent AF, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD), severe heart valve disease, moderate to severe renal failure (Glomerular Filtration Rate (GFR) below 60 mL/min), severe anemia, antiarrhythmic drug use, congenital heart disease, mild to advanced pulmonary hypertension, history of malignancy, hepatic dysfunction (the presence of cirrhosis or alanine aminotransferase [ALT] and/or aspartate aminotransferase [AST] > 3×Upper limit of the normal range (ULN) and total bilirubin  $> 2 \times ULN$ ), alcohol/substance abuse, and active infection. TTE was performed using the Esaote My Lab seven (Getz Healthc are Malaysia) device in the left lateral position. While the TAPSE value was noted down in millimeters by aligning the lateral part of the cursor tricuspid valve with M-mode echocardiography, measuring the peak from the end of diastole to the end of systole (averaging 3 to 5 beats), the PASP value was obtained from the tricuspid regurgitation (TR) jet velocity using the simplified Bernoulli equation. Then, the TAPSE/PASP ratio was calculated by dividing the TAPSE value by the mean pulmonary artery pressure value. Two experienced cardiologists who were blinded to the study protocol took all measurements.

The definition of the AF7;

- Absence of P waves,
- Irregular R-R interval,

The above two criteria are defined as AF if present either  $\geq$  30 seconds on the 24-hour rhythm holter or on the entire 12-lead standard electrocardiogram.

If the AF rhythm terminates spontaneously, it is defined as PAF.6 We decided on PAF according to the presence or absence of the AF criteria mentioned above in the 24hour Holter monitoring and divided the patients into 2 groups according to the presence or absence of AF. (i.e., PAF attack was not observed [without PAF], and PAF attack was observed [with PAF]). In our study, at least 1 AF attack that lasted  $\geq$  30 seconds and ended spontaneously in 24-hour Holter monitoring was considered as PAF. Total duration and number of AF was not calculated in 24-hour Holter monitoring. Patients with at least 1 AF rhythm for  $\geq$  30 seconds in 24-hour Holter monitoring were included in the PAF group. Patients with AF rhythm of < 30 seconds and/or patients without AF rhythm in 24-hour Holter monitoring were included in the group without PAF.

While we defined hypertension (HT) as systolic blood pressure ≥140 mmHg and/or diastolic blood pressure ≥90 mmHg and any antihypertensive use as drug therapy8, diabetes mellitus (DM) was defined as fasting blood glucose level  $\geq$ 126 mg/dL, blood glucose level  $\geq$ 200 mg/dL two hours after oral glucose tolerance test, HbA1c value > 6.5, or random blood glucose  $\geq$  200 mg/ dL9. We also recorded the drugs prescribed to the patients for these disorders (antidiabetics, antihypertensives, antiaggregants, and antihyperlipidemics). Finally, while considering complete blood count parameters to be white blood cell (WBC) count, hemoglobin (Hb), hematocrit (HCT), platelet (PLT), mean platelet volume (MPV), red cell distribution width (RDW), and mean cell volume (MCV), we accepted biochemistry parameters as blood glucose, urea, and creatinine levels at admission.

#### **Statistical Analysis**

First off, we resorted to the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test to explore the data distribution. Accordingly, while normally-distributed continuous variables are expressed as means (M) ± standard deviations (SD), we present non-normally distributed continuous variables as medians (interquartile range). Then, we ran the pairwise comparison using independent samples t-test or Mann-Whitney U-test. On the other hand, the categorical variables -demonstrated as absolute and relative frequencies - were compared using the chisquare test. Besides, we performed the receiver operating characteristics (ROC) curve analysis to set the sensitivity, specificity, and cut-off value of the TAPSE/PASP ratio in predicting PAF. Moreover, the variables with a p-value <0.25 in the univariate analysis were considered potential risk factors for PAF attacks and were included in the full model in the multivariate logistic regression analysis. Finally, we performed all statistical analyses on SPSS 22.0 for Windows (Armonk, NY: IBM Corp.) and considered a p-value < 0.05 to be statistically significant.

#### RESULTS

The mean age of the patients, 58 (50.9%) males and 56 (49.1%) females, was found to be  $69.1\pm11.0$  years. We detected DM in 36.8% of the patients, HT in 63.2%, and coronary artery disease (CAD) in 26.3%. The patients' mean body mass index (BMI) was 27.5, and 28.1% were diagnosed with COVID-19. Echocardiographic (echo) findings showed the mean size of the left atrial (LA) to be 37.1±3.9 mm. Besides, ejection fraction was found

to be above 50 % in 86 % of the patients, between 40-50% in 8.8%, and below 4 % in 5.3 BMI%. AF rhythm of  $\geq$  30 seconds was detected in 45.6% of the patients, while 54.4% had no AF rhythm or, if any, it was less than 30 seconds. No abnormal values were observed in their biochemical parameters (**Table 1**).

Table 1. Key clinical characteristics	of the sample (n=114)
Clinical characteristics	
Age (years)	69.1±11.0
Sex (male), n (%)	58 (50.9)
Diabetes, n (%)	42 (36.8)
Hypertension, n (%)	72 (63.2)
Coronary artery disease, n (%)	30 (26.3)
Smoking, n (%)	34 (29.8)
BMI, n (%)	27.5 (25.8-30.6)
COVID-19, n (%)	32 (28.1)
Cardiac characteristics	
LA diameter, mm	37.1± 3.9
PAF, n (%)	
Absence of AF rhythm	62 (54.4)
≥30 seconds AF rhythm	52 (45,2)
EF, n (%)	
≥%50	98 (86.0)
%40-%50	10 (8.8)
<%40	6 (5.3)
Heart rate ( per minute)	73.8±11.6
<b>Biochemical parameters</b>	
HB, g/dL	$12.8 \pm 1.8$
HCT, %	38.0± 6.9
PLT, mm3	$245.1 \pm 83.4$
MPV, fL	10.1 (9.5-11.1)
RDW	14.0 (13.3-14.8)
Urea, mg/dL	$38.4 \pm 18.1$
Creatinine, mg/dL	0.85 (0.72-1.07)
Drug use	
ACE-ARB, n (%)	46 (40.4)
Beta blocker, n (%)	36 (31.6)
OAD-Insulin, n (%)	40 (35.1)
Clopidogrel, n (%)	22 (19.3)
Statin, n (%)	24 (21.1)
CCB, n (%)	38 (33.3)
ASA n (%)	42 (36.8)
Diuretics, n (%)	28 (24.6)
TAPSE/PASP ratio	$0.70 \pm 0.10$
Normally-distributed continuous variables an	re expressed as means (M)±standard

Normally-distributed continuous variables are expressed as means (M)±standard deviations (SD). Non-normally distributed data are presented as medians (interquartile range). Categorical variables are demonstrated as numbers (n) and percentages (%). BMI: body mass index; LA: left atrium; AF: atrial fibrillation; PAF: paroxysmal atrial fibrillation; EF: ejection fraction; HB: hemoglobin; HCT: hematocrit; PLT: platelet count; MPV: mean platelet volume, RDW: erythrocyte distribution width; TAPSE/ PASP: the tricuspid annular plane systolic excursion/mean pulmonary artery systolic pressure ratio; ACE :Angiotensin-converting enzyme; ARB: Angiotensin-2 receptor blockers.

Table 2 presents the analysis findings between patients with and without PAF attacks. Accordingly, the mean age of the patients with PAF attacks was found to be significantly higher. Although we could not detect significant differences between the groups by sex,

DM, CAD, BMI, and COVID-19 history, HT was significantly more prevalent in the group with PAF attacks. Conversely, the PAF-free group hosted more patients persisting in smoking. When it comes to the echo parameters, the LA size was significantly larger in the group with PAF. Except for hemoglobin and hematocrit values (significantly higher in the PAF-free group), the groups did not significantly differ by other biochemical parameters; it was also the case regarding drug use. Nevertheless, there was a significant difference between the groups by TAPSE/PASP ratio; the PAF group had a significantly lower TAPSE/PASP ( $0.62\pm0.07$  vs.  $0.77\pm0.08$ ; p< 0.01)

Table 2. Comparison	PAF (-)	PAF(+)	р
Clinical characteristic			r
Age (years)	65.7±12.2	73.1±7.7	0.00
Sex (male), n (%)	32 (51.6)	26 (%50.0)	0.86
Diabetes, n (%)	20 (32.3)	22 (42.3)	0.26
Hypertension, n (%)	32 (51.6)	40 (76.9)	0.00
Coronary artery disease, n (%)	16 (25.8)	14 (26.9)	0.89
Smoking, n (%)	26 (41.9)	8 (15.4)	0.00
BMI, n (%)	27.3 (25.9-30.4)	27.9 (24.2-31.5)	0.84
COVID-19, n (%)	14 (22.6)	18 (34.6)	0.15
Cardiac characteristic	cs		
LA diameter, mm	$35.3 \pm 2.7$	$39.4 \pm 4.0$	0.00
EF, n (%)			0.35
≥%50	56 (90.3)	42 (80.8)	
%40-%50	4 (6.5)	6 (11.5)	
<%40	2 (3.2)	4 (7.7)	
Heart rate	$72.8 \pm 11.7$	$74.9 \pm 11.6$	0.35
<b>Biochemical paramet</b>	ers		
HB, g/dL	$13.4 \pm 1.7$	$12.0 \pm 1.6$	0.00
НСТ, %	$40.0 \pm 5.1$	$36.7 \pm 4.6$	0.00
PLT, mm3	$251.4{\pm}~92.1$	$237.6 \pm 71.9$	0.38
MPV, fL	10.0 (9.5-11.4)	10.1 (9.6-11.1)	0.13
RDW	13.8 (12.9-14.5)	14.2 (13.6-15.1)	0.06
Urea, mg/dL	$37.7 \pm 16.9$	39.4± 19.6	0.61
Creatinine, mg/dL	0.82 (0.73-1.04)	0.93 (0.70-1.16)	0.11
Drug use			
ACE-ARB, n (%)	20 (32.3)	26 (50.0)	0.06
Beta blocker, n (%)	20 (32.3)	16 (30.8)	0.86
OAD-Insulin, n (%)	20 (32.3)	20 (38.5)	0.48
Clopidogrel, n (%)	12 (19.4)	10 (19.2)	0.98
Statin, n (%)	14 (22.6)	10 (19.2)	0.66
CCB, n (%)	14 (22.6)	24 (46.2)	0.00
ASA n (%)	24 (38.7)	18 (34.6)	0.65
Diuretics, n (%)	14 (22.6)	14 (26.9)	0.59
TAPSE/PASP ratio	$0.77 \pm 0.08$	$0.62 \pm 0.07$	0.00

Normally-distributed continuous variables are expressed as means (M)±standard deviations (SD). Non-normally distributed data are presented as medians (interquartile range). Categorical variables are demonstrated as numbers (n) and percentages (%). BMI: body mass index; LA: left atrium; PAF: paroxysmal atrial fibrillation; EF: ejection fraction; HB: hemoglobin; HCT: hematocrit; PLT: platelet count; MPV: mean platelet volume, RDW: erythrocyte distribution width; TAPSE/ PASP: the tricuspid annular plane systolic excursion/mean pulmonary artery systolic pressure ratio The ROC analysis verified the diagnostic value of the TAPSE/PASP ratio in predicting PAF (area under the ROC curve [AUC]=0.89; 82.7%; p< 0.001). Besides, the TAPSE/PASP ratio measured below 0.67 at admission was found to have 87.1% sensitivity and 82.7% specificity in predicting PAF (**Figure 1**).



**Figure 1.** ROC curve of the TAPSE/PASP ratio in predicting PAF (ROC: receiver operating characteristic)

The box-plot plot in Figure 2 also showed that the PAF group had a significantly lower TAPSE/PASP ratio. On the other hand, the error terms were divided into two by the cut-off value of the TAPSE/PASP ratio (0.67), and our findings did not reveal a significant difference between the groups by gender, DM, CAD, BMI, and COVID-19 history. Nonetheless, the group with a TAPSE/PASP ratio <0.67 had a significantly higher mean age, more HT, and less smoking. Besides, the patients with a TAPSE/PASP ratio <0.67 had a significantly higher LA size. Except for hemoglobin and hematocrit values, biochemical parameters were found to be significantly lower in the group with a TAPSE/PASP ratio < 0.67. The groups did not significantly differ by drug use; only the Angiotensin-converting enzyme-Angiotensin-2 receptor blockers (ACE-ARB) ratio was significantly higher in the group with TAPSE/PASP ratio < 0.67 (Table 3).



**Figure 2.** Box-plot of the TAPSE/PASP ratio in the patient groups with and without PAF attacks

	TAPSE/PASP <0.67	TAPSE/PASP ≥0.67	p
Clinical characteristics			
Age (years)	$72.2 \pm 8.2$	$66.5 \pm 12.3$	0.0
Sex (male),n (%)	28 (54.9)	30 (47.6)	0.4
Diabetes, n (%)	23 (45.1)	19 (30.2)	0.1
Hypertension, n (%)	41 (80.4)	31 (49.2)	0.0
Coronary artery disease, n (%)	15 (29.4)	15 (23.8)	0.4
Smoking, n (%)	8 (15.7)	26 (41.3)	0.0
BMI, n (%)	27.6 (25.3-31.2)	27.3 (25.9-30.4)	0.4
COVID-19, n (%)	16 (31.4)	16 (25.4)	0.4
Cardiac characteristics			
LA diameter, mm	$38.8 \pm 4.2$	$35.8 \pm 3.1$	0.0
EF, n (%)			0.3
≥%50	41 (80.4)	57 (90.5)	
%40-%50	6 (11.8)	4 (6.3)	
<%40	4 (7.8)	2 (3.2)	
Heart rate	$74.2 \pm 12.5$	$73.4 \pm 11.0$	0.6
<b>Biochemical parameters</b>	8		
HB, g/dL	$12.3 \pm 1.7$	$13.2 \pm 1.8$	0.0
HCT, %	$37.4 \pm 4.8$	39.4± 5.3	0.0
PLT, mm3	$243.4{\pm}~67.6$	$246.5{\pm}~94.8$	0.8
MPV, fL	10.0 (9.6-11.1)	10.3 (9.5-11.2)	0.6
RDW	14.3 (13.6-15.1)	13.8 (12.9-14.5)	0.1
Urea, mg/dL	$39.2 \pm 19.3$	37.9± 17.2	0.7
Creatinine, mg/dL	0.91 (0.70-1.16)	0.82 (0.73-1.04)	0.5
Drug use			
ACE-ARB, n (%)	27 (52.9)	19 (30.2)	0.0
Beta blocker, n (%)	18 (35.3)	18 (28.6)	0.4
OAD-Insulin, n (%)	21 (41.2)	19 (30.2)	0.2
Clopidogrel, n (%)	11 (21.6)	11 (17.5)	0.5
Statin, n (%)	11 (21.6)	13 (20.6)	0.9
CCB, n (%)	25 (49.0)	13 (20.6)	0.0
ASA n (%)	20 (39.2)	22 (34.9)	0.6
Diuretics, n (%)	14 (27.5)	14 (22.2)	0.5

Table 2 Clinical characteristics of the sample by the TADSE/DASD

deviations (SD). Non-normally distributed data are presented as medians (interquartile range). Categorical variables are demonstrated as numbers (n) and percentages (%). BMI: body mass index; LA: left atrium; PAF: paroxysmal atrial fibrillation; EF: ejection fraction; HB: hemoglobin; HCT: hematocrit; PLT: platelet count; MPV: mean platelet volume, RDW: erythrocyte distribution width; TAPSE/PASP: the tricuspid annular plane systolic excursion/mean pulmonary artery systolic pressure ratio

We subjected the risk factors that may affect the presence of PAF and the TAPSE/PASP ratio to univariate and multivariate logistic regression analyses. In univariate analysis, the variables with a p-value <0.25 were identified as potential risk factors for PAF and included in the entire model. Then, the multivariate analysis yielded that the TAPSE/PASP ratio was found to be a significant risk factor for PAF (odds ratio [OR]= 2.971; 95% confidence interval [CI]=1.073-8.959; p=0.000) (Table 4).

Table 4. Results of the univariate and multivariate logistic regression analyses						
	Unadjusted OR	95% Cl	р	Adjusted OR	95% Cl	р
Age	1.074	1.031-1.119	0.001	1.070	1.011-1.133	0.019
Sex	1.067	0.510-2.230	0.864			
Diabetes	1.540	0.716-3.312	0.269			
Hypertension	3.125	1.383-7.060	0.006	1.110	0.346-3.560	0.860
Coroner artery disease	1.059	0.459-2.444	0.893			
BMI	1.005	0.948-1.066	0.865			
TAPSE/PASP	3.225	1.147-9.062	0.000	2.971	1.073-8.959	0.000
BMI: body mass index; CI: Confider	nce interval; OR: odds ratio. TA	PSE/PASP: the tricuspid an	nular plane systo	lic excursion/mean pulmo	onary artery systolic pressu	re ratio

#### DISCUSSION

Relying on our findings, we concluded that the TAPSE/ PASP ratio is more likely to guide one to detect PAF, a leading etiological cause of acute ischemic stroke. It should be noted that PAF was highly suspected in the patients with a TAPSE/PASP ratio of < 0.67, even if PAF could not be detected in their 24-hour Holter monitoring. Thus, it is highly recommended to check longer-term or recurrent rhythm Holter monitoring among such patients.

In their hallmark Framingham study in 1978, Wolf et al.<sup>10</sup> established the relationship between non-valvular AF and stroke by documenting that patients with AF have a 5-fold higher risk of ischemic stroke compared to those without AF. Moreover, the ACTIVE W trial (Atrial Fibrillation Clopidogrel Trial With Irbesartan for Prevention of Vascular Events) showed the rate of stroke/systemic embolization to be 2.0% in patients with PAF and 2.2% in those with permanent AF.<sup>11</sup> Similarly, SPAF research demonstrated the annual rate of ischemic stroke to be 3.2% among those with PAF and 3.3% in patients with permanent AF.12 Besides, the ENGAGE AF-TIMI 48 (Effective Anticoagulation With Factor Xa Next Generation in Atrial Fibrillation-Thrombolysis In Myocardial Infarction 48) study reported a linear relationship between PAF and stroke risk.<sup>13</sup> However, growing evidence suggests a robust association between the burden of AF and the risk of subsequent ischemic events. In this sense, the detection of PAF may be critical to the emergence of recurrence of acute ischemic stroke. Thus, we carried out this study hinging upon the idea that it would be helpful to explore other predictors other than Holter monitoring to detect PAF.

The literature hosts a plethora of research adopting different echo parameters and biomarkers to predict PAF. For example, XU et al.<sup>14</sup> reported that LA reservoir function, impaired diastolic emptying index, and an elevated BNP level may serve as valuable predictors of PAF relapse in patients undergoing catheter ablation. In this study, we may present several reasons for choosing the TAPSE/PASP ratio as the predictor of PAF. 1) In their study, Guazzi et al.<sup>15</sup> found the TAPSE/PASP ratio (< 0.35) to be significantly lower in patients

with AF. Similar to our study, many other studies on heart failure with preserved ejection fraction (HFpEF) reported AF to be prevalent,<sup>16,17</sup> and associated with the severity of right heart disease. AF and heart failure often emerge together, resulting in increased morbidity and mortality compared to either disorder. One also needs to acknowledge that AF and heart failure share common mechanisms and treatment strategies.<sup>18</sup> 2) In addition, Guazzi et al.<sup>15</sup> observed that the left atrium (LA) size was significantly larger (40.6±16.7 ml/m<sup>2</sup>) in those with a low TAPSE/PASP ratio (<0.35).15 Benjamin et al.<sup>19</sup> documented that every 10 mm increase in LA size among men and women enrolled in the Framingham Heart Study led to ~40% and >100% increases in stroke, respectively. In addition, LA size was previously reported to predict ischemic stroke recurrence in patients with nonvalvular AF.<sup>20,21</sup> The close link between LA size and AF and the inverse correlation between the TAPSE/PASP ratio and LA size inspired our research question of whether the TAPSE/ PASP ratio could be a predictor of PAF. Accordingly, we were able to show LA size to be associated with PAF, overlapping with the previous findings. 3) On the other hand, the relevant research confirmed that some AF may originate in the atrium and characterize right atrial ectopic onset and right-to-left dominant frequency gradients.<sup>22</sup> Furthermore, mapping and extracting complex fragmentation potentials not only for the left atrium and pulmonary veins but also for the left and right atria may contribute to the success rate in patients with permanent and persistent AF,23 which suggests that right atrium-triggered AF may deserve more attention compared to left atrial AF. What is more, recent studies have confirmed that right heart disease can also increase the risk of AF.<sup>24-26</sup> Therefore, further clarification of the pathogenesis of AF is needed to bring more insights into the understanding of AF and to offer novel ideas for AF treatment. In addition to secondary right heart dysfunction led by ischemia, cardiomyopathy, or congenital cardiac structural abnormalities, pulmonary vascular remodelingleading right heart dysfunction is also a right heart disease associated with an increased risk of AF,<sup>24</sup> and its central process in the pathogenesis may be related

to the enlargement of the right atrial cavity caused by pulmonary arterial hypertension (PAH) induced by increased right atrial afterload, tricuspid regurgitation, and right atrial hypertrophy.<sup>25-27</sup> Therefore, we thought that the TAPSE/PASP ratio, which was proven to be closely linked with right heart pathologies in many studies, may be associated with the development of PAF. In this regard, as in our findings, a TAPSE/PASP ratio of <0.67 is likely to signal the presence of PAF.

#### Limitations

Our research is not free of a few limitations. The singlecenter nature of the study restrains the generalizability of our findings. Moreover, we included only acute ischemic stroke patients in the study. In this sense, we believe our results may inspire further multicenter research to focus on multiple disorders.

#### CONCLUSION

Overall, the scholarly community should acknowledge the role of a low TAPSE/PASP ratio (<0.67) in predicting PAF in patients. Thus, it may be helpful to consider the TAPSE/PASP ratio along with the Holter monitoring that is commonly adopted for the diagnosis of PAF.

#### ETHICAL DECLARATIONS

**Ethics Committee Approval:** The study was carried out with the permission of theBalıkesir University Clinical Researches Ethics Committee (Date: 05.17.2023, Decision No: 2023-55).

**Informed Consent:** All patients signed and free and informed consent form.

Referee Evaluation Process: Externally peer-reviewed.

**Conflict of Interest Statement:** The authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study has received no financial support.

**Author Contributions:** All of the authors declare that they have all participated in the design, execution, and analysis of the paper, and that they have approved the final version.

#### REFERENCES

- 1. GBD 2016 Stroke Collaborators. Global, regional, and national burden of stroke, 1990-2016: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2016. *Lancet Neurology.* 2019;18(5):439–458.
- Asinger RW, Dyken ML, Fisher M. Cardiogenic brain embolism. The second report of the Cerebral Embolism Task Force. Arch Neurol. 1989;46(7):727–743.
- 3. Bogousslavsky J, Cachin C, Regli F, Despland PA, Van Melle G, Kappenberger L. Cardiac sources of embolism and cerebral infarction-clinical consequences and vascular concomitants: the Lausanne Stroke Registry. *Neurology*. 1991;41(6):855–859.

- Sila CA. Cardioembolic stroke. In: Noseworthy JH, ed. Neurological therapeutics: principles and practice. *New York: Martin Dunitz.* 2003(1):450–457.
- 5. Ferro JM. Cardioembolic stroke: an update. *Lancet Neurol.* 2003;2(3):177-188.
- 6. Fuster V, Ryden LE, Cannom DS, et al. ACC/AHA/ESC 2006 guidelines for the management of patients with atrial fibrillationexecutive summary: a report of the American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association Task Force on Practice Guidelines and the European Society of Cardiology Committee for Practice Guidelines (Writing Committee to Revise the 2001 Guidelines for the Management of Patients With Atrial Fibrillation). [Erratum appears in J Am CollCardiol 2007; 50: 562]. J Am CollCardiol. 2006;48(4):854–906.
- 7. Steinberg JS, O'Connell H, Li S, Ziegler PD. Thirty-Second Gold Standard Definition of Atrial Fibrillation and Its Relationship with Subsequent Arrhythmia Patterns: Analysis of a Large Prospective Device Database. *Circ Arrhythm Electrophysiol.* 2018;11(7):e006274.
- 8. Williams B, Mancia G, Spiering W, et al. ESC Scientific Document Group. 2018 ESC/ESH Guidelines for the management of arterial hypertension. *Eur Heart J.* 2018;39(33):3021-3104.
- 9. American Diabetes Association. Addendum. 2. Classification and Diagnosis of Diabetes: Standards of Medical Care in Diabetes-2021. *Diabetes Care*. 2021;44(Suppl 1):15-33
- 10. Wolf PA, Dawber TR, Thomas HE Jr., Kannel WB. Epidemiologic assessment of chronic atrial fibrillation and risk of stroke: the Framingham study. *Neurology*. 1978;28(10):973–977.
- 11. Hohnloser SH, Pajitnev D, Pogue J, et al. Incidence of stroke in paroxysmal versus sustained atrial fibrillation in patients taking oral anticoagulation or combined antiplatelet therapy: an ACTIVE W substudy. *J Am Coll Cardiol.* 2007;50(22):2156–2161.
- 12. Hart RG, Pearce LA, Rothbart RM, McAnulty JH, Asinger RW, Halperin JL. Stroke Prevention in Atrial Fibrillation Investigators. Stroke with intermittent atrial fibrillation: incidence and predictors during aspirin therapy. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2000;35(1):183–187.
- 13.Link MS, Giugliano RP, Ruff CT, et al. ENGAGE AF-TIMI 48 Investigators. Stroke and mortality risk in patients with various patterns of atrial fibrillation: results from the ENGAGE AF-TIMI 48 trial (Effective Anticoagulation With Factor Xa Next Generation in Atrial Fibrillation-Thrombolysis in Myocardial Infarction 48). *Circ Arrhythm Electrophysiol.* 2017;10(1):e004267.
- 14. Xu M, Liu F, Ge ZX, Li JM, Xie X, Yang JH. Functional studies of left atrium and BNP in patients with paroxysmal atrial fibrillation and the prediction of recurrence after CPVA. *Eur Rev Med Pharmacol Sci.* 2020;24(9):4997-5007.
- 15.Guazzi M, Dixon D, Labate V, et al. RV contractile function and its coupling to pulmonarycirculation in heart failure with preserved ejection fraction: stratification of clinical phenotypes and outcomes. JACC Cardiovasc Imaging. 2017;10(10):1211-1221.
- 16. Mohammed SF, Hussain I, AbouEzzeddine OF, et al. Right ventricular function in heart failure with preserved ejection fraction: a communitybased study. *Circulation*. 2014;130(25):2310-2320.
- 17. Melenovsky V, Hwang SJ, Lin G, Redfield MM, Borlaug BA. Right heart dysfunction in heart failure with preserved ejection fraction. *Eur Heart J.* 2014;35(48):3452–3462.
- 18.Hu CY, Wang CY, Li JY, Ma J, Li ZQ. Relationship between atrial fibrillation and heart failure. *Eur Rev Med Pharmacol Sci.* 2016;20(21):4593-4600
- 19. Benjamin EJ, D'Agostino RB, Belanger AJ, Wolf PA, Levy D. Left atrial size and the risk of stroke and death. The Framingham Heart Study. *Circulation*. 1995;92(4):835–841.
- 20.Ogata T, Matsuo R, Kiyuna F, et al. Left atrial size and longterm risk of recurrent stroke after acute ischemic stroke in patients with nonvalvular atrial fibrillation. *J Am Heart Assoc.* 2017;6(8):e006402.

- 21.Yaghi S, Moon YP, Mora-McLaughlin C, et al. Left atrial enlargement and stroke recurrence: the Northern Manhattan Stroke Study. *Stroke*. 2015;46(6):1488–1493.
- 22. Hasebe H, Yoshida K, lida M, et al. Right-to-left frequency gradient during atrialfibrillation initiated by right atrial ectopies and its augmentation by adenosine triphosphate: implications of right atrial fibrillation. *Heart Rhythm.* 2016;13(2):354–363.
- 23. NademaneeK, McKenzie J, Kosar E, et al. A new approach for catheter ablation of atrial fibrillation: mapping of the electrophysiologicsubstrate. *J Am CollCardiol*. 2004;43(11):2044–2053.
- 24. Rajdev A, Garan H, Biviano A. Arrhythmias in pulmonary arterial hypertension. Prog Cardiovasc Dis. 2012;55(2):180–186.
- 25. Goudis CA. Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease and atrial fibrillation: an unknown relationship. *J Cardiol.* 2017;69(5):699–705.
- 26. Drakopoulou M, Nashat H, KempnyA, et al. Arrhythmias in adult patients with congenital heart disease and pulmonary arterial hypertension. *Heart*. 2018;104(23):1963–1969.
- 27.Iram R, Naud P, Xiong F, et al. Right atrial mechanisms of atrialfibrillation in a rat model of right heart disease. *J Am CollCardiol.* 2019;74(10):1332–1347.

# Prospective examination of Tp-e interval and Tp-e/QT ratio in breast cancer patients receiving radiation therapy

#### <sup>®</sup>Necla Gürdal<sup>1</sup>, <sup>®</sup>Gizem Coşgun<sup>1</sup>, <sup>®</sup>Binnur Dönmez Yılmaz<sup>1</sup>, <sup>®</sup>Ahmet Gürdal<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Radiation Oncology, Prof. Dr. Cemil Tascıoğlu City Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey <sup>2</sup>Department of Cardiology, Şişli Hamidiye Etfal Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

**Cite this article as**: Gürdal N, Coşgun G, Dönmez Yılmaz B, Gürdal A. Prospective examination of Tp-e interval and Tp-e/QT ratio in breast cancer patients receiving radiation therapy. *J Med Palliat Care*. 2023;4(4):362-367.

Received: 30.05.2023	•	Accepted: 30.08.2023 •	•	Published: 30.08.2023
----------------------	---	------------------------	---	-----------------------

#### ABSTRACT

**Aims**: The aim of this prospective study was to investigate ventricular repolarization using the Tp-e interval, Tp-e/QT ratio, and Tp-e/QTc ratio in breast cancer patients treated with adjuvant radiotherapy(RT) following systemic chemotherapy.

**Methods**: The study was designed as a national, single-center prospective study. According to the treatment protocol, electrocardiograms (ECGs) were taken from all patients on their first and last days of RT. Tp-e intervals, Tp-e/QT ratios, and Tp-e/QT ratios were calculated based on the ECG recordings. The heart doses due to radiation exposure were examined with mean heart dose, V5, V10,V20, and V30 values.

**Results**: 51 postsurgical patients, who were all treated with AC followed by weekly paclitaxel and had an indication for adjuvant RT, were included in the study. The mean heart dose was observed as median 205 cGy, and the V30 value was 0.01%. When ECG measurements were analyzed, statistically significant increases were observed in Tp-e interval (p<0.001), QT interval (p=0.007), Tp-e/QT ratio (p<0.001), and Tp-e/QTc ratio (p<0.001) at the end of RT. Additionally, positive correlations were observed between mean heart dose and post RT Tp-e (r= 0.770,p<0.01) and Tp-e/QTc ratio (r = 0.778,p<0.01)

**Conclusion**: When compared to before RT, statistically significant prolongation of Tp-e interval and QT interval and increases in Tp-e/QT ratio and Tp-e/QTc ratio were detected which are thought to be predictive for ventricular repolarization process and ventricular rhythm disorders. In addition, the mean heart dose was positively correlated with Tp-e interval and Tp-e/QTc ratio.

Keywords: Radiotherapy, cardiac toxicity, breast cancer, Tp-e interval, Tp-e/QT ratio, Tp-e/QTc ratio

#### INTRODUCTION

Breast cancer is one of the most common types of cancer in women. Today, progress has been made in every field of treatment, from local treatments to chemotherapy and hormonal therapies, from targeted agents to immunotherapies. In light of these developments, personalized treatments are used more effectively in breast cancer, and life expectancy has increased. Consequently, patients now face treatment-related toxicities for longer periods of time during follow-up. Therefore, efforts to reduce unnecessary and/or preventable treatment toxicities continue in every field.

RT is one of the most important parts of multidisciplinary breast cancer treatment, due to its contributions to local control and overall survival. However, in patients who survive long-term, radiotherapy-related cardiac toxicity is one of the most remarkable factors affecting life span. One of the leading mechanisms in radiotherapy-induced cardiac pathogenesis is progressively increasing fibrosis and related functional damage in cardiac subunits. This can include atherosclerotic plaque formations in the vascular wall and related circulatory disorder changes due to reactive inflammation in the microenvironment, decreases in cardiac adipose tissue and decreases in myocardial movement and flexibility due to increased fibrosis, valvular degenerations and rhythmic disorders due to damage to the conduction system with increasing fibrosis acute and chronic pericarditis, and restrictive/ constrictive cardiomyopathies.<sup>1,2</sup>

Moreover, on the basis of all this pathogenesis, with the influence of high-energy ionizing radiation at the cellular level, RT may have a disruptive role in the functions of cell membranes containing ion gates, mitochondria-like organelles in the cytoplasm, and the nucleus. On the other hand, a process leading to inhibition of the mitotic cycle and cellular apoptosis may occur with the direct effect of ionizing radiation on biomolecules such as DNA, RNA and signaling molecules. As a result of all these effects, ionizing radiation may cause impairment in signal transmission between myocardial cells.<sup>3-5</sup>

Corresponding Author: Necla Gürdal, gurdalnecla@hotmail.com



Electrocardiography (ECG) is created by recording electrical data produced by the cardiac neural conduction system. ECG waves are generated by the electrical current produced when myocardial cells contract as a result of depolarization and relax as a result of repolarization. Structural electrocardiographic changes, such as changes in the height and width of these waves and irregularities in the waves, may reflect subclinical cardiac damage. These wave changes can be helpful in detecting conditions such as rhythm changes, conduction disorders, coronary circulation disorders, electrolyte imbalances, ischemia, and infarction.

The QT interval (QT) and the Tpeak-end interval (Tpe) which represents the interval between the peak of the T wave (Tpeak) and the end of the wave (Tend), corresponds to the process of transmural distribution and myocardial repolarization.

The QT interval (QT) and the Tpeak-end interval (Tp-e) which is from the top of the T wave (Tpeak) to the end (Tend) correspond to the transmural dispersion and myocardial repolarization process. Prolonged QT and QTc are related with prolonged action potential duration at the cellular level. Various studies have shown that prolonged Tpeak-end interval and increased Tpeak-end/QT and Tpeak-end/QTc ratios may be associated with ventricular rhythm disorders.<sup>6-8</sup> From this point of view, the aim of this prospective study is to evaluate the ventricular repolarization effect of breast radiotherapy using electrocardiographic changes.

#### **METHODS**

#### Ethics

This prospective study was approved by the İstanbul Prof. Dr. Cemil Taşcıoğlu City Hospital Ethics Committee (Date: 26.01.2021, Decision No: 311), and the Turkish Medicines and Medical Devices Agency (Date: 02.03.2021, Decision No: 593/08.12.2015). All procedures were carried out in accordance with the ethical rules and the principles of the Declaration of Helsinki.

Study Population Between January 2020 and February 2022, 51 patients, all treated with postoperative AC followed by weekly paclitaxel and adjuvant RT, were included in the study. All patients were analyzed in terms of age, tumor biology, disease stage, applied local and systemic treatments, ECG findings before and after RT, and heart doses due to RT. The American Cancer Committee (AJCC) TNM staging system (8<sup>th</sup> edition, 2017) was used for staging. Written consent form was obtained from the patients included in the study.

#### The Exclusion Criteria

The exclusion criteria were administration of neoadjuvant chemotherapy (CT) , administration of any treatment other than adjuvant doxorubicin/ cyclophosphamide (AC) followed by weekly paclitaxel, positivity of human epidermal growth factor receptor 2 (HER2), coronary artery disease, arrhythmia, congenital heart disease, heart valve dysfunction, cardiomyopathy, dyslipidemia, history of myocardial infarction, liver or renal function test abnormality, chronic pulmonary disease, hypocalcemia, hypercalcemia, or other serum electrolyte abnormalities, using a pacemaker or cardioverter defibrillator, heart rate greater than 100 beats per minute, heart rate less than 60 beats per minute, ST-T segment changes, branch block on ECG, and use of any medication that affects the cardiac conduction system, such as antiarrhythmics.

#### **Electrocardiographic Measurements**

Electrocardiographic recordings were taken from each patient on the first and last day of radiotherapy. The QT interval was obtained from at least six measurements, of which at least three were from the chest leads. Tp-e/QT ratio was calculated from the manually measured electrocardiographic wave and interval changes. All measurements carried out by a single specialist cardiologist. Bazett's formula was used to calculate the QTc interval and Tp-e/QTc ratios were calculated according to the obtained values.

#### **Treatment Protocol**

All patients underwent breast cancer surgery. Total mastectomy was performed in cases that not suitable for the breast-conserving approach. Axillary staging with axillary biopsy, sentinel lymph node biopsy, or lymphatic dissection were performed for each patient as clinically necessary. In order to keep the characteristics of the patient population as homogeneous as possible, only the patients who underwent adjuvant doxorubicin/ cyclophosphamide (AC) followed by a weekly paclitaxel regimen were included in the study. In patients for whom hormonotherapy was indicated, it started from the end of RT.

## Radiotherapy Planning: Simulation, Volume Definition, and Technique

Adjuvant radiotherapy planning was done within the first four weeks after chemotherapy. Computed tomography (CT) simulations were done with a Philips Brilliance (Amsterdam, Switzerland) scanner, with a slice thickness of 3 mm. Patients were simulated in the supine position and immobilized by a breast board. Target volumes and organs at risk (OAR) were delineated using the Varian Eclipse TPS station (Varian Medical Systems, Sao Paulo), according to the radiation therapy oncology group (RTOG) breast cancer atlas. The spinal cord, heart, ipsilateral lung, contralateral lung, whole lung, and contralateral breast were defined as OAR. Treatment planning was done with three-dimensional conformal radiotherapy (3DCRT) or forward IMRT (intensity-modulated radiotherapy), using field-in-field (FinF) technique. In case dose tolerance limits could not be met, inverse IMRT or VMAT techniques were used. The heart doses were analyzed with V5 (percent volume of the heart receiving a dose of 5 Gy or more), V10, V20, V30, and mean heart dose values. Patient treatments were applied with a linear accelerator device using 6 MV X-rays.

#### **Statistical Analysis**

Categorical variables were expressed as numbers and percentages, and continuous variables as median (range). Data distribution was evaluated with the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test and it was observed that the variables were not normally distributed. For this reason, non-parametric Mann-Whitney U test and Chi-square test were used for continuous variables and categorical variables, respectively, in comparisons between groups. Correlations were analyzed using the Spearman correlation test. Statistical analyses were performed using SPSS 25 software (SPSS Inc., Chicago,IL, USA). A probability value of p<0.05 was considered significant.

#### RESULTS

#### **Patient Characteristics**

All patients included in the study were female, and the median age was 62 (range 22-82). 90.2% of cases had invasive ductal carcinoma (IDC) histology. 96.1% of the patients were estrogen receptor-positive. 59% of the patients were 50 years or older, and 62.7% were postmenopausal (**Table 1**). 39.2% of the patients were in the "normal" body mass index (BMI) range (BMI less than 25). 76.5% of the patients had never smoked. All patients underwent breast cancer surgery and adjuvant AC followed by weekly paclitaxel. The numbers of patients who received right and left breast RT were similar. Adjuvant RT details and heart dose values are given in **Table 2**.

#### **Electrocardiographic Analyses**

The median Tp-e interval values before and after RT were 78 and 84; QT interval values were 362 and 367; QTc interval values were 425 and 422; Tp-e/QT rate values were 0.22 and 0.23; Tp-e/QTc rate values were observed as 0.18 and 0.19, respectively. When ECG measurements obtained at the beginning and end of RT were examined, an increase in Tp-e interval (p<0.001), QT interval

Table 1. Patient and tumor charact	eristics
	Patients (n:51, %)
Age <50 yr ≥50 yr	Median; 62 (range 22-82) 21 (41%) 30 (59%)
Menopausal status Premenopause Postmenopause	19 (37.3%) 32 (62.7%)
BMI (kg/m2) 18.5-24.9 25-29.9 30-34.9	Median 25 (range 18.7-32) 20 (39.2%) 28 (54.9%) 3 (5.9%)
Smoking Former /Current smoker Nonsmoker	12 (23.5%) 39 (76.5%)
Histology IDC ILC DCIS	46 (90.2%) 2 (3.9%) 3 (5.9%)
Tumor Laterality Left breast Right breast	26 (51%) 25 (49%)
Quadrant Upper outer Lower outer Upper inner Lower inner Central	25 (49%) 8 (15.7%) 5 (9.8%) 1 (2%) 12 (23.5%)
Tumor grade	4 (7.80/)
I II III	4 (7.8%) 30 (58.8%) 17 (33.3%)
Estrogen-receptor status Positive Negative	49 (96.1%) 2 (3.9%)
Ki 67 Status <%14 ≥%14	17 (33.3%) 34 (66.7%)
Type of breast Surgery Breast Conserving Surgery Mastectomy	38 (74.5%) 13 (25.5%)
T Stage Tis T1 T2 T3 T4	3 (5.9%) 15 (29.4%) 26 (51%) 6 (11.8%) 1 (2%)
N Stage N0 N1 N2 N3	27 (52.9%) 17 (33.3%) 5 (9.8%) 2 (3.9%)
Table 2. Adjuvant radiotherapy de	
RT Planning Modality Forward-IMRT	Patients (n:51,%) 34 (66.7%)
Inverse-IMRT Radiotherapy Dose	17 (33.3%) Median 50 Gy (range 42.5-52)
Radiotherapy Boost Yes No	37 (72.5%) 14 (27.5%)
Axillary RT No Yes SCN+LEVEL III SCN +LEVEL I-II-III SCN +LEVEL I-II-III+IMC	24 (49%) 27 (51%) 16 (32.7%) 5 (10.2%) 4 (8.2%)

Cardiac dosimetric parameters

Mean dose V5

V10

V20

V30

Median (range) 205 cGy (83-563) 5.8% (0-40)

2.27% (0-10.2) 0.24% (0-8.3)

0.01%(0-7)

(p=0.007), Tp-e/QT ratio (p<0.001) and Tp-e/QTc ratio (p<0.001) were observed (**Table 3**). Additionally, a positive correlation was observed between mean heart dose and post-RT Tp-e interval (r=0.770, p<0.01, Figure 1) and Tp-e/QTc ratio (r=0.778, p<0.01, Figure 2). There was no statistically significant relationship between other cardiac dosimetric parameters like as V5, V10, V20, V30 and electrocardiographic measurements.

Table 3. Electro	cardiographic finding	zs	
	Pre –RT (n=51;median)	Post-RT (n=51;median)	p-value
Tp-e interval	78 (56-112)	84 (64-123)	< 0.001
QT interval	362 (315-416)	367 (316-451)	0.007
QTc interval	425 (363-487)	422 (364-494)	0.826
Tp-e/QT rate	0.22 (0.15-0.29)	0.23 (0.12-0.50)	< 0.001
Tp-e/QTc rate	0.18 (0.13-0.28)	0.19 (0.13-0.49)	< 0.001



Figure 1. Correlation between post-RT Tp-e and heart mean dose



**Figure 2.** Correlation between post-RT Tp-e /QTc ratio and heart mean dose

#### DISCUSSION

The present study is one of the rare studies examining the effects of RT on ventricular repolarization in the acute period in patients undergoing RT due to breast cancer.<sup>9</sup> We tried to observe and discuss the acute changes in patient ECGs when the RT was added to the adjuvant therapy following AC plus weekly paclitaxel after breast surgery. Our aim was to observe the acute phase radiation effects on electrical imbalance, intracellular signaling, and action potential duration at the cellular level. In the study, the increases in the Tp-e/QT and Tp-e/QTc ratios and the prolongation of the Tp-e interval and QT interval were statistically significant, which corresponds to the ventricular repolarization process and ventricular rhythm disorders.<sup>1,3,10-14</sup>

We also observed a prolongation of Tp-e interval and an increase in Tp-e/QTc ratio, both of which positively correlated with the mean heart doses.

Many long-term analyses of radiation-associated cardiovascular dysfunction show an increased mortality rate due to ischemic heart disease in the population of patients who received breast RT compared to those who did not.<sup>15-18</sup> Moreover, it has been reported that each Gy increase in the mean heart dose increases the risk of cardiac events by 7.4% in patients undergoing RT for left breast cancer.<sup>16</sup>

RT is indicated in 37% of patients diagnosed with breast cancer; therefore, it is important to examine the pathogenesis of each level of acute change as well as the late effects of this treatment method. In today's complex multimodal treatment of breast cancer, it is difficult to determine the isolated effect of a single modality on the heart. In addition to factors such as the patient's body mass index, dietary habits, family history, smoking, hyperlipidemia, physical activity habits, and comorbidities, the effects of combined treatments converge. Similarly, the acute and chronic effects of each treatment, such as general anesthetic medications, analgesic drugs, combined systemic endocrine treatments, chemotherapeutic drugs, monoclonal antibody treatments, and RT, are observed simultaneously. Although it is a small-scale study, we excluded individuals with coronary artery disease, arrhythmia, congenital heart disease, heart valve dysfunction, cardiomyopathy, dyslipidemia, etc. from the study in order to reduce other comorbidity factors while evaluating acute and subacute electrocardiographic effects.

Gary et al.<sup>19</sup> investigated the effect of the Tpeak-Tend interval prolongation on arrhythmia and cardiac mortality with a meta-analysis involving 155,856 patients. Their results show prolongation of the Tpeak-Tend interval (mean cut-off: 103.3±17.4 ms) was a statistically significant predictive factor for arrhythmia, cardiovascular death, sudden cardiac death, and overall mortality.

Larsen et al.<sup>20</sup> reported electrocardiographic changes such as QTc prolongation, supraventricular and ventricular rhythm abnormalities in the post-treatment period in 134 patients exposed to anthracycline and/or cardiac irradiation during childhood and adolescence (p<0.001). They recommended ECG monitoring as a part of the follow-up protocol for arrhythmia in this group of patients receiving cardiotoxic therapy. Herman referred to Larsen's study and emphasized that ventricular arrhythmias can be seen in up to 8% of patients treated for childhood tumors, according to studies on patients receiving thoracic RT and anthracycline therapy. Additionally, he emphasized that RT may cause bradycardia due to its effects on the cardiac conduction system, such as in the atrioventricular (AV) nodal area and in the bundle branches. Furthermore, in order to prevent arrhythmias related to cancer treatment, Herman recommended identifying patients with ECG changes before treatment and eliminating other comorbidities that predispose these patients to arrhythmias.<sup>21</sup>

Chen et al.<sup>22</sup> retrospectively evaluated 168 patients treated for pediatric malignancy in terms of cardiotoxicity. In their analysis of the patients' electrocardiographic findings, which were monitored at regular intervals in the patients' follow-up care, they observed that one of 18 patients (6%) who received thoracic RT developed ventricular systolic dysfunction in the acute period after radiotherapy.

Teng et al.<sup>23</sup> drew attention to cardiac autonomic dysfunction due to RT and chemotherapy and reported that cardiac involvement may be related to multifactorial effects, including direct nerve damage. They also pointed out that cardiac autonomic dysfunction may be a precursor to a more common cardiomyopathy and that early detection and elimination can prevent more serious manifestations.

In a prospective study, Gomez et al.<sup>24</sup> investigated the acute cardiac effects of RT in 25 patients exposed to cardiac irradiation due to thoracic RT and found that approximately half of the patients had changes in T and R waves on their post-RT ECGs.

In the European Society of Cardiology (ESC) guidelines, cardiovascular side effects associated with cancer treatment were examined under nine subtitles. They emphasized that QT prolongation may be associated with ventricular arrhythmia and that this side effect may develop due to both acute and chronic toxicity mechanisms. They pointed out that any type of supraventricular arrhythmia may develop in the acute period during or after RT and that sinus node dysfunction and conduction disorder may occur after RT, and this damage may be permanent. Additionally, the guideline recommendations emphasize the importance of regular cardiac monitoring from the beginning of cancer treatment and evaluating QT interval changes in detail.<sup>25</sup>

Thanks to current technological developments, heart doses are minimized through applications such as respiratory monitoring systems, use of prone treatment positions, and partial breast irradiation in breast cancer RT.<sup>9,26</sup>

Widespread usage of these techniques and careful reporting of cardiac doses when planning RT will always remain important. Consequently, we aimed to detect breast cancer patients with possible cardiac risk in the early period, to follow them carefully with cardiac monitoring, and to plan preventive treatment by eliminating underlying factors.

#### Limitations of the Study

The most important limitation predicted at the beginning of the study is that the patients received systemic chemotherapy before RT. As it is known, some chemotherapeutic agents have side effects such as myocardial infarction and arrhythmia that may affect ventricular repolarization. However, as mentioned above, we attempted to observe ventricular repolarization changes in the acute period at the end of RT in the patients, who all received AC followed by a weekly paclitaxel regimen, which is frequently applied in daily practice in the adjuvant treatment setting before RT. Patients receiving neoadjuvant chemotherapy and patients receiving trastuzumab, whose cardiac effects were the subject of a separate study, were not included. Inability to achieve complete homogenization in terms of other factors such as age, menopause status, BMI that may affect ECG findings can be listed among other limitations.

#### CONCLUSION

In this study, we aimed to draw attention to the subclinical cardiac effects reflected on ECGs in the acute period with the addition of radiotherapy (RT) in the adjuvant setting. During the RT process, clinicians should consider that the detection of Tp-e interval and QT interval changes, which are thought to be predictive of ventricular arrhythmia, may be beneficial in early identification of patients at risk for cardiac morbidity

#### ETHICAL DECLARATIONS

**Ethics Committee Approval:** The study was carried out with the permission of the İstanbul Prof. Dr. Cemil Taşcıoğlu City Hospital Ethics Committee (Date: 26.01.2021, Decision No: 311).

**Informed Consent:** Written consent was obtained from the patient participating in this study.

Referee Evaluation Process: Externally peer-reviewed.

**Conflict of Interest Statement:** The authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study has received no financial support.

Author Contributions: All of the authors declare that they have all participated in the design, execution, and analysis of the paper, and that they have approved the final version.

#### REFERENCES

- Yeboa DN, Evans SB. Contemporary breast radiotherapy and cardiac toxicity. *Semin Radiat Oncol.* 2016;26(1):71-78. doi: 10.1016/j.semradonc.2015.09.003
- Demissei BG, Finkelman BS, Hubbard RA, et al. Cardiovascular function phenotypes in response to cardiotoxic breast cancer therapy. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2019;73(2):248-249. doi: 10.1016/ jjacc.2018.10.057
- 3. Coleman CN. International Conference on Translational Research and Preclinical Strategies in Radio-Oncology (ICTR)-conference summary. *Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys.* 2001;49(2):301-309. doi: 10.1016/s0360-3016(00)01521-2
- Munro TR. The relative radiosensitivity of the nucleus and cytoplasm of Chinese hamster fibroblasts. *Radiat Res.* 1970 Jun;42(3):451-470.
- Dewey WC, Ling CC, Meyn RE. Radiation-induced apoptosis: relevance to radiotherapy. *Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys.* 1995;33(4):781-796. doi: 10.1016/0360-3016(95)00214-8
- Castro-Torres Y, Carmona-Puerta R, Katholi RE. Ventricular repolarization markers for predicting malignant arrhythmias in clinical practice. *World J Clin Cases*. 2015;3(8):705-720. doi: 10.12998/ wjcc.v3.i8.705.
- Antzelevitch C, Shimizu W, Yan GX, et al. The M cell: its contribution to the ECG and to normal and abnormal electrical function of the heart. *J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol*. 1999;10:1124-1152. doi: 10.1111/j.1540-8167.1999.tb00287.x
- Xia Y, Liang Y, Kongstad O, et al. Tpeak-Tend interval as an index of global dispersion of ventricular repolarization: evaluations using monophasic action potential mapping of the epi- and endocardium in swine. *J Interv Card Electrophysiol.* 2005;14: 9-87. doi: 10.1007/s 10840-005-4592-4
- 9. Errahmani MY, Locquet M, Spoor D, et al. association between cardiac radiation exposure and the risk of arrhythmia in breast cancer patients treated with radiotherapy: a case-control study. *Front Oncol.* 12:892882. doi: 10.3389/fonc.2022.892882
- 10.Kors Jan A, Henk J. Ritsema van Eck, Gerard van Herpen. The meaning of the Tp-Te interval and its diagnostic value. *J Electrocardiol.* 2008;41(6):575-580.
- 11.Castro Hevia J, Antzelevitch C, Tornés Bárzaga F, et al. Tpeak-Tend and Tpeak-Tend dispersion as risk factors for ventricular tachycardia/ventricular fibrillation in patients with the Brugada syndrome. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2006;47(9):1828-1834.
- 12.Demirtas D, Sumbul HE, Bulut A, et al. Tp-e interval, Tp-e/ QT and Tp-e/QTc ratio in hypertensive patients with primary aldosteronism. *Clin Exp Hypertens*. 2020;42(1):93-98. doi: 10.1080/10641963.2019.1632341
- 13.Kongstad O, Xia Y, Liang Y, et al. Epicardial and endocardial dispersion of ventricular repolarization. A study of monophasic action potential mapping in healthy pigs. *Scand Cardiovasc J.* 2005;39(6):342-347. doi: 10.1080/14017430500188744
- 14. Gheorghe ACD, Ciobanu A, Hodorogea AS, et al. Evolution of electrocardiographic repolarization parameters during antiandrogen therapy in patients with prostate cancer and hypogonadism. *Cardiovasc Toxicol.* 2020;20(4):390-400. doi: 10.1007/s12012-020-09566-6
- 15.Lee MS, Liu DW, Hung SK, et al. Emerging challenges of radiation-associated cardiovascular dysfunction (RACVD) in modern radiation oncology: clinical practice, bench investigation, and multidisciplinary care. *Front Cardiovasc Med.* 2020;7:16. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2020.00016
- 16.Darby SC, Ewertz M, McGale P, et al. Risk of ischemic heart disease in women after radiotherapy for breast cancer. N Engl J Med. 2013;368(11):987-98. doi: 10.1056/ NEJMoa1209825

- 17. Wright, Jean L. Toxicities of radiation treatment for breast cancer: risks and management strategies. *Springer*, 2019.
- Taylor CW, Kirby AM. Cardiac Side-effects from breast cancer radiotherapy. *Clin Oncol (R Coll Radiol)*. 2015;27(11):621-629. doi: 10.1016/j.clon.2015.06.007
- 19. Tse G, Gong M, Wong WT, et al. The Tpeak Tend interval as an electrocardiographic risk marker of arrhythmic and mortality outcomes: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Heart Rhythm.* 2017;14(8):1131-1137. doi: 10.1016/j.hrthm.2017.05.031
- 20.Larsen RL, Jakacki RI, Vetter VL, et al. Electrocardiographic changes and arrhythmias after cancer therapy in children and young adults. *Am J Cardiol.* 1992;70(1):73-77. doi: 10.1016/0002-9149(92)91393-i
- 21.Herrmann J. Adverse cardiac effects of cancer therapies: cardiotoxicity and arrhythmia. *Nat Rev Cardiol.* 2020;17(8):474-502. doi: 10.1038/s41569-020-0348-1
- 22. Chen C, Heusch A, Donner B, et al. Present risk of anthracycline or radiation-induced cardiac sequelae following therapy of malignancies in children and adolescents. *Klin Padiatr.* 2009; 221(3):162-166. doi: 10.1055/s-0029-120722
- 23. Teng AE, Noor B, Ajijola OA, Yang EH. Chemotherapy and radiation-associated cardiac autonomic dysfunction. *Curr Oncol Rep.* 2021;23(2):14. doi: 10.1007/s11912-020-01013-7
- 24. Gomez DR, Yusuf SW, Munsell MF, et al. Prospective exploratory analysis of cardiac biomarkers and electrocardiogram abnormalities in patients receiving thoracic radiation therapy with high-dose heart exposure. *J Thorac Oncol.* 2014;9(10):1554-1460. doi: 10.1097/JTO.000000000000306
- 25.Zamorano JL, Lancellotti P, Rodriguez Muñoz D, et al. ESC Scientific Document Group. 2016 ESC Position Paper on cancer treatments and cardiovascular toxicity developed under the auspices of the ESC Committee for Practice Guidelines: The Task Force for cancer treatments and cardiovascular toxicity of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC). Eur Heart J. 2016;37(36):2768-2801. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehw211
- 26. Caron J, Nohria A. Cardiac toxicity from breast cancer treatment: can we avoid this? *Curr Oncol Rep.* 2018;20(8):61. doi: 10.1007/ s11912-018-0710-1



## Which factors are predicting the mortality in patients with COVID-19 in the intensive care unit?

### <sup>®</sup>Murat Parpucu<sup>1</sup>, <sup>®</sup>Sema Turan<sup>2</sup>, <sup>®</sup>Hayriye Cankar Dal<sup>2</sup>, <sup>®</sup>Damla Tosun<sup>3</sup>, <sup>®</sup>Kudret Yasemin Yalnız<sup>3</sup>, <sup>®</sup>Semih Aydemir<sup>4</sup>, <sup>®</sup>Dilek Kazancı<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Anesthesiology and Reanimation, Gulhane Faculty of Health Sciences, University of Health Sciences, Ankara, Turkey <sup>2</sup>Clinic of Anesthesiology and Reanimation, Department of Intensive Care, University of Health Sciences, Ankara City Hospital, Ankara, Turkey <sup>3</sup>Department of Anesthesiology and Reanimation, University of Health Sciences, Ankara City Hospital, Ankara, Turkey <sup>4</sup>Department of Anesthesia and Reanimation, Ankara Ataturk Sanatorium Training and Research Hospital, Ankara, Turkey

**Cite this article as**: Parpucu M, Turan S, Cankar Dal H, et al. Which factors are predicting the mortality in patients with COVID-19 in the intensive care unit?. *J Med Palliat Care*. 2023;4(4):368-372.

|--|

#### ABSTRACT

Aims: COVID-19 infection is a global health problem; clinical and laboratory parameters have been developed to predict this disease-related mortality/morbidity. Some of these parameters are clinical parameters, while some are laboratory parameters. This study aims to determine whether Acute Physiology and Chronic Health Evaluation (APACHE) II, Glasgow Coma Scale (GCS), age, presence of comorbidity, and absolute lymphocyte count effectively predict mortality in patients admitted to intensive care unit (ICU) due to COVID-19.

**Methods**: We have included 108 PCR-positive COVID-19 patients admitted to the ICU between 1 October and 31 November 2020 in our research. Demographic characteristics of all patients, APACHE II values within the first 24 hours of admission to ICU, the GCS, the presence of comorbidity, lymphocyte count during ICU admission, duration of ICU stay, and the mortality rates were recorded.

**Results**: The average age of 108 individuals evaluated in the study was 67±13.61 years, and 56.5% of the patient group consisted of the geriatric age range. Seventy (64.8%) of the patients were female, eighty-nine (82.4%) patients had at least one comorbidity. In the multivariate analysis, it was determined that lymphocyte value, APACHE II score, and the presence of any comorbidity are independent prognostic factors for mortality when accepted to ICU.

**Conclusion**: In our study, we have determined that age, APACHE II value, presence of comorbidity, and baseline lymphocyte counts are independent predictors of mortality.

Keywords: Mortality, COVID-19, intensive care unit

#### **INTRODUCTION**

The severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus-2 (SARS-CoV-2) epidemic that emerged in Wuhan, China, is a member of the coronavirus family and has affected all world countries and caused a pandemic throughout 2020.<sup>1</sup> According to this infection spread table generated by the SARS-CoV-2 virus, 10-20% of the patients require intensive care unit (ICU).<sup>2</sup> While the disease-related hospital mortality rate is 4.3-11%, the mortality rate among the patients admitted to ICU varies between centers and is around 30-60%.<sup>3,4</sup> In COVID-19 patients admitted to ICU with respiratory failure, clinical deterioration may rapidly deteriorate. Patients are lost due to severe acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS) and subsequent multiple organ dysfunction.<sup>5</sup> COVID-19 infection is a global health problem, and an effective scoring system established with clinical and laboratory parameters to predict this disease-related mortality/morbidity has not been defined. Scoring systems developed to predict patients' prognosis during admission to ICU and evaluate the treatment's effectiveness is widely used in non-COVID patients. Acute Physiology and Chronic Health Evaluation (APACHE) II, one of the most commonly used scoring systems, is known to be a successful scoring system in terms of mortality prediction.<sup>6</sup> There is insufficient information that these scoring systems effectively predict mortality in COVID-19 patients, and research on this subject continues. Again, the decrease in the number of lymphocytes in COVID-19 associated viral infection is thought to be the result of direct binding of the virus with angiotensin converting enzyme 2 (ACE2) receptors on lymphocytes and apopytosis caused by a cytokine storm. In a recent meta-analysis published by Lui et al.<sup>7</sup> 35-75% of the patients developed lymphopenia, and it states that

Corresponding Author: Semih Aydemir, drsemihaydemir@gmail.com



mortality increased significantly in these patients. Fan et al.<sup>8</sup> reported that a lymphocyte count of  $<0.6 \times 10^9/L$  was associated with a poor prognosis in an analysis of 67 COVID-19 patients during their admission to an ICU.<sup>9</sup>

In this study, we aim to determine which factors effectively predict mortality in patients admitted to ICU due to COVID-19.

#### **METHODS**

#### Study Design and Candidates

This study was conducted in 3rd level ICUs. These intensive care units, where the patients were followed and treated as the 3<sup>rd</sup> level ICUs, were separated as the COVID-19 ICU due to the pandemic. Patients admitted to the ICU between October 1 and November 31, 2020 were included in our study. After our hospital's ethics committee's approval (protocol number E1/1513/2021; dated 12/07/2023), all patient data were obtained from electronic medical records and patient follow-up forms. All procedures followed were in accordance with the ethical standards (institutional and national) of the committee responsible for human experiments and the 1975 Declaration of Helsinki, revised in 2008.

The demographic characteristics of all patients, APACHE II values within the first 24 hours of admission to ICU, Glasgow Coma Scale (GCS), presence of comorbidity, lymphocyte count during ICU admission, length of stay in ICU, and presence of mortality were recorded.

In this study, while 65 years and over were accepted as advanced age, the average APACHE value for APACHE II was obtained by univariate analysis. As a result of this analysis, it was planned to compare those with APACHE II values of 19 and above and those below. Again, patients with a value of 10 and below for the GCS were accepted as patients in the precoma state. The cut-off value for the baseline lymphocyte count was accepted as  $0.8 \times 10^{9}$ /L, based on the national COVID-19 science committee guidelines.

#### **Statistical Analysis**

Statistical analyses were performed using Statistical Package for Social Sciences (IBM SPSS Inc, Chicago, IL, USA) version 20.0. Descriptive statistics were expressed as mean±standard deviation or median (min-max) for continuous variables and number/percentage for categorical variables. Chi-square test was used for the categorical parameters, and Anova Table Test was used for continuous parameters. Variables with a p-value <0.05 in the univariate analysis were included in the multivariate analysis after the correlation between the factors was determined for exitus. Multivariate Backward Stepwise Cox Proportional Hazard Regression Analysis was used to determine the effects of variables effective on mortality. P-value <0.05 was considered statistically significant for the results.

#### RESULTS

The average age of the 108 individuals evaluated in the study was  $67\pm13.61$  years, ranging from 27 to 89. The geriatric group comprised 56.5% of the patient group. Seventy (64.8%) of the patients were female, eighty-nine (82.4%) patients had at least one comorbidity. There were hypertension in 46 (42.6%) patients, diabetes mellitus in 39 (36.1%) patients, cardiovascular disease in 31 (28.7%) patients, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease in 18 (16.7%) patients, chronic renal failure in 9 (8.3%) patients, history of cerebrovascular disease 8 (7.4%) patients, 8 (7.4%) patients with a history of malignancy, and 4 (3.7%) asthma bronchiale (Table 1).

The study group's median APACHE II value was 19 (range; 1-50), and the median GCS score value was 13.5 (range; 3-15). GCS score value was 10 in 31 (28.7%) patients. When admitted to ICU, the median lymphocyte value was  $605 \times 10^{9}$ /L and varied between  $80 \times 10^{9}$ /L and  $3910 \times 10^{9}$ /L. It was observed that the patients stayed in the ICU for an average of  $9.56 \pm 7.43$  days, 46 (42.6%) patients were discharged from the ICU, and 62 (57.4%) patients died (**Table 1**).

Table 1. Demograph	ic, clinical, c	haracteristics of	patients
Characteristics		Mean±SD	Median (range)
Age (year)		67±13.61	69 (27-89)
APACHE II		20.17±11.55	19 (1-50)
Glasgow coma scale a	score	$11.78 \pm 4.14$	13.5 (3-15)
ICU length of stay (day)		9.56±7.43 7 (1-39)	
Lymphocyte count at admission (x10 <sup>9</sup> /L)	ICU	774.5±589.28	605 (80-3910)
		n	Percentage
Geriatric patient	<65 years	47	43.5
	≥65 years	61	56.5
Glasgow coma scale score	≤10	31	28.7
	>10	77	71.3
Gender	Female	38	35.2
	Male	70	64.8
Any co-morbidity	Absent	19	17.6
	Present	89	82.4
Hypertension	Absent	62	57.4
	Present	46	42.6
Diabetes mellitus	Absent	69	63.9
	Present	39	36.1
Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease	Absent	90	83.3
	Present	18	16.7
Asthma bronchiale	Absent Present	$ \begin{array}{c} 104\\ 4 \end{array} $	96.3 3.7
Cardiovascular	Absent	77	71.3
disease	Present	31	28.7
History of malignity	Absent	100	92.6
	Present	8	7.4
Chronic renal	Absent	99	91.7
failure	Present	9	8.3
Cerebrovascular	Absent	100	92.6
disease	Present	8	7.4
Other co-morbidity	Absent	79	73.1
	Present	29	26.9
Mortality	No	46	42.6
	Yes	62	57.4

In the univariate analysis, it was seen that age, APACHE II score, GCS score, lymphocyte value when accepted to ICU, presence of any comorbidity determined mortality (Table 2).

<b>Table 2.</b> Factors predicting the mortality in patient with COVID           19 in intensive care unit, univariate analysis					
Mortality P					
Features		No n (%)	Yes n (%)	value	
Age <sup>1</sup>	<65 years ≥65 years	30 (63.8) 16 (26.2)	17 (36.2) 45 (73.8)	< 0.001	
APACHE II <sup>2</sup>	≤19 >19	43 (79.6) 3 (5.6)	11 (20.4) 51 (94.4)	< 0.001	
Glasgow coma scale score <sup>3</sup>	≤10 >10	3 (9.7) 43 (55.8)	28 (90.3) 34 (44.2)	< 0.001	
Gender	Female Male	14 (36.8) 32 (45.7)	24 (63.2) 38 (54.3)	0.373	
Lymphocyte count at ICU admission (10 <sup>9</sup> /L) <sup>4</sup>	≤800 >800	24 (32.4) 22 (64.7)	50 (67.6) 12 (35.3)	0.002	
Any co-morbidity	Absent Present	13 (68.4) 33 (37.1)	6 (31.6) 56 (62.9)	0.012	
Hypertension	Absent Present	31 (50) 15 (32.6)	31 (50) 31 (67.4)	0.071	
Diabetes mellitus	Absent Present	35 (50.7) 11 (28.2)	34 (49.3) 28 (71.8)	0.023	
Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease	Absent Present	42 (46.7) 4 (22.2)	48 (53.3) 14 (77.8)	0.056	
Asthma bronchiale	Absent Present	44 (42.3) 2 (50)	60 (57.7) 2 (50)	0.760	
Cardiovascular disease	Absent Present	35 (45.5) 11 (35.5)	42 (54.5) 20 (64.5)	0.343	
History of malignity	Absent Present	43 (43) 3 (37.5)	57 (57) 5 (62.5)	0.762	
Chronic renal failure	Absent Present	43 (43.4) 3 (33.3)	56 (56.6) 6 (66.7)	0.557	
Cerebrovascular disease	Absent Present	43 (43) 3 (37.5)	57 (57) 5 (62.5)	0.762	
Other co-morbidity	Absent Present	36 (45.6) 10 (34.5)	43 (54.4) 19 (65.5)	0.302	
1: Geriatric age, 2: Median value, 3: The cut-off value for Glasgow Coma Scale Score was selected 10 which is defined comatose patient, 4: The cut-off value for the baseline lymphocyte count was accepted as 0.8×10°/L, based on the national COVID -19 science committee guidelines. ICU: Intensive Care Unit					

Factors associated with mortality were evaluated by correlation in univariate analysis, and it was found that there was only a correlation between the presence of any comorbidity and diabetes mellitus. Therefore, excluding diabetes mellitus, age (≤65 years vs. <65 years), lymphocyte value (≤800×10<sup>9</sup>/L vs. >800×10<sup>9</sup>/L), APACHE II score (> 19 vs.  $\leq$ 19, when admitted to ICU), the presence of any comorbidity (present vs. absent), and the GCS score ( $\leq 10$  vs. >10) for multivariate analysis to determine death. In the multivariate analysis, it was determined that lymphocyte value, APACHE II score, and the presence of any comorbidity are independent prognostic factors for mortality when accepted to ICU. Death increased 76 times in those with APACHE II score >19 (95% Confidence Interval: 10.851-533.783; p <0.001). This ratio was 7 (95% Confidence Interval: 1.520-33.827; p=0.013) for those with a lymphocyte count of  $\leq 800 \times 10^{9}$ /L and 8 for those with any comorbidity (95% Confidence Interval: 1.015- 64.151; p=0.048) (Table 3).

Table 3. Factors predicting exitus, multivariate analysis						
Odds ratio	95% confidence interval	P value				
2.4	0.625-9.212	0.202				
7.171	1.520-33.827	0.013				
76.105	10.851-533.783	< 0.001				
8.068	1.015-64.151	0.048				
1.487	0.154-14.374	0.732				
	Odds         2.4         7.171         76.105         8.068	Odds ratio         95% confidence interval           2.4         0.625-9.212           7.171         1.520-33.827           76.105         10.851-533.783           8.068         1.015-64.151				

1: Geriatric age was selected for analysis, 2: The cut-off value for the baseline lymphocyte count was accepted as  $0.8 \times 10^9$ /L, based on the national COVID -19 science committee guidelines. 3: Median value, 4: The cut-off value for Glasgow Coma Scale Score was selected 10 which is defined comatose patient

#### DISCUSSION

Our primary aim in this study was to evaluate whether age, APACHE II value, presence of comorbidity, GCS, and baseline lymphocyte count were successful in predicting mortality in COVID-19 patients. Our study determined that the baseline lymphocyte value, APACHE II score, and the presence of any comorbidity are independent prognostic factors for mortality.

For many years, many scoring systems have been used in ICUs to predict mortality and morbidity.<sup>10</sup> Among these systems, APACHE II is accepted as the most successful scoring system in predicting mortality in all ICU types and different patient groups.<sup>11,12</sup> In some articles, it has been reported to be successful in COVID-19 patients.<sup>13,14</sup> A study conducted by Zou et al.<sup>15</sup> they stated that the APACHE II value of 17 or above in COVID-19 patients was an independent predictor for hospital mortality. Our study determined that the APACHE II value of >19 and above is an independent risk factor, and death is 76 times more common in these cases. APACHE II scoring, which is calculated by taking the worst values during admission to ICU, acts as an early warning system for physicians' high scores following these cases. These scoring systems are widely used in centers where intensive patient admissions are made during the pandemic, and they are instrumental in planning the treatment process of cases with high APACHE II values.

Although there is not enough information about using the GCS, which is frequently preferred in neurological examination in ICU, in COVID-19 cases, the GCS data can be based on studies using APACHE II since it is a parameter of APACHE II scoring.<sup>16</sup> Our study showed that GCS being 10 or less has a significant relationship with mortality. In 28.7% of the cases, the GCS was 10 or less, and the mortality was 90.3%.

In the COVID-19 outbreak, it was observed that mortality rates were different in different age groups.<sup>17</sup> It is observed that pulmonary physiology, pathology, and functions change in the presence of lung infection with aging. Therefore, in elderly individuals, response to the disease and tolerability deteriorate, and the mortality rate increases.<sup>18</sup> Studies on advanced age COVID-19 patients have shown an increased risk of death.<sup>19-22</sup> In our study, 56.5% of the cases were 65 years old and above, and the mortality rate in these cases was significantly higher compared to patients aged 65 years or younger.

The presence of concomitant diseases in COVID-19 cases complicates the clinical picture. In their study by Chen et al.<sup>23</sup> in which they evaluated the epidemiological and clinical characteristics of the cases they followed up with COVID-19 viral infection, they determined the presence of chronic disease in 51% of the cases and stated that cardiovascular, cerebrovascular disease, and diabetes mellitus were the most common accompanying diseases. They indicate in their research that mortality is higher in cases with comorbidity.<sup>24</sup> In our research, we observed that 82.4% of our cases had at least one concomitant disease. The most common accompanying disease was hypertension (42.6%), followed by diabetes mellitus (36.1%). In our study, unlike Chen et al., the accompanying cardiovascular disease rate was in the 3<sup>rd</sup> rank with 28.7%. While any comorbidity's presence increased the risk of death eight times, mortality was found to be statistically significantly higher in patients with diabetes mellitus compared to those without diabetes mellitus.

The absolute value of lymphocytes decreases in COVID-19 associated viral infection. The reason for this decrease is related to the effect of 2019-nCoV on SARS-CoV lymphocytes, especially T lymphocytes. Virus particles spread to the respiratory mucosa and initiate a cytokine storm in the body. This situation stimulates the immune system and causes changes in peripheral white blood cells and immune cells such as lymphocytes. Some patients progress rapidly and pass away by developing ARDS, septic shock, and multiple organ failure. For this reason, early detection and timely treatment of critical cases are vital. The decrease in the absolute lymphocyte count during admission to ICU is a laboratory parameter that supports clinicians' diagnosis during the diagnosis of COVID-19. In comparison, Huang et al.<sup>25</sup> stated that their absolute lymphocyte count was <1.0×10<sup>9</sup>/L in 63% of their patients, Fan et al. showed that absolute lymphocyte count <0.6×10<sup>9</sup>/L had a significant correlation with mortality.8 In our study, when we evaluated the mortality relation of absolute lymphocyte count < $0.8 \times 10^{9}$ /L, we determined that lymphocyte count < $0.8 \times 10^{9}$ /L was an independent predictor for mortality. Absolute lymphocyte count < $0.8 \times 10^{9}$ /L increased the risk of death seven times.

Frater et al.<sup>26</sup> state that there is some geographic variation in the percentage of COVID-19 patients presenting with lymphopenia in their article evaluating COVID-19 and clinical, hematological laboratory findings. For example, an article from Singapore reporting several COVID-19 patients describes a much lower percentage of lymphopenia patients, as in a retrospective analysis of COVID-19 patients from Zhejiang Province, located ~450 miles from Wuhan.<sup>8,27</sup> In contrast, in studies reported from Italy, lymphopenia is common in most patients admitted to the emergency room.<sup>28</sup> The reasons for these and similar discrepancies are unclear, although they are probably multifactorial. Due to viral genomic mutations, it is possible that the immunological response to the virus will change as the pandemic spreads to other countries. Another possibility is that testing patients is not uniform, and the degree of lymphopenia can vary depending on the time of admittance. In our study, we have observed that 74 of 108 patients had an absolute lymphocyte value  $< 0.8 \times 10^{9}$ /L.

There were some limitations in our study. The first is that it is a retrospective study, and the second is that there is no long-term (28 days or 6 months) data when determining ICU and hospital mortality. Besides, we think that further studies should be conducted that comparative studies of baseline absolute lymphocyte count with data from different countries may help determine the cut-off value for lymphopenia.

#### CONCLUSION

In our study, we determined that age, APACHE II value, presence of comorbidity, and initial lymphocyte count are independent predictors of mortality. We concluded that studies with more patients and other clinical / laboratory data related to COVID-19 would be beneficial.

#### ETHICAL DECLARATIONS

**Ethics Committee Approval:** The study was carried out with the permission of the University of Health Sciences, Ankara City Hospital Ethics Committee (Date: 12/07/2023, Decision No: E1/1513/2021).

**Informed Consent:** Because the study was designed retrospectively, no written informed consent form was obtained from patients.

Referee Evaluation Process: Externally peer-reviewed.

**Conflict of Interest Statement:** The authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study has received no financial support.

**Author Contributions:** All of the authors declare that they have all participated in the design, execution, and analysis of the paper, and that they have approved the final version.

#### REFERENCES

- 1. Gralinski LE, Menachery VD. Return of the Coronavirus: 2019nCoV. Viruses. 2020;12(2):135. doi:10.3390/v12020135
- 2. Immovilli P, Morelli N, Antonucci E, Radaelli G, Barbera M, Guidetti D. COVID-19 mortality and ICU admission: the Italian experience. *Crit Care*. 2020;24(1):228. doi:10.1186/s13054-020-02957-9
- Mejdoubi M, Kyndt X, Djennaoui M. ICU admissions and inhospital deaths linked to COVID-19 in the Paris region are correlated with previously observed ambient temperature. *PLoS One.* 2020;15(11):e0242268. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0242268
- Girgin S, Aksun M, Tüzen AS, et al. Effects of comorbidities associated with COVID-19 cases in Intensive Care Unit on mortality and disease progression. *Eur Rev Med Pharmacol Sci.* 2023;27(8):3753-3765. doi:10.26355/eurrev\_202304\_32174
- Zhang X, Li S, Niu S. ACE2 and COVID-19 and the resulting ARDS. *Postgrad Med J.* 2020;96(1137):403-407. doi:10.1136/ postgradmedj-2020-137935
- 6. Lee H, Lim CW, Hong HP, et al. Efficacy of the APACHE II score at ICU discharge in predicting post-ICU mortality and ICU readmission in critically ill surgical patients. *Anaesth Intensive Care.* 2015;43(2):175-186. doi:10.1177/0310057X1504300206
- Lippi G, Plebani M. Laboratory abnormalities in patients with COVID-2019 infection. *Clin Chem Lab Med.* 2020;58(7):1131-1134. doi:10.1515/cclm-2020-0198
- Fan BE, Chong VCL, Chan SSW, et al. Hematologic parameters in patients with COVID-19 infection. *Am J Hematol.* 2020;95(6):E131-E134. doi:10.1002/ajh.25774
- Pourbagheri-Sigaroodi A, Bashash D, Fateh F, Abolghasemi H. Laboratory findings in COVID-19 diagnosis and prognosis. *Clin Chim Acta*. 2020;510:475-482. doi:10.1016/j.cca.2020.08.019
- 10. Vallipuram T, Schwartz BC, Yang SS, Jayaraman D, Dial S. External validation of the ISARIC 4C Mortality Score to predict in-hospital mortality among patients with COVID-19 in a Canadian intensive care unit: a single-centre historical cohort study. *Can J Anaesth.* 2023;70(8):1362-1370. doi:10.1007/s12630-023-02512-4
- 11. Moreno RP, Nassar AP Jr. Is APACHE II a useful tool for clinical research?. O APACHE II é uma ferramenta útil para pesquisa clínica?. *Rev Bras Ter Intensiva*. 2017;29(3):264-267. doi:10.5935/0103-507X.20170046
- Zimmerman JE, Kramer AA, McNair DS, Malila FM. Acute Physiology and Chronic Health Evaluation (APACHE) IV: hospital mortality assessment for today's critically ill patients. *Crit Care Med.* 2006;34(5):1297-1310. doi:10.1097/01.CCM.0000215112.84523.F0
- 13. Wendel Garcia PD, Fumeaux T, Guerci P, et al. Prognostic factors associated with mortality risk and disease progression in 639 critically ill patients with COVID-19 in Europe: Initial report of the international RISC-19-ICU prospective observational cohort. *E Clinical Medicine*. 2020;25:100449. doi:10.1016/j. eclinm.2020.100449
- 14.Grasselli G, Zangrillo A, Zanella A, et al. Baseline Characteristics and Outcomes of 1591 Patients Infected With SARS-CoV-2 Admitted to ICUs of the Lombardy Region, Italy. *JAMA*. 2020;323(16):1574-1581. doi:10.1001/jama.2020.5394

- 15.Zou X, Li S, Fang M, et al. Acute Physiology and Chronic Health Evaluation II Score as a Predictor of Hospital Mortality in Patients of Coronavirus Disease 2019. *Crit Care Med.* 2020;48(8):e657-e665. doi:10.1097/CCM.000000000004411
- 16. Fällmar D, Rostami E, Kumlien E, et al. The extent of neuroradiological findings in COVID-19 shows correlation with blood biomarkers, Glasgow coma scale score and days in intensive care. J Neuroradiol. 2022;49(6):421-427. doi:10.1016/j. neurad.2021.11.003
- 17. Veiga VC, Cavalcanti AB. Age, host response, and mortality in COVID-19. *Eur Respir J.* 2023;62(1):2300796. doi:10.1183/13993003.00796-2023
- Miller EJ, Linge HM. Age-related changes in immunological and physiological responses following pulmonary challenge. *Int J Mol Sci.* 2017;18(6):1294. doi:10.3390/ijms18061294
- Yang X, Yu Y, Xu J, et al. Clinical course and outcomes of critically ill patients with SARS-CoV-2 pneumonia in Wuhan, China: a single-centered, retrospective, observational study. *Lancet Respir Med.* 2020;8(5):475-481. doi:10.1016/S2213-2600(20)30079-5
- 20.Zhou F, Yu T, Du R, et al. Clinical course and risk factors for mortality of adult inpatients with COVID-19 in Wuhan, China: a retrospective cohort study. *Lancet.* 2020;395(10229):1054-1062. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30566-3
- 21. Wu C, Chen X, Cai Y, et al. Risk Factors Associated With Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome and Death in Patients With Coronavirus Disease 2019 Pneumonia in Wuhan, China. JAMA Intern Med. 2020;180(7):934-943. doi:10.1001/ jamainternmed.2020.0994
- 22.Du RH, Liang LR, Yang CQ, et al. Predictors of mortality for patients with COVID-19 pneumonia caused by SARS-CoV-2: a prospective cohort study. *Eur Respir J.* 2020;55(5):2000524. doi:10.1183/13993003.00524-2020
- 23.Sabanoglu C, Inanc IH, Polat E, Peker SA. Long-term predictive value of cardiac biomarkers in patients with COVID-19 infection. *Eur Rev Med Pharmacol Sci.* 2022;26(17):6396-6403. doi:10.26355/eurrev\_202209\_29667
- 24. Chen N, Zhou M, Dong X, et al. Epidemiological and clinical characteristics of 99 cases of 2019 novel coronavirus pneumonia in Wuhan, China: a descriptive study. *Lancet.* 2020;395(10223):507-513. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30211-7
- 25.Huang C, Wang Y, Li X, et al. Clinical features of patients infected with 2019 novel coronavirus in Wuhan, China. *Lancet.* 2020;395(10223):497-506. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30183-5
- 26.Frater JL, Zini G, d'Onofrio G, Rogers HJ. COVID-19 and the clinical hematology laboratory. *Int J Lab Hematol.* 2020;42 Suppl 1(Suppl 1):11-18. doi:10.1111/ijlh.13229
- 27.Xu XW, Wu XX, Jiang XG, et al. Clinical findings in a group of patients infected with the 2019 novel coronavirus (SARS-Cov-2) outside of Wuhan, China: retrospective case series. *BMJ*. 2020;368:m606. doi:10.1136/bmj.m606
- 28.Buoro S, Di Marco F, Rizzi M, et al. Papa Giovanni XXIII Bergamo Hospital at the time of the COVID-19 outbreak: Letter from the warfront.... *Int J Lab Hematol.* 2020;42 Suppl 1:8-10. doi:10.1111/ijlh.13207



### Non dipping pattern frequency and metabolic syndrome relationship according to two different metabolic syndrome diagnostic methods in newly diagnosed hypertensive individuals

#### DElif Güneş<sup>1</sup>, DMutlu Güneş<sup>2</sup>, Aslı Çurgunlu<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Internal Medicine, Cerrahpaşa Faculty of Medicine, İstanbul University, İstanbul, Turkey <sup>2</sup>Department of Endocrinology, Metabolism and Diabetes, Bursa Yüksek İhtisas Training and Research Hospital, Health Sciences University, Bursa, Turkey

**Cite this article as**: Güneş E, Güneş M, Çurgunlu A. Non dipping pattern frequency and metabolic syndrome relationship according to two different metabolic syndrome diagnostic methods in newly diagnosed hypertensive individuals. *J Med Palliat Care*. 2023;4(4):373-379.

Received: 26.07.2023	•	Accepted: 30.08.2023	•	Published: 30.08.2023

#### ABSTRACT

**Aim**: The literature presents conflicting data regarding whether the non dipping pattern (NDP) in patients with metabolic syndrome (MS) compared to those without. In our study, we aimed to investigate the MS effect of the NDP in individuals with hypertension.

**Methods**: This prospective study included 117 newly diagnosed hypertensive patients (79 women and 38 men) who were not receiving any anti-hypertensive treatment. MS was evaluated according to the currently used the US National Cholesterol Education Programme Adult Treatment Panel-III definition criteria (MS-ATP-III) and a new diagnostic scoring method (MS-Score). NDP defined, nocturnal blood pressure (BP) fell by <10% from daytime BP

**Results**: The mean age of the patients who met the MS-ATP-III criteria was 53.9+8.1 years. The prevalence of the MS-ATP-III among the study population was 60.6%. The NDP frequency was similar in patients with and without MS-ATP-III, high MS-Score and low MS-Score group (respectively; 44.8%, 47.5%, p=0.79, 44.7%, 46.9%, p= 0.9). The reverse dipping pattern (RDP) frequency was higher in patients with MS-ATP-III compared to those without MS (13.8% and 2.5%, p=0.021), RDP was 10.8% in the high MS-Score group and 8.2% in the low MS-Score group (p=0.66). The LDL (mg/dL) values were higher in those with NDP compared to those without (142.6+32.2, 125.5+28.9, p=0.008).

**Conclusion**: Despite the high prevalence of MS among newly diagnosed hypertensive patients, the prevalence of NDP does not show a different distribution in patients with MS in both the MS-ATP-III and MS-Score method.

Keywords: Hypertension, non-dipping pattern, metabolic syndrome, reverse dipping pattern, metabolic score

#### INTRODUCTION

Metabolic syndrome (MS) is a cluster of factors that can increase the risk of developing cardiovascular disease, coronary artery disease, cardiovascular mortality and stroke.<sup>1-4</sup> In addition, a relationship between MS and clinical finding indicating organ damage, such as left ventricular hypertrophy, diastolic dysfunction and microalbuminuria, has been reported.5-8 The normal circadian blood pressure pattern is characterised by a decrease of 10%-20% in night-time blood pressure levels compared to the daytime levels and is called the dipping pattern (DP). Various researchers have individually defined the non-dipping pattern (NDP) as a reduction of less than 10% in night-time systolic, diastolic or both blood pressure measurements.9,10 In essential hypertensive patients, as in normotensive individuals, blood pressure levels similarly increase in the early morning hours and decrease during sleep at

night. However, in some hypertensive patients, blood pressure may not decrease at night during sleep, or it may decrease slightly or even show some increase.<sup>9-11</sup> In the diagnosis and evaluation of arterial hypertension (HT), ambulatory blood pressure monitoring (ABPM) has been recognised as a better technique compared to office blood pressure measurement, and it works automatically by providing multiple measurements of daily activity and sleep. Consequently, it presents 24-hour (24-h) diurnal blood pressure changes.<sup>11,12</sup> The NDP in blood pressure may be associated with an autonomic nervous system disorder which is characterised by a decrease in parasympathetic system activity.<sup>13</sup> Many previous studies evaluating the relationship between the NDP in blood pressure and target organ damage have shown that the NDP is an independent predictor of left ventricular hypertrophy,

Corresponding Author: Mutlu Güneş, drmutlugunes@gmail.com



renal dysfunction, carotid artery stenosis disease and future cardiovascular events.<sup>7,14,15</sup> In addition, many studies have associated the NDP with increased cardiovascular mortality and morbidity.<sup>16,17</sup>

Previous studies have reported controversial results regarding the relationship between MS and the disruption of the diurnal blood pressure pattern. In some of these studies, the rate of NDP and office and ambulatory blood pressure levels were significantly higher in hypertensive patients with MS.<sup>18-21</sup> In some studies, no relationship was found between MS and NDP.<sup>22-25</sup>

In this study, we aimed to investigate the circadian changes in blood pressure, especially the rate of NDP in treatment-naive hypertensive patients with and without MS.

#### **METHODS**

Patients who applied to the general internal medicine outpatient clinic between November 2008 and January 2009 were included in the study.

#### **Inclusion Criteria**

Patients who were at least 30 years old and were not receiving any anti-hypertensive treatment were included in the study.

Age-and gender-matched patients with untreated HT and without MS formed the control group.

#### **Exclusion Criteria**

Patients who were pregnant, were suffering from any chronic disease, had a history of HT treatment, under 30 years of age, suspicion of secondary HT (for example those with hypokalaemia) and refused to participate in the study were excluded. Patients who had previously taken any medication; oral contraceptives, antidepressants or corticosteroids, etc. were excluded from the study. None of the patients in the study were breastfeeding.

#### Study Design and Work Plan

For MS diagnosis, the US National Cholesterol Education Programme Adult Treatment Panel III (NCEP-ATP III) diagnostic criteria were used.<sup>26</sup> In addition to HT, at least two of the following four criteria were sought for diagnosis; I. Abdominal obesity (waist circumference >102 cm in men, >88 cm in women), II. High triglycerides (>150 mmol/L), III. Low Highdensity lipoprotein (HDL) cholesterol (<40 mol/L in men, <50 mol/L in women, IV. Impaired fasting glycaemia (fasting plasma glucose [FPG] >110 mg/dL, or previously diagnosed type 2 diabetes mellitus). FPG, total cholesterol, low-density lipoprotein cholesterol (LDL) cholesterol, HDL cholesterol and triglyceride levels, which were obtained from the outpatient clinic observation files.

Anthropometric measurements, waist circumference (accepted as the narrowest diameter between the arch costa and spina iliaca anterior superior), weight and height were measured, and the body mass index (BMI) was calculated (in kg/m<sup>2</sup>).

In addition, patients were classified according to the metabolic score (MS-Score) described by Macchia and colleagues (et al),27 scoring is as follows; Male 3 points, age (year) >50 4 points, HT 2 points, BMI (kg/m<sup>2</sup>); <26 0 points, 26-27 3 points, >28 6 points, triglycerides (mg/ dL); 100-159 5 points, 160-199 7 points, >200 9 points, HDL blood cholesterol (mg/dL); >50 0 points, 30-49 3 points, <30 5 points, FPG (mg/dL); <80 0 points, 80-89 5 points, 90-99 10 points, 100-109 16 points, >110 28 points, as high MS-Score if >28 points and low MS-Score if <28 points.27 According to NCEP-ATP III (MS-ATP III) and MS-Score, patients were defined as MS-ATP III (-) and low MS-Score group I, MS-ATP III (+) and low MS-Score group II, MS-ATP III (-) and high MS-Score group III, and finally MS-ATP III (+) and high MS-Score group IV.

For the patients deemed eligible to be included in the study, blood pressure was measured three times a week according to the 2007 ESH and 2008 ESC.<sup>28,29</sup> Before the blood pressure measurement, it was ensured that the patients had rested for at least 5 min and had not consumed coffee, tea or tobacco within half an hour. Systolic blood pressure and diastolic blood pressure were first measured in the non-dominant arm and 2 minutes later in the other arm according to Koroktoff sounds using a mercury sphygmomanometer, in the sitting position and the mean values were recorded. The mean of the three measurements within a week was considered the blood pressure level. Those with mean arterial blood pressure, systolic blood pressure ≥140 mmHg and/or diastolic blood pressure ≥90 mmHg considered HT and included in the study. Afterwards, the patients were fitted with an ambulatory blood pressure device, and those with the 24-h mean blood pressure >130/80 mmHg, daytime mean blood pressure >135/85 mmHg, night-time mean blood pressure >120/70 mmHg, systolic and/or diastolic blood pressure were considered hypertensive. Patients were asked to sleep in the night interval and it was checked with the patients' declaration.

The non-dominant arm and the Watch BP03 device were used for 24-h blood pressure measurement in all patients. The blood pressure monitor was set to read at 20-min intervals until 07:00–23:00 and at 30min intervals until 23:00–07:00. All participants were encouraged to continue their routine activities upon leaving the hospital. Information on the mean systolic and diastolic blood pressure levels and heart rate for 24-h during both daytime and night-time was obtained from the records of the ambulatory blood pressure measuring device.

Nocturnal dipping is defined as a 10%–20% decrease in night-time mean systolic blood pressure compared to the daytime value. When this decrease is <10%, we define it as the NDP, and when it is >20%, we define it as extreme DP; if the night-time mean systolic blood pressure increases compared to the daytime value, it is considered as RDP.<sup>9,10</sup>

The IBM<sup>®</sup> Statistical Package for the Social Sciences (SPSS) statistics programme was used for the statistical evaluation of the data. After the normal distribution was determined t-test was used for comparing the normally distributed data, and a Mann–Whitney U test was conducted to compare non-normally distributed data. In the data comparison, Chi-square was used comparing the ratios, a p value of less than 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

#### RESULTS

A total of 117 patients, 79 female and 38 male, were identified as meeting the inclusion criteria. The mean age of the patients was 51.3+10.0 years. The prevalence of the MS among the study population was 60.6% (71) and the sex-specific prevalences were 47.4% (53) and 67.1% (18) among female and male patients respectively (p=0.041). The mean age of patients who met the MS-ATP III criterion was 53.9+8.1 years. The demographic characteristics of the patients are listed in **Table 1**.

#### NDP

While the parameters such as age, waist circumference, BMI, triglycerides and FPG were similar in patients with NDP compared to those without (Table 2), the LDL (mg/dl) values were found to be lower in those with NDP (Table 2).

The NDP frequency was 51.0% in patients with a BMI  $(kg/m^2)$  below 30 and 56.5% in those with a BMI above 30, and the two groups were found to be similar (p=0.59).

When the patients were grouped into subgroups according to gender, the NDP frequency was found to be the same in both men and women with and without MS-ATP III (p=0.46, Figure 1.).

	MS-ATP III (+) (n=71)	MS-ATP III (-) (n=46)	р
Age (years)	53.9+8.1	49.3+9.9	0.007
Body mass index (kg/m <sup>2</sup> )	31.3+4.7	28.7 + 4.7	0.003
Waist circumference (cm)	103.1 + 10.4	97.4+9.4	0.003
Total cholesterol (mg/dL)	201.3+38.2	204.6+40.9	0.7
Triglyceride (mg/dL)	160.0* (69.0-442.0)	113.5* (89.3-138.3)	< 0.00
HDL cholesterol (mg/dL)	41.5+9.0	49.5+9.0	< 0.00
LDL cholesterol (mg/dL)	135.9+30.5	130.0+32.4	0.34
Fasting blood glucose (mg/dL)	101.7+14.3	91.6+8.8	< 0.00
24 hour average systolic blood pressure (mmHg)	136.1+11.2	124.5 + 13.3	< 0.00
24 hour average diastolic blood pressure (mmHg)	81.9+7.2	77.5+8.6	0.005
Awake average systolic blood pressure (mmHg)	140.0+10.5	128.6+14.5	< 0.00
Awake average diastolic blood pressure (mmHg)	85.2+7.2	80.9+9.3	0.008
Asleep average systolic blood pressure (mmHg)	125.5+15.1	113.4+13.9	< 0.00
Asleep average diastolic blood pressure (mmHg)	73.7+9.9	70.4+9.7	0.092
24 h average pulse pressure (mmHg)	54.1+9.0	47.0 + 9.1	< 0.00
Awake pulse pressure (mmHg)	54.7+9.1	47.7+9.9	< 0.00
Asleep pulse pressure (mmHg)	40.3+14.7	32.5+12.1	0.005
NDP frequency (%)	44.8	47.5	>0.79

MS-ATP III: Metabolic syndrome according to the National Cholesterol Education Programme Adult Treatment Panel III, HDL: High-density lipoprotein cholesterol, LDL: Low-density lipoprotein cholesterol, NDP: Non dipping pattern, \*since it does not show normal distribution, it is given as median and interquartile range of 25–75 percentiles.

	NDP (n=54)	DP (n=63)	р
Age (years)	52.6+9.5	53.2+8.6	0.56
Body mass index (kg/m <sup>2</sup> )	31.6+4.9	31.3+5.3	0.83
Waist circumference (cm)	103.0+ 8.5	102.3+11.3	0.88
Total cholesterol (mg/dL)	202.7+38.2	208.8 + 40.4	0.72
Triglyceride (mg/dL)	153.7* (98.5-182.0)	143.0* (108.5-178.0)	0.63
HDL cholesterol (mg/dL)	40.6+11.7	46.6+11.7	0.79
LDL cholesterol (mg/dL)	126.3 + 28.6	141.4+32.9	0.008
Fasting blood glucose (mg/dL)	95.8+12.5	98.6+15.6	0.53



**Figure 1.** Non dipping pattern frequency according to gender and metabolic syndrome (MS), with and without MS equal distribution for both genders is observed (Female p=0.66, male p=0.9).

The NDP frequency was 50% in patients who did not meet any of the metabolic ATP III diagnostic criteria other than HT, 42.9% in those who met one criterion other than HT, 40.9% in those who met two criteria other than HT, 33.3% in those who met three criteria other than HT,39.1% in those who met four criteria thus, the differences were not significant.

#### RDP

The RDP frequency was higher in patients with MS-ATP III compared to those without MS-ATP III (13.8% and 2.5%, respectively; p =0.021). While the RDP was seen as 13.5% in men, no RDP was observed in women (p =0.028). When the patients were classified as below and above 30 according to their BMI (kg/m<sup>2</sup>), the RDP was 2% in those below 30 of BMI and 17.4% in those above 30 BMI (p=0.009).

#### **Extreme DP**

Extreme DP was detected as 10.3% in patients with MS-ATP III and 10.0% in those without MS-ATP III; the two groups were similar. In addition, it was found to be 9.1% in women, 12.5% in men, 7.8% in those with a BMI below 30, 13% in those with a BMI above 30, 9.1% in those under 45 years of age and 14.3% in those above 45 years of age. The groups were found to be similar. Patients with extreme DP were also found to be similar in age, BMI and metabolic parameters compared to those without DP.

#### According to the MS-Score

The characteristics of the patients according to their MS-Score are shown in **Table 2**. The frequency of NDP was similar in the group with high and low MS-Score (**Table 3**). In addition, when group I was compared with group IV in terms of NDP frequency, it was also similar (**Figure 2**). The frequency of RDP was 10.8% in the high MS-Score group and 8.2% in the low MS-Score group (p=0.66).



**Figure 2.** Non dipping pattern frequency according to both MS diagnostic methods, non dipping pattern is found to be similar distribution in groups ( from I to IV).

	MS-Score high (n=54)	MS-Score low (n=62)	р
Age (years)	54.2+7.0	49.1+11.3	0.004
Female/Male (n)	33/21	46/16	0.29
Body mass index (kg/m <sup>2</sup> )	31.9+4.4	28.8+4.3	< 0.001
Waist circumference (cm)	104.6 + 10.7	96.8+9.8	< 0.001
Total cholesterol (mg/dL)	191.0+37.1	214.3+38.2	0.011
Triglyceride (mg/dL)	153.5* (69.0-442.0)	115.0* (48.0-341.0)	< 0.001
HDL cholesterol (mg/dL)	42.1+8.1	46.9+11.1	0.009
LDL cholesterol (mg/dL)	131.9+26.5	135.9+35.8	0.5
Fasting blood glucose (mg/dL)	107.6+11.8	88.9+7.6	< 0.001
24 hour average systolic blood pressure (mmHg)	134.9+13.9	128.6+12.3	0.017
24 hour average diastolic blood pressure (mmHg)	82.4+7.7	78.1+7.9	0.005
Awake average systolic blood pressure (mmHg)	138.6+13.5	132.5+12.9	0.018
Awake average diastolic blood pressure (mmHg)	85.5+7.4	81.4+8.4	0.008
Asleep average systolic blood pressure (mmHg)	1245+164	117.9+14.9	0.032
Asleep average diastolic blood pressure (mmHg)	74.1+10.3	70.9+9.6	0.10
24 h average pulse pressure (mmHg)	52.4+10.2	50.6+9.2	0.32
Awake pulse pressure (mmHg)	53.1+10.3	51.3+9.8	0.36
Asleep pulse pressure (mmHg)	38.9+14.4	36.2+14.2	0.34
NDP frequency (%)	44.7	46.9	0.9

MS-Score: Metabolic score described by Macchia and colleagues [27], HDL: Highdensity lipoprotein cholesterol, LDL: Low-density lipoprotein cholesterol, NDP: Non dipping pattern,\*since it does not show normal distribution, it is given as median and interquartile range of 25–75 percentiles.

#### DISCUSSION

In our study, we found that the prevalence of MS was high in newly diagnosed hypertensive patients who were not receiving any anti-hypertensive treatment. There was no difference in NDP between the MS and non-MS groups. When we investigated the relationship between MS and non-dipping blood pressure by comparing different MS definitions, the frequency of NDP was similar between patient groups in both different MS diagnostic methods. The frequency of RDP was higher in patients with MS-ATP III, but not in those with high scores according to MS-Score.

One of the main results of our study is that the frequency of the non-dipping blood pressure pattern was not higher in patients with MS-ATP III. Cuspidi et al.<sup>5,22</sup> Bastos et al.<sup>23</sup> and Foss et al.<sup>22</sup> found that the 24-h average systolic blood pressure (ASBP), awake average systolic blood pressure (AASBP) and asleep average systolic blood pressure (ASASP) levels were similar for the patients with and without MS.<sup>5,22-24</sup> In the same studies,

the NDP frequency was found to be similar in patients with and without MS.<sup>5,22,23,24</sup> Unlike previous studies, Mancia et al.<sup>25</sup> found that systolic and diastolic blood pressure measurements performed in the office, at home and in ambulatory care for patients with MS were higher than those without MS, while the diurnal variation between wakefulness and night-time was preserved.<sup>25</sup> We observed similar results in our study, where ASBP, AASBP and AsASBP values were higher in patients with MS-ATP III, but the diurnal blood pressure difference was the same between the two groups. A study group of 2,045 non-diabetic patients with a mean age of 49.4 years, who had not received antihypertensive treatment before, was examined by Ayala et al.<sup>18</sup> who found that the 48-h mean systolic/diastolic blood pressure, daytime waking mean systolic or diastolic blood pressure, night-time mean systolic blood pressure, 48-h mean pulse pressure, wakefulness mean pulse pressure and night-time mean pulse pressure were higher in patients with MS than in those without MS.<sup>18</sup> In this respect, our study is similar to Ayala et al's<sup>18</sup> study but differs in that we found the NDP frequency not to be higher in the patient group with MS-ATP III. One of the largest-scale studies that found an association between MS and NDP is the study by Ayala et al.<sup>18</sup> their work is in some aspects different from our work. The frequency of male participants was significantly higher in patients with MS, as a result, the reason for the lower frequency of NDP in patients with MS in the study of Ayala et al18 may be that the two groups were not matched in terms of age and gender.<sup>18</sup>

In addition, we found that pulse pressure was higher in patients with MS-ATP III . High pulse pressure is detected when systolic pressure rises or diastolic pressure falls. Epidemiological studies have shown that high pulse pressure is associated with increased systolic HT and cardiovascular events.<sup>30,31</sup> For example, Blacher et al31 reviewed three independent meta-analysis studies: The European Group Study of High Blood Pressure in the Elderly (n=840), The European Study of Systolic Hypertension (n=4695) and The Systolic Hypertension Study in the Chinese Population (n=2394).<sup>31</sup> The results of these meta-analyses revealed that a 10 mmHg increase in pulse pressure led to a 13% increase in all coronary events and a 20% increase in cardiovascular mortality. In the Framingham study population (middle and advanced age groups) investigated by Franklin et al.<sup>32</sup> SBP and pulse pressure were found to be positively associated with cardiovascular mortality and negatively correlated with diastolic blood pressure.<sup>32</sup> In addition, for the same age groups, the study found that cardiovascular mortality decreased in patients with high DBP values. However, pulse pressures were similar according to MS-Score, which may be due to the fact that MS-Score are mostly used for diabetes mellitus prediction or that MS-

Score contain different epigenetic type, there are gaps in this field and need to be clarified with controlled studies.

Another finding of our study is that the RDP is more common in patients with MS-ATP III than in those without. Yan et al.33 found that; MS was associated with RDP in men (but not women). In another study, Yan et al.<sup>34</sup> revealed that lacunar infarct and RDP are related. Chen et al.<sup>35</sup> observed that small vessel disease is associated with RDP frequency in patients with HT. Kim et al.<sup>36</sup> found that the RDP is associated with mortality. Cuspidi et al.<sup>37</sup> in a meta-analysis investigating the RDP and subclinical cardiac organ damage, found that the left ventricular mass index is higher in the RDP than in the DP and NDP. On the other hand, the frequency of RDP was similar between those with high MS-Score and those with low MS-Score. Again, it is not easy to explain the reason for this situation. The higher frequency of RDP in MS-ATP III patients may be a coincidental finding due to the small sample size and this effect may disappear as the sample size increases. Alternatively, the frequency of RDP may be higher in MS-ATP III and there may be no difference in RDP between high MS-Score and low MS-Score, reflecting different epigenetic types of MS.

Our study has some weaknesses. First, one weakness of our study may stem from the small sample size of the patients; therefore, we may not have been able to detect some relationships. Another weakness is that we did not investigate end organ damage. Finally, the fact that power analysis was not performed while designing the study may have caused some relationships not to be detected. MS is a cluster of risk factors for atherosclerotic diseases. However, patients with MS seem to have a higher atherosclerotic risk than the risks posed by these factors separately; larger prospective studies are needed to reveal this.

#### CONCLUSION

On one hand, the NDP frequency does not show a different distribution in patients with MS in both diagnostic methods; on the other hand, the RDP is found to be higher in patients with MS ATP III, but not in high MS-Score. As a result, no effect of MS on blood pressure changes during the day was detected.

#### ETHICAL DECLARATIONS

**Ethics Committee Approval:** The study was carried out with the permission of the İstanbul No:1 Clinical Researches Ethics Committee (Date: 10.11.2009, Decision No: B-007).

**Informed Consent:** Informed consent was obtained from all individual participants included in the study.

Referee Evaluation Process: Externally peer-reviewed.

**Conflict of Interest Statement:** The authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study has received no financial support.

**Author Contributions:** All of the authors declare that they have all participated in the design, execution, and analysis of the paper, and that they have approved the final version.

#### REFERENCES

- 1. Lorenzo C, Williams K, Hunt KJ, Haffner SM. The National Cholesterol Education Program - Adult Treatment Panel III, International Diabetes Federation, and World Health Organization definitions of the metabolic syndrome as predictors of incident cardiovascular disease and diabetes. *Diabetes Care*. 2007;30(1):8-13. doi:10.2337/dc06-1414
- 2. Isomaa B, Almgren P, Tuomi T, et al. Cardiovascular morbidity and mortality associated with the metabolic syndrome. *Diabetes Care*. 2001;24(4):683-689. doi:10.2337/diacare.24.4.683
- 3. Ridker PM, Buring JE, Cook NR, Rifai N. C-reactive protein, the metabolic syndrome, and risk of incident cardiovascular events: an 8-year follow-up of 14 719 initially healthy American women. *Circulation.* 2003;107(3):391-397. doi:10.1161/01. cir.0000055014.62083.05
- Schillaci G, Pirro M, Vaudo G, et al. Prognostic value of the metabolic syndrome in essential hypertension. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2004;43(10):1817-1822. doi:10.1016/j.jacc.2003.12.049
- Cuspidi C, Meani S, Fusi V, et al. Metabolic syndrome and target organ damage in untreated essential hypertensives. J Hypertens. 2004;22(10):1991-1998. doi:10.1097/00004872-200410000-00023
- Preda A, Liberale L, Montecucco F. Imaging techniques for the assessment of adverse cardiac remodeling in metabolic syndrome. *Heart Fail Rev.* 2022;27(5):1883-1897. doi:10.1007/ s10741-021-10195-6
- Saadi MM, Roy MN, Haque R, Tania FA, Mahmood S, Ali N. Association of microalbuminuria with metabolic syndrome: a cross-sectional study in Bangladesh. *BMC Endocr Disord*. 2020;20(1):153. doi:10.1186/s12902-020-00634-0
- Schillaci G, Pirro M, Pucci G, et al. Different impact of the metabolic syndrome on left ventricular structure and function in hypertensive men and women. *Hypertension*. 2006;47(5):881-886. doi:10.1161/01.HYP.0000216778.83626.39
- O'Brien E, Sheridan J, O'Malley K. Dippers and non-dippers. Lancet. 1988;2(8607):397. doi:10.1016/s0140-6736(88)92867-x
- 10. Chobanian AC, Bakris GL, Black HR, et al. National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institue Joint National Committe on Prevention, Detection, Evaluation, and Treatment of High Blood Pressure; National Hİgh Blood Pressure Education Program Coordination Committee The JNC 7 Report. JAMA. 2003;289:2560-2572.
- 11. Chia J, Bhatia KS, Mihailidou AS, Kanagaratnam LB. The role of ambulatory blood pressure monitoring in current clinical practice. *Heart Lung Circ.* 2022;31(10):1333-1340. doi:10.1016/j. hlc.2022.06.670
- 12. Pickering TG, Shimbo D, Haas D. Ambulatory blood-pressure monitoring. N Engl J Med. 2006;354(22):2368-2374. doi:10.1056/ NEJMra060433
- 13.Kohara K, Nishida W, Maguchi M, Hiwada K. Autonomic nervous function in non-dipper essential hypertensive subjects. Evaluation by power spectral analysis of heart rate variability. *Hypertension*. 1995;26(5):808-814. doi:10.1161/01.hyp.26.5.808
- 14.Lind L, Andersson PE, Andrén B, Hänni A, Lithell HO. Left ventricular hypertrophy in hypertension is associated with the insulin resistance metabolic syndrome. *J Hypertens*. 1995;13(4):433-438.

- 15.De Pergola G, Ciccone M, Pannacciulli N, et al. Lower insulin sensitivity as an independent risk factor for carotid wall thickening in normotensive, non-diabetic, non-smoking normal weight and obese premenopausal women. *Int J Obes Relat Metab Disord.* 2000;24(7):825-829. doi:10.1038/ sj.ijo.0801239
- 16.Brotman DJ, Davidson MB, Boumitri M, Vidt DG. Impaired diurnal blood pressure variation and all-cause mortality. Am J Hypertens. 2008;21(1):92-97. doi:10.1038/ajh.2007.7
- 17. Dolan E, Stanton A, Thijs L, et al. Superiority of ambulatory over clinic blood pressure measurement in predicting mortality: the Dublin outcome study. *Hypertension*. 2005;46(1):156-161. doi:10.1161/01.HYP.0000170138.56903.7a
- 18.Ayala DE, Hermida RC, Chayan L, Mojón A, Fontao MJ, Fernández JR. Circadian pattern of ambulatory blood pressure in untreated hypertensive patients with and without metabolic syndrome. *Chronobiol Int.* 2009;26(6):1189-1205. doi:10.3109/07420520903206294
- 19. Mulè G, Nardi E, Cottone S, et al. Relationship of metabolic syndrome with pulse pressure in patients with essential hypertension. *Am J Hypertens*. 2007;20(2):197-203. doi: 10.1016/j.amjhyper.2006.07.016
- 20.Vyssoulis GP, Karpanou EA, Kyvelou SM, et al. Nocturnal blood pressure fall and metabolic syndrome score in hypertensive patients. *Blood Pressure Monitoring*. 2007;12(6):351-356. DOI: 10.1097/mbp.0b013e3282cb5ad3. PMID: 18004102.
- 21.Tartan Z, Uyarel H, Kasikcioglu H, et al. Metabolic syndrome as a predictor of non-dipping hypertension. *Tohoku J Exp Med.* 2006;210(1):57-66. doi:10.1620/tjem.210.57
- 22.Cuspidi C, Meani S, Valerio C, et al. Metabolic syndrome score and ambulatory blood pressure in untreated essential hypertension. *Blood Press Monit.* 2005;10(4):175-180. doi:10.1097 /01.mbp.0000170921.55412.02
- 23.Bastos JM, Bertoquini S, Polónia J. Relationship of circadian blood pressure and morning blood pressure surge with the severity of metabolic syndrome in newly diagnosed hypertensives. *Rev Port Cardiol.* 2007;26(7-8):731-741.
- 24.Foss CH, Vestbo E, Frøland A, Gjessing HJ, Mogensen CE, Damsgaard EM. Normal blood pressure and preserved diurnal variation in offspring of type 2 diabetic patients characterized by features of the metabolic syndrome: the Fredericia Study. *Diabetes Care.* 2000;23(3):283-289. doi:10.2337/ diacare.23.3.283
- 25. Mancia G, Bombelli M, Corrao G, et al. Metabolic syndrome in the Pressioni Arteriose Monitorate E Loro Associazioni (PAMELA) study: daily life blood pressure, cardiac damage, and prognosis. *Hypertension*. 2007;49(1):40-47. doi:10.1161/01.HYP.0000251933.22091.24
- 26.Expert Panel on Detection, Evaluation, and Treatment of High Blood Cholesterol in Adults. Executive Summary of The Third Report of The National Cholesterol Education Program (NCEP) Expert Panel on Detection, Evaluation, And Treatment of High Blood Cholesterol In Adults (Adult Treatment Panel III). JAMA. 2001;285(19):2486-2497. doi:10.1001/jama.285.19.2486
- 27.Ford ES, Schulze MB, Pischon T, Bergmann MM, Joost HG, Boeing H. Metabolic syndrome and risk of incident diabetes: findings from the European Prospective Investigation into Cancer and Nutrition-Potsdam Study. *Cardiovasc Diabetol.* 2008;7:35. Published 2008 Dec 12. doi:10.1186/1475-2840-7-35
- 28.Mancia G, De Backer G, Dominiczak A, et al. 2007 Guidelines for the Management of Arterial Hypertension: The Task Force for the Management of Arterial Hypertension of the European Society of Hypertension (ESH) and of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC). J Hypertens. 2007;25(6):1105-1187. doi:10.1097/HJH.0b013e3281fc975a

- 29.Dickstein K, Cohen-Solal A, Filippatos G, et al. ESC Guidelines for the diagnosis and treatment of acute and chronic heart failure 2008: the Task Force for the Diagnosis and Treatment of Acute and Chronic Heart Failure 2008 of the European Society of Cardiology. Developed in collaboration with the Heart Failure Association of the ESC (HFA) and endorsed by the European Society of Intensive Care Medicine (ESICM). *Eur Heart J.* 2008;29(19):2388-2442. doi:10.1093/eurheartj/ehn309
- 30.Benetos A, Safar M, Rudnichi A, et al. Pulse pressure: a predictor of long-term cardiovascular mortality in a French male population. *Hypertension*. 1997;30(6):1410-1415. doi:10.1161/01. hyp.30.6.1410
- 31.Blacher J, Staessen JA, Girerd X, et al. Pulse pressure not mean pressure determines cardiovascular risk in older hypertensive patients. *Arch Intern Med.* 2000;160(8):1085-1089. doi:10.1001/archinte.160.8.1085
- 32.Franklin SS, Khan SA, Wong ND, Larson MG, Levy D. Is pulse pressure useful in predicting risk for coronary heart Disease? The Framingham heart study. *Circulation*. 1999;100(4):354-360. doi:10.1161/01.cir.100.4.354
- 33.Yan B, Yan H, Sun L, et al. Novel association between the reverse-dipper pattern of ambulatory blood pressure monitoring and metabolic syndrome in men but not in women. *Medicine (Baltimore).* 2015;94(47):e2115. doi:10.1097/ MD.0000000000002115
- 34. Yan B, Peng L, Dong Q, et al. Reverse-dipper pattern of blood pressure may predict lacunar infarction in patients with essential hypertension. *Eur J Neurol.* 2015;22(6):1022-1025. doi:10.1111/ ene.12659
- 35. Chen YK, Ni ZX, Li W, et al. Diurnal blood pressure and heart rate variability in hypertensive patients with cerebral small vessel disease: a case-control study. J Stroke Cerebrovasc Dis. 2021;30(5):105673. doi:10.1016/j. jstrokecerebrovasdis.2021.105673
- 36.Kim BK, Kim YM, Lee Y, Lim YH, Shin J. A reverse dipping pattern predicts cardiovascular mortality in a clinical cohort. *J Korean Med Sci.* 2013;28(10):1468-1473. doi:10.3346/jkms. 2013.28.10.1468
- 37. Cuspidi C, Tadic M, Sala C, Carugo S, Mancia G, Grassi G. Reverse dipping and subclinical cardiac organ damage: a meta-analysis of echocardiographic studies. *J Hypertens.* 2021;39(8):1505-1512. doi:10.1097/HJH.00000000002836

### MEDICINE PALLIATIVE CARE =

## PUBLICATION RULES, PUBLICATION POLICY, GENERAL PRINCIPLES AND SUBMISSION RULES

#### **AUTHOR GUIDELINES**

Journal of Medicine and Palliative Care (JOMPAC) is a refereed, open access and periodical publication. The articles published according to the journal's writing rules are accepted through the **DergiPark** system. All numbers are available at our https://dergipark.org.tr/en/pub/jompac/archive web address and **Dergipark** web page for free. Our purpose is to provide high-quality scientific articles for diseases' diagnosis and treatment having appropriate innovations internationally. It is a scientific medical journal published six times (**February, April, June, August, October, December**) a year. The articles coming as a refereed journal are primarily evaluated in terms of common rules conformity with the standard requirements defined by the **Committee of International Medical Journal Editors** (www.icmje.org) in biomedical articles. You can access all of the articles published in our journal electronically, read and download from our web site (https://dergipark.org.tr/en/pub/jompac). Our goal is to make sure that your colleagues send the decision and publishing process of publications that we send to you in the shortest possible time. We would like to emphasize that we are always open to suggestions and constructive criticisms to raise the quality of our publication, and that we will show the necessary sensitivity to the statements in this regard. The **English** name of the journal will be used in the article operating system and citations.

**Journal of Medicine and Palliative Care (JOMPAC)** it is a scientific, internationally refereed journal that publishes retrospective/prospective clinical and laboratory studies, interesting case presentations, invited collections, editorial letters, original images, short reports and surgical technical articles about every branch of medicine. The language of the journal is only **English.** Articles are accepted in English. The editor, co-editor and publisher do not take any responsibility for the articles published in the journal.You can access all of the articles published in our journal electronically, read and download from our web site: https://dergipark.org.tr/en/pub/jompac.

#### JOURNAL NAME

Journal of Medicine and Palliative Care

#### **ABBREVIATION OF JOURNAL NAME**

J Med Palliat Care/JOMPAC/jompac

#### **CORRESPONDENCE ADDRESS**

Manuscripts should be sent by e-mail by the responsible author, after registering with **DergiPark**, by going to https://dergipark.org.tr/en/journal/3258/submission/step/manuscript/new.

#### **ARTICLE GENERAL WRITING RULES**

All scientific responsibility of the manuscripts belongs to the author (s). The editor, co-editor and publisher do not accept any responsibility for the articles published in the journal.

#### **EDITORIAL PRE-CONTROL EVALUATION**

Manuscripts sent to the **Journal of Medicine and Palliative Care (JOMPAC)** are evaluated in terms of format and plagiarism. Manuscripts that do not conform to the format are sent back to the author responsible for evaluation. Spelling rules should be reviewed to avoid such a waste of time. All manuscripts submitted for publication are evaluated by two or more domestic/foreign referees. The evaluation of the articles is made considering the scientific importance and originality. Manuscripts that are accepted for publication can be rearranged by the editorial board without informing the authors. After the article is submitted to the journal or accepted for publication, the order of names cannot be changed, author name cannot be added or removed.

#### SCIENTIFIC AND ETHICAL RESPONSIBILITY

The editorial and the publication processes of **Journal of Medicine and Palliative Care (JOMPAC)** are shaped in accordance with the guidelines of the World Association of Medical Editors (**WAME**), the Committee on Publication Ethics (**COPE**), the International Council of Medical Journal Editors (**ICMJE**), the Council of Science Editors (**CSE**), the European Association of Science Editors (**EASE**) and National Information Standards Organization (**NISO**). The journal conforms to the Principles of Transparency and Best Practice in Scholarly Publishing (doaj.org/bestpractice).

The protocol for clinical research articles must be approved by the **Ethics Committee**. In all studies conducted on humans, the "Methods" section was approved by the relevant committee or the **Helsinki Declaration of Principles** (https://www.wma.net/what-we-do/medical-ethics/declaration-of-helsinki/). It should be stated in the text that all persons included in the study signed the Informed Consent Form. The articles submitted to the **Journal of Medicine and Palliative Care (JOMPAC)** will be deemed to have been conducted in accordance with the **Helsinki Declaration of Principles**, and have received ethical and legal permissions and will not be held responsible. If "Animal" was used in the study, the authors stated in the Methodss section of the article that they protect animal rights in accordance with the principles of the **Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals** (www.nap.edu/catalog/5140.html), and that they have received approval from the ethics committees of their institutions. it is difficult. In case reports Informed Consent an should be obtained from patients regardless of the identity of the patient. If the **Ethics Committee Approval** is required in the article; the received document should be sent with the article. The article should be passed by the authors for **academic plagiarism prevention program**. It is the authors' responsibility to ensure that the article complies with the ethical rules.

All manuscript submissions should be scanned for plagiarism research and then uploaded to the journal system. In the event of alleged or suspected research misconduct, e.g., plagiarism, citation manipulation, and data falsification/ fabrication, the Editorial Board will follow and act in accordance with the **COPE** guidelines. See **Guidance from the Committee on Publication Ethics** (**COPE**).

Each individual listed as an author should fulfill the authorship criteria recommended by the International Committee of Medical Journal Editors (ICMJE- www.icmje.org). The ICMJE recommends that authorship should be based on the following 4 criteria: (1) Substantial contributions to the conception or design of the work; or the acquisition, analysis, or interpretation of data for the work; (2) Drafting the work or revising it critically for important intellectual content; (3) Final approval of the version to be published; (4) Agreement to be accountable of all aspects of the work in ensuring that questions related to the accuracy or the integrity of any part of the work are appropriately investigated and resolved.

In addition to being accountable for the parts of the work he/she had done, an author should be able to identify which co-authors are responsible for the specific other parts of the work. In addition, authors should have confidence in the integrity of the contributions of their co-authors.

All those designated as authors should meet all of the four criteria for authorship, and all who meet the four criteria should be identified as authors. Those who do not meet all four criteria should be acknowledged and thanked on the title page of the article. If the editorial board suspects that someone who does not meet the authorship requirements has been added as a writer, the article will be rejected without further investigation.

Journal of Medicine and Palliative Care (JOMPAC) requires and encourages the authors and the individuals who involved in the evaluation process of submitted manuscripts to disclose any existing or potential conflicts of interests, including financial, consultant, and institutional, that might lead to the potential bias or a conflict of interest. Any financial grants or other supports received for the submitted study from individuals or institutions should be disclosed to the Editorial Board. To disclose a potential conflict of interest, the ICMJE Potential Conflict of Interest Disclosure Form should be filled in and submitted by all of the contributing authors. Cases of the potential conflict of interest of the editors, authors, or reviewers are being resolved by the journal's Editorial Board within the scope of COPE and **ICMJE** guidelines. The Editorial Board of the journal handles all of the appeal and complaint cases within the scope of COPE guidelines. In such cases, authors should get in direct contact with the editorial office to regard their appeals and complaints. When needed, an ombudsperson may be assigned to resolve cases that cannot be resolved internally. The Editor in Chief is the final authority in the decision-making process for all of the appeals and complaints. When submitting a manuscript to the Journal of Medicine and Palliative Care (JOMPAC), authors should accept to assign the copyright of their manuscript to the Journal of Medicine and Palliative Care (JOMPAC). If authors rejected for publication, the copyright of the manuscript will be assigned back to the authors. When using previously published content including figures, tables, or any other material in both of the print and electronic formats, authors must obtain permission from the copyright holder. Legal, financial and criminal liabilities in this regard belong to the author(s). Statements or opinions expressed in the manuscripts published in the Journal of Medicine and Palliative **Care (JOMPAC)** reflect the views of the author(s) and not the opinions of the editors, the editorial board, or the publisher; the editors, the editorial board, and the publisher disclaim any responsibility or liability for such materials. The final responsibility in regard to the published content rests with the authors.

#### **ARTICLE IS NOT PUBLISHED ELSE**

Each author should indicate to the editor on the presentation page that part or all of the manuscript is not published elsewhere and is not in the process of being evaluated in another journal at the same time. Oral or poster presentations presented at congresses should be indicated on the title page with the name of the congress, place and date. All responsibility for the articles published in the journal (ethics, scientific, legal, etc.) belongs to the authors.

#### **COPYRIGHT TRANSFER FORM**

**Copyright Transfer Form** (https://dergipark.org.tr/tr/pub/jompac/page/9856) can be obtained from the link. In the native language of the manuscript should be filled in must be sent on-line when loading. According to the 1976 Copyright Act, all kinds of publication rights of articles accepted for publication belong to the publisher.

#### WRITING LANGUAGE CONTROL

The publication language of the journal is only **English**. English articles and English Abstract should be checked by a professional linguist before being submitted. The spelling and grammatical errors in the manuscript are corrected by our English language consultant and editorial committee.

#### STATISTICS EVALUATION

All prospective, experimental and retrospective research articles should be evaluated in terms of statistics (if required by the statistical expert) and indicated by appropriate planning, analysis and reporting.

#### **ACCEPTANCE OF PUBLISHING**

After the approval of the editors and referees, the publication date of the article is taken into consideration. A Doi number is obtained for each post.

#### **ARTICLE WRITING RULES**

Manuscripts are double-spaced with Microsoft Word, and title titles (Abstract, Abstract, Introduction, Methodss, Results, Discussion, References, etc.) are written in 12 pt. 2.5 cm space should be written at the top and bottom. The writing style should be Times New Roman. "System International" (SI) units should be used. Figures, tables and graphs should be referenced in the text. Abbreviations should be given in parentheses where the word first appears. English should be 50% contiguous, and a period (55.78) should be used in English manuscripts. Review articles and research articles should not exceed 4000 words, case reports 2000 words, letters to the editor should not exceed 500 words (This limits to all article types are excluding Abstract and References section). Pages should be numbered from the abstract page.

#### SECTIONS OF MANUSCRIPT

#### 1. Presentation to the Editor

This is the article that the author of the article sends to the editor of the journal. In this section, it should be noted that part or all of the article is not published elsewhere and is not in the process of being evaluated in another journal at the same time, "**Material Support and Interest Relationship**" status, language and statistical checks are made.

#### 2. Title Page

The category of the article submitted at the beginning of the page should be indicated (clinical analysis, research article, experimental study, case report, review, etc.). The names and surnames of all authors should be numbered after the superscript and numbered from 1, and they should be added under the names of the institutions, clinics, cities and countries. On the title page, each author's **Orcid ID** should be his/her e-mail address. This page should include the Authorized Author (s), name, full address, telephone and **e-mail**. Oral or Poster presentations presented at congresses should be indicated on the title page by giving the name, place and date of the congress.

#### 3. Article File

There should be no names of authors and institutions, only this information should be on the title page.

**Title:** There should be a short and clear title. In research articles; It should be divided into sections of Aim/Introduction, Methods, Results/Findings and Conclusion and should not exceed 400 words. In the review, case reports and the like, Öz; it should be short and one paragraph, and should not exceed 300 words in reviews and 250 words in case reports.

**Keywords:** Should be found at the end of the abstract. A minimum of 3 and a maximum of 6 should be written. Words should be separated by semicolons. Keywords should be submitted in accordance with Subject **Medical Subject Headings (MESH)** (www.nlm.nih.gov/mesh/MBrowser.html).

**Figures, Photographs, Tables and Graphics:** It should be indicated at the end of the sentence where it is mentioned in the text, should not be placed in the text, and should be added to the end of the text after the references. Abbreviations used should be indicated in the description below. If previously printed figures, pictures, tables and graphics are used, written permission must be obtained and this permission should be stated in the description of figures, pictures, tables and graphics. The article should be passed by the authors for academic plagiarism prevention program. The picture/ photo should be in jpeg and at least 300 dpi resolution.

**Text Sections:** The text samples to be sent for publication are as follows.

<u>Editorial Comment/Discussion</u>: It is the evaluation of the original research articles published by the expert other than the authors. It is published before the articles in the journal.

<u>Research Article:</u> Prospective-retrospective and all kinds of experimental studies can be published. Abstract (approximately 400 words; aim/introduction, Methods, results/findings and conclusion sections), Introduction, Methods, Results, Discussion, Conclusion, References.

<u>Review:</u> Can be prepared by invited authors or directly. It can be prepared to include the latest medical literature for any subject that has medical characteristics. Abstract (about 300 words, unpartitioned), titles, references.

<u>Case Report:</u> These are rare or different articles in diagnosis and treatment. It should be supported with sufficient number of photographs and diagrams. Abstract (about 250 words; no section), Introduction, case report, discussion, conclusion.

<u>Letter to the Editor</u>: The articles that are published in the journal within the last year include a maximum of 500 words containing various opinions, experiences and questions of the readers. There are no Title and Abstract sections. The number of references is limited to 5 (max. 10). It should be indicated which article (number, date) is dedicated and at the end there should be the name, institution and address of the author. The answer to the letter is given by the editor or the author (s) of the article and published in the journal.

<u>Education</u>: Scientific articles supported by the latest clinical and laboratory applications that send messages to readers on current issues within the scope of the journal. Abstract (about 250 words; no section), related titles, references.

<u>Book Evaluations</u>: Evaluations of national or internationally accepted books of current value within the scope of the journal.

#### WHAT SHOULD BE INDICATED BEFORE THE RESOURCES

#### ETHICAL DECLERATIONS

**Ethics Committee Approval:** The study was carried out with the permission of ....... Ethics Committee (Date:....., Decision No. ......).

**Informed Consent:** Written informed consent was obtained from all participants who participated in this ....study (If study retrospective: Because the study was designed retrospectively, no written informed consent form was obtained from patients.

Referee Evaluation Process: Externally peer-reviewed.

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study has received no financial support.

**Author Contributions:** All of the authors declare that they have all participated in the design, execution, and analysis of the paper, and that they have approved the final version.

Acknowledgements: If any, it should be written before references.

**References:** References should be written according to the order of arrival. If the number of authors in the source is 6 or less, all authors (surname and first name should be the first letter, the names of the authors should be separated by commas) should be specified; ("et al "), the name of the article (only the first letter of the sentence and the first letter of the special names will be capitalized), short journal name, year, volume, short page number (15-8, not 15-18) and a space between the punctuation marks. The format used for the manuscript submission should be as specified in Index Medicus (www.icmje.org). The list of references should only include studies that have been published or accepted for publication or have a Doi number. Journal abbreviations should follow the style used in **Cumulated Index Medicus** (http://www2.bg.am.poznan.pl/czasopisma/medicus.php?lang=eng.). The number of references should be limited to 40 in research articles, 60 in reviews, 20 in case reports and 5 (max. 10) in letter to the editor. References should be given in parentheses at the end of the sentence just before the period. For example (4,5). The author (s) is responsible for the accuracy of the references. Importance should be given to the synthesis of domestic and foreign sources.

#### 4. Figures and Table Titles

Titles should be written after the references. Each must be submitted as a separate image file (at least 300 dpi resolution, jpg).

After the article is accepted for publication, the first copy of the string will be sent to the responsible author by e-mail. In this text, only the spelling errors will be corrected and no additions or substitutions will be made. The responsible author will notify the editorial center by e-mail of the corrections within 2 days.

#### SOURCE WRITING EXAMPLES

#### **Excerpt from journals;**

Cesur S, Aslan T, Hoca NT, Cimen F, Tarhan G, Cifci A. Clinical importance of serum neopterin level in patients with pulmonary tuberculosis. Int J Mycobacteriol 2014; 3: 15-8 (not 15-18).

#### **Excerpt from the book;**

Tos M. Cartilage tympanoplasty. 1st ed. Stuttgart-New York: Georg Thieme Verlag; 2009.

Excerpt from the book, which is the only author and editor;

Neinstein LS. The office visit, interview techniques, and recommendations to parents. In: Neinstein LS (ed). Adolescent Health Care. A practical guide. 3rd ed. Baltimore: Williams & Wilkins; 1996: 46-60.

#### **Excerpt from the book with multiple authors and editors;**

Schulz JE, Parran T Jr.: Principles of identification and intervention. In: Principles of Addicton Medicine, Graem AW. Shultz TK (eds). American Society of Addiction Medicine, 3rd ed. Baltimore: Williams & Wilkins; 1998: 1-10.

#### If the editor is also the author of the chapter in the book;

Diener HC, Wilkinson M (editors). Drug-induced headache. In: Headache. First ed., New York: Springer-Verlag; 1988: 45-67.

#### Excerpt from PhD/Undergraduate Thesis;

Kilic C. General Health Survey: A Study of Reliability and Validity. phD Thesis, Hacettepe University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Psychiatrics, Ankara; 1992.

#### **Excerpt from an internet site;**

Site name, URL address, author names, access date should be given in detail.

#### Giving a Doi number;

Joos S, Musselmann B, Szecsenyi J. Integration of complementary and alternative medicine into the family market in Germany: Result of National Survey. Evid Based Complement Alternat Med 2011 (doi: 10.1093/ecam/nep019).

For other reference styles, see "ICMJE Uniform Requirements for Manuscripts Submitted to Biomedical Journals: Sample References".

Eder I hereby declare that all or part of the material in this study has not previously been published in any place and is not currently being evaluated elsewhere for publication. electronic submissions and all kinds of pre-declarations.

#### **Sponsorship Statement**

Authors should declare, if any, the roles of sponsors of the study:

1. Design of the study 2. Data collection, analysis and interpretation of the results 3. Writing the report

#### **CHECKLIST/CONTROL LIST**

The checklist must be complete.

#### What should be in the article;

- -Editor to Presentation Page
- -Title Page
  - Ethical Status,
  - "Conflict of Interest"
  - Orcid numbers and author information should be on this page.
- -Main Text

#### -Copyright Transfer Form

- 1. **Presentation page to the Editor:** It should be written by the responsible author addressed to the editor. Phone and E-mail must be added. The title, short name of the submitted article, mamış Unpublished previously, has not been sent to any journal for review and is the original work of the authors "should include a Conflict of Interest Statement".
- 2. Title page: Article titles/Short titles, Authors and Institutions, Corresponding Author's postal address and telephone, Orcid no (mandatory since 2019) and E-mail addresses of all authors. Special names and lowercase letters should be used in the title.
- **3. Main pages of the article:** Article Titles/Short Titles, Abstract and Keywords, Article Text, References, Table and Figure Titles, Tables. **This page will not contain author names or institution information.**
- **4.** Font: Titles should be "Times New Roman 12 and 12 pt, with 11 pt, double-spaced line spacing and 2.5 cm indentation in all areas.
- 5. Abstract: Abstract should begin with the title ABSTRACT and include the sections "Introduction/Aim, Methods, Findings/Results, Conclusion".
- **6.** Keywords should be added under the abstract in "Keywords", under "Abstract". Keywords should be at least 3, at most 6 words/words, separated by commas, and should be MeSH-compliant.
- 7. Methods section should indicate the approval of the **Ethics Committee** (it is recommended to include the place, date, ethics committee number). In articles that do not require Ethics Committee Approval, it should be stated that the Approval/Permission of the Institution has been obtained (in order to avoid Conflict of Interest). Related documents should be sent on request. It should be noted that the author (s) is responsible for ethical problems.
- 8. Statistical terms (such as p, r,  $\alpha$ ) should **not** be used in the discussion.
- **9. "Financial Support/Conflict of Interest Status";** should be stated before the bibliography and "*Acknowledgment*" should be written before the bibliography.
- **10. References Representation;** should be as detailed in the spelling rules. Journal's number number "(2)" is not in bibliography. In articles with up to six authors, the names of all authors should be written (with the first letter of surname and first name), and for articles with seven or more authors, the first three authors should be cited as et al (et al.). The name of the manuscript should be in the form of sentence usage (except for special names and first letter). The journal should be given a short name. A space must be left between the punctuation marks after the journal name.
- 11.Tables, Graphs, Pictures and Figures should be placed under a separate title after the bibliography. Figures/ Images (at least 300 dpi resolution, must be jpeg file) and Tables should be submitted as one or more separate files.
- **12.Copyright Transfer Form:** Must be filled in the original language of the manuscript. It must be signed by all authors. In the absence of the signature of all authors, the **Corresponding Author** may take responsibility and sign on behalf of all authors.